
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 
Before the 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 
Washington, D.C. 20549 

Administrative Proceeding 
File No. 3-17184 

In the Matter of 

CHRISTOPHER M. GIBSON, 

Respondent. 

RECEIVED 

SEP 0 9 £U16 

SECRETARY 

OPPOSITION OF RESPONDENT GIBSON TO DIVISION OF ENFORCEMENT'S 
MOTION IN LIMINE REQUESTING THAT PORTIONS OF RESPONDENT'S PRIOR 

TESTIMONY BE ADMITTED INTO EVIDENCE 

Respondent Christopher M. Gibson submits this opposition to the Division of 

Enforcement's Motion In Limine ("Motion"). The Motion requests that the Hearing Officer 

issue an order providing that designated portions of the transcripts of the sworn testimony of 

Respondent Gibson be admitted into evidence during the hearing in this matter. 

The investigative testimony of Respondent Gibson should not be admitted into evidence 

because the Rules of Practice do not provide for the admission of prior sworn statements of 

parties. In the event that the Hearing Officer determines to enter the order requested by the 

Division of Enforcement, Respondent Gibson requests that such order provide for the 

introduction into evidence of portions of Respondent's investigative testimony attached to this 

opposition. 
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ARGUMENT 

The purpose of in limine motions is to enable a court to rule on disputes over the 

admissibility of discrete items of evidence. New America Marketing FSI LLC v. MGA 

Entertainment, Inc., No. 14-CV-4266, 2016 WL 3525302 (S.D.N.Y. May 20, 2016). In New 

America Marketing, the court added that "[a] court considering a motion in limine may reserve 

judgment until trial so that the motion is placed in the appropriate factual context." Id at *3. 

Neither the Entire Transcript nor Designations of Portions of the Transcripts of 
Respondent Gibson's Investigative Testimony Should Be Admitted Into Evidence 

Rule 235(a) governs the introduction of prior sworn statements of witnesses. The Rule 

provides that, at a hearing, any person wishing to introduce a prior, sworn statement of a witness, 

not a party, otherwise admissible in the proceeding, may make a motion setting forth the reasons 

therefor. The rule further provides that a motion to introduce a prior sworn statement may be 

granted if (i) the witness is dead; (ii) the witness is out of the country; (iii) the witness is unable 

to attend or testify because of age, sickness, infirmity, imprisonment, or other disability; or (iv) 

the party offering the prior sworn statement has been unable to procure the attendance of the 

witness by subpoena. The rule also provides that the Hearing Officer may grant a motion to 

introduce a prior sworn statement if it would be desirable in the interests of justice to allow the 

prior sworn statement; however, the Rule further provides that the presumption is that witnesses 

will testify orally in an open hearing. 

The rule clearly excludes prior sworn statements of a party to a proceeding from the prior 

statements that may be admitted into evidence upon a motion made at the hearing. The Division 

of Enforcement, in its in limine motion, does not cite to another rule that permits the introduction 

into evidence of the prior sworn statement of a party. Thus, there is not a basis for admitting into 
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evidence the transcripts or designations of portions of the transcripts of Respondent Gibson's 

investigative testimony. 

The Division of Enforcement makes several arguments in support of its Motion, but none 

overcome the specific exclusion from Rule 235(a) of prior sworn statements of parties. Initially, 

the Division of Enforcement asserts that portions of Respondent Gibson's "prior sworn 

testimony is indisputably relevant, which is the standard in this proceeding." However, Rule 320 

provides that the Hearing Officer "may receive relevant evidence." Rule 320 clearly does not 

require the Hearing Officer to admit into evidence all evidence that may be relevant. Further, 

Rule 320 provides that the Hearing Officer "shall exclude all evidence that is irrelevant, 

immaterial or unduly repetitious." In that regard, it is important to note that the Division of 

Enforcement included Respondent Gibson on its list of potential witnesses. Further, the Division 

of Enforcement inquired whether Respondent Gibson would be present at the hearing through 

the conclusion of the Division of Enforcement's case and was advised that he would be present 

throughout the hearing. As Respondent Gibson will be present at the hearing and will testify, 

there is no basis for admitting portions of transcripts of his investigative testimony into evidence, 

as they would be unduly repetitious. Moreover, Rule 235(a) specifically provides that there is a 

presumption that witnesses will testify orally in an open hearing. 

The Division of Enforcement's other arguments are equally unpersuasive. While a 

Hearing Officer may determine that Respondent Gibson's investigative testimony is not hearsay, 

such a determination does not mandate that the testimony be admitted into evidence. Similarly, 

while Respondent Gibson's investigative testimony may be reliable and probative, his testimony 

at the hearing in this matter will be as well. And the introduction of Respondent Gibson's 

investigative testimony will not contribute to the efficiency of the hearing and the completeness 
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of the record, rather it will be largely duplicative of his testimony at the hearing. In that regard, 

it is important to note that the subjects addressed in the portions of Respondent's investigative 

testimony designated by the Division of Enforcement will be included in the subjects covered 

during the direct examination of Respondent Gibson. Motion at 2-3. Thus, ifthe Division of 

Enforcement's Motion is granted, all concerned-the Hearing Officer, Respondent Gibson and the 

Division of Enforcement- will be forced to review both the portions of Respondent's 

investigative testimony designated by the Division of Enforcement and the transcript of the 

hearing. If Respondent's request to introduce counter designations of portions of Respondent's 

investigative testimony is granted, additional duplicative material will be reviewed by the 

Hearing Officer and the parties. 

Notably, the Division of Enforcement's Motion does not address the recent amendments 

to the SEC's Rules of Practice. Among other things, the amendments add section (b) to Rule 

235, which provides, in relevant part, that "An adverse party may use for any purpose .... 

investigative testimony or other sworn statement .... of a party." The amendment of Rule 235 

to specifically permit the admission into evidence of investigative testimony eviscerates the 

Division of Enforcement's argument that the admission of Respondent Gibson's investigative 

testimony is consistent with Rule 235 (as) it now exists and as it will exist throughout the hearing 

in this matter. 

CONCLUSION 

As demonstrated above, the Division of Enforcement has failed to provide a basis for its 

Motion. In the event that the Hearing Officer determines to admit the portions of the transcripts 

designated by the Division of Enforcement, Respondent Gibson requests that the order entered 

by the Hearing Officer provide for the admission of Respondent Gibson's counter designations 
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which are identified in Attachment A to this opposition and also identified by highlighting on the 

relevant pages of the transcripts in Attachments B and C. 

~*''"'~ Thomas A. Ferrign~ 
Brown Rudnick LLP 
601 Thirteenth Street NW, Suite 600 
Washington, DC 20005 

Paul F. Enzinna 
Law Offices of Paul F. Enzinna, LLC 
5425 Wisconsin A venue, Suite 600 
Chevy Chase, MD 20815 

Counsel for Respondent 
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CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE 

I hereby certify that on this 9th day of September, 2016: 

(i) an original and three copies of the foregoing Opposition of Respondent Gibson to 
Division of Enforcement's Motion In Limine Requesting that Portions of 
Respondent's Prior Testimony be Admitted into Evidence were delivered by 
courier to the Office of the Secretary, Securities and Ex~hange Commission, 100 
F Street, N.E. Washington, D.C. 20549; 

(ii) a copy of the foregoing Opposition of Respondent Gibson to Division of 
Enforcement's Motion In Limine Requesting that Portions of Respondent's Prior 
Testimony be Admitted into Evidence was sent by email to SemlerM@SEC.gov 
and sent by courier to the following: 

H. Michael Semler 
Assistant Chief Trial Attorney 

Division of Enforcement 
Securities and Exchange Commission 

100 F Street, N.E. 
Washington, D.C. 20549 

Counsel for Division of Enforcement 

(iii) a copy of the foregoing Opposition of Respondent Gibson to Division of 
Enforcement's Motion In Limine Requesting that Portions of Respondent's Prior 
Testimony be Admitted into Evidence was provided to Chief Administrative Law 
Judge Brenda P. Murray via email to ALJ@sec.gov. 

~l~ 
Thomas A. Ferrlgtl() 

62556678 vl-WorkSiteUS-03211110001 
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Attachment A 

In the Matter of ChristoQher M. Gibson September 8, 2016 
No. 3-17184 

Respondent's Designations From The Investigative 
Testimony of Christopher Gibson 

The Respondent objects to the introduction of any portions of prior testimony, but in the 
event the Division's designations are admitted, the Respondent designates the following portions 
of the transcripts of the investigative testimony of Christopher Gibson on March 19, 2015, and 
December 21, 2015, for admission into evidence at the hearing in this matter. 

Be2in I End 
Page Line Word To Page Line Word 

VOLUME 
I 
22 17 Okay 23 4 sir 
24 14 Okay 25 2 correct 
27 8 Who 27 19 sir 
27 24 Sure 29 14 Fund 
30 25 Understood 31 5 it 
31 12 Okay 33 4 materialized 
37 12 Okay 37 19 2012 
43 23 Could 44 1 GISF 
44 8 Okay 46 9 so 
46 17 So 47 11 money 
48 14 And 48 16 family 
49 1 Okay 49 14 that 
54 7 Okay 54 19 Correct 
55 2 And 55 10 it 
55 20 Why 57 15 out 
60 2 Okay 62 20 sir 
62 24 Okay 63 3 money 
64 2 Okay 64 17 along 
65 7 Was 66 1 off 
66 6 No 66 17 No 
73 11 What 73 18 Yes 
79 2 Were 79 24 Hull 
81 9 And 82 10 me 
85 17 And 97 11 me 
115 4 Why 116 2 cared 
119 21 Okay 120 21 him 
128 4 Okay 129 17 solvency 
132 3 Okay 132 20 out 
143 21 MR. 145 4 nature 
160 21 When 161 22 TRX 
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\ 

165 8 Mr. 165 9 32 
165 24 Okay 166 23 speak 
186 18 And 187 15 added 
194 25 Do 196 9 him 
204 10 Before 205 19 income 
212 14 Okay 213 19 losses 
249 20 Okay 250 5 broadly 
258 25 We've 260 18 purpose 
VOLUME 
II 
318 3 Okay 318 11 matter 
318 19 Okay 319 8 same 
342 24 You 343 12 sir 
345 23 You 346 8 risk 
360 2 Okay 360 25 determination 
370 10 Okay 371 15 maintain 
378 14 I 378 25 member 
390 6 Okay 390 15 markets 
400 24 Did 401 10 sir 
407 13 What 408 6 services 
459 3 Does 459 20 sir 
478 23 Okay 478 25 clients 
482 17 And 483 15 sir 
510 16 Okay 510 20 And--
515 3 How 515 8 same 
516 19 Okay 516 22 change 
519 6 Okay 519 18 management 
549 20 Okay 550 16 No 
572 4 What 572 14 true 
611 13 Okay 611 21 No 
612 24 Okay 614 6 After 
614 15 Why 614 18 clients 
615 18 Okay 617 1 accessible 
617 24 They're 618 5 Yes 
618 17 So 619 9 going 
620 4 Okay 621 11 client 
639 14 Okay 639 17 them 
657 22 Okay 658 24 shares 
665 12 Why 665 18 parents 
670 1 No 670 25 Yes 
677 11 Okay 678 14 I --
680 20 Why 681 11 position 
685 10 Okay 686 8 knows 
686 22 Okay 689 18 it 
689 25 What 691 22 I --
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692 23 Okay 694 16 But--
724 12 Did 724 17 Gibson 
726 13 We 727 10 Precisely 
729 4 September 729 23 exposure 
731 9 Well 732 7 risk 
750 10 Tell 751 11 m 
774 14 MR. 777 11 basis 
779 22 MR. 780 13 degree 
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THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 

In the Matter of: 

) File No. H0-12361-A 

GEIER INTERNATIONAL 

STRATEGIES FUND 
RECEIVED 

SEP U 9 ~Ulti 

WITNESS: Christopher Gibson 
~m:THE 

PAGES: 1 through 274 

PLACE: Securities and Exchange Commission 

100 F Street, N.E. 

Washington, D.C. 20549 

DATE: Thursday, March 19, 2015 

The above-entitled matter came on for hearing, 

pursuant to notice, at 9:13 a.m. 

Diversified Reporting Services, Inc. 

(202) 467-9200 
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APPEARANCES: 

On behalf of the Securities and Exchange Commission: 

GEORGE BAGNALL, ESQ. 

PAUL J. BOHR, ESQ. 

RICKY SACHAR, ESQ. 

Securities and Exchange Commission 

Division of Enforcement 

100 F Street, N.E. 

Washington, D.C. 20S49 

(202) SS 1-4316 

On behalf of the Witness: 

THOMAS A. FERRIGNO, ESQ. 

Brown Rudnick 

601 13th Street, N.W. 

Washington, D.C. 2000S 

(202) S36-l 700 

ALSO PRESENT: 

Rich Walden, SEC Intern 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 4 

PROCEEDINGS 

MR. BAGNALL: We will go on the record at 9: 13, 

using the clock on the wall, here on March 19, 20 IS. 

Mr. Gibson. can you please raise your right 

hand. 

Do you swear or affirm to tell the truth, the 

whole truth and nothing but the truth? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

Whereupon, 

CHRISTOPHER GIBSON 

was called as a witness and, having been first duly 

sworn, was examined and testified as follows: 

MR. BAGNALL: Can you please state and spell 

your full name for the record? 

THE WITNESS: Christopher Gibson, 

C-h-r-i-s-t-o-p-h-e-r G-i-b-s-o-n. 

MR. BAGNALL: Thanks. You can put your hand 

down. 

I am George Bagnall, and this is Ricky Sachar 

and Paul Bohr, directly to my right. We are members of 

the staff of the Enforcement Division of the U.S. 

Securities and Exchange Commission. 

Also with us today is our Honors intern, Rich 

Walden. 

This is an investigation by the U.S. SEC in the ~ 
~ 

l--~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~..__~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~---1• 
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CONTENTS 

WITNESS: EXAMINATION 

8 Christopher Gibson 

EXHIBITS: DESCRIPTION IDENTIFIED: 

29 

30 

31 

32 

33 

34 

3S 

36 

37 

38 

39 

Subpoena 9 

Subpoena fidocuments 9 

Subpoena f/documents to C. 9 

Gibson. Custodian of Records 

E-mail from J. Hull I 6S 

To C. Gibson dtd 10/11/11 

J. Hull Subscription Agreement 180 

Confidential Private Offering 184 

Memorandum ofGISF dtd 1/2010 

Operating Agreement for GISF 228 

E-mail from J. Gibson to C. 241 

Gibson dtd 11128/11 w/attachments 

E-mail from C. Gibson to 253 

J. Hull dtd 12/9111 

State of Georgia Certificate 

Of Voluntary Termination of 

Geier Group dtd 3/29/11 

State of Georgia Certificate 

Of Voluntary Termination of 

Geier Capital dtd 3/24111 

261 

262 
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Matter of Geier International Strategies Fund, SEC File 

No. H0-12361, to determine whether there have been 

violations of certain provisions of the federal 

securities laws. 

However, the facts developed in this 

investigation might constitute violations of other 

federal or state, civil or criminal laws. 

Prior to the opening of the record, you were 

provided with a copy of the Formal Order oflnvestigation 

in this matter. It will available for your examination 

during the course of this proceeding. 

Mr. Gibson, have you had the opportunity to 

review the Formal Order? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Prior to the opening of 

the record, you were also provided with a copy of the 

Commission's Supplemental Information Form, the Form 

1662. A copy of that notice has been marked as SEC 

Exhibit I. 

Also this form was attached to the subpoena you 

received to appear here today and to the subpoenas for 

documents you received last year. 

Have you had an opportunity to read Exhibit No. 

l? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

I 
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MR. BAGNALL: Do you have any questions 

concerning Exhibit No. 1? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Mr. Gibson, are you represented 

by counsel today? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Would counsel please identify 

themselves? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Thomas A. Ferrigno, with the 

law finn ofBrown Rudnick in its Washington, D.C. office. 

MR. BAGNALL: And to confirm. Mr. Ferrigno, are 

you representing Mr. Gibson today? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Thank you. 

Are you representing any other parties in this 

matter? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Not at this time. No other 

parties have been contacted by the staff. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

Mr. Gibson, is there anything that can impair 

your ability to testify truthfully today? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: For example, are you taking any 

medication or anything like that? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 8 

Is that okay? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. And on that same line, 

it's important that you give us verbal responses. The 

court reporter won't be able to pick up head nods or 

gesticulation and also we need "yes's" and "no's. Not 

"uh-uh's" and "uh-huh's." Okay? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: I also guarantee you that today I 

am going to ask you a question that's not clear. If you 

don't understand the question, please let me know and 

I'll ask it in a way that is more clear hopefully. 

If you don't do that and you give us an answer, 

we'll think that you understand the question, okay? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Thank you. 

And later today we're going to show you some 

documents that will be entered as exhibits for testimony 

here today. Please don't write on them. Okay. 

Would you please mark this as the next exhibit. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 29 was marked 

for identification.) 

EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I am handing you what's just been j 
---~~~~~~~~-----~~~~~~~~~~! 
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MR. BAGNALL: Have you ever given testimony 

before? 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. For the purposes of SEC 

testimony, the staff controls the record. If you'd like 

to take a break, that's fine, and we can do that 

throughout the day. 

Please just ask us and we are happy to do that 

so long as there isn't a question pending. If there's a 

question pending, we'd like an answer before we go off 

the record 

And for the purposes of SEC investigations, 

there really is no "off the record." If we're off the 

record and have a conversation of substance, when we come 

back on the record, I'll sununarize that conversation and 

ask you whether it's a fair sununary of the conversation 

we had. 

Also something to keep in mind during testimony 

is in nonnal conversation we tend to anticipate a 

question before it's finished, and begin answering before 

the question is done. And that makes for a bad record. 

So I guarantee we11 both run afoul of this today, but if 

you can do your best to please wait until I'm done asking 

the question before you start your answer, I'd appreciate 

it. 
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marked as Exhibit 29. 

Do you recognize that document? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Whatisit? 

A The subpoena to appear today. 

Q Okay. l'U take that back. 

MR. BAGNALL: Please mark this one next in 

line. We'll mark these simultaneously if that's okay. 

(SEC Exhibits Nos. 30 & 31 

marked for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I am handing you now ·what have been 

marked as Exhibit 30 and Exhibit 31. 

Do you recognize those documents? And feel 

free to leaf through them and read them 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And what are they? 

A These are the requests to produce documents 

relating to this matter. 

Q And I wiU represent to you that I believe the 

requests are identical, but one is addressed to you 

penonaUy and one is addressed to you as care of the 

Custodian of Records for Geier Capital LLC. 

Does that seem accurate to you? 

A Yes. sir. 
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Q Okay. Have you provided to the staff of the 

SEC all documents called for by the subpoena in Exhibit 

30? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Can you describe for us \\'hat search you did to 

comply \\ith that subpoena? What search for documents. 

A I worked with my counsel to identify any 

relevant docwnents from the two primary sources of 

docwnents for me personally of which I was aware, or my 

e-mail accounts, my personal e-mail account, @gimil, and 

my Geier Fund e-mail account. 

Q Uh-huh. 

A And I provided access to those into the server 

so that my counsel could ascertain and provide them 

And then with regard to any additional 

docwnents, the only others that we identified as relevant 

to this matter are all the physical docwnents that were 

produced during this time that were delivered to Augusta, 

Georgia, and were housed there, and at the time of the 

subpoena, those were delivered to a docwnent production 

company and then turned over. 

Q Okay. And is that IUIS\\er true for the subpoena 

that is included as Exhibit 31 as \\eU? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Was the search really one search for 

Page 11 

both subpoenas or l\ere there unique searches for each 

subpoena? 

A I understood the distinction that you're making 

in that any conununications with regard to me and relating 

to the Fund should be turned over. 

Q Okay. 

A And so I understand the distinction I think 

that you're making. 

Q Okay. And so did you do two searches or one 

search? 

Do you want me to ask the question a different 

say? 

A I'm not sure I understand the distinction. 

Q Okay. So the subpoena that's in Exhibit 30 is 

addressed to you personally. 

A Yes. sir. 

Q The subpoena that's addressed to you in Exhibit 

31 Is addressed to the Custodian of Records for Geier 

Capital. 

A I see. 

Q Did you do a search for the subpoena in 30, 

produce documents, and then begin anew for the subpoena 

in 31 and produce documents? 

A No. I believe we did them at the same time, 

one search. 
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Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q You said "we." I'm just wondering who else is 

in the "we"? 

A My counsel. So my first step upon receiving 

the subpoena was to alert counsel, and I followed their 

directives as far as how to comply with this. 

Q And at the dme that was Rita Glavin? 

A Yes, sir. Well, the first days of this matter, 

it may have been another attorney other than Rita Glavin. 

Q At Seward & Kissel? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q You mentioned a server. I'm just wondering 

\\'here that server is and \\'ho controls it, the e-mail 

server. 

A I am referring to the fact that e-mails don't 

go away today and they are stored on some server no 

matter what you do on your personal device, and so the 

two servers in question would both be at Google. Gmail 

was my personal e-mail account and Geier Fund's e-mail 

was hosted through Google, so both were housed - both of 

those servers were at Google. 

Q So you did not actually have physical access to 

the Google server. 

A No.sir. 

Page 13 

Q But you sdU have some sort of remote access 

to check the e-mails that are stored on those servers? 

A I do not, no. My counsel, he gained access to 

the full inventory of those e-mails. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, did you \\ithhold any documents that 

\\ere called for by the subpoena In Exhibit 30 on the 

basis of a claim of privilege? 

A I do not believe so. 

Q Okay. Did you \\ithhold any documents that were 

called for by the subpoena in Exhibit 31 on any claim of 

privilege? 

A I do not believe so. 

Q Mr. Gibson, did you ever use an e-mail address 

C.Gibson@Bloomberg.net? 

A I was assigned that e-mail address from 

Bloomberg while I used that server, yes. And that was 

turned over, to my knowledge, inclusive of this. But in 

terms of materially using that, no. I don't believe I 

did. 

Q Okay. So to the extent that you did use it, 

those documents have been produced? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Are you aware of any documents responsive to 

the subpoena in Exhibit 30 that were not produced to us? 

I 

) 
! 

I 
~ 

--===~-.. ~~~-~~~~-===~~-~--·~---~·--~~-·-·~~-----~~.,~.~--~~~-~~---.. ~~---~~~--~ 
4 (Pages 10 to 13) 



l 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 14 

A No, sir. 

Q Perhaps because they were lost, destroyed or 

dlsposed of! 

A No, sir. 

Q Are you aware of any documents that are 

responsive to the subpoena fn Exhibit 31 that were not 

produced to us? 

A No.sir. 

Q Okay. I am going to take back Exhibit 30 and 

31. 

Mr. Gibson, have you ever been named as a 

defendant or a respondent in any action or proceeding 

brought by the SEC? 

A No, sir. 

Q Have you ever been named as a defendant or a 

respondent in any action or proceeding brought by any 

other federal agency? 

A No, sir. 

Q Have you ever been named as a defendant or 

respondent In any action or proceeding brought by a state 

securities agency? 

A No, sir. 

Q Have you ever been named as a defendant or a 

respondent In any action or proceeding brought by FINRA? 

A No, sir. 

Page 15 

Q Okay. Have you been named as a defendant or a 

respondent in any action or proceeding brought by any 

stock exchange? 

A No,sir. 

Q Have you ever been a defendant in any criminal 

proceeding other than one involving a minor traffic 

offense? 

A No, sir. 

Q Could you please describe for us your 

educational background starting with your time in 

college? 

A I graduated from Williams College in 

Massachusetts with a degree in economics and art history. 

Q In what year did you graduate? 

A 2006. 

Q Okay. Do you have any graduate school 

experience? 

A ldonot. 

Q Did you go straight from college in 2006 into 

the work force? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Could you please describe for us your work 

history beginning with your first job after college? 

A I worked at Deutsche Bank in New York. I 

worked in their securitization group focusing initially 
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on auto loan securitizations, and then on residential 

mortgage sccuritizations before managing a book of 

securities in their special situations group before 

departing and resigned. 

Q And during \\'hat time period did you wom at 

Deutsche Bank? 

A From - well, I was a SUl1llrer intern during the 

SUl1llrer of2005, and I began in June of2006, and I 

resigned in February of2009. 

Q And \\'hat was your title when you worked at 

Deutsche Bank? 

A I was an analyst and an associate. I was 

promoted to associate in January of2009. So at the very 

end. 

Q Okay. Do you have any wom experience after 

Deutsche Bank? 

A No, sir. I mean outside of this fund, no, sir. 

Q Okay. Were you ever employed at Hull Storey 

Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. I was employed at Hull Storey Gibson 

in connection with this matter. 

Q Can you describe that for me please? 

A When I resigned from Deutsche Bank, I was 

swmnned by Jim Hull to Augusta to discuss my experiences 

there. He had questions about markets in general, and I 
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had an experience in that regard and shared that with 

him And he proposed hiring me to figure out what we 

could do together. And he initially hired me at 

relatively I would say de minimis salary of - I believe 

it was - I think it was $24,000 a year, if I recall. 

And that was the basis of what would become ultimately 

Geier. 

Q And \\Mt time were you hired? When 

chronologically were you hired by Mr. Hull? 

A lfl recall correctly, I was hired around April 

of2009. 

Q Okay. And just for the reconl, who is Mr. 

Hull? 

A James Hull is a real estate owner who resides 

in Augusta, Georgia, and at this time in 2009, had been 

business partners with my father, John Gibson, for 

approximately I 0 years. 

Q Okay. And what's the nature of their real 

estate business? 

A They engage in the acquisition and operation of 

small incloscd malls in the United States. 

Q Okay. Did they run them? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And when you - and correct me if I'm \\TOng -

I think you said that you had a meeting l'ith Mr. Hull to 

5 (Pages 14 to 17) 
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detennfne what businesses you could engage in together, 

Is that right? 

A When I first went down to Augusta, it was not 

in the context of being hired. It was to have a 

conversation. 

Q Okay. 

A I did not anticipate being hired. My 

anticipation was to imve in a direction entirely 

unrelated to what did materialize. 

Q And so what did materiali7.r? 

A Mr. Hull had recently lost a sum of imney by 

investing in Bear Stearns and was irritated with that, 

and asked me my view on the matter. And based upon my 

experience at Deutsche Bank, I believed that the risk to 

the currency was meaningful based upon the rebrulatory 

response to the actions I observed at Deutsche Bank. 

Q When you say "a risk to the cUJTency," any 

cUJTency in particular? 

A The United States dollar. 

Q And was that the substance of the conversation 

you had 'ftith Mr. Hull? 

A It was in further detail noting that in the six 

to nine imnths preceding my resignation at Deutsche Bank, 

I had, up Wltil JWle of2008, I had very positive reviews 

at Deutsche Bank and was given the highest bonuses of my 
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1 class, and was given a significant responsibility to 1 

2 manage, or at least mark on a daily basis, at $900 2 

3 million book of securities. 3 

4 And as the market deteriorated, they brought in 4 

5 a new team to oversee us, and I was pressured 5 

6 significantly to mark those securities to levels that I 6 
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skepticism about what was occurring at that time in our 

financial markets. 

Q And how did that conversation lead to your 

employment - at the time I believe it was called Hull 

Storey Gibson, Is that correct? 

A I don't think that's correct. l believe it was 

Hull Storey Retail Group at the time. 

Q Okay. 

A It may have been. 

Q So in April of 2009, it was called Hull Storey 

Retail Group? 

A Yes, sir. I believe that my father's name was 

added subsequent to my - subsequent to this period. 

Q Okay. And so how did that conversation that 

you just described with Mr. Hull lead to your employment 

with Hull Storey Retail Group? 

A So I had that conversation. There was a period 

of several weeks when I was staying with my parents at 

home and coming into the office and just meeting with Jim 

when he was available to discuss various matters 

At this time, my anticipation was if there was 

a partnership, it would be in the real estate business 

based upon where he has expertise. 

Over the course of that - I'd say from March 

2009 onward, his focus. it became clear to me, was imre 
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in identifying opportunities to capitalize on this 

dislocation that we perceived to be in place in the 

market. 

Q And how did that lead to employment at Hull 

Storey Retail Group? 

A That's an excellent question. I think that 

7 did not believe were reflective of the market. 7 from - there was not a clear conversation as to what my 

8 And I was additionally pressured, and this is 8 responsibilities would be based upon assuming that 

9 complicated, but I think the only way to get through this 9 initial salary. l think it was a step in good faith to I 
1 O is to explain it. The way that the accounting treatment 1 O where I was showing that I was committed - I wasn't 1· 

11 worked, of the securities that I marked, part were in a 11 doing anything else, that my focus was - I was very open 

12 loan book and part were in a banking book. The loan book 12 to working with him in capacities that he designed or saw 

13 assets were held to maturity, and not subject to mark to 13 as desirable. But there was not clarification as to my I 

14 market. And the trading book was held for sale and 14 responsibilities as far as taking that salary. I 
) 

15 subject to mark to market. 15 Q And did you have a title? ! 
1 6 I was pressured to take hedges from the loan 16 A I believe I was an analyst. I 
1 7 book and put them in the trading book and leave the asset 1 7 Q And what did you do on a day-to-day basis \\hen 

1

· 
18 in the banking book in order to create a gain on the 18 you became the analyst at Hull Storey Retail Group? 

19 hedge whilst keeping the asset marked at par. Thereby 19 A I was living in Philadelphia at the time. And 1• 

2 O creating an inherently illusory gain, which constituted a 2 O within a matter of weeks, we formed the Gibson Fund, and , 

21 dishonest act in my view and I refused to do it. 21 at that point in time, it was certainly clear to me that j 
22 And I was subsequently taken off of my 22 my responsibilities were advising Jim on the management ~ 

2 3 responsibilities and then given a zero bonus at the next 2 3 of the Gibson Fund. ~ 

2 4 bonus cycle, after which I resigned. And I explained 2 4 Q And what is the Gibson Fund? i 
-=2=5==th=a=t=oc=c:::-~"."::rre=nc=e~t::::o=:J1::·m~· a~n:::d:'.'.l::t~hi~n:::k~th~~~~~cr=ea::o:t:'.":ed::'.".':a~=~--=--'."'".~-~~~.-~2=5~~~,A~-=T=h=e':'G~i~bso-=n~F~~~~:"!'":~~w::as::::~:""""":t~~.~~l:~~h~ed":"' .. ~:~:~~~~=:.-=-~~-==J 
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conversation with Jim -- up until this conversation. the 

tenure of our discussions had been purely intellectual in 

nature, identifying the landscape as it existed. And Jim 

had a conversation with me when he said, "We've got to 

put some money into this. If this is what we know to be 

tme. and we're in a unique position to know it. we've 

got to allocate capital accordingly." 

And he proposed investing in assets that we 

believed would do wel l as a resu lt of these observations 

that we had made and asked for my commitment in 

panicipating in it. 

Q And how was Gibson Fund formed'? 

A It was formed as an LLC in the State of Georgia 

14 as a pannership between James Hull, myself. and I 

15 believe that my father had a panicipation initially as 

16 well. 
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Q Okay. And how long did you operate the Gibson 

Fund'! 

A The Gibson Fund was operated until the end of 

2009. And then was rolled up along side another fund 

that we had subsequently staned to the Gibson Fund 

called Hull Fund. So Hull Fund and the Gibson Fund was 

its fom1al name, were rolled into and became Geier 

effect ive the first of January of20 I 0. 

Q Okay. And what was the Hull Fund'! 

A The Hull Fund was a similar vehicle in tcnns of 

its asset allocation. objectives, structure and so fonh. 

Why did we stan a second fund. is actually unclear to 

me. I do not -1 don't recall a specific reason why we 

had two funds as opposed to putting everything into one. 

Q Were the holdings in the Gibso n Fund similar to 

the holdings in the Hull Fund? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Do you rec:ill what the :isscrs that each of 

rhosc cnrities held? 

A Yes. sir. Largely physical gold and si lver 

bars that were purchased from a company ca lled Kitco in 
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Montreal in Canada. and transferred to a depository 

called Via Mat in New York. And additionally to those 

assets. there was inunaterial de rninimis allocation to 

securities as well. 

Q And do you recall, recognizing that the \'alue 

of these things fluctuate, but do you recall the 

approximate value of your holdings? 

A Dollar value within each of those funds? 

Q Correct. 

A 111e Hull Fund was substantially larger in temis 

of dollar value. And I believe that the Gibson Fund was 

around in the 2 to $4 mill ion area and the Hull Fund was 

8 to Sl2 million area. 

Page 25 

Q And is the ansm~r that you jlL~I ga\'c about the 

in\'cstors in each fund true of both the Gibson Fund and 

the Hull Fund? 

Lei me ask it again. 

Did !he Gibson Fund and Hull Fund ha\'e rhe same 

investors'! 

A No. Jim Hull. Christopher Gibson and John 

Gibson were in both. Actt~~lly John Gibson may not have 

been in the Hull Fund. I and Jim were definitely in 

both. My father was defini tely in the Gibson Fund. And 

in Hull Fund. there were different smaller LPs than there 

were in the Gibson Fund. But there were smaller panncrs 

in both of those. 

Q When you used the tem1 "LP," whal arc you 

rcfcning to'! 

A I am sorry. I'm referring - I'm not being 

precise. I arn referring to a co-panncr in these 

structures. So a smaller panncr in the fund? 

Q Is "LP" an acronym for something? 

A It's a limited panner. 

Q Thank you. And Jct me back up. 

Did both the Hull Fund and the Gibson Fund roll 

inlo Geier on January I, 20 IO'! 
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A Yes. sir. 

Q Did the Gibson Fund continue to exist :afte r 

January 1, 2010? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Did the Hull Fund continue to exist after 

J anuary 1, 2010? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q And can you then descr ibe for us wlrnt the Geier 

Fund is? 

A So going into the end of the year in 2009. we 

had strong positive performance. as I recall. We were up 

about 30 to 40 percent on those Funds. and Jim wanted to 

charge fees. and I indicated that we could not do that 

haphmmrdly. and we needed an ;1ppropriatc structure in 

place in order to do that. 

And that led to our soliciting bids. if you 

will. from various vendors. !Tom administrators. small 

mini-prime brokers. and legal counsel to drafl olTering 

documents. 

Q And when you say "we," who arc you referring 

to '! 

A Jim Hull and I. 

Q And \\hat you' ve just described was occurring at 

the end of 2009'! 

A Yes. sir. 

Page 27 

Q Okay. During the 2009 time frame, when you 

were associated \\ith the Hull Fund and the Gibson Fund. 

how much of your time were you spcndini.: on those efforts'! 

A One hundred percent. 

Q Okay. And was that a nine-to-five job'! 

A It's a 24-hour-a-dny job. 

Q A 2-i-hour-a-day job. 

Q Okay. So beginnin<,i Januory I. 20 IO. we re your 

day-to-day acthities "ith respect to the Geier Fund the 

same as they were "ith the Bull :and Gibson Funds'! 

A I'm sorry. Can you repeat the question'! 
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15 Q So did I understand you to say - and correct 

16 me if I'm wrong - that l\lr. Hull wanted your interest 

1 7 n lii.:ned wit h his more so in Geier t han before'! 

18 A I would say that as we contemplated the greater 

1 9 commitment mutually. he desired a greater alignment of 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

interest. 

Q Do you know why that is'! 

A It would seem rationale to me. ifhe had more 

at stake. he would \\~lilt a large commitment. In 2009. the 

dollar amounts that were invol\'C.-d were less than the 

dollar amounts in 20 I 0. 
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Q Did you C\'er ha\'e any conversations \\ilh l\lr. 

2 Hull about this topic specifically"? 

3 A No. we did not specifically add ress this. 

Q Bui it's from your dealings \\ilh him, you 

5 

6 

understood him lo mrnl you 10 h:1ve a greater alignment of 

interest \\ith him in the new fund, the Geier Fund'! 

7 A Yes. sir. 

8 Q Okay. And do you think that that w:is because 

9 he was committing more capital lo the venture when ii 

10 rolled into Geier in 2010? 

11 A In part. yes. Another theme that was occurring 

12 over this period o f time was that Jim had substantial 

13 investments with two other investment managers. Goldman 

14 Sachs and Crawford Investment Counsel in Atlanta. with 

15 whom he had diffi culty and had voiced opposition to me to 

16 the fees that he was paying. and he was seek ing potential 

1 7 altemativcs to avoid paying fees to outside vendors. the 

18 management ofthnt capital. 

19 Q And how is that related to your interest being 

2 0 aligned nith his'? 

21 A Insofa r as it speaks 10 your point that he was 

22 going to substantially increase his investment. So the 

23 source of the substantial increased investment was going 

2 4 to come potential from these other managers. 

m 
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Q Okay. And going fonrnrd, ii seenl'> you refer to 

Mr. Hull as Jim. 

Can we agree today that if you refer to J im 

you'll always be refening to Mr. Hull unless you tell us 

olhemisc? 

A Ycs,sir. 

II 

a 
a 

D 
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Q Okay. And did you have a title at Geier Group, 

L LC? 

10 

11 

12 

13 

A I think managing director. 

Q Did you haw a total at Geier Capital, LLC? 

A If I did. we would have called it managing 

d irector. 

Q Was -

MR. BO HR: Can I step in? 

BY MR. BOHR: 

14 Q Because I think you testified - I think you 

15 may have misspoken, sir, and contmdictccl yourself, 

16 because in any event, I'm not left clear as being Geier 

1 7 Group a nd Geier Capital, is it fair to say that one was 

18 the investment advisor to the Fund and one was the 

1 9 n~maging member of the Fund? 

20 A No. I think the Geier Group was both. 

21 Q Oka~'· 

22 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

2 3 Q Geier Group mis both the marrnging member and 

2 4 exclusively to rccci\"C incenlh'e-bascd compensation? 

25 A Yes. si r. 
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BY MR. BOHR: 

Q And that's the carried interest, the incentive 

fee, is what Geier Capital got'! 

A Well. carried interest is the tax strategy of 

not paying your tax liab ili ty in a given year on a 

performance alloca1io11. ·nie ince111ivc fee is what Geier 

Capital - correct. yes. 

Q The perfonnance fee, the incentive fee went to 

Geier Capital. The management fees went to Geier Group. 

Is that correct? 

A From a Structure perspective. yes. From a 

practical perspective, they remained in the Fund. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q When you say "they remained in the Fund," what 

does that mean? 

A I mean that as it is customary generally lo 

charge and receive management fees in cash. this was 

unusual in that we did not do that. All manageme111 fees. 

as they were accrncd. were inunediately reinvested into 

the Fund, so they were never a cash liability. 

Q And to whose capital account were they 

allocated? 

A First there was a capital account - actually 

called Geier Capital - that would house both management 

fees and performance fees 10 the degree they had not been 

Page 35 

bookmarked to the respective owners of Geier Group and 

Geier Capital. which. again. had the same o wnership 

structure. 

So practically - as a practical matter, when 

fees were accrued, they would generally stay in that 

manageme111 entity and then occasionally they would be 

allocated to the various members. 

Q And 11110 arc the various members that received 

that money'? 

A So the ownership structure w:1s 50 percent 

Christopher Gibson, 35 percent James Hull. and 15 percent 

John Gibson. 

Q So when the - correct me if I' m nrong - the 

14 money thnt Geier Capital received in management fees and 

15 incentive-based compensation, when that 11ns distributed 

16 into the Fund, ii went on the pcn:entages you just gave 

l 7 to you, Mr. Hull and your father, and it \ V:IS assigned to 

18 your individual capital accounts in Geier lntem:1tional 

1 9 Strategics Fund? 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A To the degree that that actually occurred . 

Generally speaking. it didn't. Generally ii just stayed 

in this entity called Geier Capital. It was j ust treated 

as another LP. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOH R: 
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Q You mentioned the 50 percent, 35 percent, 15 

percent ownership structure. I just want to be clea r. 

Was that the same for Geier Capital and for 

Geier Group? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And was that the same throughout the life -

did that continue to be the case throughout the life of 

A Yes, sir. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And docs - when we refer to Geier today or 

GISF, can we agree that we a rc referring to the Geier 

International S trategics Fund? 

A Yes. 

Q And similarly, if we say "the Fund," we are 

referring to Geier International Strategics Fund? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Unless we clarify otherwise. 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And docs G ISF still exist today? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And how many members docs it have today? 

A Four. 

Q And who arc they'? 

A Giovanni Marzullo, John Gibson, Manha Gibson. 

Christopher Gibson. 
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Q And how 1mny assets does it have under - 11fiat 

is the amount of assets under management that it has 

today? 

/\ My understanding. and I have not looked 

r~cently. is it's around 700.000 U.S. dollars. 

Q And is lliat being act ivcly managed today? 

A We have not done a trade since the end of 2012. 

Q Okay. And who is the investment manager for 

GISF today'? 

A I think that we lake a position that it's not 

-- it's an investment partnership. 

Q And 1111en you say "all other investors," do you 

mean besides the four that you just mentioned a moment 

ago'! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And the end of 2012. is that December 31, 2012'! 

/\ Yes. sir. To clarify further. I believe that 
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1 only Jim was around at that point in time. The other 1 A No U.S. citizens but I've got consultants, 

2 limited partners left at the beginning of2012. I 2 independent consultants, who live around the world and 

3 believe at the end of January 2012. 3 work with me in that endeavor. 

4 Q Okay. And how nmcb time do you spend today on 4 Q And what do you mean 'ft'hen you say "marketing 

5 efforts related to GISF? 5 services," is that what you said? What does the business i 

6 A I do not spend time with it. 6 enterprise do? It does consulting \\itb respect to 

7 Q Okay. 7 marketing, is that what you said? 

8 A I don't effectively have a position anymore 8 I might have it \\TOng. I'm asking you, what 

9 either. I have - I'm not sure what my percentage of 9 does Weiji Capital do? ' 
10 ownership is, but it's offset by my abilities that I have 10 A Right. We give advice on construction of I 

f 
I 

11 to my father. My father paid a note that I had owed Jim 11 marketing documents. t. 

12 that - for which I had insufficient funds when that wa..-. 12 Q Marketing - \\'hat kind of marketing documents? f 

13 closed. My father has loaned me money because I was 13 A To market the company. ! 
f 

14 insolvent at that point in time. And my father has 14 Q Okay. To sell its products? ! 
15 loaned me money to pursue to fulfill my responsibilities 15 A Not to sell its products per se, no. To I 

\ 
I 

16 here. So whatever assets are in my name are overwhelmed 16 attract in investment. I 
17 by liabilities. 17 Q So to sell its securities? I 

I 

I 
18 MR. FERRIGNO: Can we take a break - 18 A I wouldn't say to sell its securities, no. I 

19 MR. BAGNALL: I'll tell you what. Can you give 19 BY MR.BOHR: 
j 
~ 

20 me I 0 minutes and then we're at a natural stopping point? 20 Q Are these marketing documents In some fonn of ~ 

21 MR. FERRIGNO: Sure. 21 offering memoranda or private placement memoranda? ~ 
I 

22 BY MR. BAGNALL: 22 A Targeted toward non-U.S. investors, yes. ' ; 
23 Q At 'ftilat point did you stop devoting your 23 BY MR. BAGNALL: I 

24 energies to GISF? 24 Q So you are helping - your clients are ! 
25 A The end of 2012, January I, 2013. 25 companies. I 

f 
I 
I 

Page 39 Page 41 ! 
i 

1 Q And have you been working since that time? 1 A I'll say this. I am doing - it's largely M&A I 
2 A Yes. 2 work. So there's a company in South Africa who produces I 
3 Q Doing what? 3 widgets, and there's another company in Botswana who I 
4 A I worked for Nova Capital Global Markets, Nova 4 produces widgets, and if they merge, you know, value can 1 
5 Global - I'm not sure what their fonnal name of the 5 be created. I 

~ 
6 entity was, but I worked for that finn. And then I 6 Q Okay. And one of those widget producers would ' ·~ 

7 started a firm that's called Weiji Capital. 7 be your client? \ 
; 

8 Q Okay. So when did you begin working at - is 8 A That's right. I 
9 it Nova? When did you start working there? 9 Q And you would help them generate marketing l 

10 A In January of2013. 10 material to interest the other widget producer into some 

' 11 Q And how long did you work there? 11 fonn of business combination? ! 
12 A Until late Novemberof2013. 12 A Yes, sir. 1 

1 

13 Q And when did you start Weiji - Weiji, is that 13 Q Okay. Mr. Gibson, do you hold any professional I 
14 how you say it? 14 licenses? I 
15 A Weiji, as I understand it. 15 A Not at this time, as I understand it. I passed ~ 

f 
16 Q Okay. And when did you start there? 16 the Series 7, 63 and 65. I 

I 
17 A In January of2014. Yes, 2014. 17 Q Why did you take the Series 65? i 

I understood it to be a requirement based upon 
t 

18 Q And you are still working there today? 18 A I 
19 A Yes, sir. 19 my initial analysis when I was living in Pennsylvania, i 
20 Q And what is Weiji Capital? 20 and contemplating starting an invci.1ment advisory ! 
21 A We give advice to companies outside of the 21 busine~ _! 

! 

22 United States on marketing initiatives. 22 Q Okay. And so is it your understanding that I 

23 Q And who is "we"? 23 each of those licenses that you hold today are inactive? I 24 A I'm sony. My partners and I at that finn. 24 A Yes, sir. 

! 25 Q How many partners do you have? 25 Q Okay. Do you recall any of the topics that 

~ 

·~ &.----"--· --~ -- ..... _ .. _- . ~---- --- ~ - I ---·-,- -
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3 

"~"' covercd on the Series 65 exani'! 

/\ I do not. 

BY MR. BOHR: 
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Q Was there any discussion - "fiat is the Series 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

65 exam'! You alluded to ii in passing, but \\fiat is if! 

A I do11'1 know. 

Q Is it an in\"Cstmenl advisorqualificalion? 

A Ye. 

Q Was there any discussion on that ex:un of la\\s, 

l 0 mies or regulalions 11erti11e111 to investment advisors? 

11 A I would -- yes. I would imagine. 

12 Q Did you pass ii the first time? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q So you studied topics rclatcd to investment 

15 advisor rcgulation presumably in order to pass that cxanL 

16 A Yes.sir. 

l 7 BY MR. BAGN/\LL: 

18 Q Were you ever registered as an invcslmenl 

19 advisor in any U.S. stale'! 

20 A I think that I registered in the State of 

Pennsylvania thal year. 21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q Ok:1y. Were you ever registered in the Scale of 

Georgia? 

A I do 1101 believe so. 

Q \Vhcn " as the Inst time you conununicated \\ith 

Page 43 

Mr. Hull? 

2 

3 

A At 1hc 1i111e that he wound down his position in 

Geier at the end of 2012. 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

Q O k:1y. And when m is the last lime you 

communicated \\ith Mr. Grovcnstein, \ Vaync C nwcnstcin'! 

A Preceding 1ha1. 

Q Before that. 

MR. B/\GNALL: Okay. Let's go ofT the record at 

I 0:07 a.111.. and take a short break. 

10 (A brief recess was iaken.) 

11 MR. BAGNALL: Let's go back on the record at 

12 I 0: 16 a.m., on March 19th. 

13 Mr. Gibson. do you recall you arc unckr oath? 

14 THE WITNESS: Yes. sir. 

15 MR. BAGNALL: And just to clarify. during the 

1 6 break. Mr. Bohr and you discussed how to spell Via Mal. 

17 THE WITNESS: Yes. sir. 

18 MR. BAGNALL: Other than that. there were no 

19 conversations of substance between you and the staff. is 

2 0 that correct? 

2 l THE WITNESS: That's correct. 

22 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

lti 
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Q And \\f10 had the day-to-day rcsponsibility of 

contacting the attomcys and the other vendors that were 

used by the Fund'! 

/\ I did. I'd say that I was responsible for 

carrying out the strategy that Jim gave me guidance for 

in dealing with vendors. 

Page 45 
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Q C an you tell us at lime when he communic:itcd 

his opposition to diversification to you? 

A I remember numerous e-mails where he said that. 

1 4 I'm sure we can produce one. 

15 MR. FERRIGNO: Lei the staff ask questions. 

16 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Page 47 

12 Q Olrny. Did your father render legal advice to 

13 the Fund? 

14 A No. sir. 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q Your father is an attorney, is that rig ht '! 

A Yl'S. sir. 

Q Okay. Did Wayne Grovcnstcin render legal 

advice to the Fund'! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Did he render legal advice in connection 

\\ith forming the Fund? 

A I-le rendered legal advice in connection with 

fonning the management c111itics. But with regard 10 the 

offering documents in the Fund itscl f. no. We relied on 

counsel at Seward & Kissel. 
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Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Did he provide any advice - and we don't 'nml 

to know what the advice is - but d id Grovenstein provide 

any advice after helping \\ith the fonmtion or Grier 

Grou11 and GcierC:ipit:il? 

A No. sir. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you recall the idrntity or all the investor.; 

in the Fund'? 

A I believe I should. yes. 

Q How many investor.; did the Fund have'? 

A As I recall. around 26. 

Q Okay. Anybody else other than those two groups 

or people? 

A No. No investor -- well . I'm sorry. Then 

additionally there was a gemlcrmn named Tim Streli tz, 

who is the father of a girl who dated a friend of mine 

from college. whom I had long conversations with in New 

York. and whom I did not solicit. and really. you know. 

insisted on investing. I mean we accepted his 

investment. 

Page 49 

Q Okay. You testified :i moment ago I think that 

you attended some meetings \\ith Mr. Hull and prospective 

investor.;, is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Do ~'OU recall the attendees to those meetings? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Who were the~,'? 

A We met individually with each investor. So all 

the investors with the exception of Tim Strelitz. So 

every investor who resided in Aui,'llSta. Georgia. was met 

with. and we gave a similnr guidance as to what we were 
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trying to do and what the risk profile would be. 

Q Did you have any speaking roles in those 

meetings? 

A ldid. 

Q What was - to the extent you recall, what was 

the substance of 'ft'bat you said during the meetings? 

A The substance of what I said was that - one 

phrase that we used in every meeting was that the 

volatility would light their hair on fire. That we were 

swinging for the fences, and that we weren't going for 

singles or doubles. That's the substance of what I said. 

Q Okay. 

A Jim parroted my other ideas about, you know, 

gold and currencies. 

Q Okay. And did you have any written materials 

with you in the meetings? 

A ldidnot. 

Q Did Mr. Hull? 

A No. 

Q Was anything - were any copies of documents 

provided to the prospective investors during the 

meetings? 

A During the meetings physically, no. 

Q At some time subsequent to the meeting? 

A The subscription agreement, operating agreement 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 52 i 

Q So if there's 26 investors, were the majority 

of them your family? 

A By count or by dollar amount? 

Q Let's do first by count. 

So were the majority of them your family 

members? 

A I would say by count, the majority fell into 

the constituency of James Hull, and by dollar amount. 

Q Both. 

A Both. If you include James Hull. If you take 

James Hull out of that constituency and then you'd look 

at the remainder, I would say that it's about equal in 

tentlS of dollar amount between my constituency and 

theirs. 

Q Who are the individuals that Jim Hull brought 

to the Fund, to invest in the Fund? 

A Mason McKnight, Ill. His brother, William 

McKnight. Mason McKnight's sons, Mason McKnight, IV, and 

I'm not recalling the other gentleman's name. Douglas 

Cates, who was my accountant and the accountant of all 

these people. 

BYMR. BOHR: 

Q Was he your accountant prior to this 

arrangement, the Fund? 

A He's been my accountant since I filed taxes and 

. 
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and offering, confidential offering memoranda were 1 continues to be. 

delivered. And for each investor, we received two 2 Let's sec. T.R. Reddy, who is a real estate ~ 
physically signed copies. 3 developer and owner in Augusta, who is friends with Jim. ! 

Q Okay. During the meetings, did you use a 4 BY MR. BAGNALL: i 
~ 

PowerPoint presentation? 5 Q And it•s Augusta, Georgia, is that right? f 

A No. 6 A Yes, sir. ! 
Q It was just individuals in a room speaking. 7 Q Not Maine. , 

A Correct. 8 A That's right. I 
Q Did any of the investors have - 9 And I know by face all the others and I'm doing I 

Sorry, go ahead. 1 O a little blanking right now. j 
A No, please. 11 Q Okay. That•s okay. 

Q Did any of the investors have questions about 12 BY MR. BOHR: 

the Fund before they invested? 13 

A No. 14 

Q You don•t recall receiving any questions? 15 

A I do not recall a single question from an 16 

investor, no. 1 7 

Q You mentioned two groups of investors - or 18 

three groups of investors. Your family, associates of 1 9 

Mr. Hull and then Mr. Strelitz. 20 

Were the majority of the investors in one of 21 

those three groups? 2 2 

A Yes, sir. Oh, oh, of those three. 2 3 

Q Yes. Right. 2 4 

A Okay. 25 

Q John Engler? 

A John Engler. There's another gentleman who is 

a member of the Augusta National -

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Is that the country club? 

A It's a golf club. It's very - you know -

Q Where they play the Masters? 

A That's right. 

Q Okay. Who are the McKnights? 

A The McKnights are friends of Jim Hull and in 

the construction business. 

Q Okay. After the Fund was formed, and it had 

its investors, when it started out, what was the amount 
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of assets under managemcnl ii had'! 

A So as of January 20 I 0 we're talking abou1? 

Q Y cs, corrccl. 

A S30 million I believe was raised. and 1hen an 

addi1ional one and a half million was raised that month. 

So cfiectively 32. 

20 Q And made lradcs. 

21 A Jim never in1cractcd with a vendor. 

22 Q Okay. Did the investors in GISF know aboul -

2 3 lei me back up. 

24 So is it fair to say tlrnl you were the 

25 in,•cslmcnl manager oflhc Fund? 

I 

II 

II 

II 

/\ Yes, sir. 

Page 55 

11 Q Okay. And were 1hcy told expressly 1hu1 Jim 

12 would he aclivcly managing lhc Fund? 

13 /\ No. 

14 Q Then how did they - how did you -

15 A Because they know Jim I lull. 

16 Q Hold on one second. Lei me -

17 A I apologize. 

18 Q Timi' s okay. I lold you we'd do ii. 

1 9 A Sorry. 
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16 Q Okay. Other than you and Mr. Hui~ was there 

1 7 anybody else responsible for managing the Fund? 

18 A No. 

19 BY MR. BOHR: 

20 Q Did your dad e\'er tia"c any role in managing rhc 

21 Fund? 

22 A No. He also. in my memory. he offered one 

23 obscrvarion rliat I recall. In December of2010. he was 

24 in New York for the holidays and I was there wilh my 

25 fami ly at a hotel. And my fami ly ;1epped away and my 
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2 

father mentioned that he had heard that we were going to 

go into one stock, and he said he opposed that. And we 

3 went into o ne stock. That was the one time that he 

offered an observation that I recall. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

Q Were there an)' rest rictions on the types of 

assets that the Fund could O\m'! 

A I do not believe so. no. 

Q Ok:1y. Would it surprise you -

10 BY MR. BOHR: 

11 Q Other than the lime at which you decided to no 

12 longer invest in commodities. 'rnuld that be an exception? 

13 A To? 

1 q Q Restriction on types of iissets that the Fund 

15 could Olm? 

16 A Would what be a restriction'! 

1 7 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

18 Q I think that what Paul is saying is that at 

1 9 some point you made a decision to move away from mming 

20 commodities because of the tax tn~atrnent they received. 

21 A 11iat's correct. 

2 2 Q And in"ested in stocks, equities. 

23 A Yes. sir. 

2 q Q Did tlmt mean tha t the Fund could no longu mm 

25 commodities ifit wanted to? 
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1 A I would say from a legal structural 

2 perspective. no. we remained able to change direction 

3 back. It was merely a strategy adjustment. 

Q The option existed to reinvest in conuuodilies 

5 if the investment manager.; d ecided to do so at some 

6 future date. 

7 A Yes. 

8 Q Okay. 

9 BY MR. BOHR: 

10 Q And you referred to stocks, but you also named 

11 options, other types of investments besides just strictly 

12 common stock. Preferred stock,, bonds, presumably you 

13 could invest in. 

1 q A Anything that would allow us to achieve 

l 5 long-tem1 gains. 

16 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

1 7 Q Would it surprise you to lcam that Mr. Hull 

18 does not believe that he \\~IS an active manager of the 

a 

a 
ID 

fl 

Ii 

I 

I 

II 

I 

II 

D 
D 

II 

A Yes. 

19 Fund? ~ 

20 A Yes, it would surprise me. 

21 Q And why is that? 

22 A Because of my experience during this period of 

23 time. 

24 Q And in your experience, he was an active 

2 5 participant in managing the Fund'? 

16 (Pages 58 to 61 ) 

Page 60 

Page 61 



21 

22 

23 

Iii 

El 
4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

Q Were there :my other reasons he wanted you to 

lake the note - excuse me - lo give him the note'! 

A Not that he explained. no. 

Page 63 

Q Okay. How did the size of your investm ent 

compare to the other investor s in the Fund? 

A I would say it w·as - Jim's was obviously veiy 

significant. 82 percent of the Fund, as I recall. The 

Mam1llos had a million cost basis, $3 mi llion high water 

mark. I'd say that's reflective of about - the 

1 O Mc Knights probably as well, about the size of theirs. 

11 Q Each McKnight, or the McKn ights together'! 

12 A I'd say that Will McKnight had a more 

13 substantial investment. I'd say Will McKnight was 

14 probably equivalent to the Marzullos. Mason was about 

15 half of that. The McKnight boys and John Engler were all 

16 under $ 100,000 if I recall correctly. 

l 7 Doug Cates was I believe around 150 or 

18 $200.000. T.R. Reddy was another substantial investor. 

19 I think he had a million. 

20 My mother had cveT)~hing. It was around 700 

21 principal. One and a half high waler mark. 

2 2 To answer your question generally though. I 

2 3 would say my investment and the investment of my family 

24 members was substantial. you know. equal generally to the 

2 5 larger other panicipams. \\~th the exception of Jim 

18 Q Okay. 

19 BY MR. BOHR: 

2 0 Q How do you know thnl it was passed along? 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2 

3 

5 

6 

D 

l'l 

A I sen! or Jim sent it. and I know Jim sen! it. 

MR. FERRIGNO: May I ask one question? 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 

MR. FERRIGNO: In his capacity as- I think 

you described Mr. Hull as an investment manager 

Page 65 

prc,~otL~ly in your tcsti1nony. 

In his capacity as an investment manager. was 

he well :1warc of what was transpiring with respect 10 1hc 

Fund and ils assets? 

TllE WITNESS: Yes. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q Uh-huh. 

Page 66 

A And I had borrowed an additional $50,000 from 

my father. and then the cost o f this investigation -

Do you want me to s.1y or no? 

m nteresled lift norelliil 

Q Okay. Did the other investors in G ISF earn 

profits in the Fund'! 

A No. 

Q Everybody lost n10ncy'! 

A Yes. 

Q Do you have - appmximately how much 1110ncy did 

the Fund lose'! 

A I think it was 80 to 90 percent. 

Page 6 7 

Q Okay. And is that of the initia l principal or 

is that - let me ask the question again. 

Did it lose 80 to 90 percent o f the high water 

m ark, or did it lose 80 to 90 percent of everybody's 

initial capital contribution'? 

A Certainly of the high water mark, and I believe 

it was around 80 percent of the principal. 

Q Okay. Have you heard of a company called 

Tanzania Ro~·alty Exploration? 

A I have. 

Q What is it? 

A It's a junior resource company. 

Q What docs it do? 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q C an you help us out for the record? 

\ Vha t's a "junior" - what docs "junior " refer 

to? 

A So in the area segments of resource production. 

there are j uniors. intcnncdiates and majors . Juniors do 

not procluce metal. They focus on exploration in order to 

att ract better capitalized entities to exploit those 

resources. 

They a rc riskier because the d irectionality of 

the underlying commodity has a dramatic impact on price. 

So if you're in the gold market and in a junior. it can 
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do very. very well as intermediates and majors trying to 

acquire it. 

The opposite is tnic as well. So j unior is 

characterized by generally less capitalization. lower 

level of capitalization and focus ing on exploration 

idcntilication, resource idcntilication and exploration. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And like we 've do ne a couple of other times a 

day, is it okay if we agree that if we refer to TRX 

1 0 today, that we'r e refe rring to Tanzanian Royalty 

11 Exploration C ompany? 

12 A Yes, sir. 

13 Q And I understand TRX to be the current 

14 iter:ition of the company's ticke r symbol. 

15 A Yes. sir. 

16 Q O lrny. Who runs T RX'? 

17 A James Sinclair. 
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Q Okay. Have you ever had any communicatio ns 

\\ith TRX personnel'? 

A Yes. 

Q With who did you communicate primarily? 

A Jim Sinclair. 

Q Okay. When did you communicate "ith him? 

A I think I fi rst heard o f Jim Sinclair in an 

article in the New Yorker. And his commentary in that 

Page 69 

article resonated with me. I e-mailed him. We shared 

certain observations about financial markets and his 

lirst step was to put me in touch with a woman who was 

seeking to protect homeowners whose mo rtgages had been 

transferred from o ne tnrst to a nother and were being 

wrong ly evicted from their house. And I was impressed by 

the Sinclairs appreciation for the scale o f the crisis 

and the sccuriti7.ation o f the residential mortgage 

market. 

That was the first basis for my above and 

beyond his commentary in the New Yorker regarding global 

fi nancial markets. 

And then I subsequently met with him at his 

house in Connecticut in 2009, a nd I ~hared my conviction. 

bu llish conviction. o n the metals generally and that I 

might be seeking to invest in his compa ny. 

Q Okay. But before I go on " i th questions on 

TRX, another thought occurred to me. 

So other than Jim Mull, did the other investors 

in G ISF know that yo u were :1Jso invested in the Fund? 

MR. BOHR: Invested in TRX. 

BY MR. BAG NALL: 

Q No. Did the other investors in G ISF know that 

you were a G ISF investor along side them? 

A Surely. yes. 
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Q And we've discussed today how that 11~1s very 

important to Mr. Hull. 

Arc you am1rc of whether it ll"dS also impo11ant 

to the other GISF in\'estor.;? 

I\ TI1at I was invc;1cd'I 

Q Correct. 

A I don't know if it was imponant to them. 

Again. based upon my understand ing o f their relationship, 

commercial relationship with Jim Hull and his general 

operating principles, I'd imagine it was. 

Q Okay. So based on your experience \lilh Mr. 

Hull and knm\ing how he nms his business, you believe 

th:1t the other GISF investor.;, it would have been 

important to them that you in\'est in the Fund along side 

then~ is that correct'! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Sony. I talked over you. 

Is that correct? 

A Yes.sir. 

Q Back to TRX now. Did GISF in\'CSt in TRX'! 

A Ycs,sir. 

Q Why? 

A We believed that it was a highly compell ing 

opponunity. First. we were bullish on gold. 111at was 

the core principle. Given the guideposts that we needed 

Page 71 

to be in a security. we were not bullish. in fact. o n 

many of the majors and in1em1cdia1es. 

So this might be counter-intuitive. but in some 

bu ll markets, major gold companies can lose a lot of 

money because they have hedged their position. 

So if you arc a major and you're silling on a 

nice now at S I 000 gold. but you've hedged at a S I 000 and 

gold goes 10 $2000, you might end up losing money because 

some of them over-hedge and so fonh. 

So based upon our understanding of the 

11 marketplace, we believed it should be a junior that would 

12 actually have exposure 10 a rising gold price as opposed 

13 10 risk from a rising gold price. 

14 !Ind then within the junior space. we were 

15 a11rac1cd to T RX because o f' the breadth of its assets and 

16 its low cap ital imensc. Limited capital insensitivity 

1 7 of its business relative to its peers. 

18 So as opposed 10 focusing on one or two sma ll 
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projects and then semi seeking to fi nance them themselves 

a nd thereby creating some risk. fi nancing risk . TRX had a 

much wider pon folio of prospecting assets and was 

pursuing - when we first got involved, a royally model, 

that would mitigate cmircly that financing risk. 

You'd gel a sma ller cut of the upside when 

things were doing well. however. you weren't subjecting 
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yourself to the concentrat ion of one concession and one 

outcome. 

Q Okay. So who made the decision to invest in 

TRX'! 

A Jim and I. 

Q Okay. Did anyone pcrfom1 due diligence on TR,X 

before GIS F invested in it '! 

II We did. We read their filings and we met with 

Jim Sinclair. and we asked other market panicipants 

about their views of the company. And subsequent to our 

investment. we went and diligcnccd propcnics in the 

country. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q You said "we" in your answer to all those 

questions. 

Did Mr. Hull ever meet \\ilh M r. Sinclair'! 

A No. 

Q Did Mr. Hull review a ny 11rospectus or 10-K of 

TRX'! 

A My understanding is that he did. yes. 

Q How do you ha\'c that under.;tanding? 

/\ Because we discussed them. 

Q \ Vhat time fmme was this decision made to start 

investing in TRX'! 

A In the summer. fall -- I would say /\Uf,'llSI. 

Page 73 

September. October o f 2010. It was during what was the 

fir>1 time that I alcncd to Jim that we had some real 

gains. and then I additionally said. " We're probably 

going to have some tax liabilities." We d iscussed that. 

And it was at that point in time that Jim 

became clear. increasingly clear. that we would have to 

be going into a stock. in one stock. 

And then from that point. with that guidance. 

TRX was already our established favorite stock. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay. And how many shares ofTRX stock did 

GISF own'! 

A !It the top. I think a li11le under I 0 million 

shares. 

Q Ami al that time, did the Fund Olm any other 

assets'! 

I\ /\t ccnain points in time. no. 
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Q So at certain points in time, the only assets 

that GISF had was owned TRX stock? 

A And related options securities, yes. 

Q Options that were a derivative ofTRX's stock? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. Do you recall at the high point what 

percentage ofTRX's outstanding float GISF o"ned? 

A I think the high point was just over I 0 

percent. 

Q Okay. And what was the value of the Fund's 

investment in TRX at its high point? 

A The mid-to-high $60 million area. 

Q Okay. And then what time period was that? 

A June or - I'd say mid-June of2011. 

Q So in mid-June of 2011, did the Fund own just 

under 10 million shares of -

A Just over actually at that point. 

Q Oh, just over 10 million shares ofTRX? 

A I'm sorry. I'm sorry. I thought you were 

going to say "percent." 

So under IO million shares, just over IO 

percent. 

Q At a value ofS60 million - approximately $60 

million? 

A A little bit more, yes, sir. 
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position? 

A l believe we went about 5 percent in December 

of2010 and we had no position by the end of November 

2011. So less than a year. 

Q Who decided to liquidate the Fund's position in 

TRX? 

A Well, Jim gave the directive on the weekend -

the stock had a very poor performance over a two-day 

period on a Thursday, as I recall, the 22nd of September, 

and the Friday is the 23rd. And after that Friday, I was 

bullish full-stop on TRX more than I ever had been, 

because it's a lot cheaper than ever, and we really 

believed in it. And I can go to other reasons why I was 

very bullish. 

Over that weekend, in discussing with Jim, he 

said that he had no tolerance for additional losses. 

Since I cannot predict outcomes, and I can't guarantee 

outcomes, that was guidance to me that we needed to seek 

out a sale. 

Now, Jim's a smart guy and I understood that 

position to be - his communication to be, you know, 

clear that price mattered. In other words, we're not 

just going to go out and sell at any price. We're going 

to try and get excellent execution. But that our 

capacity to just use time on our side was no longer 
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1 Q Okay. 1 there. That we needed to begin selling. 

2 MR. FERRIGNO: That was IO percent of the 2 Q And that's September 22nd and 23nl of2011? 

3 outstanding stock - 3 A Right. So the conversation I had with Jim ;i 

i 4 THE WITNESS: Yes. 4 would have been over that weekend, so the 24th or 25th? 1 
5 MR. FERRIGNO: - of the company? 5 Q Of201 l. j 

~ 

6 THE WITNESS: Yes. 6 A Yes. I 
7 BY MR. BAGNALL: 7 Q And so \WS that the - did you interpret that ~ 

8 Q So not the float but the issued and 8 conversation to be a decision to liquidate the entire TRX ! 
9 outstanding. 9 position that the Fund held? \ 

1 O A I'm sorry. Let me clarify. 10 A No. I mean to the degree that we could 1· 

11 As far as the number, that numerator that we 11 effectively at a good price, yes. But, again. it was 

12 always used, or the denominator, however - I'm sorry - 12 price sensitive. ~ 
13 the denominator. we would use issued and outstanding, 13 Q At any time after the "ftkend of the 24th and ! 
14 yes. 14 25th of2011, did the strategy change? ! 
15 Q Okay. And I'm sorry if this is redundant, but 15 A I mean we continually went back and forth. At I 
16 why didn't you concentrate all of the Fund's assets In 16 certain points in time, even after we had already sold ! 
1 7 TRX-related securities? 1 7 per Jim's direction, Jim discussed potentially buying it. ~ 

18 A Because Jim Hull gave me that directive. 18 So, you know, we were having a robust, I would say, I 
19 Q And the reason for doing that was the increased 1 9 discussion as to what our options were and what was the ! 
2 0 overhead, the cost of overhead, in diversification? 2 O smart thing to do, and we recognized that we were under i 

21 A Two issues. The first was the tax efficiency 21 pressure and suspectable to making poor decisions. And ! 
2 2 that led us to stocks. The second was overhead. 2 2 so we tried to keep the lines of comnumication as open as ii 
2 3 Q Okay. 2 3 possible and to discuss all options. 

2 4 A We did not want to cover more than one. 2 4 But generally speaking. from the 24th until we ' 

.......,::2::::::5===~=Q~·~O:ka:y:::.:H:::.-=o=w=lo:':'n:::g~.:~.l::::d~G=-:~S~F~.O~o"'.":a~t~it~s."":~:-::~-=-X~. "."".-:.":",, -. .• :"'."c"":' .. ~..I:. "."".c~::::-.5-:::~::":"·.-=· :::c::-=~:-:~~l::::ud".:"'. 00~. "":· t~h~~.:ge:::n::::e:::ra~l-:::".gu:-::~~:::::=ce=w~~:::-~:'.:":"~~~~~~d=p~n=· c=es='.:"":-~::-~.~t'::::s ~J 
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get out." 

Q Okny. So from the 24th of September 2011 

0111mrd, the gcner.il g uidepost "as to get out ofTRX at 

good prices? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Do you recall when GISF was completely 

out ofTRX? 

A TI1e IOthof November. 

Q Of201 I'? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And other than Mr. Hull not being able to take 

on any other losses, were there any other reasons to 

lil(uidatc the Fund's TRX position'? 

A My view was. and understanding at the time. was 

that Jim was upset about the feedback that he was gelling 

from his friends. And I thi nk that. you know -

I'm sorry. can you ask the question again? 

kind of lost my place. 

Q Other than - before I think you testified that 

you had that con\'ersation \\ith Mr. Hull the weekend of 

the 24th or 25th of 2011, where he told you that he could 

not handle taking on any more losses. 

A Right. 

Q And tlmt you understood to be a direction to 

get out of TRX at good prices. 
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A Right. 

25 Q Ok11y. As of September 24th, 25th, how many 
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shares o fTRX did the Fund O\\n? 

A \Ve owned 9 .3 million shares. and we were shon 

5000 option contr.icts with a strike price well above 

market. 9 and I 0 . that were obviously going to be 

exercised. T hey expired in October. So effective 9 .8 

million shares. 

Q Okay. And I want to talk a bout the options in 

a minute, but before we get ther e. 

When GISF liquidated its TRX shares, did it do 

that over time·? 

A Yes. 

Q And was it from - what was the time period 

that it lic1uidated its shares '? 

A So I had the conversatio n with Jim. In the 

course of that conversation. he asked what would our 

options be. and I mentioned that Richard Sands at Casimir 

Capital, who had recently arranged a placement for TRX, 

to the tune o f about S30 million. set a price at around 

$5.75. if l recall correctly. In other words. higher 

than the levels we were tr.iding at at that point in time. 

At this point I believe around S4 a share. 

Q T hut mis the market p rice for TRX s tock in 

Septe mbe r, e nd of September 20 11 , \\llS S4 a share? 

A So on the 21st. which was a Wednesday. it was 

in lhe mid Ss. On the T hursday. it goes down to 54.50. 
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And then o n Friday it goes to 54. And I lhink it was 

like a 17 percent decline o ver those lwo days. 

And that's what precipitated my stop in 

charg ing management fees and sending the lener to 

5 investors thal I d id. 

6 

7 

8 

B 

Q Do you know \\ity the stock price dropped 17 

pcl'ccnt on those two days? 

A I do not. 
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Q So I'm a lillle confused, because I thought I 

under.;tood you to testify a moment ago, :it the September 

24th, 25th time frame, you were bullish in TRX. 

A I am bullish. I am bullish. I wish I could 

have held it. I still unfortunately have - I'm an 

organic creature. continually rotting. and. you know. 

there are expenses that no matter how -- you know, you 

have rent, you have food. and other things that you have 

to pay for. 

And so I unfortunately. despite - in spite of 

being overwhelmingly bullish. and if I 1rny explain why I 

was so bullish. 

I loved the stock at $6. Other professional 

investors had tremendous respect from Platinum to another 

investor, who also loved and bought significant positions 
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at that level. 

And my understanding - you asked why it went 

down 17 percent. My speculation was that it was an 

attack from a short who was seeking to create the 

perception of overhanging stock. and it was entirely 

technical in nature. 

So when we were at S4. I was pretty sure and 

highly confident that we would sec a nice rctraccment 

rally and that these levels were very cheap and not a 

good level to be selling on. 

Timt said. I don't have the nexibility to 

maintain that commitment indefinitel y, and I had to 

acknowledge the requirement for liquidity. 

Q Okay. When GISF liquidated its TRX 1msition 

between September 24 and No\"cmbcr I 0, 20 11 , did it do so 

in large blocks of shares? 

A We sought to. yes. 

Q And l\hy did you seek to do it in large blocks 

1 9 of shares? 

20 A We believed that we would achieve better 

21 execution to the degree that we were able to find our --

2 2 sell our shares to the other large longs who existed. 

23 So primarily there were two other large longs. 

2 4 There was a Platinum. who had just bought about $30 

2 5 million at levels much higher. J\nd there was a sheikh in 
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J\bu Dhabi . who owned a position equivalent to us as well, 

as we understood. 

And the view was that since we arc lower and 

they. of course, also wanted to get this situation 

5 clarified before this substantial short could exploit the 
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situation. In other words. they also would not want us 

10 sell to that short, equalize the short. at a low level 

and then no longer have that short pressure. 

So we bd icved quite strongly that from a gain 

theory perspective, it would be advantageous for them to 

buy our slmrcs at this now relatively cheap level. And 

in part that was validated by our experience. 

Q During the t ime that you were liquidatin:,: 

GISF's TllX position, 111iat was hap11ening l\ith the share 

price'! 

J\ It essentially was nat. So I reached out 10 

Richard Sands early that week mid asked - several weeks 

earlier Richard -- when the stock was trading in the 

mid-6s. I had complained to Richard that there was 

irn;uf1icicnt market support following the transaction we 

arranged. 

He said. "\Ve can take out your whole position 

right now if you'd like." 

So when I came back to him. you know. "If you 

like it at $6.50. I'm sure you'll like it at S4." 
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Although. of course. conditions have changed. But I 

asked him what he could get done. and it took him a day 

or two, as I recall, and he came back and initially 

reprcscmcd that he would be able to do the whole 

position. And we, of course. would have been happy with 

that. And then came back and said he could only do 3.73 

million shares. 

That he had already gone out to market. of 

course. to some people at least, and revealed our 

potential intention, lcfl us in the position that we 

really needed to proceed anyway. 

So we proceeded with that sale at $3.50. And 

we sold additional shares. I would say between $3.35 and 

S3.75 10 the sheikh. to BPI, which is a large bank in 

Ponugal. And then once we felt we were close enough to 

the exit. we then began to use the market. 
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13 MR. FER RIG 0 : Arc 1hesc op1ions or scenarios 

14 1hat you call ii? 

15 T HE WITNESS: What do you mean? 

16 MR. FERR IGNO: Op1ions suggest -

I 7 THE WITNESS: Oh. we're nol miking about 

18 op1ions. I'm sorry. 

19 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

20 Q Correc t. yes. I used I think - one of us used 

21 the term "options" and I stuck \\ith it • 

22 A Okay . 

23 Q But I mean the possibilities - possible 

24 outcomes. 

25 A Yes. sir. 
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Q And I don't mean an option as a security, or 

that you had the ability to choose which of the three 

that you wanted to happen. 

A Right. 

Q And eveeything we've been talking about now had 

to do \\ith GISFs trading in TRX's stock, Is that 

correct, its equities, aside from options? 

A Everything that we're talking about -- sorry, 

what did you mean? 

Q So when \\'e were just discussing the three 

possible outcomes of TRX liquidating -

A Yes. it had to do with TRX selling, yes. 

Q And selling securities of TRX that were actual 

stock and not options, correct? 

A No, that's not correct. 

Q Oby. So-

A So we pursued a strategy of buying options 

instead of selling stock. That was a signal in strategy. 

So, for example, if you were to try to intuit what my 

intentions were, ifl sold the stock, you might think I'm 

bearish. lfl bought a put that had a strike price below 

the market, you would think, "He thinks it's going to 

that price." 

So that's a quicker way to signal that you're 

going to - you can signal that you're going to crush the 
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stock without actually having to subject yourself to 

those losses in case two down there. 

So ifl go out and buy $2 puts for the Fund 

quickly, that signals to the other longs that we are 

going to market in a serious way. And that, again, 

motivates their action quickly. 

Q And that's because at the time you purchased 

the option, the puts with a $2 strike price, the market 

price of the share was higher than $2? 

A Was well higher. Well, I don't think anyone 

contemplated that day with the stock having traded in the 

mid 3s for the last month and a half and relatively 

stable, that it would go, and the option expirations that 

we bought were only a week away. 

So no one would have naturally anticipated I 

think that the stock would go to $2 that day. 

Q Okay. And so in addition to selling the 4 ~ or 

5 million shares ofTRX that it owned, GISF also 

purchased put options in TRX. 

A No. We didn't - we began by - it had the 

same effective impact on the market. It's effectively 

selling. I go out and buy the $2 option, the first thing 

the person who sold me that option does is sell a share. 

So the impact is basically the same with the exception 

that you see someone buying options activity that then 
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can be used as a signaling mechanism 

Q So on November 10th, you, as the investment 

manager for GISF, took two actions, at least two actions, 

right? You bought some puts, Is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And then you sold TRX stock, Is that right? 

A We did both, yes. What we had anticipated 

would happen under, let's say, let's go to the cases 

again. 

Case one, you'd buy a few puts, and then you'd 

get down to that level where you'd see the bids, and then 

you'd start selling the shares, and you'd be done. You'd 

only have to buy a few puts in order to generate that 

signaling mechanism 

The same thing with scenario two. Either way 

we would not be able to buy puts once the market started 

to trade materially below three, because they would be 

prohibitively expensive. 

Q And so I think I understand what you're saying 

now. 

When you bought, you got the market price of 

the shares to mo\'e by buying the puts -

A That's right. 

Q - because the counterparty sold you the put 

and also sold the share to hedge. 

Page 101 

A That's exactly right. 

Q Oby. Do you know '"-ho your counterparty was 
\\'hen you purchased the options? 

A No. I presume it was marketmakers who were 

just were looking at I 0,000 stocks and look at daily 

liquidity. They're just algorithms. 

Q Oby. Do you recall, other than the - I think 

you testified that it was S2 puts? Was it S2 puts or S3 

puts that you purchased on the 10th of November 2011? 

A l think we purchased both. 

Q You purchased both. 

A But what was important is that we purchased 

some 2s. 

Q Oby. 

A As that's signaling. 

Q Do you recall how many you purchased? 

A I don't. 

Q Oby. At any other times, setting aside for a 

moment this November 10, 2011, time frame, did GISF o'"n 

other TRX options? 

A We sold short options in the spring. It was 

effectively a bullish bid, it was $9 or $10 strike puts 

that contemplated the stock being higher than $9 and SI 0, 

from the time they expired in the third week in October. 

And they were, of course, a put to us. 
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1 Q Okay. 1 might have sold those calls. 

2 A Additional, we bought call options I think on 2 Q Okay. And that's after - okay, fair poinL 

3 TRX that expired at various points in time. 3 So for the strike prices that are prior to 

4 Q So you pun:hased a call option, the right, but 4 November of 2011 -

5 not the obllgadon to buy TRX stock? 5 A Right. 

6 A At a high price. 6 Q - or including November 2011, they were all 

7 Q Okay. And what ·was the purpose of buying those 7 long? 

8 calls? 8 A That's right 

9 A Speculative. In order to enhance our return 9 Q After that -

10 profile on the assumption that the stock would be 1 o A We sold some calls that gave us some premiums. 

11 materially higher. 11 Q And does that mean that your viewofTRX had 

12 Q So it was a long investmenL 12 changed from bullish to bearish? 

13 A Yes. 13 A No. I was bullish but I think we sold calls at 

14 Q So you're thinking that the share price ofTRX 14 like $8 strikes. l didn't think the stock was going to 

15 is going to be above the strike price of the opdon \\'hen 15 triple over that period of time. 

16 It comes due? 16 Q Okay. What was the purpose of buying the long 

1 7 A Yes, sir. 1 7 options instead of just buying additional shares of the 

18 Q Okay. And - 18 stock? 

19 A Or that at least it will rise from the time I 19 A You're talking about the -

20 buy the option, so I can sell the option for more. 20 Q Sorry, let me ask it again 

21 Q Okay. Fair enough. And then you sold puts as 21 Before November of 2011, and the firsttime 

22 well thfnldng- that was also a long investment, is that 22 that the Fund bought short options ofTRX -

: 

~ 

( 
-, 

I 

2 3 right? 2 3 A You're talking about the $9 and $10 ones we i 
24 A Yes. 24 sold. ~ 
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price would rise above the strike price and then -

A I would just collect the premium and have 

nothing to - up. 

Q Because the holder of the option could sell on 

the market at a price higher than the strike price, 

correct? 

A Right. 

Q Okay. So other than the $2 and $3 options, the 

puts that you pun:hased on the I 0th, which \\"ere - those 

\\'ere short posldons, Is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q At any dme did GISF om. other short position 

opdons In the Fund? 

A No. 

Q Okay. So all the opdons that the Fund bought 

or sold prior to November I 0th or 11th were long? 

A Long. that's correct. 

Q Okay. And so do you recall owning $10 April 

2011 calls? 

A Yes. 

Q And those \\"ere long -

A Yes. 

Q And $8 January 2012 calls? Do you recall 

O\\nJDg those? 

A Yes. Those might have been short though. We 
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A Why did we do that instead of buying more 

shares? 

Q CorrecL 

A It's the equivalent position, so - you know, I 

think that we liked the idea of taking the premium and 

not assuming more share ownership. 

Q Okay. Did you typically exercise the options 

that you purchased or sell them before they expired? 

A We would typically - well, with the short put 

options, we had contemplated that there would be no 

exercising. We'd just be collecting the premiums. So 

when it materialized that we were in a position to have 

to have the shares put to us, we were then in the 

positing of we would like the take the shares, but we 

also had constraints in tentlS of the leverage that we 

could bring on. 

So by assuming the shares that would increase 

our leverage, and so in many of those cases, when the 

shares were put to us, we would sell them off to maintain 

equal leverage before and after. 

Q And you are describing the options that were 

purchased prior to November 10, 2011, correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And so you sold the puts thinking that the 
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price is going to rise. It didn'L And they were put to i 

~~=-~-n:-====~•~·~--~-~-~~•'-•~•~.-~-~~-~-~-~~-~----•~-~~-•~~-~--~~-~=~~-~~~--~~-o~=====d 
27 (Pages 102 to 105) 



Page 106 Page 108 

1 ~ 1 ~~ 

2 A Yes, sir. 2 Q And you sold the contracts back on the IOth, is 

3 Q And you purchased them? 3 that right? 

4 A That's right. 4 A Y cs. 

5 Q Did that happen in every time you bought a long 5 Q So you bought them and sold them on the same 

6 option prior to November I 0, 2011, did you have to 6 day? 

7 exercise them? 7 A Y cs. 

8 A Every titre I bought a long option? Well, the 8 Q Were the value of those put contracts that you 

9 calls expired worthless. 9 purchased on the November I 0th affected by your selling 

1 O Q Okay. 1 O of the TRX stock that same day? 

11 A So no. But - and there were only two 11 A Yes. 

12 examples, as I recall, where we went short puts, and both 12 Q Do you think it was GISF's selling of TRX stock 

13 of the tirres we had the put to us also. 13 that caused the market price forTRX to drop? 

14 Q Okay. WelI, they \\'ere long puts I thought you 14 A Yes. 

15 said You were long on that Investment, right? 15 Q Okay. Why do you think that? 

16 A I was confused with the tenninology. 16 A Because we sold a large volwne of stock that, 

1 7 We sold a put at a high - at a strike price 1 7 generally speaking, would result in what occurred. 

18 higher than the market price. 18 Q Okay. And is that - not to belabor the point 

1 9 Q Because you thought the market price would pass 1 9 - but you generally expect the share price of a stock to 

2 0 the strike price, right? 2 O drop when you sell a large portion of the shares? 

21 A Correct. So it's a bullish bid. 21 A Yes. 

22 Q Right. And so all the pre-November2011 22 Q Okay. And that's mitigated by what you 

2 3 options \\'ere aligned with the Investment so you'll? being 2 3 described earlier, what you thought that the other longs 

2 4 bullish on TRX? 2 4 would - how they \\'Ould react to your doing so? 

2 5 A Yes. 2 5 A Yes. So as an example, with my brokers, when I 
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Q And turning back to the $2 and $3 puts that you 

purchased - excuse me. 

Did you sell the put or buy a put on November 

10, 2011? 

A Purchased with long a put. The right to sell 

at those below-market prices. 

Q Okay. And so \\'hat would have had to happen for 

those puts to be profitable? 

A The market price would have to be below the 

strike price. 

Q Okay. But I think you testified that you 

didn't buy those puts to profit from them. You were 

trying to signal the market, is that right? 

A That's correct. 

Q Did those puts become profitable? 

A We had a small ahrost inunaterial gain on the 

purchase and sale of puts that day. To clarify, the puts 

that we purchased and sold as a percentage of the 

transactions we carried out, that they were relatively 

small, because as the market went below $3, the puts 

becarre prohibitively expensive, and we couldn't buy more. 

You need to sell. 

So we made - I think it was like $25,000, I 

think, on the put position that day. But it was a small 

portion of what we sold. Of course, we net lost money 
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gave them guidance on this day, I told them, "Expect a 

dollar. You know, I want you to get to a dollar." 

Because their natural inclination is to get good value 

and to mask their selling. And that in this gain theory 

case was precisely the opposite of what we were trying to 

achieve. 

So as an example of - yeah. 

Q But you knew ft \\'85 possible that it could tank 

the stock? 

A Yes, absolutely. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q On that day, November 10, 2011, the shares that 

GISF had sold \\'ere what percentage \\'Ould you say of all 

the issued and outstanding shares in TRX? 

A Four percent. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q When you purchased the $2 and $3 puts on the 

I 0th, did you know at that dme that you \\'ere going to 

liquidate the Fund's holdings in TRX that same day? 

A Yes. 

Q Did anybody else on November 10, 2011, know 

that GJSF was going to liquidate its GJSF holdings? 

A The day before or two days before I had had a 

meeting with Platinum, where they were scheduled to 

deliver to us an offer to i.1abilize the stock. We 
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thought it was going to be an offer to purchase our 

shares. Instead, it was an offer to lock our shares up 

and to agree not to sell them in exchange for a premium 

of$ I 0,000 a month for them for six months. 

Effectively it gives them the right to make 

their decision ahead ofus, which we didn't find 

attractive, and I reported that to Jim. He said, "Well, 

I think the best move is to - let's call their bluff. 

Let's hit them in the market and see how that goes." 

Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q How did you make that report to Mr. Hull? 

Phone or e-mail? 

A Phone. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So other than you and Mr. Hull, did anybody 

else know that GISF was going to liquidate its TRX 

position? 

A My father called me, I believe on the 9th, with 

indicative knowledge that that's what we were 

contemplating, and asked me, in light of the fact that he 

had no idea what was going on, what he should do with his 

additional shares that he had purchased, on which he had 

a loss. 

Q Okay. And what did you tell your father? 
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portion of that leverage balance. 

Q Sorry. Similar to what? When you say you 

"bought a similar put"? 

A I'm saying I bought - it wasn't a single 

transaction. As I recall, I bought a put on the 28th of 

October, the 2nd of November, the 8th of November, during 

this whole period I bought a couple of puts to begin 

hedging my loan balance to Jim, lest I was wrong about my 

assumptions going forward, so that I could honor that 

commitment to him. 

And similarly because, again, Francesca's 

parents, I took the view, were different in terms of the 

risk tolerance than the other investors who were 

generally in their forties, fifties, generally had many 

millions of dollars outside of the Fund and generally had 

large incomes that they warranted a different risk 

tolerance. 

So when my father called me that day and asked 

me what to do, I just in my mind, I situated that, you 

know, this is exceptional risk segment, let's do the risk 

reverse strategy here. "You should buy these puts" and I 

told him what to buy. 

Q And what were they specifically? 

A I don't recall. But they, again, would have 

been $3 or $2 - I think they're $3 strike puts that 

l...----------------------~---------------------------11·' 
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A I gave him the guidance that I had given myself 

and Francesca's parents as individuals within the Fund 

with - for the segment of their investment, it was 

exceptional. 

So the shares my father was talking about was 

not his million dollars in the Fund, but the $150,000, as 

I recall, or something like that, that he had bought in 

addition to the Fund outside in his personal account. 

Generally having been as wrong as I had been 

for the preceding several months, I was aware that I 

could be wrong this time again. And I adopted a strategy 

to assign a different risk tolerance to individuals who 

were different. And Francesca's parents, as I said, or 

maybe I didn't, are in their late seventies. They put 

all of their money in outside their primary residence, 

and I thought it appropriate to take a risk reverse 

strategy with them and buy a put that I expected to lose 

value, but they would be better served buying insurance, 

even though it wasn't going to pay out. 

With me, I owed, at this time I think I had a 

capital account in Geier of $1.1 million. I owed Jim 

$675,000. And I was very concerned about my capacity to 

honor my commitment to him. 

So I bought a similar put, a series of puts, 

for myself to hedge what turned out to be a very small 
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would expire worthless in scenarios one and two. 

Q Okay. And did you - when you say you gave 

that similar advice to the Marzullos, how did you do 

that? 

A So at this time I'm working about 24 hours a 

day. I don't have a lot of time to communicate to people 

in their late seventies about what's going on. I just 

frankly did not have time to adequately inform them. 

But my view was the following. I've got a $1.1 

million with $700,000 in debt, about $400,000 in equity. 

Assuming I'm right and things don't go lower from here, 

I'm going to have $400,000 plus in equity. And so I'm 

willing to take the loss on the puts that I buy for them. 

So I took the account that I had access to, 

Francesca's, and I bought these puts in the amount I 

think about $40,000, and my view was, I'll take a $40,000 

hit. I'll have the peace of mind of knowing that I'm not 

putting elderly people at risk, and then when things go 

well, it will be the happiest $40,000 I cover with the 

proceeds of what I have on my side. 

Q And so the account that you had access to was 

whose account? 

A Francesca Marzullo. 

Q Okay. And was that her - did that account 

hold her parents' money? 
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A ll1c proceeds of the money that she had was her 

parents' and she's an only child. and she has elderly 

parents and they arc essentia lly one fi nancial enti ty, 

from my perspective. 

Q So the account was in Fm ncesca's name but the 

proceed s of the p uts that you bought in that account were 

her parents ' money? 

A Yes. because - I didn't clarify all this to 

Francesca. again. because of lack of time and too 

complicated beforehand. But Francesca sent me an e-nnil 

while she was at school that day, you know. seemingly 

positive about the gains in her account. 

I did not respond in written form because the 

truth of the matter was too devastating. And when we sat 

down to talk about it later. it became abundantly clear 

that this was a very. very bad o utcome. and that the 

proceeds of that were going to be used for her parents. 

yes. ll1at 's the way that went. 

Q Do you know that her parents received the 

proceeds? 

A ll1e proceeds were unfortunately lost in full. 

Q How is that? How were they lost'! 

A Invested in similar strategics that we pursued 

in G eier subsequent to this liquidation. 

Q Okay. Other than your fa ther and the 

Page 115 

Marzullos. d id you advise any other G ISF investors to 

purchase puts in TRX? 

A No. 

30 (Pages 114 to 117) 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

Page 116 

Q So when you 1rnrchased - docs 11 $4 strike price 

sound familiar lo you? 

A Yes. 

Q So do you know \\i1e1her you purchased S4 

November puts in your p ersonal account"! 

A I don't recall. 

Q Okay. Du you recall \\1tether you purchased S4 

November puts in Fr.111cesca's account? 

A If ! recall correctly. I think I purchased S3 

puts and she purchased $4 puts. 

Q Okay. I'm handing you, M r. G ibson, what's been 

11rc\·iously marked as Exhibit 25. 

Do you rccogni1.c that document '! 

A It's my October Schwab statement. 

Q Okay. And is this the account in which you 

purchased the puts you tes tified to 11 moment ago? 

A Yes. sir. For myself, yes. si r. 

Q For yourself, okay. 

Could ~·011 please tum - and I' m going to be 

rcfcning what we refer to as Bates stamps, which arc 

these numbers here a t the botton~ 

Could you please tum to the page that ends 

I 065, 1111ich is t he thi rd page in on Exhibit 25. 

Page 11 7 

A Okay. 

Q Do yo u sec u nder "Transact ion d eta il" at the 

top of the page, on a trade d a te of October 28, what 

securities you purch nsed'! 

A I purchased S4 puts. 

Q Okay. Docs that re fres h you r r ecollectio n as 

to 11ha t you purc hased? 

A Yes. yes. 

Q Seeing this do cument, d ocs it r efresh yo ur 

l 0 r ecollection as to what you purc hased in Francesca 

11 Marwllo's acco unt? 

12 A I would imagine it was a S4 put as well. 

13 Q Okay. I am h :rnding you what 's been pre\' iously 

14 marked as Exhibit 23. 

15 Do you recog nize this d ocument, M r . G ibson? 

16 A T his looks like Francesca Mam1llo's October 

l 7 sta tement. 

18 Q And it 's :1 srntem ent fro m a brokerage a ccount 

19 a l C harles Schwab, is that r ig ht '! 

20 A Yes. sir. 

21 Q An d is this th e acco unt in which you p u r chased 

22 the puts fo r Francesca that yo u tes tified to a mom ent 

2 3 ngo? 

24 A Yes. sir. 

25 Q O kay. C ould yo u please tu rn to the second page 
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of I his cxhibil, Bales ending 470, and look al lhc boll om 

of lhe page. 

A Right. 

Q Do you sec - whal did you purchase? 

A S4 puts. 

Q Okay. Having seen I his, do you recall now that 

7 you purchased $4 puts"! 

8 

9 

A Yes. 

Q With an expiration in November 201 1? 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q Okay. When you purchased these puts, was this 

12 n - I think you described it as n hedge, is that right? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q And so for them to be profitable, what would 

15 have to happen? 

16 A Arc you specifically referring 10 either 

1 7 Francesca's or mine, or both collectively? 

18 Q It doesn't matter. For either option - the 

1 9 options arc the same, arc they not'! 

20 A They are, they arc. yes. you're right. you're 

21 right. I didn't know where you were - if you were going 

2 2 to go in another direction. 

2 3 Okay. So the question was? 

24 Q What would have to happen for these options to 

2 5 be profitable? 
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A You would have to sell them for more than you 

paid for them And for that to occur. the company stock 

price would have to go below the price at which you 

bought the option minus the premium you paid for the 

option. 

Q Okay. So the shurc price -

A Would have to go lower. 

Q Would have to go lower. Okay. 

So ll1ten you purchased these, was this a long 

bet? 

A No. it was a short. 

Q It was a short bet. 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So in your personal account, you had a 

short bet against TRX. 

A Correct. 

Q And in your share of the assets of GISF. did 

you O\rn collecti\'cly, llith the other im·cstors, a long 

in\'estmcnt in TllX at the time'! 

A Yes. 
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Q Did !\Ir. Hull know that you purchased these 

puts'! 

A He did not. 

Q Has he ever kttO\llt that you purchased these 

puts? 

A I understand he knows now. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q How do you understand that? 

A Well -

Page 121 

MR. FERRIGNO: Don't disclose any privileged 

communications -

TH E WITNESS: Yeah. I think - I haven't had a 

conversation with him. so it would be through my counsel. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay. Do you think he, based on what you know 

now, do you think he learned about it recently? 

Let me ask that question again. 

Without divulging privileged communications, is 

your understanding that Mr. Hull now knows that you 

purchased S4 puts, did that come to you recently? 

A Did my knowledge that he knows come to me 

recently? 

MR. FER RIGNO: And let -

21 MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 

22 MR. FERRIGNO: The relevant period. is that you 

2 3 want 10 pick it at the end of2011 or 2012? Why don't 

24 you say - would you ask him if he believes Mr. Hull knew 

2 5 up lO the end of20 I I. the end of 2012. maybe you'll -

31 (Pages 11 8 to 121) 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 122 

MR. BAGNALL: Let me ask you this. 

MR. FERRIGNO: - get to a similar spot. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you know whether Mr. Hull knew that you 

purchased these $4 puts at any time before you paid off 

your note to him? 

A Yes, actually he did. I mean I mentioned that 

these puts paid out to him the next day, on the I 0th. I 

did mention both of these to him in passing. 

He didn't pay attention, and it was not a 

significant -you know, it just didn't - it's entirely 

possible it didn't register with him, but I mentioned 

that Francesca's parents had fortunately been hedged a 

little bit and I felt good about that. And that I hedged 

myself for a portion of my note and he summarily moved on 

and went on to other stuff. 

I don't think as well though that he 

understood, you know, in detail the nuance elements that 

we're getting at right now at that point, and I don't 

think he understood that until after the subpoena. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q It's your testimony that you mentioned to Mr. 

Hull on November 11, 2011, that there were some put 

transactions in your personal account, is that correct? 
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day or two before the I 0th. Call it the 7th. So these I 

think were both purchased on the 28th of October. 

Essentially to further clarify and be more 

precise. As the pace of selling diminished a little bit, 

and they asked for another week to come back to us and so 

forth. that's when I had a little bit of time to think 

about, you know, my own liabilities and the different 

risk tolerances of the different people. 

So that's when I made this decision to do this. 

And then it was several days later that we got, you know, 

additional bad news that they were going to - they gave 

us kind of an offer that wasn't attractive in order to 

sell our shares. 

Q This ls the lockup offer you're refemng to? 

A Yes. sir. And then we made the decision on the 

9th and we executed on the I 0th. 

Q So I understood your earlier testimony to be 

though that the \\-eekend of the 24th and 25th 2011 was 

Mien you got the guidepost strategic direction from Mr. 

Hull to Uquldate GISF's TRX position at favorable 

prices. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I'm sorry. What was the date 

you gave? 

MR. BAGNALL: September 24 and 25, 2011. 

THE WITNESS: I think it was the - one of 
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A On the I 0th. On the I 0th, not the 11th. 

Q But you mentioned to him - I think you said 

you mentioned it to him on the 11th. 

A No, I didn't. I mentioned it to him on the 

I 0th when we spoke that day. 

Q Okay. And I belleve you said, it's your 

testimony that did not register \\ith him. 

A That's right 

Q Okay. Between that time and, let's say, June 

of2013, halfway through 2013, ls there any other basis 

you have for beUeving that Jim Hull acquired kno\\iedge 

of your put transactions in your personal account and 

Francesca's personal account? 

A No. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q When you purchased the S4 TRX puts in your 

personal account and in Francesca's personal account, did 

you already know that GISF would be llquldating Its TRX 

posldon? 

A Not with Francesca's and not with almost all of 

my puts. 

Q And how is that the case? 

A My anticipation was that we were going to get 

bought out of the market when Platinum came back to us a 
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those two days, yeah. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay. So then Mien you purchased a short put 

at the end of October, that was after you knew that GJSF 

\\uuld be liquidating its TRX position. 

A Yes. Yes, that's correct. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Did you also testify that as 

time unfolded, after September 25th. you visited issues 

with Mr. Hull and the strategy? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Is that right? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I mean we could have gone 

long. you know, at any point in time, based upon Jim's 

direction. But at every point in time, from September 

24th through at least early 2012, I was very bullish. 

full stop, on TRX. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q But your marching orders from Jim Hull were to 

liquidate GJSF's TRX holdings at favorable prices, 

comet? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. And you knew- I think you testified a 

moment ago that you knew that selling 4 Yi or 5 million 

shares would cause the stock price to drop, is that 

,, 
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right? 

A I said generally that if you generally sell a 

large volume relative to the average volume, it has a 

4 negative impact on share price. 

5 

6 
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8 

Q Okay. 

A But in this case. no. I did not anticipate it 

to go lower because of the unusual circumstances that 

were here. 

9 Q I think though that you also testified, 

l O comet, that in all the three possible outcomes, :11 some 

11 point the stock would drop \\11en GISF liquidated its TRX 

12 position, comet'? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q O klly. 

15 A Before moving higher. And we wouldn't have the 

16 ability to sell the puts at that moment in time. ye~1h. 

l 7 Q You wouldn't have the ability to sell them at 

18 that point in time? 

19 A Well. it wasn't contemplated. I didn't 

20 contemplate selling the puts during the fi rst two 

21 scenarios. If the stock went from S3 to S3.50 - S3.50 

22 to S3. and then back up. we wouldn't have sold m 3. the 

23 puts. 

2 4 Q Was there any reason th:1t GISF -

2 5 A And I want to explain further. 
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Q Sure. 

A Because that would undermine the whole point or 

buying the puts. So if stock goes down to 3. and I sell 

the put. and we make a little bit of money on these 

things. we're exposed - that undermines the whole point 

of having protected ourselves for what could happen. 

So I would say that there was no chance under 

scenarios one and two of the puts paying out. 

Q T here mis no chance of the puts tha t you mmed 

l 0 in the personal accounts paying out? 

11 A That's correct. 

12 Q What if you had sold the puts in the personal 

13 accounts in the time between the stock J>ricc dropping aud 

14 

15 

it recovering'? 

A Well. what that presumes is that I would know 

16 at that moment it was then going to recover. In other 

l 7 words. it might have just kept going down. So we 

18 

19 
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24 

25 

wouldn't know we were scenario one or two until it was 

too late. By the time you know you're in scenario one or 

two. the stocks are at 4 and the pllls arc at zero. 

Q But you purchased the S4 puts :is a hedge. 

right? 

A Right. 

Q Bl'causc there mis a 1>ossibility that they would 

be valuable. right? 
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A Yes. 

Q If it didn't go the way that you anticipated. 

A Correct. 

.. 

Page 129 

Q And how much money did Mr. I-lull lose on 

November 10, 2011 '! 

A Sixty percent of what he had along with 

everyone else. And I don't want to give you a wrong 

number. I don't recall the number. but lens of millions 

of dollars. 

Q So he lost I 0 - a nd that's :i lot of money, 

right? 
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A Yes. it is. 

Q Okay. And you don't think he would have wanted 

an opportunily to hedge against that when his partner 

had'! 

A Of course he should have every opportunity. If 

I believed that these options would pay out. or if I 

suspected they would pay out. then I would owe it to Jim 

10 inform him. I agree with you there. 

Out given the circumstances. which you don't 

10 have to take my word for it, you can look at my aggregate 

11 position. I did not buy hedges in an amount that offset 

12 my gain. I didn't buy them in an amount that lowered my 

13 loss 10 a level less than other investors. I bought 

14 hedges in an amount that hedged a portion of the 

15 leveraged mnount that I had for Jim. 

16 Q Did you have funds in aero Schwab account 

1 7 sufficient to purchase a full hed ge'! 

18 A No. 
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Q What percentage of the assets in aero Schwab 

account did you use to purchase the $4 puts? 

A I think I used all of the resources I had. 

which is a good point. But, again, it would be 

immaterial if I. you know, had gone above a small portion 

of the leverage. 

Q Did you -
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A I would have gone higl1er if I had the 

resources. and I would have felt comfortable 10 go 

higher. 

Q Did you have assets outside of G ISF other than 

\\1iat you held in the Schwab account'! 

A No. 

Q So is it fair to say then that you used eve!)' 

asset available to you at the time -

A Yes. 

Q Let me finish the 11uestion. 

A I'm sorry. I'm sorry. 

Q ls it fair to say that you used every asset 

available to you at t he time on November JO, 2011 , to 

hedge your investment in the Fund? 

A Every liquid available asset. yes. 

Q O kay. And you "ould have d one more if you had 

had the assets available? 

A Y cs. I would have. 

Q O k:ty. 

A As I should have in ligh1 of the fact that I 

became insolvent after this, as a result of this. 

Q At :my time prior to purchas ing these options, 

the $4 November 2011 p uts, did you have a conversation 

11ith Mr. Hull in i.11ich you said, " I a m purchasing a hedge 

outside of the Fund that is the opposite of the 
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investment that we have in TRX in the Fund '"! 

A No, I did not say that. 

Q When you testified a moment ago, and correct me 

if I' m l\mng, that you didn' t tell certain G ISF investors 

because they h:1d a different risk profile than the 

investors that you d id tell, is that right'! 

it. 

A Well. I didn't tell the Marzullos. I just did 

Q Okay. 

A So I didn't tell anyone unfortunately. 

Q Okay. O ther than your father. 
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A I didn't tell him the reasoning. I told him 

what to do. He asked me what to do with the addi tional 

shares he had. and he had no understanding - I didn't go 

into an explanation as to what we were doing or why. 

gave him the advice that I gave 10 the other 

extraordinary segment of investors, and the only 

dist inction between him and the others is that these arc 

naked with regard to the accou nts in which they arc in, 

and referenced other things. 

So mine references my loan. Francesca's 

references her parents. And with respect 10 my father. 

he was actually only hedging what he had in inventory in 

that account as well. So there's qui te a distinction 

there. 

Q You mean in his a ccount lhat was separate from 

the G ISF? 

A Yes. 

Q And how would your fat her have been able to 

hedge what he held in th e G ISF account? 

A How would he? 

Q Yes. 
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A Well, I wouldn't reconunend that for him, 

because he is not - he didn't - I wouldn't -- I didn't 

think that my parents needed to benefit from this. Not 

benefit, but, you know, had this position, because, 

again, they didn't need to buy the life insurance. I 

viewed them as well-off-enough that they'd be okay. 

Q So did the size of your father's investment In 

GISF compare to the other investors that Mre alTdiated 

with Mr. HuJJ, excluding Mr. HuJJ? 

A On par. I think my father had a million to 

high-water mark and my mother had about the same 

high-water mark. 

Q Okay. 

A So individually they were equivalent to all the 

others 

Q And so does that mean -

A And some they were larger. 

Q Okay. And does that mean then that his risk 

tolerance Is effectively the same as those other 

investors? 

A No, I look at risk tolerance based upon the 

individual's financial condition, not the size of the 

investment they have in the Fund. 

Q Okay. And how were you aware of the financial 

condition of GISF's investors? 
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A That was a very important thing that we did in 

order to determine they were accredited and qualified 

eligible persons. So they disclosed to me that each of 

them had millions of dollars in assets outside of the 

Fund. They weren't putting all of their money into the 

Fund, and they had a primary residence. 

Q And they disclosed that to you when? 

A In advance of signing the subscription and 

operating agreement. 

Q So is that the end of 2009, the beginning of 

2010? 

A Yes, sir. End of2009. Not the beginning of 

2010. 

Q Okay. So the conversation \\ith your father 

about the TRX occurred in November of2011. 

What had you learned about the GISF's 

investors' financial state between the end of 2009 and 

November 2011? 

A I had not received any updates, but it was 
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incumbent upon them to give us updates if anything 2 0 

materially changed. 2 1 

Q Okay. So the information that was available to 2 2 

you in that time frame was just the value of their 2 3 

investment In the Fund? 2 4 

A That's correct. 2 5 
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Q And had that improved their financial 

situation? 

A It depends where you -

Q Let me ask the question differently. 

Had these investors' investment in GISF, as of 

November 2011, been profitable? 

A It really - as of - you know, before this 

day, before the 10th ofNovember, it was really about 

flat I think. 

Q Okay. 

A Maybeup. 

Q Maybeup. 

A Yeah. Maybe down, but l think about flat. 

Q Okay. And was your father's - the financial 

condition of your father was materially different from 

these other investors? 

A No. I'm not say- I'm not making it clear. 

Well, again, if my father had no long shares in his 

account, and had called, you know, I wouldn't have 

advised him just to go out and buy puts in the way that 

we did. 

We did it as a result of our respective 

financial conditions being different than other 

investors. Me leveraged, the elderly nature and 

financial condition of her parents. 
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So, again, the hedges he bought, as I 

understand it, covered the shares in that account. 

BY MR. SACHAR: 

Q Did you know whether other investors in the 

Fund had long positions in TRX in their personal 

accounts? 

A I knew that they did. 

Q I knew that they did. 

A Well. they had mentioned that, yes. 

Q Which ones and when? 

A I think - I never spoke with them individually 

but Jim mentioned to me that they were - because, again, 

the disclosure that we made about potential conflicts of 

interest, was very significant. We all knew that we were 

all doing different things outside of the Fund. 

So I knew that. I didn't know the size of 

their position, when they were buying, what they were 

doing, but I knew that they were doing things. 

Q With regard to TRX, are there any investors 

; 

l 
i 
I 
: 

that you know of that had long positions in their ! 
personal accounts in TRX? i 

A I don't know, no. None reported that to me, i 
but I believe that was the case based upon what Jim ; 

reported to me. ! 

Q Can you elaborate on tha~ sort of basis for j 

T~ JJ 
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your belief? Did Jim tell you that? 

A Jim mentioned in p~ing that, you know, other 

people were buying and selling the stock. And he was 

upset because he thought they should be paying us fees. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So if you knew that - \\l!re the Investors that 

you believed from your conversation \\ith Jim Hull to have 

TRX holdings outside of the Fund, did they have a similar 

sort of fmancial standing as your father? 

A You know, I didn't know about- I don't know 

about any other shares - I mean specific shares in any 

other funds. And, again, my father called me and alerted 

me to a position he had that I didn't know existed, and 

that's why I gave him the advice I did. I would have 

given the same advice to anyone else who called. 

Q So I thought you testified a moment ago that 

you understood from Jim Hull that other investors in GISF 

held TRX outside the Fund. 

A I learned that in retrospect after this all 

occurred. Jim mentioned that to me, you know, the 

conversation I had that mentioned that, that after this 

all occurred. 

Q Did Jim Hull own TRX shares outside the Fund? 

A Yes. 
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Q Why then not tell him \\flat you told your 

father? 

A Well, he contributed his shares into the Fund 

in October. And the difference is, is that Jim's was 

material. Jim owned $2 million worth of shares outside 

of the Fund. And my father owned a de minimis amount. 

Q So the thing I'm struggling with Is, the one 

person that you told that to hedge, or advised to buy $4 

puts, did so. And why wouldn't the other GISF investors 

have acted similarly if they had been given the 

opportunity to know that their investment advisor had 

purchased $4 puts himwlf and advised at least one other 

GISF investor to do so? 

A Imputed in your assumption is that I 

anticipated these to pay out. Again, I would not 

recommend these to anybody, because they were not good 

value. And I would only recommend them to people who are 

in an exceptional position and can't tolerate losses and 

need to pay for protection. 

Q So there was not Intended to be any assumption 

in my questio1L 

My question is, limited exclusively to the fact 

that you purthase $4 puts for younelf. You nl!re the 

investment manager of the Fund, and your father purchased 

$4 puts outside the Fund on your advice. 
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Why \\'Ouldn't the other investors in GISF been 

entitled to that same infonnation and what -

MR. FERRIGNO: The information is what? 

MR. BAGNALL: That Mr. Gibson purchased $4 puts 

in his personal account and that he advised his father to 

do so in his personal account. 

THE WITNESS: Well, they wouldn't be entitled 

to that based upon the potential conflicts of interest 

disclosure. 

So we, again, were contemplating doing trading 

outside of the Fund, and that's what we disclosed. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q But It's also the case that the Investors were 

told that your investment \WS aligned \\ith theirs. 

A And it was. It was to a degree greater than 

any of them Even net of this hedge. Again, I lost more 

that day as a percentage of what I started with than any 

other individual. 

Q Butyou-

A Net of the hedge. 

Q But you reduced your liability -

A Yes, I did, I did. Because I had competing 

obligations. I have an obligation to my creditor and I 

take that seriously. 

Q And \\'hat other obligations did the GISF 
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investors have? 

A None of them were leveraged to my understanding 

against this position. None of them had financial 

obligations that they needed to serve out of these 

assets. I'm the only one. 

Q Do you know that specifically? 

A Yes. That's the basis of their being a 

qualified eligible person. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q But Mr. Hull wanted you to be indebted to him, 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And he had previously rejected an offer by you 

to pay dom1 your debt to him. 

A To clarify, I had paid down debt without his 

knowledge. Well, without his permission, I guess you 

would say, and alerted him to the fact that I had done 

that in real time, and he was angry. And then 

re-indebted me, yes. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So then the only other time that you reduced 

the extent to which you were aligned \\ith Mr. Hull, he 

got angry? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Why then wouldn't he want to know that 

I: 
' 

1. 

f 
~-~-==~~~~~~~~.~ ......... ~~·~--~ __ ....,..~_.-__ -_~~---~-~---.~ .. .--~ .. -.~-.. -.. -__ ~~~------~---·-~----~---·--·-"-.--~-di 
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you had reduced your alignment with him on November 10th'? 

/\ Because he was the beneficiary to the degree to 

\\i1ich I reduced it. What I cITcctivcly did wns instead 

of default on him for S 150.000. I clcfoultcd on him for 

only 575.000 ifhc had demanded the note that clay. 

Q So d id you-

/\ He was the benefi ciary - go ahead. sorry. 

Q Did he receive the proceeds of your t rnclcs? 

A Aflcr this day, he told me he would 110 1 accept 

l 0 my loan repayment, and that he wanted to continue wi th 

11 the str:rtcgy and he wanted us to cominue to invest. so I 

12 invested the proceeds in the same wny we invested 

13 everything else. 

1 4 Q Ok:1y. 

15 MR. BAGNALL: Were you going to say something. 

16 Tom? 

17 MR. FERR IGNO: Go ahead. 

l 8 BY MR. B/\G '!ILL: 

19 Q I' m struggling to understand why the GISF 

20 in\'CStors, other than your father. wouldn't h:1w ncted 

21 the same way your father did if they had been told that 

22 you were purchasing S4 puts in TRX. and that your father 

2 3 lrnd done so us well. 

24 MR. FERRIGNO: Hold on. If you have a 

2 5 question. that's fine. But that wasn't - as far as I 
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can tell, that wasn't a question. 

You arc struggling, okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Right. 

MR. FERRIGNO: But ·· 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Timt's fi ne. 

MR. FERRIGNO: /\sk him a question. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q All right. So bow do you know that the other 

G ISF investors wouldn't have acted similar to your father 

if they h:td been given the opportunity to know wh:1t he 

l01ew? 

A I don't know. 

Q Okay. And why don't you think they were 

entitled to know that you had bought $4 puts in TRX in 

your personal account? 

/\ I'm confident that they were not entit led to 

and would not have expected 10 know based upon the 

disclosure I gave them at the beginning of the offer. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. I have a question. 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 
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Q So the whole uni, ·erse of people who arc 

associated nith you "110 bought these S4 TRX puts that 

expired in Novemberof201 I, and bought them in late 

October up until November I 0th time frnmc, is Ms. 

Marrullo's account, your personal account, your father, 

and there's no other fri ends, relatives, college friends, 

fonncr friends from Deutsche Bank, there's nobody else 

out there to whom you suggested this tnmsaction. 

/\ No. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Can we go off the record for a 

second? 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. We'll take a break at 

12:26 p.111. 

(Whereupon. al 12:26 p.m.. a luncheon recess 

was taken.) 

AFTERNOON SESS I ON 

MR. BAGNALL: We will go back on the record at 

22 I :40 p.m.. on Timrsday. March 19th. 

2 3 Mr. Gibson. do you recall. you're still under 

2 4 o:uh. is that correct? 

25 THE WITNESS: Yes. sir. 
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MR. BAGNALL: Oh, sorry, one more thing. 

Just to confinn for the record, there were no 

conversations of substance between you and the staff 

during our break. 

Is that correct, Mr. Gibson? 

THE WITNESS: No, there was none. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I'd like to go back through some of 

your - Identifying some of the limited partners in the 

Fund. 

And so far we've talked about the McKnights, 

John Engler. There was your father, your mother, your 

then fiancee's parents, the Mamdlos, Tim Strelitz -

A Just to clarify. She was not my fiancee at the 

time, but-

Q Okay. Sony. There was a gentleman named Doug 

Cates, who you identified as an accountant. 

Who are others, any others that you can 

remember, limited partners in the Fund? 

A T.R. Reddy, I believe I mentioned as well. 

Nicholas - I'm sorry, I don't recall right now. 

Q Bany Storey? 

A Burt Storey. Barry Storey was not. Burt 

Storey became an investor in 2011. That's right. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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advantage of. 

And the element that I finnly recall in all 

those discussions was my contribution. where I said, 

"We're swinging for the fences. We're not going for 

singles or doubles. The volatility is going to light 

your hair on fire. We're going into a politically 

undesirable asset class." 

We talked about tax treatment of gold and 

silver, namely that it wouldn't ever be long-tenn gains. 

And that that we thought was because the govenuncnt 

wasn't particularly favorable towards those alternatives 

And they asked - I don't recall a single 

question that any investor asked during any of these 

meetings. They effectively signed up. 

Q Were there any Investors you met with "ho did 

not sign up for the Fund? Potential investors you met 

"ith-

A Right, right. 

Q - who did not sign up for the Fund? 

A Not to my recollection. I think every person 

we met with invested. 

Q How many copies of the offering memorandum were 

sent out to people who were interested In the Fund? 

A Well, it would be all the individuals who 

subsequently invested. and to my recollection. we did not 
~ 
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Q Mr. Grovenstein? 

A Mr. Grovenstein, yes. 
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There's another gentleman's name that's 

escaping me. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q How did Doug Cates come into the Fund? 

A Through Jim Hull. 

Q We talked a little bit about the solicitation 

process, and the offering memorandum. 

And I'd like to ask you, how did that process 

unfold \\ith respect to these limited partners? How did 

they get In? 

MR. FERRIGNO: These being the ones that we 

just mentioned? 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Yes, the ones I just mentioned. 

A Jim reached out to them, indicated he had a 

business deal that he wanted to discuss with them. And 

we arranged meetings at their respective offices, and we 

met with each of them probably for approximately a half 

an hour each. 

Jim spent about 20 minutes going through our 

spiel, largely parroting parts of the message I had sort 

of described about why trends in the marketplace may be 

beneficial to certain currencies that we could take 
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send it out to others generally. 

Q Is there anyone else who might have gotten the 

offering memorandum who did not Invest? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Did anyone keep track of the - did anyone 

number the offering memoranda as they were distributed? 

A Yes. 

Q Who did that? 

A Laurie Underwood, who is Jim Hull's assistant. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, do you lmow a man named Luis 

Ahlborn Sequeira? 

A I do. 

Q Who is that? 

A He is an advisor to a sheikh in Abu Dhabi and 

manages capital on that sheikh's behalf, as I understand 

it. 

Q Okay. And how do you know him? 

A I was introduced to him by Jim Sinclair. 

Q Was he an Investor in TRX? 

A He was personally and he managed capital on 

behalf of others that invested in TRX, yes. 

Q Okay. And \WS the sheikh you referenced, was 

that sheikh Tahnoon Bin Zayed Al Nahyan? 

A That's correct 

' r ; 
' J 

~ 
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1 Q Do you know an entity named Roheryn 1 And in speaking with Jim, we aggressively- we 

2 Investments? 2 traded him lower I believe. We settled on eight cents, 

3 A Yes. 3 ifl recall correctly. 

4 Q What is it? 4 Q And do you recall what you paid him, if you 

5 A As far as I understand, that's the investment 5 sununed all the per-share commissions, what he received? 

6 management company owned and operated by Luis Sequeira. 6 A I do not. 

7 Q On behalf of the sheikh? 7 Q Do you recall how many shares you sold through 

8 A I don't believe that the sheikh has an interest 8 him for the sheikh? 

9 - or I wouldn't imagine. I don't know either way. But 9 A I do not. 

10 my understanding would be that that was the investment 10 Q Okay. 

11 management company that was owned and operated by Luis 11 A It would be between $300,000 and a million. 

12 and under which he advises individuals like the sheikh. 12 Could I explain a little further? 

13 Q Is the sheikh one of Luis Sequeira's customers? 13 Q Sure, please. 

14 A Yes. 14 A So the mechanism by which he was going to 

15 Q Okay. Did you have any business dealings with 15 arrange these purchases from his perspective in sales, 

16 Sequeira? 16 from our perspective, was over the marketplace, and the 

17 A Yes. 17 mechanism by which we would do that is he would put a bid 

18 Q What were they? 18 into the market, below the market where we could see it, 

19 A We were following close to the stock from the 19 and then we would hit that bid. 

20 moment that I met him, or was introduced to him earlier 20 It was challenging when this occurred to be 

21 in 2011. 21 certain how many shares of demand he was responsible for. 

22 And then we had a financial relationship 22 And we paid him on what we were certain he had demanded 

23 between the Fund and Luis during this period when we 23 or he had generated. 

24 engaged him to sell - or we engaged in order to generate 24 Q Okay. And if you were seWng the shares to 

25 demand to buy securities, the TRX stock from us. 25 him, if I understand correctly, he entered a bid below 

Page 151 Page 153 

1 Q What does that mean exactly, "engaged him to 1 the market and you tried to hit it? 

2 generate demand"? 2 A That's correct. 

3 A So we took the view that the sheikh was relying 3 Q Why then wouldn't you just sell the shares at 

4 on the advice of Luis Sequeira to manage his position, 4 the market price, which is higher? 

5 and we wanted to achieve best execution on behalf or our 5 A So let's say that the bid/ask was $3.44, $3.45. 

6 investors, and our view was that Luis could help us and 6 There might have been a bid/ask of, you know, 5000 

7 he could help us less or more, to the degree that we 7 shares, 5000 shares on either side of the stack. And 

8 compensated him for that assistance. 8 then if you followed down, there might be, you know, 

9 Q And so how were you compensating him? 9 naturally 50,000 shares below there, or something like 

10 A We paid - we negotiated a commission. 10 that. 

11 Q So he was serving as a broker for the Fund? 11 So presumably he would do the higher volume. 

12 A Yes. He was brokering transactions for the 12 Q Did you know what volume he was entering? 

13 Fund 13 A Yes. That's the only way by which we would be 

14 Q Between the Fund and what counterparty? 14 certain it's him. 

15 A His client, the sheikh. 15 Q Okay. 
16 Q So GISF sold TRX shares to the sheikh using 16 A So he would tell us in advance, "I'm going to 

17 Sequeira as a broker? 17 put in a bid at, say, $3.44, $3.45 bid/ask." I'm going 

18 A Correct. 18 to put in the bid at $3.43 for 500,000 shares. 

19 Q And you paid - what was the commission that 19 Q Okay. What time period was that transaction 
20 the Fund paid to Sequeira? 20 that you're describing? 
21 A I don't recall. We had - we negotiated this 21 A So I believe we initially began this discussion 

22 back and forth. I believe that Luis requested I 0 cents 22 following our arranged sale through Casimir, the 3. 73 

23 per share based upon the illiquidity of the stock at the 23 million shares that we sold at $3.50 during the week of 

24 time, and his knowledge that, you know, that he had a 24 the 26th. 

25 significant potential to assist us. 25 Q Of September? 
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A Correct. I'm sorry. And following that, we 

began our disc~on with Luis. There were times that 

Luis indicated with assurity that he would be purchasing 

all of our remaining shares, and then there were times 

when he was non-responsive, and everything in between. 

And we viewed this as a negotiating strategy 

whereby he had an interest but he wanted to be 

compensated as much as he could for it, and wanted to 

serve his client well, as well. 

Q Okay. Do you know a person named Virgilio 

Gan:ia? 

A Yes. 

Q Who Is that? 

A That is, as far as I understand, the investment 

manager for certain funds of BPI, which is, as I 

understand, the second-largest bank in Portugal. 

Q Okay. 

A And he's friends with Luis. 

Q Was he managing money that was invested in TRX? 

A Yes. 

Q Did you have any business transactions 'ftith Mr. 

Gan:ia? 

A Yes. 

Q What 'ft~re the nature of those transactions? 

A We sold shares to him on one occasion, as I 
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recall, at a price ofSJ.35 for what I recall was half a 1 

million shares. 2 

Q And shares ofTRX? 3 

A OfTRX. 4 

Q And when did that sale occur? 5 

A The first week of November. 6 

Q 2011? 7 

A Correct. 8 

Q And do you lmow a man named Craig Sutherland? 9 

A I do. 10 

Q Who is Craig Sutherland? 11 

A As I understand it, he's a money manager in 12 

Ohio who owned TRX shares. 13 

Q And how do you know him? 14 

A I was introduced to him by Jim Sinclair. 15 

Q And does he have a finn that he works for? 16 

A Yes. 17 

Q And \\flat's the name of the finn? 18 

A I don't recall. 1 9 

Q Did you have any business transactions 'ftith Mr. 2 0 

Sutherland? 2 1 

A No. 22 

Q Did the Fund? 2 3 

A No. 24 

Q Do you know an entity named Reem Investments 2 5 
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Page 156 

Bnl1il LTDA? 

A Yes. 

Q What Is that entity? 

A That's a subsidiary of the sheikh's investment 

ann 

Q So it's related -

Are you okay? 

A Yes, I'm sorry. Please, I'm sorry. 

Q Do you need to take a little break? 

A No, I'm fine. I'm sorry. 

Q Okay. So it's related to Roheryn? 

A No. Roheryn would be owned entirely by Luis 

Sequeira. 

Q Okay. 

A The sheikh has many financial advisors globally 

serving various investments that he has. And my 

understanding from Luis was that he managed around $100 

million for the sheikh. The sheikh would have billions 

of dollars in assets globally, and Reem is their 

investment arm focused on real estate in the Americas, 

which is managed by a gentleman named Marco Sperry. who 

is friends with Luis. 

Q And did the Fund have any business dealings 

with Reem? 

A Only insofar as we interpreted Reem to be the 
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buyer of our stock through Luis. Whether it was Reem or 

another entity owned by the sheikh. we're not sure. 

Q Okay. Before we took our lunch break, I think 

you testified that the decision to concentrate GISFs 

investment in TRX was led primarily by Jim Hull, is that 

right? 

A Yes. 

Q And you also testified that you did not want to 

do that, Is that right? 

A I would characterize it as I would not have 

done that had Jim not provided that guidepost, but that I 

felt that it was a plausible and executable strategy. 

Q Why wouldn't you have done It? 

A Because I think the diversification factor 

would be, you know, a better value than whatever value we 

would generate from not diversifying. The primary 

benefits of not diversifying accrued to Jim by not 

having. you know, increased overhead. 

Q Okay. And I want to touch again on something 

"~ discussed before the lunch break as "~u. 

I thought I understood you to say in the late 

October - in the October, November 2011 time frame, 

there \\l!re a series of meetings or communications \\ith 

Platinum, I think you said. Is that correct? 

A Yes. sir. 
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Q What is Platinum? 

A Pla1inum Partners is a hedge fund. wilh 

approxima1ely a bill ion dollars in assets under 

management 1hm entered into a 1ransaction to purchase 

approximately $30 million wonh ofTRX in a lot deal at a 

price ofS5.75 in. as recall. in late August of201 1. 

Q And then I think you said it was sort of in 

between meetings or communications \\ith Platinum that you 

had time to renect on your personal financial 

well-being. And one of those moments of renection is 

when you decided to purchase the S4 November 2011 TRX 

puts, is that right'! 

A It was co111emporaneous to those meeting,<;. yes. 

Q And so was that - when were the meetings'! 

A So we had a series of meetings wi1h David Levy 

at Pla1inum Partners. I met with David at his oflice on 

one occasion. I met with him at a restaurant he owns on 

the upper wes1 side of New York on ano1hcr occasion. And 

I met wi1h him a third 1ime m the office of Casimir on. 

as I recall. the 8th or 91h of November. TI1ose arc 1hrec 

21 meeting,<; I had. 

22 Q And all three were on the 8th or 9th of 

23 November'! 

2 4 A No. sir. They occurred over a period of 

2 5 several weeks. 
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Q Okny. So mis the first one that meeting you 

mentioned in August of201 I ? 

A Did I mention a meeting -

Q I thought you said a moment ago -

BY MR. SACHAR: 

Q You mentioned that Platinum bought 30 million 

shares in August of 2011. 

A Oh. excuse me. excuse me. 

Q So when was the first meeting? 

10 A The fi rst meeting would have been subsequent lo 

11 1ha1. and subsequent as well to the decline in 1he share 

12 price on 1he 24th and 25th of September 20 11. So ii 

1 3 would have been afier that. It would have been aficr our 

1 4 deal with Richard Sands, which occurred the week of' 

15 September 26, 20 I I. 

16 So I would say during 1hc month ofOc1ober 

1 7 those meetings occurred. 

18 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

19 Q Ok:1y. And what was it about those meetings 

20 that caused you to reflect on your personal firrnncial 

2 1 well-being? 

22 A There was nothing. There was no conncc1ion 10 

23 

2 4 

25 

!hose meclings and my reflecting on my personal financial 

condition. If' anything. 1hose meetings wcnl rcla1ivcly 

well and confi rmed my understanding 1hat Pla1i num was 
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conunitted to the stock. thal they saw tremendous value. 

that 1hey were well informed. They knew the stock very 

well. They had excellent diligence. I was comforted by 

thai. 

And thal led me to believe that they would be 

buyers of our posi1ion at this significant discount. 

Q Okny. And so 'ms there some moment that you 

recall l\f1crc you had this rencction in "nich you decided 

to purchase the S4 TRX puts'! 

A If there were something thal motivated 1hat. ii 

would be the gap in lime be1wccn the transaction with 

Richard Sands and the ones we did with Virgilio and Luis. 

TI1ere was a period of several weeks where we were working 

bids and we were not ac1ivcly sol iciting Pla1inu111 at 1ha1 

time. But. you know, we, by the facts. did no1 get out 

of the position very quickly. 

So over the course of that period of time, I 

recognized that I was low on equity. and that I was no1 

in control of the si1ua1ion 10 1hc degree I had 

anticipaled. 
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t/1) 1 1I'iI'f\11,.. I!~ '.IJ I' I I \I I I\ , 1 I ' I I~· I I I , l I l • l 

Q Okl1y. And I think you also said that you 

ren~1incd bullish on TRX but i'Vlr. Hull mmtcd to sell, is 

that right'! 
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A Well. I would say 1ha1 Mr. I lull's posi1ion was 

a linlc more nuance 1han 1hat 

Q Okay. 

A He's a very in1elligen1 person and I 1hink he 

selecls his words very wisely. And whal he said was. he 

has no more 1olcrancc for losses. And I 1hink implied in 

1ha1. al least I 1hink implied in 1ha1 for me. since I do 

nol con1rol mncomcs. was 1ha1 we needed 10. al 1hc very 

least, increase 1hc - begin 10 focus on po1cn1ially 

selling wi1h rcspccl 10 value as well. 

Q Okny. Mr. Gibson. I am handing you what's been 

previously nwri<ed as Exhibit No. 22. 

Do you recognize this document'! 

(The \litness reviewed the document.) 

A Yes. 

Q What is it'! 

A So 1his is a discussion relating 10 our 

convcrsmions with Luis. 

Q Okay. 

A So Luis. as I indica1cd earlier. was unclear 

wi1h his in1en1ions. He both indica1cd he would buy all 

of our shares. and 1hcn was non-responsive. and 

everything in between. And. again. we irncrprc1cd 1his 

as him s1ra1cgizing 10 achieve bcsl cxccu1ion from his 

pcrspcc1ivc. 
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So al 1his poim in lime. Luis has !Old me he 

would buy all of our shares. and lhcn his non-responsive 

during 1hc lime 1ha1 he said he would. 

And I am infonning Jim abou11his. :md namely 

saying 1ha1 il's a s1ra1egy 1ha1 I believe Luis is 

pursuing and 1ha1 we jus1 need 10 no1 appear dcspcrJIC. 

In 01hcr words. 1his is a signal from 1hcm 10 sec if 

we're dcsperalc and if wc wi ll aggressively say 1ha1 "You 

promised" and chase 1hern. if you will. 

Q And what ~'OU arc describing is the first e-mail 

in the threat from September 29. 2011 , :113:57 1un.? Is 

thar right? 

A Yes. sir. Andjus110 clarify. These lime 

slamps j usl arc all off. My compu1cr al 1hc lime was off 

by I 1hink like nine hours.jus1 for whal i1's wonh. So 

il's nol ac1ually 3:57 p.m. 

Q Okay. 

A I'm no1 sure whal lime ii is. 

Bui, yes. so 1ha1 e-mai l I'm saying 1ha1, you 

know. il's 1101 happening 1oday as we might have 

an1icipa1cd. l3u1 1ha1 I 1hink 1hc rigln s1ra1cgy is no1 

10 chase lhcm and lo slay cool. And Jim is responding 

1ha1 "Well. who else can we go 0111'! Who else can we 1alk 

2 4 lo. and how else can we mo1iva1c them'!" 

25 Q So can I draw your altention on the lirsl page 
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of the exhibit, in the e-mail that Mr. Hull sent to you 

on that September 29, 2011 , that says here 8:28 p.m. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q Recognizing that it may not be at that time. 

On the second line, beginning just about the 

ellipsis in the middle of that line, it says, "Also I 

think all of us are well satisfied to hold the shares for 

the duration." 

A Right 

Q What did you under stand him to mean when he 

\\TOtC that? 

A This is 1hc. you know. speaking ou1 ofbolh 

sides of his mou1h. I mean he sci 1hc objcc1ivc 10 sell 

and 1ha1 we don'1 have more losses - 1olcrancc for more 

losses, bu1 al 1hc 1imc 1ha1 we're price scnsi1ivc. 

So I 1hink 1ha1's wha1 he's emphasizing here. 

is 1ha1 we're no1 jus1 going 10 sell a1 anything. 

Q \Vhen he \\TOie, "All of us arc well satisfied," 

to whom do you lhink he was referring »ith "all of us"'! 

A I imagine, because he's speaking 10 me, 1hat 

he's referring 10 1he parties 1ha1 I don'I have conlact 

wilh or a rcla1ionship with 1ha1 arc in 1hc Fund 1ha1 he 

brougln in. 

Q That's the 'my you understood it when you rend 

it '! 
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A Yes. 

Q Okay. I ' ll take that back. 

MR. BAGNALL: lfwc could jusl rmrk 1his one 

ncxl please. 

(SEC Exhibi1 No. 32 was rmrkcd 

for idcn1ifica1ion.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Do you recogni7.c this document'! 

A Yes. 

Q What is it? 

A ll 's an e-mail from Jim Sinclair 10 me. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Jus1 lake a second 10 read it 

Tl-I E WITNESS: Sure. 

(Tiic wi111css reviewed 1hc documenl.) 

TH E WITNESS: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did you say an e-mail from Jim Sinclair 10 you'! 

A I did. I misspoke. 

Q Okay. 

A I'm sorry. This is an e-mail from Jim Hull 10 

lllC . 
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Q O kay. I ' ll lake thal back. 

If you'd look at these - sorry, bear \\ith me. 
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I am handing you what's been marked pre,·ious ly 

as Exh ibit 23. This we talked about before lunch us 

well. This look like Francesca Marzullo's Sclnrnb 

brokerage account. 

Is thal correct. Mr. G ibson? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And if yo u I urn lo the second page of 

Exhibit 23, lhc o ne thal ends in lhc Bales stamp 470, ii 

shows 1he transaction detail. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And at the bottom of the page, it sh ows a trade 

date of October - three e ntries for purch ases of S4 

Tan7.:m ian Royalty p uls. 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. \Vas there any r eason why you purchased 

these puts-sorry. If you just lurn lhc page to the 

one Bates ending 471 , you sec lhal they continue al lhc 

top of the page, another one, two, three, four, five 

entries. 

A Yes. s ir. 

Q And they all have a lradc d ale of l 0127. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Was there any reason in particular why you 

purc hased these puts in this account on October 271h? 

A No. 
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Q Okay. Is I his near llml momcnl when you had 

lhe rcn eclion 1ha1 we were talking aboul before? Docs 

seeing this nial«> you hn\'e a better sense of when t hat 

occurred"! 

A I wouldn't charncterizc it as a moment. But. 

yes, this is the result of that mood adjustment. yes. 

Q Okay. And then again on page ending Bates 

sta1111> 471, nt the bottom of the page, there arc four more 

entries for 1rnrchases of puts. 

A Yes. sir. 

l l Q T he S4 Tanzanian puts that had a trade date of 

12 10128. 

13 A Correct. 

14 Q Was there an~1hing in particular why you 

15 purchuscd these puts on the 28th? 

16 A No. sir. 

l 7 Q Was there an~· rcuson why you purchased some 

18 puls on the 27th and some puts on the 28th? 

19 A No. sir. I think if anything --1 don't 

2 0 recall. but perhaps I. you know. was continuing 10 do the 

21 n-.ith and realized that she was still wildly under-hedged. 

2 2 Q So "11cn you said, "she was "ildly 
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under-hedged." whut do you mean'! 

A I view Francesca Marzullo. Giovanni Marzullo. 

and SueJin Marzullo as the same financial ent ity. 
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Q Okay. And how did you d e1en11inc how many TRX 

$4 No\"ember puls lo purchase in this account? 

A I determined the exposure that the Marzullos 

had. their po1en1ial for loss under various scenarios. 

and detennined that the 101al mrount of cash that was 

avai lable in 1his accoum was insufficient 10 cover what 

I would have anyway. so I deployed 1hc full amow1t of 

cash available 10 buy these puts. 

Q So were I here other assets in the account that 

were nol cash llial you did nol use? 

A Not that I recall. 

Q So your memo!)' is - and please look at lhe 

statcmcnl to infom1 your answer - but d ocs that mean you 

used the entire value of the account lo purchase these 

puts'! 

A Evidently not. Lei's sec. Total cost basis of 

the puts was - let's sec - no. I did not use all of the 

resources. I think I must have used all the cash 1ha1 

was availab le. 

Q And did you dclcnninc lhat from looking al the 

top of page 470, the Bates ending 470'? 

Lei me ask lhat a different way. 

How did you dc1en11inc that from looking al this 

exhibit'? 

A Timt the account value was 70 and the sum of 
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the trades for which the puts - the sum of the put 

trades I think, as I recall, sum up to around 40, as I 

recall previously and what looks like here. 

Q Okay. And so when you were pointing to the 

exhibit in front of you, "hat page were you pointing to? 

A 470 and 471. 

Q Okay. If you look at the top of page 470, 

under the section of the statement that's titled 

"Investment detail," do you see In bold at the bottom, it 

says. "Less margin loan balance" and in a parenthetical, 

there's the value "$39,245.26." 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Does that mean that this account - you used 

margin to purchase some of the securities it held? 

A Yes. 

Q Do you know "hich securities were purchased on 

margin? 

A No. 

Q Did you pun:hase any of the Ta111J1nian Royalty 

$4 puts on margin? 

A I don't think that that was possible. I 

believe you need to pay cash for puts like that, but I 

don't recall now. 

Q Okay. So it loob like you purchased 

approximately $64,000 worth of TRX $4 puts, is that 
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right? 

A I think it's more around 40. 

Q Sorry, the market - you're right. That was 

the market value at the end of October. 

So you purchased approximately $40,000 worth of 

puts. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you think that was because there was 

$40,000 of cash In the account? 

A No, I wouldn't say that. I mean I'd say it was 

generally related to how much cash was in the account, 

yes. 

Q Do you recall whether you used all the cash in 

the account? 

A !don't. 

Q Do you recall whether you used most of the cash 

1 7 in the account? 

18 A I don't. 

1 9 Q Did you allocate any of the TRX $4 puts that 

2 0 you purchased in this account to the GISF Investors? 

21 A I don't know what you mean. 

22 Q So these $4 puts, the 1,604 contracts-

23 A Uh-huh. 

2 4 Q Did any of those 1,604 contracts get allocated 

2 5 to the GISF's investors, other than the Marzullos here? 
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A Other than the Marzullos, no. 

Q Okay. 
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MR. FERRIGNO: May I ask a question? 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Were you handling any of the 

personal accounts for the other investors? 

THE WITNESS: I was not. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And just to be clear, this is Francesca's 

account, comet? 

A Correct. 

Q Not Giovanni Mari.ullo's accounL 

A I did not have access to Giovanni Marzullo, but 

there was an active standing. you know, understanding, 

that their financial situation was all the sanr. 

Q Okay. And was SueJin Manullo a named person 

on this account? 

A No. 

Q Okay. But your understanding is that by making 

these trades In this account, you were doing so on 

behalf, at least in part, Giovanni Manullo and SueJin 

Mamillo. 

A In full. On behalfofthose individuals. yes. 

Q Okay. Who "ere also investors in GISF, 

~I Page 173 11 

comet? 

A Correct. 

Q I'll take that exhibit back. 

I'm going to hand you ~t's been previously 

marlu!d as Exhibit 25. 

Do you recognJze this document, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. It's my Schwab statenrnt from 

October 2011. 

Q Okay. And if you could please tum to the 

third page of the document, which is the Bates stamp 

1065. 

A Okay. 

Q Do you see at the "Transaction detail," there 

are five entries buying the $4 TRX puts. 

A Right. 

Q And the trade date is October 28th. 

A Correct. 

Q Was there anything In particuJar about October 

28th that caused you to buy these options in this account 

on that day? 

A No. 

Q Did you allocate any of these options to the 

GISF investors besides yourself! 

A No. 

Q Okay. I'll take that back. 

~ 
I 
I 
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I'm going to hand you what's been previously 

marked as Exhibit No. 26, Mr. Gibson. 

Do you recognize this document? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Whatisit? 

A It's my November 2011 Schwab statement. 

Q Okay. And if you could please tum to the 

third page of the exhibit, the one that ends In the Bates 

stamp 1071. 

Do you see at the top of the page there are 

three entries for purchases of $4 TRX puts on November 

2nd. 

A Right. 

Q Was there anything in particular about November 

2nd that caused you to purchase these options on that 

day? 

A No. 

Q Do you see down - if you follow the trade 

dates do'ftn the colunm on the left-hand side where the 

first trade date of November 8th. 

A Right. 

Q Again, there's another five entries of 

purchases of the $4 TRX November puts on November 8th. 

A Right. 

Q Was there anything in particular about November 
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that I anticipated to expire at zero. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Sorry, one last thing. Again, this is Exhibit 

26, the one we were just looking at. 

If you'd turn again to the third page, 1071. 

A The second page from a minute ago? 

Q Thethird. 

A Oh.okay. 

Q That's okay. That's all right. The 1071. 

Again, looking at the trade date on November I 0th. 

I see six lines in which you sold the $4 puts 

at various prices. 

Do you see those? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q What do you - looking at this statement, do 

you recall what your proceeds were from the sales of 

those options? 

A Approximately - the total proceeds would be 

around $100,000, a little less. 

Q Okay. Approximately $100,000. 

A A little bit less I think, yes. 

Q Okay. I'll take that back. 

Okay. And this is what's been previously 

marked as Exhibit 24. And if you'd turn to the page -

sorry, this is a longer statement, and I'm not going to 
t 
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8th why you purchased the shares - the options on that 

date? 

A No. 

Q Okay. 

A So just to clarify. I purchased these options 

because I was concerned about m:eting my obligations to 

my creditor, whom I owed $675,000 to. 

Q Okay. Did you allocate any of these options 

that were purchased in November to GISF? 

A No. 

BYMR. BOHR: 

Q You just mentioned, Mr. Gibson, you restated 

that you purchased these puts because you were concerned 

about meeting your obligations to your creditor. And you 

discussed one occasion on "'hich you paid do"n your note. 

I'm curious. Were there any other occasions on 

which you engaged in a transaction in order to be able to 

satisfy your debt to Mr. Hull? 

A First, I would not say that I ever entered into 

a transaction in order to satisfy a debt to Mr. Hull. In 

this case, I did enter into a transaction to be !mre I 

would be able to honor a debt to Mr. Hull. 

No, there was never another time when the 

outcomcs available to us going forward were sufficiently 

unclear that I felt it was prudent to buy a hedge again 
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be able to tell you how many pages in, but if you could 

turn to the page that's marked 14of17 in the bottom 

right-hand corner, and it has the Bates stamp -

A Gotit 

Q - ending 488. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Do you see the "Options activity" section at 

the bottom? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And do you see there's one entry on November 

10th for selling $4 puts? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And it looks like a quantity of 1,604. 

A Right. 

Q Do you recall making that trade in this 

account? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q And do you recall "flat the proceeds were from 

that trade? 

A $303,529.37. 

Q And did you allocate any of those proceeds to 

GISF, the Fund? 

A No. I mean I made these transactions very 

transparently, and we can represent to you we made them 

to the individuals and, you know -
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Q So \\hen you made these transactions very 

transparently -

A I'm saying I'm not trying to hide anything. I 

mean they're in the account statement and we certainly 

never tried to conceal from regulators what we were 

doing. 

Q Were they transparent to GISF? 

A I would say so, because we disclosed that we 

would be engaging in precisely that conduct. 

Q You made a disclosure that you were going to 

buy $4 November 2011 TRX puts? 

A No. I did not specifically acknowledge each 

instance. That would be prohibitively difficult and we 

could not have proceeded with the structure that we had 

if it required that level of disclosure. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q What other instances were there where you did a 

personal trade that might have been something you feel 

was covered by page 19 of your offering memo, your 

conflict section of your offering memo? 

A I regularly maintained a de minimis amount of 

TRX shares. Basically whenever I had any sort of 

personal liquidity, I wanted it to be long TRX, but 

occasionally I had bills to pay, and I would sell TRX to 

pay the bills. I think there's a number of those 
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transactions. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could we please mark this next -

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Are there any other instances \\'hen you engaged 

in a transaction that might be covered by the conflict 

section of your Fund documents? 

A Any other transaction that would be - well, 

the maintenance of the additional Jim Hull account that 

he maintained and had me execute trades on his behalf. 

Q Anything else? Any other transactions - did 

you engage in any other transactions that you feel would 

be covered by the conflict provisions of your Fund 

documents? 

A Well, I think that all the transactions I could 

have ever engaged in would be captured by that. So in 

terms of the transactions I engaged in, they were, 

certainly from a material perspective, they were all 

within the Fund with the exception of where 1 bought 

hedges on this occasion to protect my creditor and to 

protect, you know, different -you know, with the 

context of the Fund, there was a range of risk tolerances 

of different individuals. and this was the only occasion, 

to my recollection, where the array of potential outcomes 

necessitated layering different strategies in the 
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aggregate. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did Mr. Hull ask you to protect him? 

A Toprotecthim? 

Q Yeah. I believe you just testified that you 

engaged in this short put transaction to protect your 

creditor. Is that right? 

A In the event of an outcome that I did not 

anticipate, yes, exactly. 

Q Did Mr. Hull ask you to do that? 

A He did not need to ask me to be in a position 

to pay him the money I promised to pay him. 

Q I want to make sure you understand the 

question. 

Did Mr. Hull ask you to protect him in the way 

you just described? 

A No. 

Q Okay. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 33 was marked 

for identification.) 

Q What I've just put in front of you, Mr. Gibson, 

is marked Exhibit 33. 

Do you recognize this document? 

A Yes. 

Q What is it? 
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A Mr. Hull's subscription agreement. 

Q Okay. If you couJd just turn to the last page 

of the document. the one that is Bates stamped ending In 

3055. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Do you see at the top left-hand comer there's 

a signature over "Managing member." 

Is that your signature? 

A Yes. 

Q And almost direcdy to the right of that. 

there's another signature. 

Is that Mr. Hull's signature? 

A Yes. 

Q How do you lmow? How do you lmow that's Mr. 

Hull's signature? 

A 1 guess I don't know. 

Q Have you seen his signature before? 

A 1 wouldn't be able to recognize it, no. 

Q Do you have any reason to believe that's not 

Mr. Hull's signature? 

A No, I definitely don't. 

Q Okay. You understand this to be Mr. Hull's 

signed subscription agreement for the Geier Fund, 

comet? 

25 A Yes. 
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Q Okay. If you could just tum to now the third 

page into the document, the one that ends Bates 3037. 

Do you see under the paragraph that begins -

or the section I suppose that begins "Third." spelled 

out? 

A Yes. 

Q And Sub (a) under that section that says, "The 

new member or Its purchaser representative, if any, who 

has been designated, is entering Into this agreement 

relying solely on the facts and tenllS set forth In this 

agreement, the confidential private offering memorandum 

of the company as amended from time to time, and the 

operating agreement, as it has received copies of all 

such documents." 

Do you see where it says that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Do you agree that this incorporates Into the 

investment in the Geier Fund this subscription agreement, 

the private offering memorandum and the operating 

agreement? 

A Do you mind saying that again? 

Q Sure. Do you agree that this section here 

incorporates into the investment the investor's decision 

to invest, this agreement, private confidential offering 

memorandum and the operating agreement? 
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A I don't understand the question. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I don't understand the question. 

MR. BOHR: Do you agree -

MR. BAGNALL: Hold on. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you agree that what this is saying is that 

the investor relied on this document in making an 

investment into GISF? 

A I believe that the investors relied on the 

subscription agreement, the confidential private offering 

memorandum, the operating agreement, and the guidance 

that we gave them, yes. 

Q Okay. And that's reflected here in this 

paragraph, right? 

A I don't think that everything that we said to 

investors is reflected in this paragraph, if that's what 

you're saying. 

Q Okay. So not everything that's reflected in 

this paragraph, but at least the subscription agreement, 

the private offering memorandum and the operating 

agreement, correct? 

A Yes. I would say that those are-yes. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Would you agree that this subscription 
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agreement that has been marked as Exhibit -

MR. BAGNALL: 33, I believe. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q - 33 is the same subscription agreement that 

all of the investors used to invest in GISF? 

at. 

A Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. I'll take this back. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Was Exhibit 33 ever amended, do you know? 

A The subscription agreement? 

Q Correct. The exhibit that we were just looking 

A No, no, not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could we please mark this next. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 34 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I am handing you now what's been 

marked as Exhibit 34. 

Do you recognize that document? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q What is it? 

A The Confidential Private Offering Memorandum of 

Geier International Strategies Fund. 
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Q Okay. And did every investor in Geier receive 

the same copy of this document? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Was this document ever amended? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. And so is this the offering memorandum 

that \\'BS referenced in Exhibit 33 that we just looked at? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Bear \\ith me just a second. 

If you could tum to page 1 please, which is 

Bates stamped ending 2360, and it's the beginning of the 

third page. So this document is printed double-sided. 

So the third piece of paper in. 

Do you see \\here it says, "The managing 

member''? 

A Yes, sir. 

1 7 Q And that identities you as the managing 

18 director or the managing member, is that correct? 

19 A Yes, sir. 

2 0 Q And the next entry on the same page is the 

21 "Investment manager." 

22 A Right. 

2 3 Q And it identities you as the managing member of 

2 4 the Investment manager, Is that correct? 

25 A Yes, sir. 
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Q It doesn't identify Jim Hull anywhere, docs it'! 

A No. ii docs not 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Docs it identify your father anywhere? 

A Not 10 my knowledge. 

Q J ust to clear up one iteni 

I believe this morning you testified that one 

of these entities served as both the managing member and 

lhc investment manager. 

Docs this refresh your recollection that Geier 

Group was the investment manager and Geier Capital "~'s 

the nL~naging member'! 

A Y cs, sir. it docs. As fa r as I understand. 1hc 

managing member is. again. for all imcnts and purposes. 

an cnti1y simply to receive the performance allocation. 

That was my understanding. Yeah. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Mr. Gibson, to your knowledge, is there :my 

place in the 01Tc1ing mcmomndun~ Exhibit 34, where Jim 

Hull or your father arc mentioned or arc indirectly 

refem:d to? 

A No. sir. Nol 10 my knowledge. 

MR. BAGNALL: Sorry. bear with me. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q If you'd tum to page 17, the Bates ending 

2376. 
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Do you sec the section entitled "Reliance on 

Chris Gibson"? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And then do you sec the fi rst line of that 

section says, "The success of the company is 

significantly dependent upon the expertise and efforts of 

Chris Gibson"? 

A I do. 

Q Is that true, or 1rns it true at the time? 

A Yes. 

Q And how, if at all, w:is your purchasing the $4 

November TRX puts in your account and in Fr.mcesca's 

Scl11rnb account an aid of your e1Tort to the company? 

A TI1at was nol an aid 10 !he company. Wei I. 

lei's break ii down. Mine was nol an aid lo lhe company. 

11 was an aid lo J im llul l. who was owed money. h did 

nol de1ract from the pcrfo nnancc of 1hc company ciihcr. 

Wi1h regard 10 Frnncesca's. I would say ii was 

-- ii added an LP in 1hc fund, 1hc Marzullos. 

Q Did it help the company succeed? Did your 

purchase of the S4 puts in your Schwab account help the 

company succeed? 

MR. FERR IGNO: He just answered 1ha1. 

13Y MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did the purchase of the puts in Fmncesca's 

account help GISF succeed? 

A I would say yes. 

Q How so'! 
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A Our obligaiion was to deliver 1hc best outcomes 

we could from a risk reward perspective. and I think 1his 

was an appropriaic 1radc for the inveslor in question, 

lhc Marzullos, who were a partieipan1 in the company. 

Q Did the tr.idc u1Tcct the con~iany's, GISF's, 

profits? 

A No 

11 Q Did it a1Tcct its losses? 

12 A No. 

13 Q So how did those tmdes help the company 
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succeed? 

10. 

A To 1hc degree thal 1he Marzullos -

MR. FERR IGNO: Well. he clidn'1 -

MR. BOHR: Lei him finish. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Bui thai's nol what he testi fied 

MR. BAGNALL: I asked him lhe question -

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did the $4 1mts you purchased in the M:irwllos' 

account help the con~iany, and you said "I think they do," 

com:cl'! 

A To 1hc degree thm a participanl -- 10 the 
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degree the company is defined as its participants, and 

then one of the participants-

MR. FERRIGNO: Let him finish the quei.1ion. 

THE WITNESS: rm lost where we are. Can you 

please repeat the question? 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q The purchase of the $4 TRX No\-ember 2011 puts 

In Francesca Mamtllo's Schwab account help GISF succeed? 

A Generally no. 

Q No, it did not? 

A No, it did not. 

Q Okay. Did you testify a moment ago though that 

It did? 

A I believe that it advanced the company to the 

degree the company is defined as its participants. and 

that it advanced one participant. Not at the cost of any 

other participant. 

Q So you view the GISF then as a collection of 

the investors? 

A No, I view it as a single fund. a single 

entity. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q \\'hat you felt that you \\'ere helping the Fund, 

If I understand your testimony correctly, by helping the 

Individual situation of one of the investors, the 
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Marmllos, COITeCt? 

A Yes, sir. lbat is correct. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Can you tum the page now to the Bates ending 

2378. Do you see the "Potential conflicts of Interest" 

section? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Is this the section you've been referencing 

throughout your testimony today? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And what is it about this section in 

particular? What clause is it that you feel pennits you 

to make the trades - to buy the S4 puts in your personal 

account? 

A I think the entirety of it is critical. 

Q Okay. 

A I can read the whole thing if you want or -

Q Is there any part in particular? 

A No, there's not a particular part. 

Q Okay 

A The whole of it. 

Q Okay. Do you see the first sentence. "Each of 

the managing members and the investment manager '"11 use 

its best efforts in connection "ith the purposes and 

objectives of the company, and "ill devote so much of its 
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time and effort to the affairs of the company as may, in 

its judgment, be necessary to accomplish the purpose of 

the company"? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q So who is the managing member that's referred 

to in that line? 

A As defined earlier, I understand that to be 

Geier Capital. 

Q And you are referring to the Bates page 2360, 

is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And Geier Capital, LLC. And who is the 

managing director of that entity? 

A I am, Christopher Gibson. 

Q Okay. And is there anybody else listed there? 

A There's no one else listed. However, Geier 

Capital is comprised of James Hull, myself and John 

Gibson, with James Hull and I as the active managers. 

Q Okay. Then the investment manager, if you 

refer back to that same page, right. Who is the 

investment manager? 

A Geier Group. 

Q And who is the managing member of the 

investment manager? 

A I am the managing member. 
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Q And nobody else is identified there either, is 

that right? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. So is it fair to say then that this 

tint line of the potential conOicts of interest is 

refening to two entities, the managing member and the 

investment manager that have been Identified as being 

controlled by you? 

A No, I don't think that's fair. I don't control 

it. I am the managing director of them. and the managing 

member of them. but I did not control them 

Q Okay. As far as an investor "ho had this 

document in front of them was concerned. was there any 

other individual affiliated with the managing member? 

A JamcsHull. 

Q According to this document. 

A No, not according to this document, no. 

Q Okay. And how about the investment manager? 

According to this document, was there anybody else 

associated with the investment manager? 

A In this document, no. 

Q Okay. Did your purchase of the S4 TRX November 

2011 puts - was that you using your best efforts, in 

connection "ith the pllJl>Oses and objectives of the 

company? 
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MR. FERRIGNO: I think you arc taking it o ut of 

2 context. 111c rest of the sentence s 1ys. "Devotes so much 

3 of its tin-.: and effort to the company as 1m y. in its 

judgment. be necessary." It doesn't suggest that that's 

5 the only thing that they could do. 

6 

7 

8 

And if you read the rest o f it. you get there. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q You can answer the questio1L 

9 A I'm confused. Can you say the question again' 
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Q Sure. Did your purchas ing the S4 TRX No\'ember 

2011 puts in your personal account - was that a n example 

of you using your best efforts in connection \\ilh the 

purposes and objecth·cs of the co1111i:111y'? 
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A I believe my purchase of the puts was 

consistent with my objective to support and advance the 

company, yes. 

Q That's not what I asked. 

I asked you if your purchase of those options 

was an example of you using your best efforts in 

connection \\ith the purposes and objecti\'cs of the 

company'? 

A Yes. I think that was consistent with achieving 

the best efforts of the company. 

BY MR. SACHAR: 

Page 
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Q Okay. So do you sec the next clause in that 

same line that says, "\Viii dC\'Ole so much time of its 

tinit and effort to the affairs of the company as may, in 

its judgnitnl, be nccessa11· to accomplis h the purposes of 

this compnny"? 

A Yes.sir. 

Q How did the purchase of the S4 puts in your 

personal account help accomplish the llUrposes of the 

comp:my, if :1t all'! 

A I would describe it as not in the objective of 

the company for a n-.:mber of the company to face a default 

of monies loaned to another n-.:mbcr of the company. I 

think a part of the objective of the company is ensuring 

that loans between individual n-.:mbcrs of the company arc 

honored. 

2 5 Q Can you point out in this offering mcmomndnm 
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where the loan is discussed between you and Mr. Hull'! 

2 A I cannot. 

3 Q Is it discussed in here? 

A No. sir. It is not. 

5 Q Did G ISF's limited partners all know that you 

6 had a lo:m from Mr. Hull'? 

7 A I had essentially no discussions with 1hem 

8 outside o f what we've discussed already. but ii would be 

9 very surprising to me to I cam that they did nol know 

10 that I had a substamial loan, again, it being consistent 

11 with how Jim generally opcraicd within commercial 

12 enterprises in this way. 

13 Q Did Mr. Reddy, T.R. Reddy, care whether you 

14 paid your loan lo Mr. Hull. to your kno\\iedge'? 

15 A To my knowledge. no. I'm not sure what Mr. 

16 Reddy thinks. 

1 7 Q Is there :my reason, to your kno\\lcdge, "11y Mr. 

18 Hedtly mmld care whether you paid your loan to Mr. Hull '? 

19 A To my knowledge. no. 

20 Q So I can' t -is there anybody otherthun l\lr. 

21 Hnll llmt w:1s :1 limited p:1r1ncr in G ISF that would cnre 

22 whether you paid your loan to Mr. Hull, excluding yonr 

2 3 1mrcnts'? 

2 4 A You know. I think that people would care that I 

2 5 1mde good o n my loan because to the degree that I d id 
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not. that would cause a lot of stress between the 

individuals managing their capital. 

And so I would imagine ifl were an LP and you 

asked me would it matter to me if the investment manager 

made good on his obligations to another LP, I would say, 

yes, it docs matter to me. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Do you think that a reasonable person in a 

position of, let's say, T.R. Reddy or John Engler or the 

McKnights, \\ould think It important to know that you had 

this substantial loan to Jim Hull? 

A I would think it's important. 

Q And do you think a reasonable Investor in the 

position of, again. T.R. Reddy or John Engler, would 

think it important to know that you want to he able to 

satisfy the loan to Jim Hull? 

A Yes. 

Q And do you think a reasonable person in the 

position of Reddy or StreUtz or the Mc Knights, would 

think it important to know that you're doing these put 

transactions to he able to satisfy your loan to Jim Hull? 

A No, I don't think so. 

Q Why is that? 

A Because it didn't affect their performance. In 

other words, to answer your que!>1ion further and to do my 
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comet? 

A That had - in tenllS of detennining the size, 

one consideration and constraint was the amount of 

resources that I had, that's correct. 

Q So then that means that the mitigation of your 

loss was limited only by the amount that you could put 

tO\\'llnlS buying the hedge, COJTCct? 

A At that time, based on practical 

considerations, yes. 

Q Okay. And did the Fund, the investors in the 

Fund, other than the Mamdlos, to what degree \\'ere their 

losses mitigated on that day? 

A They were not. 

Q And so you \\'ere talking about a rational 

investor a second ago. 

You don't think a rational investor would want 

to mitigate their losses, if their investor manager was 

doing that very thing on the same day? 

A Embedded in your question is the assumption 

that l knew these options would pay out, or that I 

suspected they would. Neither of which is accurate. 

I anticipated their not paying out and I 

believe other limited partners would not be interested in 

taking on trades that I believed to be losers. 

Q But the fact of the matter is, it did pay out. 

J-------------------------------------------------+--------------------------------------------------1! 
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best. to the degree that I entered into any transaction 

that I contemplated being favorable. then I would have an 

obligation to disclose it to others. 

Secondly, to the degree that I entered into a 

transaction that lowered my risk exposure below others, 

in other words, if we were sitting here today and the 

average LP lost 60 percent and the average LP had a 

million and lost $600,000, and I lost, as a percentage of 

what I started that day with less., I would agree with 

you. But that's not the case. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So you don't - do you -

A And to clarify further. In other words, you 

don't need to take my word for it. You can look at the 

objective positioning that I had in the aggregate to 

intuit and know what I believed would occur. 

I lost on this day, you know, $700,000. and 

then gained 70. I don't know people or anyone or any 

rational person who engages in that intentionally. 

It would make sense. however, that that 70 

would be a hedge in an outcome you did not anticipate. 

Q Well, you testified before, didn't you, that 

the only reason you were hedged the amount that you were 

hedged, was because that \\'BS all the assets you had In 

the world outside of the Fund to put towanls the hedge, 
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And you bought it at least in part because it was 

possible that it would pay out, correct? 

A Yes. both of those are true. 

Q Okay. So then why wouldn't the other investors 

want that same option? 

A Because I am well infonned about the array of 

potential outcomes, and they trust my judgment as to what 

I think is likely. They are not following this everyday. 

They don't really have a view of bullish and bearish and 

they are relying on my judgment. 

Q But your judgment was to buy the options, to 

buy the hedge. 

A Not for the segment of investment that I had 

that was consistent with theirs. Not for the unlevercd 

portion of my investment. which would be reflected of 

where my actual view is, but rather for the portion that 

is exceptional, above and beyond that. 

Q Why is that a distinction - why Is that a 

relevant distinction? 

A Because it shows magnitude. Magnitude is 

everything. lfl had bought- the magnitude of this 

demonstrates credibly, in my mind, that I did not 

anticipate this paying out. 

Q And magnitude I think Is important. Jim Hull 

lost IS to $20 million, correct? 

; 
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A Right. 

Q That's a pret~· significant nc1gnitnde. 

A Y cs. sir. it is. 

Q Why wouldn't he mmt the option to mitigate 

some of those losses'! Did he lmow about the option to do 

that? 

A Jim is a sophisticated market participant. yes. 

and he was doing his trading on his own and he knew about 

the options market. We both were bullish on the stock. 

10 And again. implicit iu your question is the 

11 assumption, that is wildly incorrect. that I knew the 

12 future or that I bel ieved that they would pay out. 

13 And I think the independent objective data here 

14 is indicative and demonstrates that I did not position 

15 myself with the '~cw that these would pay out. 

16 Q And why is that'? 

1 7 A Because of the limited scale, and the scope of 

18 losses that I suffered. 

19 Q Okay. 

20 BY MR. SACHAR: 

21 Q Prior to your purchase of the $4 1mts in your 

2 2 per.;onal account, did you consult the language under the 

2 3 "Potential Conflict of Interests" section located on page 

24 19'! 

2 5 A Before we adopted leverage and had side account 
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activity at all. I read this very carefully and this was 

the critical basis upon which we devised the structure. 

Had we not been able to do this. or I was 

advised by an attorney. as I wish I were that this was 

not technically. you know, I 00 percent on the up-and-up. 

then we would never had had outside accounts. \Ve would 

never have - I would not have had leverage. and none of 

these trades would have happened. 

And the same outcomes frankly would have 

10 occurred, as it did. TI1c pcrfonmncc would likely be 

11 about the same. 

12 MR. FERRIGNO: Could we take a break? 

13 MR. SACHAR: I just want to fini sh 1his line. 

14 BY MR. SACHAR: 

15 Q J ust answer the question. Prior to your 

16 purchase of lhe $4 puts in your pcr.;onal account, d id you 

1 7 go back and consult this language contained on 1>agc 197 

18 I\ I did not look at the offering memorandum 

19 during the year of201 1. 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q Okay. Did you seek any ad,-icc from anyone on 

whether your purchase of the S4 puts in your per.;onal 

account should be disclosed to t he other Fund in\'eStor.;'! 

A No. I did not. 

Q Okay. Did you seek - \\ith regard to the 

purchases of the S4 puts in the Marmllo account, did you 
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seek any advice from anyone conceming whether those 

tr.ides should be disclosed to the G ISF inwstor.;? 

A No. sir. I did not. 

Q Okay. With regard to your advice to your 

father to purchase $4 puts in his 1>er.;on:ll account, did 

you seek :my advice from anyoue concerning whether that 

advice should be disclosed to G ISF investor.;'! 

I\ No, sir. I did not. 

13Y MR. 13AGN/\LL: 

Page 205 

Q Did the other in\'cstor.;. besides the Marndlos. 

know that you were treating the Marmllos differently for 

that reason'? 

I\ Did the others investors know that I was 

treating the Marzullos differently'! o. 

Q Okay. So that - I think- and we can split 
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hairs on this, right. but to the extent a particular 

investment is suitable, lt was suitable for some of the 

members of the company at the very least, the Marmllos, 

as you told us. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q Okay. It goes then, the sentence goes on to 

say, right, that "Such Investments will be allocated 

between the company and the other clients pro rata based 

on the assets under management." 

So \\by doesn't this clause require you to 

allocate some of the trades that you made for the 

Marzullos in Francesca's personal Schwab account to the 

company? 

A I don't sec that at all here. 

Q Do you see where it says - on the fifth line 

from the bottom -

A No, no, I'm sorry, I see the line. "To the 

extent a particular investment is suitable for both the 

company and of the affiliated parties." so in this case, 

we're talking about a TRX $4 put expiring November 2011, 

and I would say that that is not suitable for the company 

in the aggregate. 

It's not suitable for the company. The company 

is the aggregation of every member, and for all members, 

but one, it was not suitable. So this doesn't apply. 
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your personal account at Schwab? 

A Nor were they entitled to under this sentence, 

because it wasn't suitable for them. 

Q What determines whether an investment is 

suitable? 

A The risk tolerance of the investor. 

Q And where is what's a suitable investment for 

the Fund outlined in this offering documents? 

A I think the - there's all sorts of guidance as 

to what we can do and what we can't do. 

Q Sowbat-

A I'm not sure I can summarize very briefly for 

you. 

Q What in this document defines what is a 

suitable investment for the company? 

A It says that an illiquid investment is 

suitable. It says that --

Q I'm sorry. Illiquid? 

A An illiquid investment is suitable. It says 

that new issues are suitable. It says that -

Q Are options suitable? 

A Yes. 

Q So why was a $2 TRX option suitable for the 

company but not a $4 option? 

A The options that we purchased for the Fund were 

! 
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Q Well, two, right, three. You were a member and 

you bought the puts. 

A Sorry. Yes. 

Q The Marzullos were a member and they bought the 

puts. And your father was a member, and he bought the 

puts, right? 

A There's a slight difference between my father 

and the other two, but yes. 

Q Okay. So it's not just one. It was suitable, 

at least. for three. 

A For three, yes. I'm sorry. 

Q Okay. 

A Well, I thought we were limiting our 

conversation at this ioomcnt in context to the Marzullos. 

Q So It's suitable to some, right? So it's at 

least an open question as to whether it's suitable for 

everybody. 

So was there ever a discussion llith Jim Hull 

about whether this investment was suitable for everybody? 

A No. 

Q Suitable for the company? 

A No. It was my judgment call. 

Q Okay. And so is lt fair to say then that the 

affiliated parties never had a conversation about how to 

fairty and equitably allocate the trades that you made in 
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- in order to achieve a different objective, then the 

options that were purchased for the three constituents as 

we've discussed - the three constituents that we 

discussed and the $4 puts that were bought by me for 

them. were not contemplated to pay out, and were 

purchased to hedge downside risk for parties that were 

exceptional in their risk tolerance. 

The $3 and $2 puts that were purchased for the 

Fund were also contemplated not to pay out. However, it 

was important for the signaling effort, that I described 

earlier, that the other market participants saw that 

whoever was selling at that iooment anticipated a material 

ioove lower in the stock. 

BY MR. SACHAR: 

Q How was your dad exceptional from a risk 

tolerance perspective? 

A Because he - the puts that he purchased were 

not to cover losses in his Geier International Strategies 

Fund account. They were purchased to hedge potential 

forward losses on an already underwater position above 

and beyond what he had invested in the Fund. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q And did you - co1Tect me if I'm wrong - but 

did you testify earlier today - did you testify that at 

some point you came to the understanding that some of the 
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o ther limited partners had also in\'ested in TRX on the 

side? 

A Yes. 

Q So therefore why wouldn' t it have been useful 

fo r them to engage in t he $4 T RX pu t transactio ns like 

your fat her did? 

A I found out afl er this day that they had. so I 

didn't know that at the time. fi rst. And secondly. I 

didn't ca ll my father and tell h im to do this. My father 

asked me because he knew we were going to be doing 

something in the market, "What was the appropriate 

strategy?" and I decided that the appropriate strategy 

was one where he d id naturally a little bit worse in the 

1 4 Fund. and that would be the one where there wasn't any 

l 5 questions, but things played out the opposite as I 

1 6 anticipated . 

1 7 BY MR . BAGNALL: 

18 Q So isn ' t the way t ha t the o ffer m emo ra ndum 

19 ha ndles that s ituatio n, where certa in LPs ar c treated 

20 d iffer ently t ha n othe rs, by the allocatio n o r the 

21 investments afle r the fact? Isn ' t that what that las t 

22 s entence is desig ned to do? 

2 3 A I don't understand the question. 

2 4 Q So yo u a r c making the distinctio n between your 

25 fathe r a nd the o ther investors in GISF on the basis that 

Page 2 1 1 

he had outside TRX investments. 

2 A Uh-huh. 

3 Q Okay. And you came to find out later that 

4 other G IS F investors were similarly situated. Right? 

5 A Right. 

6 

7 

8 

Q And the m 1y that the offering memor:mdum 

ap pears to contemplate, dispar.1te treatment amo ng your 

rnrious clients fo r the Fund -

9 MR. FERRIGNO: He only has one client. He only 

10 has o ne client. The Fund. He doesn't -- the other 

11 individual investors arc not his clients. 

12 MR. BAGNALL: We'd like to hear the witness's 

13 testirnony. 

14 MR. FERRIG NO: ll1at's fine. But don't rniss1ate 

l 5 the facts. He doesn't have an advisory relationship with 

16 the other indi viduals in their individ ual capacity. 

I 7 MR. BAGNALL: He had access to -

18 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

19 Q Did you have :1ccess to FrJncesca i\ larm llo's 

20 

21 

22 

23 

2 4 

25 

Schm1b account, M r. Gibson? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Did you have the authority to make tr.ides in 

that account? 

A Yes.sir. 

Q Were some of those tr:icles for the benefit or 
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Gio\'anni I\ l:1nullo"! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Were some of those t r.1des for the benefit of 

Sue.Jin i\lariullo? 

A I equate all three o f those people as the same 

financial ent ity. 

Q Did you give your fat her some ad vice that was 

related to TRX that he executed in a n account that he had 

outside or the GIS F"! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. So you were 1>roviding financial ad vice 

then to individuals outside of G ISF, is that correct'! 

A For those individuals, yes. 

Page 2 13 

Q Docs the last sentence of this parJgrJph 

contemplate fai rness among clients that you have outs ide 

of C ISF and GISF, and handle the rnrious outside 

businesses you have by .-cquiring you to allocate tr.1des 

you n~1de for those ot her clients fa irly \\ith G ISF? 

A It docs, to the degree - but I think the 
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premise that is very important is that, you know, it's 

not a heads we win, tails you lose type of game. 

Q You're-

A You know, the Marzu11os and I and my father 

weren't going to be writing checks to the Fund if these 

options didn't pay out. So your implication would be, 

we'd go out and buy these options. They'd lose money, 

and then we'd go get a check from the Fund. That is the 

corollary to your assumption 

Q I am not implying anything. I am asking you 

what this sentence says. 

A Well, that's how I interpret it. In other 

words, what you're saying is if you buy anything outside 

of the Fund, whatever happens, you've got to allocate pro 

rata with the Fund. And I don't see that as making any 

sense. 

It would make sense if you are out there buying 

something out of the Fund that you think would be a 

benefit to the Fund, then, yes, I agree with you. 

Q So it's your exclusive determination as to 

whether it's suitable for the Fund? 

A Based upon the structure and what was happening 

at the time, I was the only one, yes. 

Q I thought you testified before that it was you 

and Jim Hull that were making all the decisions. 
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their risk tolerance was before you purchased the puts in 

Francesca's Schwab account? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Did you discuss \\ith T.R. Reddy what his 

risk tolerance was before you decided not to purchase the 

puts in the Fund account? 

A No. 

Q Did you have a discussion with Mr. Hull about 

what his risk tolerance was before you decided not to 

purchase the S4 puts in the Fund account? 

A No, sir. 

Q Did you have a discussion with anybody, any of 

the Investors in GISF -

A I'll stipulate no. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you want to take a break now? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BOHR: Hold on a second. Can I just ask a 

question? 

MR. SACHAR: Let's give them a break. Tom 

asked 15 minutes ago. 

MR. BAGNALL: We'll go off the record at 3:16 

p.m 

(A short recess was taken.) 

MR. BAGNALL: We will go back on the record at 

\ 
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A For the direction of the Fund, yes. 

Q Olmy. But you didn't discuss this with Jim 

HulL You decided unilaterally that you \\'Ould buy a S4 

put for yourself, for the Mamillos and not for the Fund, 

is that right? 

A 'That's correct. I saw this as a de minimis 

transaction and, again, one that - because it wasn't 

going to pay out, and I didn't need to talk to Jim about. 

Q And I think you also testified, right, that you 

didn't need to do that because the risk tolerances of the 

investors were all different? 

A I wouldn't say all different. I would say that 

the Marzullos were different than everyone else. 

Q Okay. And do the investors have any say In 

what their risk tolerance is? 

A I would say that a wealthy investor can take 

his risk tolerance down with b'llidance. But I would say 

that an investor like the Marzullos doesn't need to tell 

me because of their financial position that they're 

2 O different. 

21 Q My question \"85, does an investor - did an 

2 2 investor in GISF have the right to provide Input on \\'hat 

2 3 their risk tolerance is? 

2 4 A Absolutely. 

2 5 Q Okay. Did you discuss \\ith the Mamdlos what 
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3:29 p.m, on Thursday, March 19th. 

Mr. Gibson, you recall you are still Wlder 

oath, is that correct? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. sir. 

MR. BOHR: And just to confirm. Mr. Gibson, 

none of the members of the staff and you had any 

substantive discussions while we were off the record, 

correct'! 

THE WITNESS: No, sir. 

MR. BOHR: I want to ask you

MR. SACHAR: Sorry, just to clarify. 

It's correct, right, that we didn't have 

substantive discussions? Because you said, "No, sir." 

THE WITNESS: You are correct. We did not have 

substantive discussions between the staff and me during 

the break. 

MR. SACHAR: 'Thank you. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q So I'd like to wrap up \\ith Exhibit 34, the 

offering memorandum. And I have a question for you at 

the bottom of page 19, \\hich is the page that's Bates 

labeled ending in 2378. It's the same page that 

discusses potential conflicts of Interest. 

And the very last paragraph says, "From the 

standpoint of the company, simultaneous identical 
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portfolio transactions for the company, any other 

clients, may tend to decrease the price received and 

increase the prices requJred to be paid by the company 

for its portfolio sales and purchases." 

Did I read that correctly? 

A I think you read the words correctly, yes. 

Q What does that mean? 

A I think it means that - I think it's speaking 

to the fact that market activity, buying and selling. can 

affect the price of the related security. 

Q So if the Fund buys an asset and other persons 

outside the Fund are trying to buy the same asset, that 

could increase, basic supply and demand, that could 

increase the price required to be paid for the asset, 

correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Or conversely, if the Fund moves to dispose of 

an asset, and other investors outside the Fund are 

simultaneously disposing of the asset against supply and 

demand, that could drive down the price that is obtained 

for that asset, correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. So is it fair to say that these laws of 

supply and demand also apply to $4 TRX puts in November 

of2011? 

Page 219 

A Yes, sir. 

Q You made a statement that you suggested to your 

father that he might want to buy these $4 TRX puts 

expiring in 2011, \\'hen you had a phone call \\ith him, I 

believe you said, is that correct? 

A Yes, sir, that's my recollection. 

Q And you stated that he was a'W8re that something 

was going to happen to the Fund. 

Did I understand your testimony correctly? 

A Correct. 

Q And that something was the exiting of TRX, 

correct? 

A I don't think he understood that. I think he 

knew from speaking with Jim that we were potentially 

thinking about doing that, and even at the tim! that I 

spoke to my father the day before, we weren't I 00 percent 

certain we were going to do it, but yes. 

Q Were other limited partners similarly a\\ure 

that the Fund might be about, on the next day, to exit 

its TRX position? 

A Not to my knowledge, no. 

Q You said something that I 'Wanted to explore a 

little bit and let me just 'Walk you through some price 

data that I obtained online for TRX. 

According to what I pulled online anf\\'lly, TRX 
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closed on June I, 2011, at $7.46. By September I, 2011, 

it had declined to $5.85, closing price. October 3, 

2011, it closed at $3.51. And on November 9th, the day 

before you exited, it closed at $3.42 according to this 

data in any event. 

Isn't it fair to say that the Fund's position 

In TRX experienced this loss over the course of this time 

frame? 

MR. FERRIGNO: This loss meaning? 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q The loss In value - the loss as a result of 

the TRX investment? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Because you said that on the day, 

November 10th, \\'hen the transactions \\e've been 

discussing occumd, I think you said you lost $700,000, 

and gained $70,000. 

A That's my understanding. That's the 

approximate numbers, yes. 

Q Okay. So the $70,000 gain being approximately 

\\'hat your put transactions yielded you personaily. 

$700,000 being approximately "hat your pro rata share of 

the Fund's loss \\'Ould be. 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. But it's fair to say that that wasn't 

Page 221 

really a loss that occurred, the $700,000 - strike that. 

The $700,000 loss to which you are referring 

oosn't really all incurred on November 10th. It \WS 

realized. The loss was realized on November 10th, isn't 

that fair to say? 

A No, no. When I say the beginning and end, that 

beginning number is reflective of the $3.46, wherever we 

were that day. So I've already lost a million dollars. 

I started the year at 2. Now I'm now to 1.1. And then 

the trip from I. I to 400 occurred, to my knowledge, in a 

large part on that day. 

Q Okay. 

you. 

MR. BAGNALL: Bear with me here. 

THE WITNESS: Take your time. 

MR. BAGNALL: I know it's been a long day. 

THE WITNESS: No, please take your time. Thank 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did I understand you correctly before when we 

were talking - if I could bring your mind back to the 

proceeds of the $4 TRX puts that you purchased in 

Francesca's Schoob account. 

When we were talking about the proceeds of 

those trades, is it correct to say that those proceeds 

were later traded away? Is that what you testified to 
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before? 

A What do you nun by "traded away"? 

Q Sorry. What happened to the proceeds of the S4 

TRX puts, those trades, in Francesca's Sch\\1lb account? 

A They were lost in financial market transactions 

that we engaged in subsequent to that, that were similar 

in nature to what we subsequently had invested Geier into 

after this time. 

Q Okay. So when you say "financial transactions, 

financial market transactions," what do you mean when you 

say that? 

A Let me be very specific. We bought - I 

believe the strike price on the call was $35 strike price 

calls on SLV, which is a proxy for the price of silver. 

expiring in January of2013. And we did this during the 

tronth - later in the tronth of November of 2011. So it 

was a duration of a little over a year. 

Approximately half of the Fund went into other 

gold stocks. I think two other gold stocks. And the 

other half went into these options positions. and 100 

percent of the proceeds of the sale in the Schwab account 

went into the options transactions. 

Q And so did the transactions occur In 

Francesca's Schwab account? 

A Yes. 
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After this, incorrectly, I was very confident 

that that was a problem that had occurred and now we're 

going to do the right things. 

Can you say the question again? I apologize. 

Q Yes. So I was hoping you could explain how 

replicating the GISF investments in Francesca's Schwab 

account-

A So typically - the answer to that is that 

typically over trost periods of time, the objectives of 

all of the limited partners were consistent and the 

suitability was such that we could have the same things. 

So that had been the case for the year and a 

half or two preceding, and then it was the case for the 

year and half following. This situation was unusual in 

my uncertainty. 

Q So the trades - once you started to reinvest 

the proceeds of the $4 puts in Francesca's account, those 

trades were suitable for both the Marmllos individually 

and the Fund? 

A In my view, yes. 

Q Did you allocate the trades that you made In 

Francesca's Schwab account to the Fund? 

A I'm not sure what you mean, did I allocate the 

trades? 

Q Yes. So if you tum back to the operating 

I:• 

I 
( 

1----------------------------------------------~-4----~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~----------~! 
Page 223 Page 225 ! 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

Q So the proceeds from the $4 put trades never 

left that account? 

A That's correct. 

Q And I thought I understood - and so they were 

reinvested into other securities that were similar in 

nature to the investments that \\'ere in the Fund account, 

is that right? 

A That Geier simultaneously was doing, yes. 

Q Okay. And at that time, \\-ere the Man:ullos 

still limited partners in the Fund? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q I thought I understood, and correct me If I'm 

wrong, that one of the reasons that you pun:hased S4 puts 

In Francesca's account was to protect the Marzullos, an 

elderly couple, from the risl6 associated with the 

Investment In GISF. 

Is that not right? 

A No, that's accurate. 

Q So how was it protecting this elder couple to 

2 O then take those proceeds of that trade and replicate \\hat 

2 1 they already have invested in the Fund? 

22 A Well, we're now -we were in a dynamic where 

2 3 there was an array of potential outcomes. and I was very 

2 4 uncertain at that point as to which direction things 

2 5 would go. So that's what would necessitate hedging. 
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agreement that's in front ofyou-

A Are you talking about allocating troney or 

trades - Q Well, you tell me. If you look at 

page -- and can you just tum to the front - is that 

Exhibit 34 in front of you, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. So page I 9 of Exhibit 34, which ends 

\\ith the Bates 2738. 

A 2378, yeah. 

Q Excuse me. 2378. It says - the last line of 

the first paragraph under "Potential conflicts of 

Interest," says, "To the extent a particular investment 

is suitable for both the company and other clients of the 

affiliated parties, such investments \\ill be allocated 

between the company and other clients pro rata based on 

assets under management or in some other maMer that the 

affiliated parties detennine is fair and equitable under 

the cin:umstances to all clients, including the company." 

So I understood you to testify a moment ago 

that the investments that you made in Francesca's Sch'Wllb 

account mth the proceeds of the S4 put trades, TRX put 

trades, \\'ere suitable for both the Man:ullos in that 

account as \\-ell as the company. 

A So the way I read this, we could have, you 

know, combined those proceeds with Geier and that would 

l 
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have been consistent with what practically occurred. But 

we did not for practical reasons. 

I'm not sure - I don't think that this 

sentence says that we are required to merge assets just 

because we might simultaneously be doing something 

similar to what we're doing elsewhere. 

Q Olcay. Well, even though the language says, 

"Such investments will be allocated between the company 

and the other clients"? 

A I'm not sure I understand what that - you 

know, what that means. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I have a question. 

Were there instruments that purchased post 

November JO, 2011, was there a real limit in any way to 

what was available in the markets? 

THE WITNESS: No, the liquidity of all of these 

were - that's an excellent point. The liquidity of what 

we purchased was not - our purchases were not a drop in 

the bucket, even the daily liquidity. Our purchases in 

the aggregate did not move the silver market. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And why is that relevant? 

A Because presumably the only reason for this 

would be if you are making purchases in an asset whose 

price would be affected by the fact that they're making 
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those purchases. 

Q Are you referring to the last paragraph on the 

page, or are you referring -

A No, I'm still referring to your sentence. 

Q What part of that sentence refers to the moving 

the price of an asset in the market? 

A Oh. wait, wait. So this says, "To the extent a 

particular investment is suitable for both the company 

and other clients and affiliated parties," I stipulate 

that this investment we're discussing was suitable for 

both. 

Q Okay. 

A "Such investments will be allocated between the 

company and other clients, pro rata, based upon assets 

under management or in some other manner that the 

affiliated parties detennine is fair and equitable." 

I would say that a fair and equitable 

allocation of the proceeds of what we bought for the 

silver options would be what the margin was paid for, 

they got, and what Geier paid for, it got. We didn't 

need to mix things up. 

So I think that our action was consistent with 

this. 

MR. BAGNALL: Do any of you have a follow-up on 

that? 
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Okay. I'll take this back. 

Would you please mark this one next. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 35 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I am handing you what's now been 

marked as Exhibit 35. 

Do you recognize this document? 

A Yes, sir. This is the Operating Agreement for 

Geier International Strategies. 

Q Okay. And if you could please turn to the last 

page, the one that is Bates stamped ending 3091. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q There are three signatures on this page, do you 

see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Is the one at the top left, is that your 

signature? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Is the one directly below that signature also 

your signature? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And is the signature that appears in the right 

column the signature of Mr. Hull? 

A I believe so, yes. 
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Q You have no reason to believe that it's not Mr. 

Hull's signature. 

A No. 

Q Olcay. Bear\\>ith me just a second. 

Were there any changes to this document? 

A Not to my knowledge, no, sir. 

Q It was never amended? 

A No,sir. 

Q Were there any side agreements or other 

undentandings that purported to modify this agreement? 

A No, sir. 

Q Olcay. If you look on the page, the Bates 

ending 3071. 

Do you see under Article Ill, Section 3.01, 

"Management of the company"? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Do you see - about the middle of that page, 

the paragraph rather, the seventh Hne down, the line 

beginning "The managing member shall devote so nwch of 

its time and efforts." 

That language, \\>'Ould you agree that that 

language generally trac!G what we saw and discussed in 

the Confidential Offering Memorandum? 

A It looks generally consistent with that, yes. 

Q Olcay. Is it worded - is this document. the 
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line that we just read in the Operating Agreement. wonled 

in any way that your answen wou1d change vis-a-vis 

whether your purchase of the S4 puts in your personal 

account. were you giving your best efforts to the company 

A Let me read it please. 

Q Sure. 

(The \\itness reviewed the documenL) 

A Yes, sir. 

Q So your allS\\-en to the questions \\uuldn't 

change, ls that right? The questions that I asked you 

about this language when ·we were discmsing the 

Confidential Otrering Memorandum, your ans\\-en to those 

questions would be the same If I asked them to you about 

the language in this agreement? 

MR. FERRIGNO: You can respond if you 

understand that, if you can track all that -

He'll have to think back to a lot of questions 

and a lot of answers. 

MR. BAGNALL: I'm trying to save us a little 

bit of time here. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes, sir. No, I appreciate 

that's what you're doing. I get that. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So we \\-ent around - and so \\hat I'm sa}ing is 

this document wonled In such a way that your answer.; 
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would change when I asked you questions similar to the 

foUo\\ing? 

Was your purchase of the $4 TRX put In your 

personal account In November of201 l, you using your best 

efforts In aid of the company? 

A Yes. And then my answers would be consistent 

with those I gave earlier. 

Q Okay. Because the language is about the same 

between the two documents, co1Tect? 

A Yes, I believe so. 

Q And do you rely on this portion of - and when 

I say "this portion," I mean Section 3.0 I of the 

Operating Agreement. as giving you the basis to engage in 

transactions In your personal account? 

A It certainly is consistent with that, but I 

would not say it's the sole clause upon which I relied to 

make that determination. 

Q It's one of them but not the only one. 

A Yes. Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Can I ask him a question? 

MR. BAGNALL: Please. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Would you take a look at the 

next sentence, the one that begins with "Nothing herein 

contained shall prevent the managing member or any of its 
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affiliates or employees or any other member from 

conducting any other business including any business 

within the securities industry, whether or not such 

business is in competition with the company." 

Did you understand that that sentence 

contemplated that there might be situations in the future 

where something that you're involved in might be 

competing with the company? 

THE WITNESS: I did. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Was the purchase of the S4 puts competing with 

the company? 

A No.sir. 

Q So does that mean that this sentence Isn't 

applicable to those trades? 

A No, it does not. 

Q It means it is applicable? 

A I would say it's generally applicable, yes. 

Q So if the $4 puts that you purchased in your 

penonal account and Francesca's penonal account weren't 

competing with the company, why is this line applicable? 

A It's applicable because we're buying securities 

with a directionally different bet than the one that we 

have within the Fund. 

Q So is It competing with the Fund then? 
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A When you say "competing." the way I interpret 

that is that by purchasing the options, we would be 

putting Geier International Strategies at a less 

advantageous position than we otherwise would be. 

And in that respect, no, we were not competing. 

The options that we purchased did not materially move the 

market. 

Q So the sentence that Mr. Fenigno just asked 

you about see~ to be Indicating that you can participate 

in businesses when they are in competition \\ith the 

company. 

A So I guess what I'd further clarify. 1 read 

this sentence as saying "Even if we went out and bought 

puts and then in some way impacted the company as a 

result of buying that put," so let's say, it changed the 

liquidity of the stock, this would still say that was 

okay. 

But 1 am merely clarifying that in the puts 

that we purchased, it had no material impact on the 

performance of the company. 

Q Okay. Can you tum please, Mr. Gibson, to that 

page Bates ending 3081. And Article VIII, Section 8.02, 

2 3 at the bottom of the page. 

2 4 Do you see that? 

25 A Yes. sir. 

~ 
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Q And It's titled "The Withdra\wl Procedure." 

And it says, "A member or even the managing member may, 

upon at least 30 calendar days prior written notice to 

the administrator, withdraw all or a portion of its 

capital account attributable to a particular capital 

contn"bution as of the last day of each month provided 

such capital contribution has been invested in the 

company for at least six months." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Would you have been able to withdraw your 

investment in Geier pursuant to Section 8.l(a)? 

A I think I had liquidity similar to other 

members with the exception of my, you know, maintaining a 

substantial portion of my assets in it. 

Q Oby. So tum the page, one page, for me to 

the Bates ending 3083, and look at Section 8.0l(d). 

A Right. 

Q Is thls the limitation that you're referring 

to? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q So did thls limitation apply to your penonal 

account at GISF? 

A My personal account - so my capital account in 

GISF. 
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Q So the way I understand this from your 

testimony before, and maybe I've got this wrong, is that 

there was an account at GISF in Chris Gibson's name. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And there was also an account in GISF in Geier 

Capital's name. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And that you held funds in both the accounts 

titled Chris Gibson and you had rights at least to a 

portion of the funds that were in the Geier Capital 

account, is that right? 

A Yes, sir. That's correct. 

Q Okay. Does (d) apply to your personal account? 

A I think - I believe that (d) applies to the 

sum of my position in the Fund, inclusive of the other 

half that's in Geier Capital. 

Q So it would apply to the account in the name 

Chris Gibson. 

A Plus halfofGeier Capital. 

Q Okay. And why are you treated differently? 

A I have a responsibility that exceeds that of 

other LPs with the exception potentially of Jim Hull. I 

think that we had different responsibilities but both 

significant ones. And given that I had less commercial 

experience in the world. it was important to demonstrate 
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at the very least that I was totally conunitted to this 

venture. And the requirement that is explicitly listed 

here was far less severe than what we actually carried 

out. 

Q Oby. Did the withdrawal restrictions that are 

described in Section 8.0l(d) of the Operating Agreement. 

did those apply to Jim Hull as well? 

A I would say that Jim certainly benefitted from 

the withdrawal of 30 days, but furthermore had daily 

liquidity. 

Q Could Jim Hull have withdrawn his entire 

position from the Geier Fund? 

A On one day's notice, yes. 

Q So he did not have to maintain in hJs capital 

account the lesser of $100,000 or I pe~ent of the 

capital accounts of all the other memben? 

A No, sir. 

Q So \\'hen I asked you a second ago if the 

restrictions, withdrawal restrictions, in 8.0l(d) applied 

to Mr. Hull, does that mean your answer is no? 

A To my understanding. no, it did not apply to 

him 

Q Oby. Did your purchasing the S4 TRX puts in 

your penonal account reduce on a net basis your 

investment In TRX below SI 00,000, or the I pe~ent 
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threshold? 

A No, sir. 

Q It didn't draw it below the $100,000 threshold? 

A No, definitely not. 

Q And it didn't draw It below the I pe~ent of 

the capital accounts of other memben' threshold? 

A l do not believe so, no. 

Q Do you recall at the time nhat that I - it's 

the lesser of - so would the I pe~ent be greater than 

or less than $I 00,000? 

A Well, the I percent would be I believe around 

$300,000 at this time. 

Q So it Includes your account in that 

calculation? 

A I met both of those standards, if that's what 

your asking. 

Q You had more than $300,000 conunitted to a long 

TRX investment at the time. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q I'll take that back-

MR. BAGNALL: Unless you had some questions. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What I was trying to ask you was whether \\'hen 

you calculate I percent of the capital accounts of the 

members, do you include your account in the sum? 

:1. 
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A I do, yes. 

Q Okay. And so the value of the Fund was $32 

million at the time? 

A Approximately. 

Q And so the 1 percent would be $320,000 roughly? 

A Precisely, yes, sir. 

Q Okay. I'm going to hand you \\bat's been marked 

previously as Exhibit 27. 

Do you recognize this document? 

A Yes. 

Q What is it? 

A This is a communication between Dennis Gerecke. 

who is our prime broker, and myself. This is on the I 0th 

of November. And this is in reference to the receipt of 

the proceeds of the sale of. as I recall, 500,000 shares 

for approximately one and half million dollars to BPI, 

Blanco BPI, a Portuguese bank, and I am alerting Dennis 

to confinn receipt of the wire. 

And, again, as I clarified earlier, my efforts 

in communicating with our broker at this time, was to 

disann their otherwise proclivity to achieve good value 

with the knowledge that we would be wanting to signal 

with our strategy to other investors. 

Q Sony. And the time stamp on this e-mail is 

9:40 a.m. 
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A Right. 

Q So that's 10 minutes after the market opens? 

A I think that's off. I think that might be - I 

think this is before the market opened. and I think this 

is probably midnight the night before or something. 

Q Okay. 

A I believe, but if I'm wrong. I might be wrong. 

I know the time stamps are all off on this, we recently 

discovered. 

Q But you think it's before market open on 

November 10, 2010? 

A Yes, sir. I would be pretty confident that 

it's before market open. 

14 Q And I don't think you mentioned this, and I'm 

15 sorry if you did. 

16 Who is Craig Gantar? 

1 7 A He is another trader at our prime broker, 

18 Garwood. 

1 9 Q Okay. And in the second sentence of the most 

2 0 recent e-mail in this thread, it says, "We are going to 

21 potentially tank this stock." 

2 2 Do you see that? 

23 A Right. 

2 4 Q What stock are you referring to in that 

2 5 sentence? 
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A TRX. 

Q Okay. And why were you saying that you were 

potentially going to tank the stock? 

A Two things. First I want him to get the wire 

quickly. And, two, in other words, I don't want -

generally speaking, this is an administrative matter from 

his concern, and falls below all of his market 

considerations. And I want him to get this wire as soon 

as possible, and if the wire hasn't been sent, this is a 

top priority. 

And secondly, I want to prepare the ground for 

him to hit that market hard. I didn't trust them. I 

thought that they really didn't understand game theory. 

and they were going to try and get best execution by 

slowing selling, which would wholly undermine the 

strategy and potentially expose us to worse losses than 

we might otherwise be able to experience. 

Q Why was it so important for them to get the 

\\ire? 

A I don't like having sent people securities and 

not having the money. 

Q Okay. Did you need that wire - let me back 

up. 

Is the request to get the wire fast related to 

the statements you made about potentially tanking the 
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stock? 

A No. When I send someone - when I execute a 

contract to sell something. I want to get the money as 

soon as possible and wttil that risk has been eliminated, 

I'm all hands on deck. 

Q Okay. 

A Making sure that everything is on the up-and-up 

and we're good and we don't need to be pursuing in other 

ways. 

Q Okay. I'll take it back. 

next. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you please mark this one 

(SEC Exhibit No. 36 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I am handing you what's been marked 

as Exhibit 36. 

Do you recognl7.e this document? 

A I don't, but I sec what it is. 

Q What is it? 

A It's an e-mail that my father forwarded to me 

from his wealth manager noting proceeds - and he's got 

proceeds from the sale ofTRX. 

Q TRX stock and options, correct? 

A Correct. 
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Q Are these the - and so l'U represent to you 

that the way that this document was produced to us, we 

had an e-mail that had two attachments, but you can see 

at the top of the ftrst page, \mlch is Bates stamped 

ending 17046 -

A Right. 

Q - and the last two pages of this document are 

those attachments. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Do you recall answering your father's 

question about \\'hat he should purchase with the $41,558? 

A I do not. 

Q Is it your understanding that the proceeds of 

your father's sales of TRX options were approximately -

I'm sony, the S4 options \\-ere approximately $42,000? 

A The proceeds I think were $60,000. 

Q Excuse me. You're right $60,000. The 

profits were approximately $42,000, is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And he also had some proceeds from the sale of 

stock directly, is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q On the 9th and 10th of November 2011? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Are these - to your knowledge, are 
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these the only trades in $4 TRX puts that your father 

made? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q I'll take it back. 

MR. BAGNALL: Paul, unless you have -

MR. BOHR: No. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And, sorry, let me just ask you one more 

question, Mr. Gibson. 

At the top there of the first page of Exhibit 

36, is that your e-mail address, cg@GeierFund.com? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Do you have any reason to believe that you 

didn't receive this e-mail from your father? That is 

your e-mail address, correct? 

A Yes. 

Q All right. 

A Yes, I should have received that, sent to me. 

Q Okay. So I'm going to hand you now what's been 

previously marked as Exhibit I 9. And at the same time, 

I'm going to give you what's been previously marked as 

Exhibit 20. Okay. 

And let me explain just for a second. I 

understand these to be identical documents in two 

different formats for you. And in Exhibit I 9, it appears 
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that you just sent an e-mail to yourself. 

Do you see that at the top of Exhibit 19? 

A Uh-huh. 

Q And if you then look at Exhibit 20, at the 

bottom of the page, it includes the metadata for that 

e-mail showing that you actuaUy blind carbon copied a 

number of individuals as \\"ell 

A Uh-huh. Right. 

Q Okay. If you compare, and please do so, the 

bodies of the e-mails in Exhibits 19 and 20, they should 

be Identical And if you would like, you may compare 

them 

A This is going to take some time. Is that okay? 

Q If you want to, sure, take your time. 

ffhe witness reviewed the documents.) 

A They look identical, yes. 

Q Okay. And so if you look at the bottom of page 

20, which does not have a Bates stamp, but if you f1Jp it 

over to the second page, is that a list of all the 

investors in GISF as of September 23, 2011? 

A Yes, sir. Plus a member of our administrator, 

Matthew Bell. 

Q I see that, okay. 

And so is this a comnwnication, an e-mail that 

you wrote to au the GISF investors on September 23nl? 
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A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. If I could draw your attention to the 

thinl paragraph. And I'm looking at Exhibit 19, because 

I fmd that a little bit easier to read, but you can look 

at \\hlchever your prefer. I am referring to the 

paragraph that begins, "The fundamentals of junior gold." 

A Right. 

Q You write in the middle of that sentence, 

"Having other professional investors." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q "Confinm the view of tremendous value." 

Was that a true statement at the time? Was 

that a true representation of your beliefs about TRX? 

A Well, that was an addition, a comment that Jim 

Hull made. That sentence is just his. We've got copies 

of the drafts and that sentence is a sentence that he 

added. 

Q Okay. 

A I wouldn't have put it that way. but -

Q As of September 23, 201 I, did you believe that 

Mr. Sinclair had a great reputation, character and 

integrity? 

A Y cs, I did. I did, I did. 

Q And then the last sentence of this paragraph, 

I 
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do you sec it begins. "In s hort, I r emain confident \\C 

fail by not being in the rig ht asset class or not being 

in the rig ht company hul being there premarurely"? 

A I'm sony. Is it --

Q The same paragraph. 

A Okay. got it. 

Q The lase sentence. 

A Okay. 

Q Was tha l a t rue siaremc nt at t he lime'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And rhe n if you go 10 the n ext 

paragraph, the last paragraph o f the e-mail. "I can 

report to you that mor e tha n 90 percent of the investors 

in the Fund have confirmed their inte ntions lo rema in 

invested in Geier an d TRX at their c urrent levels." 

Who was included in the 90 percent? O r m aybe 

it's easier to ask, wh o is excluded . who is in the I 0 

per cent? 

A Oh. it's probab ly easier to answer your first 

question. 

So Jim would be 82. and between my father nnd 

my mother and the MarLullos and myself. !hat gets us over 

90. 

Q Ok:iy. So you were m ·iting to esscnlinlly 

every body else to sec if they wanted to sh1y in the Fund, 
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is !Im! right '! 

A Correct. Alen - well. the reason for this 

e-mail is no t everyone checks the markets everyday 

Q Uh-huh. 

A TI1is i a big deviation from CX(X.--Ctatior1>. and 

we wanted to alcn them to it. and give them a clcmcc to 

get o ut if they wanted. and we stopped charging 

management fees and those three things were the 

obj l.'C t i vc. 

Q Ok.1~" And in tlw second sentence, " Pcrsonnlly 

I \\ill not redeem my interest in Geier and TRX until the 

bull nuiri;ct matures over !he coming years, which I 

slmngly believe \\ill be at significm1tly higher levels." 

Is that accurate'! 

A TI1at was at the time. 

Q Ok.~y. So \\11en you wrote this e-mail - or \\hen 

you sent this e-mail, I should say, on September 23rd, 

d id you write it over a cou1ile of d ays? 

A o. because I wasn't in - I didn't know what 

had happened . I mean it only happened on Friday. 

Q So you and J im exchanged drafts of this c-ntlil 

on the 23rd and sent it on the 23rd? 

23 A Yes. sir. 

24 

25 

Q Okn~·- And your plan as of the 23 rd mis to 

m:1intain the im·estment in TRX, is that righl'! 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

JO 

11 

1 2 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

• 
• 

• 

Page 248 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Ok.~y. 'ow I am going to hand you \\hat's been 

previously 111:1ri;cd as Exhibit 21. 

A Do you want this back? 

Q You can hang on to them for a second. I'll 

collect them all in a minute. 

Do you rccogniJ.£ this document'! 

A Yes. 

Q Whal is !his one? 

A TI1is is a confirmation e-mail from Joseph 

Faskowitz. who is a employee at Casimir Capital working 

for Richard Sands con finning the \•olume and price of 

shares thm were sold through the arranged sale by 

Casimir. 

Q Okay. And how many s lmrcs \\Crc sold? 

A 3. 734.395. 

Q And d o ~·ou know from this e-mail \\113t the trade 

date was'? 

A TI1c 27th of201I . September27. 2011. 

Q So it 's four days after the c-mnil that 's in 

Exhibit 19. 

A Timt's correct. 

Q So what happened in the four d ays between 

September 23rd nnd September 27th where you changed 

course and decided to sell some TRX'! 
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A I had a conversa tion with Jim over the weekend 

and I was very bullish a nd Jim was a little beat up. a 

linlc shocked. and made the statement that he had no 

more tolerance for losS<.-s. which was a big - a shell 

shocker. and by the end o f the conversation, before we 

had hung up. we had discussed going out and soliciting 

bids. 

Q And so thut con versatio n over the weekend is 

th e one we spent a good d eal o f l ime talking about 

earlier today in testimony. is !hat r ight ? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. So it was when !he decision was made to 

begin selling G ISF's TRX position. 

A It was the most significant inncctio n point in 

tenns of the change of expectations and plnn. 

Q And so d id yo u communicate \\ith G ISF's 

investor s o n the 27th to let them know that you h ad 

cha nged course'! 

A We did not. 
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ii 

Ill 

Ii 
6 Q Why was John Engler telling Osprey what GISF 

7 was doing'! 

8 A I surely would like 10 know 1ha1. 

9 Q Have you ever had a conversation 11i th John 

10 Engler about thal? 

11 A I have nol. 

12 Q Do you know \\1iat John Engler I old Osprey'? 

l3 A I do nol. 

14 Q You know about it because Osprey contacted Jim 

15 Hull? 

16 A Corrcc1. 

17 Q And do ~·ou recall when that happened? 

18 A II would have been before 1his. and ii would 

19 have been after we were above I 0 pcrccm. So it was 

20 during 1hc summer of20 I I 

21 Q Okay. 

22 A I would im1gine ii was probably July or Augusl. 

23 I think ii was August. In fact. it was August. it was 

24 August. 

25 Q Al the time, mis John Engler invested in GISF'! 
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A He was. and !hen he redeemed a subs1a111ial 

2 portion m 1hc end of August. as I recal l. 

3 Q Okay. Do you think that the conununications 

11ith Osprey had any part in changini,: Jim Hull's mind 

5 about selling - to your k110\\1edge, did ii have :111y 

6 impact on Jim Hull's decision to -

7 A I would be surprised. 

8 Q - sorry, to sell TRX'! 

9 A I would be surprised if1ha1 evem ancl 

10 eornmunica1ion did no1 impact his 1hinking. 

11 Q Bui you don' I know one way or the other if ii 

12 did. 

13 A No. 

14 Q And he never mentioned ii lo you'! 

15 A No. he did. 

16 Q Did he mention ii 10 ~·ou !he weekend of 

17 September 24th, 25th'! 

18 A TI1c Osprey inciden1? 

19 Q Yes. 

20 A No. no. 

21 Q That conversation was limill'd only 10 the 1101 

22 \\Unling to take on any more losses in the TRX invcs1mc111'! 

23 /\ You're ialking aboul - sorry. now you're 

24 ialking aboul - yes. 1hal's corrcc1. 1ha1's corrcc1. 

25 Q Okay. 
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MR. BAG NALL: Docs anybody have any follow-up 

questions on 1his? 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q If I can just dmw your :mention lo Exhibit 

19. 

Do you sec in the second paragmph, the third 

line dmm about two-thirds of the 11ny across the line, it 

says, " I made a tcniblc decision to concen1n11c our fund 

in the junior gold s1>acc before gold rally'"? 

A Yes. 

Q Was that a true stalemcnt on September 23, 

2011? 

A TI1a1 was a dig at Jim Hull 1ha1 I was making. 

Q Okay. You seem to be attributing the decision 

lo yourself, no110 Jim Hull. 

A Well. I always took 101al rcsponsibili1y 

vis-a-vis our communica1ions and anything 1ha1 was going 

on. And I imendcd 1ha1 S1a1emc111 to -

Q To qualify lhe decision itself! 

A Well, I i111cndcd - I wa111cd 1ha1 - I in1cndcd 

- I wan1ed invc,,1ors 10 know Ihm was a mi;1akc. 

Q Okay. 

A And I wasn'1going10 say. "Jim made us do 

1his." 

Q Ok:1y, okay. I' ll take :Ill three of those back. 
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MR. BAGNALL: I f you could mark 1his ncxl 

please. 

(SEC Exhibi1 No. 37 was nmkcd 

for ide111ific:11ion.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I am hunding you \\11at's been marked 

as Exhibit 37. 

Do you recogni7.c this document? 

A Uh-huh. 

Q What is it'? 

A h's a long-

Q Take your time. 

A - market conuncniary 10 Jim. 

Q Do you "~mt to t:1ke some time to read it? 

A Sure. 

Q Ok:1y. 

A Thank you. 

(The wi1ness reviewed 1hc documenl.) 

A Okay. 

Q And \\hen you s:1y it's :1 "long market commentary 

to J in~" what docs that mean'? 

A Well. I also included a discussion here abou1 

1he McKnigh1s and my preference 10 gel rid of our LPs. 

and who had been - al every discussion I had had wi1h 

hinl you know. I'd shown him where the door was. and said 
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that, you know, they can leave with liquidity at any 

point in time they want, and every time they don't want 

to leave, but they're saying they're displeased. 

And so I didn't think that was a healthy 

relationship and I thought that we should force them to 

exit. 

Q And is there something about the McKnights that 

was unique about them amongst the GJSF investors? 

A Yes. They seemed to be demanding outcomes and 

that's not something that we can do. No one can do that. 

So they seemed to have unreasonable expectations and I 

could not deliver unreasonable expectations. 

Q Okay. In the second paragraph, the one that 

begins mth "regard to redeeming investors," the second 

sentence, do you see, "I have worked tirelessly"? 

A Yes. 

Q "And "idle I have failed everyone deeply, I 

have done so placing their interests ahead of mine." 

A Yes. 

Q Was that true? 

A Yes. 

Q How did you place the investors' interests 

ahead of yours when you took the $4 TRX hedge in your 

personal account and not the Fund account? 

A Because I didn't think that that position would 
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Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you want to take a break? 

THE WITNESS: No, I'm fine. sorry. 

MR. BAGNALL: That's all right. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Can you look please at the last paragraph on 

the first page, the page ending 78454, that begins, "My 

focus is on ignoring the noise." 

A Right. 

Q The next sentence says, "Running our investment 

by consensus mu not worl<. .. 

What did you mean when you wrote that? 

A I um talking about consensus, you know, broadly 

among 30 people. In other words, consensus with me and 

Jim is totally achievable. But if we're going to be 

making every decision and then going back to all 30 LPs. 

that's a word I won't use, not an effective regime. 

Q Is that what was being suggested by Mr. Hull 

that all 30 Investors would make investment decisions 

together? 

A I'm sorry. Could you say your question again? 

Q Yeah. And maybe I'm wrong. Were you 

responding to Jim Hull when you wrote "Running our 

Investment by consensus mu not work"? Did someone 

suggest that the investment be run by consensus? 

,, 
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pay out and that would not be serving the investors. 

The way I serve the investors is, you know, one 

example would be taking all the management fees and 

investing them in the Fund it certainly was customary 

to take those as cash and if at any point in time we or I 

suspected or thought that the stock would go lower yet. 

we would have converted those to cash, and that would 

have been completely okay. 

We kept everything along side the Fund with the 

exception of positions that I felt obliged to purchase as 

hedges even though I did not anticipate them paying out 

even though they would be a cost to me at a very 

difficult time. It was a time to buy insurance. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I have a question. 

Did you at one point waive management fees'? 

THE WITNESS: And then we waived management 

fees after the e-mail that we just went through on the 

23rd of September 2011. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay. 

A I think that, you know, overall I came to Geier 

with $250,000. I never took a nickel out of the Fund. I 

worked 20 hours a day at it. And I lost not only all of 

my financial resources, but people who were important to 

me in my life. So, yes, I did. 
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A The frequency of input from the other investors 

at this point in time was not going to be effective in my 

view in order to generate investment decisions going 

forward. So we failed, then we now had 25 people who had 

an opinion and wanted to engage in the management. And 

that's just not a plausible management strategy. 

Q So it's not that somebody suggested managing by 

consensus. It's that that was what was happening ln 

practice? 

A That's precisely correct. Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. I'll take this back. 

MR. BAGNALL: Why don't we take a quick break 

at 4:23 p.m. and go off the record. 

(A brief recess was taken.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. We11 go back on the 

record at 4:36 p.m, Thursday, March 19, 2015. 

Mr. Gibson, you recall you are still under 

oath, is that right? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: And to confirm for the record. 

there were no conversations of substance between you and 

the staff during the break, is that correct? 

THE WITNESS: That's correct. There were no 

conversations. 

MR. BAGNALL: I think we're close to the end 
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here. so bear with us. okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q The proceeds or the tmding in $4 TRX puts that 

you made in your Schwab nccount, what happened to those 

proceeds? 

A They were invested in a similar manner with the 

proceeds from the Marzullo Schwab account was invested: 

i.e .. into SL V call options. expiring on January 23rd of 

a strike price of approximately 35. as I recall. 

l 0 Q And so docs that mean then Iii«> the proceeds 

11 that we re in Fr~ncesc:i' s account, the proceeds that were 

12 in your account, were lost as well? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q Okay. So none or the proceeds remain in your 

15 account? 

1 6 /\ That's correct. 

1 7 Q And none of the proceeds remain in Fr:rncesca's 

18 account? 
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A lliat's correct. 

Q Okay. In the interest of time. olJ,·iously you 

sec wc',·c got boxes of documents here. I want to ti)· 

asking you something in a way that might help us not go 

through these documents. tr it works. that would be 

great. 

UC 0115 rom 'OU 0 
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Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Does anybody have follow-up? 

Okay. Paul? Do you have some follow-up 

questions? 

MR. 130H R: I have a few questions. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Was there ever a time when Geier Group and 

Page 261 

Geier Cupital dissolved , were replaced by :1 different 

2 entity or r elocated? 

3 /\ I lcamcd later in the course of complying with 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

the subpoena. that Geier Group was closed. I believe in 

as early as 20 I I, it may have been, or it might have been 

20 12. But that was done without my knowledge. I am not 

sure what the basis was. but my suspicion would be that 

it was in order to save expenses by not having an 

additional entity outstanding. 

Q Can I s how ) 'OU a document. 

MR. BAGNALL: This will be marked as Exhibit 

12 38. 

13 (SEC Exhibit No. 38 was marked 

14 for identification.) 

15 BY MR. BOHR: 

16 Q It' s :1 two-page document. It's printed on both 

l 7 s ides. And, Ir. G ibson, ir you could please look at 

18 that. 

19 (The \litness r eviewed the document.) 

20 A All right. 

21 Q And so this is Exhibit 38. I pulled this off 

22 of the webs ite of the Georgia Secretary of State, just 

2 3 conductini.: due diligence on the entities affiliated \lith 

24 Geier. 

25 It says, "State of Georgia Certificate of 
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Voluntary Tennination of Geier Group, LLC." It says, "It 

has been duly terminated on April 13, 2011, under the 

lami of the State of Georgia." 

A Right. 

Q If you tum on the back. It is signed James M. 

Hull, member manager. 

A Right. 

Q And his signature is dated Marth 29, 2011. 

A Right. 

Q So that's Exhibit 38. 

And I'll just represent for you, for the sake 

of expedience, I have a comparable document for Geier 

Capital, aJso signed by James Hull, dated Marth 24, 2011, 

acknowledged and duly tenninating Geier Capital, LLC, on 

Marth 28, 2011. 

39. 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you want to put that in? 

MR. BOHR: I'll put that in. That's Exhibit 

(SEC Exhibit No. 39 was marked 

for identification.) 

MR. BOHR: So Geier Capital was tenninated, in 

Exhibit 39. 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you have one for Tom? 

MR. BOHR: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: This here'! All right. 
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adopted a yet more humble lifestyle. 

But I lived - didn't pay rent - I lived with 

Francesca's parents. I've kept my costs very, very low. 

And I had some general liquidity and was able to live out 

of that. 

Q Did you get any salary from Hull Storey Gibson 

or Hull Property Group? 

A Yes, I did get a salary from Hull Storey 

Property Group, yes. That's true. 

Q In what years? 

A 2009, '10 and 'I I. 

Q Was that the $24,000 a year that you testified 

to earlier? 

A Originally it was that, but it moved up to I SO. 

Q And what time frame did it move up to I SO? 

A Effective in 2011, for the year of 2011, as I 

recall. 

Q So it started with January 1, 2011? 

A Yes. 

Q And did you get that also in 2012? 

A No. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What were you being paid for? 

A What was contemplated there was that I would 

reimburse Hull Storey Property Group out of management 

t-----------------------------------------------+------------------------------------------------1! 
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BY MR.BOHR: 

Q So to the best of your understanding, are these 

the tenninations that you were refening to? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And if I understand your testimony correctly, 

you don't understand - you didn't know about this at the 

time It happened? 

A No, I did not. 

Q And can I hear again your understanding as to 

why this happened? 

A My only understanding that I would have as to 

why this would occur and which is also consistent with my 

knowledge of him, is that Jim would do this in order to 

save expenses. 

Q I have a couple of cleanup questions here. 

How were you compensated? You testified 

earlier that your management fees and when you were 

getting them, performance fees. ""re plowed back into 

your capital account. 

Then you stopped charging a management fee. 

And I'm just trying to - except for one time you 

received the fees in order to pay taxes. 

How ""re you compensated then? 

A Generally I adopted what I thought to be an 

extremely humble lifestyle and, of course, since have 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

fees in the future. 

Q So it was a loan? 

A It was not formalized as such though. So 

effectively Jim was financing my daily living with - in 

a loose way with the expectation that additional fees 

would come in in the future and I would thereafter pay it 

back. 

Q Have you ever returned that money to Mr. Hull? 

A No. No, I haven't. And that entity was half 

owned by Hull and half by my - actually that's not true. 

I'm sorry. Actually I don't know the ownership of the 

entity was paying me. But it was in part owned by my 

father. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Did you ever engage in any personal 

transactions with Geier International Strategies Fund? 

For example, did you ever buy securities from the Fund or 

sell securities to the Fund? 

A Jim did a contribution in kind of securities 

and was paid the value - I'm sorry - was not paid 

anything. His capital account accrued by the value of 

the securities he contributed. 

Q Are you refening to \\'hen GISF was fonned and 

people contributed their interests from the Hull Fund and 

the Gibson Fund into GISF? Is that what you are 
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referring to? 

A No, sir. That would be also an event like 

that. but there was an additional event, as I recall, in 

late September or October - no, it would have been 

October of 2011 when Jim contributed his side account. 

that had approximately $2 million worth ofTRX, and 

contributed it in kind as a capital contribution. 

Q Okay. But he did not receive any money back. 

It was just allocated to his capital account. 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. What I'm asking - and I'm asking with 

respect to you only - did you ever buy any assets from 

the Fund or sell any assets to the Fund? 

A No, sir. 

Q Did you ever lend any money to the Fund or 

borrow any money from the Fund? 

A No.sir. 

Q I saw a document that reflected some sort of 

loan that appeared to have been made from Mr. Hull to 

GISF. I think it was in the amount ofSJS0,000, or 

something on that order of magnitude. 

And in exchange for that, he seemed, on two 

different occasions, to receive a physical custody of 

shares that were Fund assets. 

Do you recall what I'm talking about? 
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A ldo. 

Q And have I described correctly? 

A The qualification I would add to that is that 

ifl recall, that was done in the summer of 2012, and at 

this time, there were no other LPs in the Fund. So all 

the others were cashed out in January of 2012. Then in 

the summer of 2012, we didn't do any trades. We were all 

just holding and expecting higher levels. And not only 

did those higher levels not materialize, but the stocks 

went down lower, and we had a capital call, a margin 

call, that necessitated either selling securities at 

those prices, or contributing cash. 

I was not in a position to contribute 

securities, I mean cash or anything. And Jim made a 

decision that we would hold and he would contribute the 

cash in order to settle the margin balance. 

How he was compensated for that, I understood 

that it was a simple accounting entry. At this point in 

time, we don't have an administrator anymore. And I did 

not manage the account anymore. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did he receive stock as collateral? Was it a 

loan to the Fund? 

A I fit were a loan, then it would have been 

collateraliz.ed by the Fund, I would imagine. I don't 
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recall the structure by which he did that, but l wasn't 

privy to those discussions. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Were shares that were held by the Fund, shares 

of stock that were held by the Fund, transferred into his 

brokerage account for him to have custody of that 

collateral? 

A I don't believe so, no. 

Q I'd like to - '\\'e are near the end - I am 

anyway. I'd like to ask you a few questions to 

undentand your role as an investment advisor to the 

Fund, some of the things that you did. 

So Is it fair to say one of the things you did 

was to track general market conditions? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And to monitor macro economic trends and 

political trends that wou1d affect the market? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you, in your capacity as investment advisor 

to the Fund, you negotiated transactions on behalf of the 

Fund, transactions that the Fund entered into, correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you tracked the daily performance of the 

Fund's portfolio, correct? 

A Yes, sir, generally. 
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Q Okay. And you chose the broken that the Fund 

used, like Casimir, Gan'ood, and to some extent, Luis 

Sequeira? 

A Singularly, no. I would say the selection of 

brokers, the compensation of brokers, Jim was engaged in 

all of those levels- those conversations. 

Q Okay. And it \\'35 you obviously who 

conununicated with the management of the portfolio 

companies on behalf of Geier International Strategies 

Fund, correct? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Did you ever have conununlcations \\ith other 

portfolio companies' management, other than the TRX 

management? Was there ever a time, like \\flen you Mre 

talking \\ith McEwen Mining or Aur'Cana or any of those 

companies? 

A No. 

Q Did anyone else comnwnlcate with such penons 

on behalf of the Fund? Did Hull comnwnlcate \\ith such 

persons on behalf of the Fund? 

A No. I think it's fair to say that Hull did not 

communicate with outside vendors or portfolio companies. 

Q Okay. Now, in April, July, October of2011, it 

was you who bought various puts and calls in T~ I think 

you testified as a hedge or to collect a premium over the 

~ 

! 

I 
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course of201 I at various stages, correct? 

A That's a lot going on there. 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's on behalf of the Fund'! 

MR. BOHR: Y cs, that's a mouthful. Let In! 

re-ask the question. Thank you. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q So on behalf of the Fund. it was you nfto bought 

various puts and calls In TRX In April, July and October 

2011 time frame, be It as a hedge or to coUect a premium 

or for some other reaso1L Again, on behalf of the Fund. 

A All that's true with the exception that I don't 

think we ever purchased anything as a hedge for the Fund. 

Q Okay. And it was you, on behalf of the Fund. 

on behalf of GISF, 'ftfto devised a strategy to try to exit 

from TRX on the most advantageous terms possible. 

A In terms of the tactics that were devised in 

order to exit the Fund, I was responsible, yes. 

Q So you n~re strategmng to try and achie\•e 

best execution for the Fund. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And after GISF exited from TRX, It was 

you then 'ftho found new investments to explore and to 

invest in after GISF exited from TRX? 

A In consultation with Jim. yes. 

Q Okay. Thankyou. 
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MR. BAGNALL: We have no further questions at 

this time. We may, however, call you again to testify in 

this investigation. Should this be necessary, we will 

contact Mr. Ferrigno. 

Mr. Gibson, do you wish to clarify any of the 

statements you have made today 

MR. FERRIGNO: Just one second. 

Could we step out for just two minutes and -

MR. BAGNALL: Yes, absolutely. Sure. 

Let's go off the record at 4:53 p.m. 

(A brief r~ was taken.) 

MR. BAGNALL: We'll go back on the record at 

4:55 p.m., Thursday, March 29, 2015. 

Mr. Gibson, do you recall that you are under 

oath'! 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. And just to clarify, there 

were on conversations of substance between you and the 

staff during the break, is that correct'! 

THE WITNESS: That is correct. No 

conversations. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. So. Mr. Gibson, do you 

wish to clarify any of the statements you have made 

today'! 

THE WITNESS: I'd just like to clarify that in 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 272 

tenllS of the management fees alone, not the perfonnance 

allocation, just the management fee subset alone, we 

accrued approximately $700,000 in management fees. 

$350,000 effectively mine. And all of those were lost. 

So that the management fees that were paid and 

lost as a result of being invested in the Fund exceeded 

these put positions. 

Beyond that, I don't have anything to add, and 

I very much appreciate your time. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Mr. Ferrigno, do you wish 

to ask any clarifying questions? 

MR. FERRIGNO: No. The staff has allowed me to 

ask questions along the course of the testimony, so I 

don't have any questions at this time. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, great. 

We will go off the record at 4:57 p.m, 

Thursday, March 19, 2015. 

(Whereupon, at 4:57 p.m, the examination was 

concluded.) 

• •••• 
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13 09/28/11 689 13 Q Okay, you can put your hand do'ftn. 

14 101 Email, C. Gibson to Gantar, et al, 14 I am George Bagnall, and this is Paul Bohr, 
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provided with a copy of the Fonnal Order of this 

invesdgation - of the invesdgation in this matter. It 

\\ill be available for your examination during the course 

of the proceeding. Also included are the two 

supplements. 

Mr. Gibson, have you had an opportunity to 

review the Fonnal Order? 

A I have reviewed them 

Q Okay. Prior to the opening of the record you 

were provided with a copy of the Conunission's 

Supplemental lnfonnadon Fonn, our Fonn 1662, whJch is 

marl<ed as Exhibit 1. This - a copy of this document was 

also attached to the subpoena you received to appear here 

today. 

Have you had an opportunity to read Exhibit 

Number I? 

A Yes, I have. 

Q Do you have any questions about Exhibit Number 

1? 

A No,sir. 

Q Okay. Mr. Gibson, are you represented by 

counsel today? 

A lam 

MR. BAGNALL: Would counsel please confirm the 

representation and identify themselves? 
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MR. FERRIGNO: Y ~ I represent Mr. Gibson. 

And I am with the law firm of- my name's Thomas A. 

Ferrigno. I'm with the Law Finn of Brown Rudnick, LLP in 

its Washington, D.C. office. 

MR. BAGNALL: And Mr. Ferrigno. do you 

represent anybody else in this matter? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: What individuals or entities do 

you represent? 

MR. FERRIGNO: John Gibson, Geier International 

Strategies Fund, Geier Capital, and Geier Group, to the 

extent the latter two are deemed to continue to exist. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, is there anything that could -

MR. BAGNALL: And sorry, just- sorry if this 

is redundant, but did you confinn that you represent him 

today? 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's what l said first. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, thank you. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, is there anything that could Impair 

your ability to testify truthfully today? 

A No.sir. 

Q For example, arc you taking any medication that 
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impairs your memory? 

A No,sir. 

Q Okay. Since your last testimony session here, 

whJch I believe was in March of2015, have you given any 

testimony in any other matters? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. Some rules of the road for today that we 

talked about last dme, and I'm going to do it today just 

so it's fresh In everybody's mind, is that the staff 

controls the record and the reporter will go off the 

record at our request. If you \\'Ould like to go off the 

record, please ask us and we'll be happy to take a break. 

We do, however, ask that if there's a question pending 

that the question get asked before \\-e go off. 

It's also import to note that for the pwposes 

of SEC lnvestfgadom. nothing is really "off the 

reconl." If we have a conversadon of substance off the 

record, when we come back on the record, l'U summarize 

it and ask you to agree with my sununary. 

Please remember that we need to have only one 

speaker at a time; so I grant you we'll both screw this 

up today, but please let me fmish asldng the question 

before you answer, and vice versa so that the record is 

clear, okay? 

A (No audible response.) 
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Q Verbal responses, lllG! you just did right 

there, we need - the court reporter cannot record 

gestures, nodding your head or sbaldng iL Accordingly, 

please us verbal respomes to all questions to that you 

can be heanl; okay? 

A (No audible response.) 

Q Okay? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. If - ask for clarification if you don't 

understand the question. If you don't, we will assume 

that you understood the question and llDS\\-ered it, okay. 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. I will be showing you some exhibits 

today; please don't write on them, all right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Now, I'll take - I'll take back Exhibit 1 and 

the Fonnal Order, so \\1! have room on the table. But if 

you \\'Ould lllG! to see these, they'll be available to you 

throughout the day. Just ask, okay? 

A Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you please mark this? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 46 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I'm banding you what's been 1118rlfed 
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as Exhibit 46. Could you please take a look at it and 

let me lmow when you're done? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Is this a copy of the subpoena pursuant to 

which you're appearing here today? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q All right, thank you. Take that back. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you -

MR. BAGNALL: Oh. could we mark this one next, 

please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 47 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you \mat's now been marked as 

Exhibit 47. Could you please take a look at that. 

MR. BAGNALL: Here's one for you. Tom 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: And let me know when you're done. 

THE WITNESS: I'm done. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did you - do you - what is this document? 

A This is an additional subpoena to produce 

docwnents that it describes. 

MR FERRIGNO: You sent - I don't believe 

Page 289 

these are the latest subpoenas for documents. 

MR. BAGNALL: And by is that? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Because at the - on August - I 

believe that another set of subpoenas were sent to Mr. 

Gibson's address by Mr. Bohr. 

MR. BAGNALL: Were those - weren't those 

subpoenas for the entities? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. But-yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. And are you - are you 

suggesting there's another subpoena to Mr. Gibson in his 

personal capacity after this time? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Not in his personal capacity. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Is this - okay, this is just 

Mr. Gibson. Yeah, okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Correct. Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So could you please answer again, what this 

document is, Mr. Gibson? 

A These - this is a subpoena to produce related 

documents. 

Q Okay. Did you receive a copy of this subpoena? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Have you - have you fully responded to 

this subpoena? 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 290 

A Yes, sir. I have. 

Q Okay. So there are - there are no 

documents - or there's no search for documents 

continuing at this point in time; is that right? 

A No. sir. There is not. 

Q Can you please describe the search that you 

conducted plD'Suant to this subpoena that you produced 

documents to us. 

A We went through. in concert with cowisel, all 

communications and documents to which - or that related 

to this matter and turned them over to you. 

Q Okay. And are there any documents that you've 

withheld on the basis of privilege? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR BAGNALL: Has a privilege log for those 

docwnents been produced to the stafl? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: When was that document - when 

was that privilege log produced? 

MR. FERRIGNO: I believe yesterday. No, 

yesterday was Stmday, so Friday. 

sent? 

MR. BAGNALL: Friday, okay. And to whom was it 

MR. FERRIGNO: To Mr. Bohr. 
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MR. BAGNALL: Okay. And how was it sent? 

MR FERRIGNO: Hand delivery. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. So a hard copy'! 

MR FERRIGNO: Um-tunm 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Are there any documents that you were not able 

to produce and were not "Ritbheld due to privilege because 

they are no longer in your possession. 

A No.sir. 

Q Are there any that - documents that were 

responsive to the subpoena that were not produced because 

they've been lost, destroyed or otherwise disposed of. 

A No,sir. 

Q Okay. I'll take back Exhibit 47, please. 

MR BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 48 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to band you now what's been marked as 

Exhibit 48. Would you please look It over and let me 

know when you're done? 

A I'm finished. 

Q Okay. Do you recognize this document, Mr. 

Gibson? 
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A Yes, sir. 

Q Wbatis it? 

A lt's an additional subpoena relating to Geier 

Capital. 

Q Okay. Did you receive this subpoena? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Have all documents respomive to this 

subpoena been produced to the staITT 

A Yes, sir. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Just one second. We had sent a 

letter to - regarding this subpoena to the staff. We'll 

be sending another one that essentially says - directs 

the staff to docwnents produced by Mr. Gibson in tenn; of 

being responsive to the subpoena. 

MR BAGNALL: All right. 

MR FERRIGNO: So but he's saying there are no 

additional documents. The same docwn:nts, and you have a 

prior letter for the first production that we did for Mr. 

Gibson and a - the letter indicates that in tenns of 

documents responsive to the subpoena to Geier Capital, 

see the documents. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. So essentially, just to 

make sure I understand. you made -

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: - one production in Mr. Gibson's 
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name and then -

MR. FERRIGNO: Right. 

MR. BAGNALL: - for the entity, at least for 

the Geier Capital entity, the product is please refer to 

the production made by Mr. Gibson? 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's correct 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And is - so does that mean then, Mr. Gibson, 

that the - since your production in your personal 

capacity is completed. to the best or your lmowledge that 

that's tme, too or the production for Geier Capital? 

A That's correct. Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Were any documents withheld on the basis 

of privilege -

A Yeah. 

Q - for Geier Capital? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. 

A Yes. 

MR FERRIGNO: A separate privilege log will be 

produced for Capital if we need to. It will essentially 

be the same as the one for Mr. Gibson. 

MR. BAGNALL: So as it stands right now, 

there's been a privilege log produced for the documents 

6 (Pages 292 to 295) 
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that Mr. Gibson in his personal capacity but not for the 

Geier Capital entity. 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's right. But it - it -

there will be one. It will be the same. It will be -

as - it will be the same doclUTlent. 

MR. BAGNALL: It will be identical? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Should be. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Unle$ there's a docwnent that 

Mr. Gibson produced that isn't responsive to the subpoena 

to Geier Capital. 

MR. BAGNALL: So the production - the 

privilege Jog. excuse ire, for Mr. Gibson's production may 

be over inclusive, and that there are documents for which 

he claims a privilege but that's not applicable to Geier 

Capital'? 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's correct 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, are there - other than the 

docwnents withheld based on a privilege, are there other 

documents that were not produced to m in response to 

this subpoena in Exhibit 48? 

A No, sir. 

Q For example, were any lost - were any 
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documents los~ destroyed, or othemise disposed of? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. l'U talU? back Exhibit 48, please. 

MR. BAGNALL: Will you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 49 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I'm going to hand you what's been 

marked as Exhibit 49. Would you please look it over and 

let me lmow llhen you're done? 

A I'm finished. 

Q Okay. Do you recognhe this documen~ Mr. 

Gibson? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Whatbit? 

A It's the subpoena to produce materials relating 

to Geier International Strategies Fund. 

Q Okay. And have you completed the production 

called for, for all responsive documents, by the subpoena 

in Exhibit 49? 

A Yes. sir. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, just a second. I tretn, 

the - what we just discussed for Geier Capital would 

apply here, as well. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. So - so that means that 
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the - that any production communication in response to 

the subpoena in Exhibit 49 will say, "Please see the 

production for Mr. Gibson in his personal capacity"? 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's correct. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And is - were any documents responsive to the 

subpoena in Exhibit 49 withheld on a basis of privilege? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: And is - was a privilege log 

produced? 

MR. FERRIGNO: 1- it will be coming -

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: - similar to the one for Geier 

Capital. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. And it - will the 

privilege log for the documents that were held -

withheld pursuant to the privilege claim for the subpoena 

Exhibit 49, be identical to the privilege log for Geier 

Capital? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Close. Should be. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: It just depends on if there's a 

document that's responsive to one but not responsive to 
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the other. 

MR. BAGNALL: So going back for a moment to the 

Geier Capital privilege log that we talked about in 

connection with Exhibit 48, when can we expect that 

privilege log? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Probably this week. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. What day this week? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Wednesday. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. For the privilege log, now 

coming back to Exhibit 49, when can we expect a privilege 

log for Geier Intcmntional Strategics Fund? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Same day. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Other than documents that were withheld based 

on a claim of privilege, were there other documents that 

were not produced in response to Exhibit 49? 

A No,sir. 

Q Okay. For example, were any lost, destroyed or 

othenvise disposed of! 

A No,sir. 

Q Okay. I'D take back Exhibit 49. 

MR. BAGNALL: Would you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 50 was marked 

for identification.) 
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BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm golng to hand you mmt's been marked as 

Exhibit 50. Would you please look over and let me know 

when you're done? 

A I'm finished. 

Q Okay. Do you recognb2 this document -

A Yeah. 

Q - Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Whatisit? 

A It's the subpoena relating to materials for 

materials relating to the Geier Group. 

Q And has the - is the production punuant to 

this subpoena the same as you've testified or Mr. 

Fenigno has explained with respect to Geier Capital and 

Geier International Strategies Fund? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Insofar as that any production comnumfcatlon 

we'll receive in respome to the subpoena in Exhibit SO 

\\ill say, "Please refer to the documents produced in Mr. 

Gibson's name in is personal capacity"? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And does that mean then that the 

production for- punuant to the subpoena in Exhibit 50 

is completed? 
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A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Were any documents responsive to the 

subpoena in Exhibit 50 \l'ithheld on a basis of privilege? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And has - have you produced a privilege 

log? 

A No, sir. But I imagine we will be. 

MR. BAGNALL: And -

MR. FERRIGNO: Same. Same date, this week. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, Wednesday of this week. 

And will the privilege log related to Geier Group's 

production be the same or substantially similar to the 

privilege log for Geier International Strategies Fund and 

Geier Capital? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Substantially, yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. And we should expect those 

Wednesday of this week; is that right? 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's right. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Other than documents that were responsive to 

the subpoena in Exhibit 50 that \\'ere \\itbheld on a claim 

of privilege, are there any other documents that have not 

been produced to us? 

A No,sir. 

7 (Pages 296 to 299) 
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Q For example, were any documents lost, 

destroyed, or otherwise disposed of? 

A No,sir. 

Q I'll take back Exhibit SO, please. 

Mr. Gibso~ since March of201S, which I 

believe is when you last testified in this matter; does 

that sound right to you, by the way? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Have you ever been - have you been 

named since that time as a defendant or a respondent in 

any action or proceeding brought by the SEC? 

A No, sir. 

Q Since your last testimony, have - with - in 

this matter, have you been named a defendant or a 

respondent in any action or proceeding brought by any 

other federal agency? 

A No,sir. 

Q Since your last testimony in this matter, have 

you been named as a defendant or a respondent in any 

action or proceeding brought by a state securities 

agency? 

A No,sir. 

Q Since your last testimony in this matter, have 

you been named as a defendant or a respondent in any 

action or proceeding brought by FINRA? 

Page 301 

A No,sir. 

Q Since your last testimony in this matter, have 

you ever been named as a defendant or a respondent in any 

action or proceeding brought by any stock exchange? 

A No, sir. 

Q Since your last testimony In this matter, have 

you been named as a defendant in any criminal proceeding, 

other than one invoMng a minor tnlffic offense? 

A No.sir. 

Q Okay. I'm going to hand you now what's been 

marked previously as Exhibit 34. Please take a moment to 

look it over and let me know when you're done. 

A I'm finished. 

Q Okay. Do you recogoim this document to be the 

Confidential Private Offering Memorandum for the Geier 

International Strategies Fund? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. How was this document created? 

A In consultation with counsel, Seward & Kissel. 

Q Okay. What was the process for creating this 

document? 

A It was privileged. 

MR. FERRIGNO: You can respond to the question, 

but you have to - be sure you don't disclose any 

privileged communications. 

8 (Pages 300 to 303) 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 302 

THE WITNESS: Can you repeat the question? 

MR. BAGNALL: Yes, certainly. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What was the process that was used to create 

Exhibit34? 

A In consultation with Seward & Kissel we 

described our - the structure objectives that we had 

and - and sought to devise a structure that was 

consistent with all laws. 

Q Okay. Jn your response you said, "We told or 

described to Seward & KlsseL" Who - l\flose included In 

the use of the pronoun "we"? 

A James Hull and I. 

Q Did you have conversatiom with Mr. Hull about 

the Exhibit 34, imofar as the creadon of it Exhibit 34? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Just same caution; you can 

describe your conununications with Mr. Hull, as long as 

you're not reiterating what counsel - what you've told 

counsel or counsel has told you. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And what - l\'hat conversadons did you have 

with Mr. Hull about the creation of Exhibit 34? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Again, same caution about 
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privilege. 

THE WITNESS: May I consult with counsel for a 

second? 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you want to go off the record? 

THE WITNESS: 1 don't think so. 
MR. BAGNALL: Yeah. so we - do you want to 

talk with your lawyer about -

THE WITNESS: What's privilege. 

MR. BAGNALL: -the assertion of privilege? 

THE WITNESS: Y cs. sir. 
MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Why don't we go off the 

record and take a short break at approximately 9:30 a.m., 

December 21, 2015. 

(A brief recess was taken.) 

MR. BAGNALL: All right. we'll go back on the 

record at approximately 9:32 a.m.. December 21, 2015. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, you call you're under oath? 

A Yes,sir. 

Q Okay. And do you confirm there are no 

conversations ofsubstaoce between you and the staff 

during the break; is that correct? 

A That's correct 

MR. BAGNALL: And you agree, Mr. Ferrigno? 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's right 
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MR. BAGNALL: All right. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q Going back to the questions I was asking before 

about Exhibit 34, the GISF Confidential Private Offering 

Memomndum, I bad asked you what conversations you bad 

with Mr. Hull about the creation of Exhibit 34. 

A Yes, sir. Mr. Hun indicated to an importance 

to establish what he described as an alignment of 

interest that was very severe. And in order to 

accomplish that, I would ~ leverage or borrowed 

money from him in order to increase my position to a 

greater degree that I otherwise would have the capacity 

to do. And additionally, we would have outside accounts 

where we would maintain additional long positions to the 

degree it was feasible and consistent with other 

objectives. And the structure that we employed would 

require the capacity to manage those distinct objectives. 

Q Okay. So other than you and Mr. Hull. who was 

involved in the creation of Exhibit 34? 

A It would only be Mr. Hull and I and counsel. 

Q Okay. And what attorney - what were the names 

of the attorneys involved? 

A David Mulle -

Q Okay. Anybody else? 

A And I'm forgetting his name. 
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Q Okay. Is it - is it potentially Kevin 

Neubauer? 

A He would be the - a junior individual on the 

team, as well. 

Q Okay. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And so there was another -

A ltwas-

Q -soitwas-

A It was a senior partner. 

Q Was Mr. Mulle - is that - am I pronouncing 

that certainly? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q He was a partner at Seward & Kissel? 

A I believe he was only "associate." 

Q Okay. But you - but you -

A Steve Nadel. Steven Nadel is the partner. 

Q And so who did you work with to create - which 

of those individuals -

A Steve Nadel and David -

Q Sorry; bold on -

A Pardonme. 

Q - let me get the question out. 

A Pardonme. 

Q So which of those three attorneys did you work 
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with to cn:ate Exhibit 34? 

A Steven Nadel and David Mulle. 

Q Okay. Those were the two primary points of 

contact? 

A With the assistance from an administrative 

perspective of Kevin Neubauer. 

Q Okay. Did you make Mr. Mulle and Mr. Nadel 

a\wre of the direction that Mr. Hull gave you? 

TIIE WITNESS: Same thing? 

MR. BAGNALL: It's the same thing; you can't -

you can't disclose the conununication that you had with 

counsel at Seward Not the comnumications. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, so are you claindng privilege to that 

question? 

A Yes, sir. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did - dld you collll11UDkate that - the 

directive that Mr. Hull gave to you to those attorneys at 

Seward & Kissel in writing? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Just a second; was it direct -

did you testify to a directive from Mr. Hull? Just now. 

MR. BAGNALL: That was my understanding. and if 

Page 307 

I've gotten that wrong, please correct me. 

TIIE WITNESS: I think that we -

MR. FERRIGNO: We're just talking about you and 

Mr. Hull now. Was there a directive from Mr. Hull? 

TIIE WITNESS: I would say that - that that 

was - that Mr. Hull shared his views with me as to what 

the objectives of the fund should be. No, I don't think 

there was a directive. 

MR BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did you want a severe alignment of interest 

yourself? 

A AH things equal, no. 

Q Okay. So is It - ls ft fair to say then that 

it was Mr. Hull's idea to create a system in which there 

was a severe alignment of Interests? 

A I would say he was the progenitor of that. 

Q Okay. "Progenitor" being he was the penon who 

came up with that idea in other oords? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And to the extent that I didn't ask this 

clearly before, did you convey that idea to your 

attorneys at Seward & Kissel so that they could create 

Exlu'bit 34 in a way that's - met those goals? 

A I'm going to claim privilege. 
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MR. FERRIGNO: You can't-yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: You're going to claim privilege, 

okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What, if any, difficult issues arose in the 

creation of Exhibit 34? 

MR. FERRIGNO: If an issue arose that you dealt 

with or Mr. Hull dealt with you can - where you had 

conversation just with Mr. Hull you can describe that. 

Ifthere was an issue raised by Seward & Kissel -

THE WITNESS: Right. You said what difficult 

issues arose'? 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q If anyone. Let me ask it -

A No. 

Q - a different way. Were there any difficult 

issues that came up in the creation of Exhibit 34? 

A No.sir. 

Q Okay. Were there - were there any 

controversial issues that came up in the creation of 

Exhibit34? 

A No,sir. 

Q Okay. Could you please turn to the document 

that is marked Page 1. And if you'll recall from our 

last time together, the bottom right hand corner of each 
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page has a Bates stamp. SEC - on the front page is 

SEC-~E-0002356. For ease of reference I'm going to 

just refer to the last three letten - excuse me, three 

numben of the Bates stamp; so if you could tum to the 

page ending 360, and let me know when you're there, 

please. 

A l'mthere. 

Q Okay. Do you see that GISF's managing member, 

about mlddle of the page, is identified as Geier Capital, 

LLC? Do you see that? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Dfd that ever change? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. So Geier- Geier Capital was always the 

managing member of GISF? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Was - was it always - do you see it 

also says In the fint Une, "The managing member of the 

company is Geier Capital, LLC, a Geo.P. limited 

liability company." Do you see that? 

A I do see that. 

Q Dld - did that ever change? And when I say 

"that" I mean, did - was Geier Capital ever something 
other than a Georgia LLC? 

A Yes. sir, it was. 
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Q Okay. And when did that happen? 

A In December of 20 l 0. 

Q Okay. 
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A We fonned a Delaware LLC, to my understanding. 

Q Okay. And why? Why did you fonn a Delaware 

LLC? 

A I do not know. 

Q Okay. Were GISF's investors ever told that the 

managing member of GISF had changed from a Georgia LLC to 

a Delaware LLC? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. And why- why weren't they Involved -

notified? 

A I would imagine that was not a material change. 

Q Okay. And who detennines whether it's a 

material change? Whether something is a material change? 

A In consultation with counsel. 

Q Okay. Did you discuss that change with 

counsel? 

A Seward & Kissel fonncd that LLC. 

Q Okay. So Seward & Kissel fonned the Delaware 

Geier Capital? 

A To my knowledge. yes. 

Q Okay. And who communicated to them that a new 

LLC was to be created? 
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MR. FERRIGNO: You can identify the party, just 

don't get into the discussion. 

THE WITNESS: I do not recall. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What - what did - what was Sewanl & Kissel 

told about why a new entity needed to be created? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Okay. So are you -

MR. FERRIGNO: Privilege. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: So he - but he said "I don't 

recall," so-

MR. FERRIGNO: Well. okay. If he does 

rccall-

MR. BAGNALL: If you WWlt to -

MR. FERRIGNO: - he - it's privileged. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q A question; Mr. Gibson, where Mr. Fenigno has 

asserted the attorney/client privilege, are you agreeing 

that you want to follow bis advice and assert the 

attorney/client privilege? 

A Yes, sir. 
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Q And can we assume for the rest of this 

testimony that where he asserts the privilege you're 

agreeing with him that you "'llnt to follow his advice to 

assert the privilege? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Thankyou. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Unless you tell us otherwise? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. All right, so just to be very clear on 

my last question, you're asserting advice - you're 

asserting attorney/client privilege to what was 

communicated to Seward & Kissel about the reason for 

creating Geier Capital Delaware; is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Did GJSF's investors approve of Geier 

Capital Delaware being substituted for Geier Capital 

Georgia? 

A Not fonnaJJy. No, sir. 

Q Okay. Did they - did GISF's Investors consent 

to that informally? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. Could they consent if they were never 

aware of it? 

A Presumably no. 
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Q Okay. Was a fonnal effort undertaken to 

substitute Geier Capital Delaware for Geier Capital 

Georgia? 

A lwould-

MR. FERRIGNO: Do you understand the question. 

by what you mean by - what the staff~ -

MR. BAGNALL: Do you understand -

MR. FERRIGNO: - by "fonnal"? 

MR. BAGNALL: - my question? 

THE WITNESS: l llllderstood it to mean was there 

a tactical or underlying basis for it. other than in an 

administrative manner, and-

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q No, I'm asking what acdons did you take to 

substitute Geier Capital Delaware from Geier Capital 

Georgia. 

A I do not recall. 

BY MR BOHR: 

Q For example, was the LLC agreement of Geier 

International Strategies Fund amended? Were there any

or were there any supplemental comnwnlcadons to the 

investon? Or were any documents that refelTed to Geier 

Capital Georgia amended to reflect Geier Capital 

Delaware? 

A None of those occurred. 
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Q Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And Mr. Bohr refelTed to an LLC agreement, but 

the document that I'm thinking of maybe called an GISF -

and when I say "GISF" do you undentand me to mean Geier 

International Strategies Fund? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And can ·we agree that if I use that 

acronym throughout the day, you'll undentand that to 

mean Geier International Strategies Fund? 

A Yes. !lir. 

Q Okay. And to start my quesdon over so it's a 

little bit more dear, Mr. Bohr refen'ed to an LLC 

agreement, but I'm famillar with a document called an 

Operating Agreement for GISF. Are you familiar with 

that, as well? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Was GISF's operating agreement ever 

amended to formally substitute Geier Capital Delaware for 

Geier Capital Georgia? 

A Not to my knowledge, no, sir. 

Q Do you see on the same page that the Investment 

manager, Geier Group - is identified as Geier Group, 

LLC, a Georgia Limited Uabillty Company? 

A Yes, sir. 
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Q Okay. Did that ever change? 

A My understanding that is that Geier Group was 

dissolved in April of 2011 and was not subsequently 

replaced. And that the management of the fund thereafter 

was exclusively carried out by Geier Capital. 

Q Okay. And l\'Cre GISF's lnveston ever nodfted 

that Geier Group was no longer sening as GISF's 

investment manager? 

A Not to my knowledge. No, sir. 

Q Was the conftdendal priwte offering -

operating - excuse me; the confidential private offering 

memorandum for GISF ever amended to reflect that change? 

A Not to my knowledge. No, sir. 

Q Was GISFs operating agreement ever amended to 

reflect the fact that Geier Group was no longer serving 

as the fund's investment manager? 

A Not to my knowledge. No, sir. 

Q Okay. Did you communicate with counsel about 

the need to dissolve Geier Group? 

A I did not know that Geier Group had been 

dissolved until this investigation. 

Q Okay. And did - did )'OU - did anybody else, 

for example Mr. Hull, communicate with counsel about the 

need to dissolve Geier Group? 

A Not outside - well, one of his cotmsels, I 

11 (Pages 312 to 315) 
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imagine, yes. but I -

MR. FERRJGNO: Well -

THE WITNESS: But I don't know. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What counsel arc you referring to'? 

A Wayne Grovcnstein. 
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Q Okay. And but you don't know for a fact 

11bether Mr. Hull consulted 11ith Mr. Grovenstdn on this 

topic; is that right? 

A I do not. 

Q And 11hen I say "this topic," I mean the need to 

dissolve Geier Group, LLC. 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And the removal of Geier Group as the 

investment manager for GISF, as well? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Had Geier Group ever been 

formally retained to act as the investment manager? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

MR. BAGNALL: What do you mean "fonmlly 

retained," Mr. Ferrigno? What -

MR. FERRIGNO: Engaged. Is U1cre an agreement? 

Is there an agreement that you've seen where 

Geier Capital or the fund engages Geier Group? 

TI~E WITNESS: No, there is not one. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q Were the - GISF's in\'estors ever told that the 

fund never formally engaged Geier Group to be the 

investment manager of the fund? 

A Not to my knowledge, no, sir. 

Q Okay. Why not? 

A My understanding from the time that these 

entities were formed. that Geier Capital was the primary 

manager of the fund. and that the excltt~ive basis for 

having a second entity wa~ for -- from a tax perspective 

for the managing members of the fund in order to achieve 

the potential to treat cenain g.,ins as carried interest. 

And insofar as that was the only basis for having a 

second entity, it did not -- it doesn't seem to me to be 

a material issue to investors. 

Q Okay. Where - what you just testified do, 

where is that described in Exhibit 34'! 

A It would not be. 

Q Okay. What about In G ISF's operJting 

agreement, where is the tax consequences of the Geier 

Capital and Geier Group entities described to the G ISF's 

investors? 

A It doesn't relate to the limited partners. it 
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only relates to the general partners of the fu nd. and so 

it is not in these documents. 

~ 
Q What's your basis for testifying to Uiat? 

A How I would - what would matter to me. 

Matters to me who owns and who operates the entity. 

Q Okay. But - but if - don't these documents 

describe Geier Group as being the investment manager for 

GISF? 

A Yes. sir. It docs. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Do you Ju1ve a ny other basis for your 

undersinnding as to why this is not material'! 

A No.sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q When you say the 011ncrship a nd management of 

these entities arc the same, 11herc is that described in 

Ex hibit 34? The fact that Geier Capital and Geier Group 

arc om1ed and managed by the same people'? 

A I don't believe that is described. 

Q Okay. And what about in t he GISF opernting 

agreement., where would that fuet be described'? 

A It would not be. 

Q Okay. So how m 1uld GISF's im·cstors know that 

the Geier Capital and Geier Group arc owned and managed 
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1 by the same people? 1 Q Were the lnveston made aware that the 

2 A I couldn't speculate as to why they would not 2 representation that they bad a registered Investment 

3 make that presumption. But I would assume they would, 3 advisor In the State of Georgia no longer existed \\'hen 

4 based on my judgment. 4 Geier Capital replaced Geier Group? 

5 Q l'msony; say- 5 A No. sir. 

6 A That was unclear. lfl applied my judgment and 6 Q Were you registered as an Investment advisor In 

7 ~d that they had similar judgment l would draw that 7 the State of Georgia? 

8 conclusion. But I can't be sure. 8 A l do not believe so. No, sir. 

9 Q Do GISF's lnveston aU have the same judgment 9 We had advice from counsel that as long as we ! 

10 as you? 10 had only one client we did not need to - we did not have 

11 A No, sir. 11 that requirement. 

12 Q Okay. So why then was \Wat you just testified 12 Q I undentand that, but I want to make sure your 

13 to an effective way of detennine whether GISF's investon 13 testimony's clear here. When the investors signed this 

14 would consider this material infonnation? 14 document, they believed they bad a registered investment 

15 A Because I do believe they would have the same 15 advisor in the State of Georgia; isn't that right? 

16 judgment as I do in this context. 16 A Yes, sir. 

17 Q Okay. And why Is that the case that they would 17 Q But when you replaced Geier Group with Geier 

18 have the same judgment as you in this context? 18 Capital they no longer had a registered investment 

19 A Because I would say that it is generally 19 advisor ln the State of Georgia; correct? 

20 unlikely for two management entities to have differing 20 A That would be my Wtderstanding. Yes, sir. 

21 ownership and management structures. 21 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

22 Q And why \l'Ould that be unusual? 22 Q Could you please tum to the page ending 366 

23 A In the context of this, in that they are 23 and focus on Paragraph 4 at the bottom of that page 

24 familiar with Jim Hull and have a preceding conunercial 24 titled "Management." and let me know when you're there. 

25 relationship with him 25 A Yes, sir. 
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1 Q Okay. But to be clear, your - the basis for 1 MR. BOHR: And again, this is in Exhibit 34. 

2 these - your most recent ans\\'el'S are an assumption; Is 2 for the record. 

3 that right? 3 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

4 A Yes, sir. 4 Q So again, the - this portion of the 

5 Q Okay. You're - you don't know for sure 5 Confidential Private Offering Memomndum Identifies for 

6 whether the investors \\'ere aware - either whether they 6 GISF's investon that the company- do you understand 

7 were aware of this or whether they would have thought ft 7 "the company" to be a reference to Geier International 

8 was material; is that right? 8 Strategies Fund, Mr. Gibson? 

9 A Those are both correct. Yes, sir. 9 A Yes, sir. 

10 Q Okay. Could you please tum to the page 10 Q Okay. Is managed by its managing member, Geier 

11 ending- 11 Capital, LLC, a Georgia Limited Liability Company. Do 

12 MR. BOCKJN: George. before we move on - 12 you see that? 

13 MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 13 A Yes, sir. 

14 MR. BOCKIN: - I have a question for you. 14 Q Okay. And it - it says, again, In the second 

15 BY MR. BOCKJN: 15 sentence that, "Geier Group, LLC, a Georgia Limited 

16 Q Could you look at the same panigrapb that \l'e 16 Liability Company, serves as the Investment manager and 

17 were just looking at, "Investment Manager" at the bottom 17 Is responsible for certain administrative and Investment 

18 of 360? Do you see the line in the investment manager 18 advisory matters." Do you see that? 

19 paragraph where it says. "The investment manager's 19 A Yes. sir. 

20 registered in the State of Georgia as an Investment 20 Q Okay. Was this section of the confidential 
21 advisor." 21 private offering memorandum ever amended to reflect the 

22 A Yes, sir. 22 changes that you testified to a moment ago/ 

23 Q Was Geier Capital registered In the State of 23 A Not only was this section not changed, but I 

24 Georgia as an Investment advisor? 24 would stipulate that no section was eve changed. 

25 A Not to my knowledge. No, sir. 25 Q Okay. So there's never been an amendment to 
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any section of Exhibit 34; is that right? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. 
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MR. SEMLER: George. I have a question. 

MR. BAGNALL: Please. 

BY MR. SEMLER: 

Q To back to an answer you gave a minute ago 

reganling the Page 360 or the offering memorandum, and 

you \\"ere referring to the investment manager being 

identified as Geier Group. a Georgia Limited. You 

referred to the advice of counsel that received on that 

subject; who -what counsels gave you that advice? 

A Seward & Kissel. 

Q Okay. And could you tell us when that was'! 

A That was at - in December of 2009. 

Q And which attorney at Sewanl & Kissel told you 

that? 

A David Mulle and Steve Nadel. 

Q Okay. Could you tell us exactly \\'hat you told 

them in order to elicit that convemition? 

A I'll have to assert privilege. 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's privileged. 

BY MR. SEMLER: 

Q But didn't you jmt earlier testify as to the 

substance of that conversation? 

MR. FERRIGNO: No. 

THE WITNESS: No. 

BY MR. SEMLER: 
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Q You told us what advice you got, dJdn't you? 

You said you were advised by coumel; isn't that correct? 

MR. FERRIGNO: No. Well. we're asserting 

privilege as to the connnunications that underlie any 

actions taken with counsel. 

MR. SEMLER: Isn't that inconsistent with his 

prior statement that he received advice of counsel? 

MR. FERRIGNO: We - we don't believe so. 

MR. SEMLER: Okay. Maybe we can have - does 

the reporter have the capacity to play back testimony? 

COURT REPORTER: I could research it and play 

it back. 

MR. SEMLER: Maybe we can do that a little bit 

later. find that 

So the response is that he's being instructed 

not to provide any additional infonnation about the 

advice he received from counsel'! 

MR. FERRIGNO: That's right 

MR. SEMLER: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So if you received advice from counsel that you 

didn't need to be registered tr you were advising only 
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one client, why then did you register in Georgia 

initially? 

A I would not understand why. 

Q Okay. Did - let me back up just to, sort of, 

lay the foundation. Do you know whether Geier Group ever 

registered with the State of Georgia as an investment 

advisor? 

A I believe so, but I do not recall with 

certainty. 

Q Okay. So let me ask my fust question again 

just to clear. Why - \\by did you receive advice that 

you didn't need to be registered as an investment advisor 

would you take the step to have Geier Group registered as 

an investment advisor in Georgia? 

A It wouldn't have been. to my knowledge. My 

understanding at this time was that we were not 

registering and that we had no obligation to do so. 

Q Did you read Exhibit 34 when it was signed? 

A ldid 

Q Okay. So were you a'WBJ'e at the time that it 

was signed the Geier Group was identified as registered 

in the State of Georgia as an Investment advisor? 

A I would have read that. 

Q Okay. So then 'lilat - how can you testify

help me understand; how you can testify that your 
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understanding that - was that it wasn't registered in 

the State of Georgia as an investment advisor- and I -

when I say "it" I mean Geier Group - and then also that 

you had read 

that - read the Exhibit 34 where - wherein that entity 

ls Identified as being a registered investment advisor In 

the State of Georgia? 

A That would be an oversight on my part 

Q An oversight in the creation of Exhibit 34? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. Are you aware of any other oversights 

you've had \\itb respect to Exhibit 34? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. Could you please to the page of Exhibit 

34 ending in 378? And focusing on the section "Potential 

Conflicts or Interest," do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q How dJd thJs section specifically, thJs section 

dtled "Potential Conflicts or Interest" come to be 

included In Exhibit 34? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Again. you can - if you can 

respond without disclosing an attorney/client 

connnunication, you can - you're permitted - you can go 

forward. But don't disclose any discussions with 

counsel. 
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1 THE WITNESS: In order to be as responsive as I 1 interest section of Exhibit 34 so that you could treat 

2 can be. I would say that there was a basis for included a 2 certaJn GISF investors more favorably than others? 

3 robust conflicts clause based on my discussions with Jim 3 A I would have to assert privilege. 

4 in order to establish a severe alignment of interest. 4 Q Okay. Did you tell your attorneys at Seward & 

5 But beyond that, I would have to assert privilege. 5 Kissel that you needed the potential conflicts of 

6 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 6 interest section of Exhibit 34 so that you would be able 

7 BY MR. BAGNALL: 7 to front nm GISF? 

8 Q And is that with - and are you - the 8 A l would have to assert privilege. 

9 alignment of interest that you just testified to, is that 9 Q Okay. Mr. Gibson, do you know \\bat I mean when 

10 the same alignment of Interest that you testified at the 10 I say "front run"? 

11 outset today? 11 A ldo. 

12 A Yes. sir. 12 Q Okay. What does front running mean to you? 

13 Q Okay. Who drafted this section of Exhibit 34? 13 A In the context ofa representative knowing 

14 A David Mulle is my understanding. 14 about a client order and placing a trade in advance of 

15 Q Okay. Did you revise it? 15 that order in order to benefit them;elves. 

16 MR. FERRIGNO: Again - 16 Q Okay. And DOW l was asking a moment ago about 

17 THE WITNESS: I would have to assert to 17 your comnmnlcatiom to Seward & Kissel, I'm turning it 

18 privilege on thal 18 around DOW and asking about Seward & KJssel's 

19 MR. BAGNALL: Yeah, okay. 19 communications to you, okay? 

20 BY MR. BAGNALL: 20 A Okay. 

21 Q Did Mr. Hull revise the potential conflicts of 21 Q Do you understand? 

22 Interest section that Mr. Mulle drafted initially? 22 Old your attorneys at Seward & Kissel tell you 

23 A Not to my knowledge. 23 that the potential conflicts of interest section in 

24 Q Okay. Did anybody else revise Exhibit 30 - 24 Exhibit 34 would allow you to trade on the market effect 

25 "Potential Confilcts of Interest" section of Exhibit 34? 25 of the investment advice to you provided to GISF? 
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1 A I would have to assert privilege. 1 A I would have to assert privilege. 

2 Q Okay. Did you - what did you tell 2 Q Okay. Did your attorneys at Seward & Kissel 

3 specifically to your lawyers at Seward & Kissel about the 3 tell you that the potential confUcts of interest section 

4 reason that you needed this potential conflicts of 4 ln Exhibit 34 would allow you to treat certain GISF 

5 interest section? 5 Investors more favorably than othen? 

6 A I would have to a~ privilege. 6 A I would have to assert privilege. I 

7 Q Okay. To the extent you know, what did Mr. 7 Q Okay. Did your attorneys at Seward & Kissel 

8 Hull communicate to the lawyen at Seward & Kissel about 8 tell you that the potential confUcts of interest 

9 the reason that this potential conflicts of interest 9 provision in Exhibit 34 allowed you to engage in front 

10 section was needed in Exhibit 34? 10 running h'ansactions in connection "1th your investment 

11 A I would have to assert privilege. 11 advice provided to GlSF? 

12 (Co1D1Sel confer.) 12 A l would have to assert privilege. 

13 BY MR. BAGNALL: 13 Q Okay. 

14 Q Do you know whether Mr. Hull spoke to Seward & 14 BY MR.BOHR: 

15 Kissel about the potential conflicts of interest section 15 Q Did Seward & Kissel tell you that the potential 

16 in Exhibit 34? 16 confllcts of interest secdon in Exhibit 34 would allow 

17 A I do not. 17 you to treat certain GISF investon differently from 

18 Q Okay. Did you conummicate to your attorneys at 18 other GISF investon? 

19 Seward & KJssel that you needed this potential conructs 19 A I would have to assert privilege. 

20 of Interest section ln Exhibit 34 to allow you to trade 20 Q Asking the same question, did you tell Seward & 

21 on the market effect of the investment advice that you 21 Kissel that you needed a robwit conOicts clause in order 

22 provided to GISF? 22 to allow you to treat certain GlSF investors differently 

23 A I would have to assert privilege. 23 from other GISF investors? 
24 Q Okay. Did you tell your attorneys at Seward & 24 A I would have to assert privilege. 

25 Kissel that you needed the potential conflicts of 25 BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q Could you please tum now, unless - Mr. 

Gibson, could you please tum to the page ending 387 of 

Exhibit 34 and let me lmow when you're there. 

A rmthere. 

Q Okay. Do you see the section titled 

"Dissolution of the" - excuse me, "Amendment of 

Operating Agreement. t1 Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q I think you testified before that this 

docu~ Exhibit 34, was never amended. But was this 

section of Exhibit 34, the amendment of the operating 

agreement, ever implemented ln some way that - ln 

which - difTerent tennlnology was used? So this 

document was changed you didn't consider it an amendment? 

A I'm sony; can you ask that question -

Q Y eab, sure. I just want to - I want to make 

sure that there isn't a situation of semantics going on. 

So )'OU've testified l-ery clearly that Exhibit 34 was 

never amended, right? Would you agree with that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. But was it ever- was It ever revised 

by another name? So \\'ere changes made to this document 

and you called it something other than an amendment? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And how was ft changed? 
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A I would say that to the degree that the 

management entities were adjusted, that that would be a 

change that was not formally reflected in a change of the 

docum:nt. 

Q Okay. Do you see the next section, 

"Dissolution of the Company" on the same page, Mr. 

Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And I'm just going to read it into the 

restraining order. It says, "The company may be 

dissolved at any time by the managing member, whereupon 

its affairs would be wound up by a managing member. The 

retirement, dissolution, bankruptcy or insolvency of the 

managing member \\ill dissolve the company unless (i) at 

such time there is another managing member who agrees to 

continue the business of the company or (ii) an entity 

controlled by Chris Gibson is substituted as managing 

member to continue the business of the company. Ir there 

is no remaining managing member \mo agrees to continue 

the business of the company, or an entity controlled by 

Chris Gibson is not substituted as managing member. the 

affain of the company ll>ill be promptly wound up by the 

managing member, or if the managing member's unavailable 

by the penon previously designated by the managing 

member, or if the managing member has made no such 
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designation, a penon selected by a majority in interest 

of the capital accounts of the members. Such person wfIJ 

take all necessary - all steps necessary or appropriate 

to wind up the affairs of the company as promptly as 

practicaL Neither the admission of members or the 

retirement, bankruptcy, death, dissolution, or incenlty 

of any of member will dissolve the company. ti 

Did I read that correctly, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. When Geier Capital Georgia was 

dissolved, why didn't that dissolve GISF? 

A Well becau-;e at that time we decided to 

continue the business. 

Q Okay. Was - it says, "The retirement, 

dissolution, bankruptcy or insolvency of the managing 

member will dissolve the company, unless at such time 

there is another managing member who agrees to continue 

the business of the company or (2) an entity controlled 

by Chris Gibson is substituted by its managing member to 

continue the business of the company." 

Did either of those two conditions occur? 

A So the second condition occur (sic). 

Q And so the second condition is an entity 

controlled by Chris Gibson is substituted as managing 

member to continue the business of the company; Is that 
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right? That's \Wat happened, you're saying? 

A Well, l would say that it's Number I, actually. 

Q Okay. So at such time there is another 

managing member who agrees to continue the business of 

the company? 

A Correct. That - and that other managing 

member included me. 

Q Okay. And is - is that - who Is that other 

managing member? 

A Geier Capital. 

Q Okay. And It says, "Is substituted as managing 

member." So what needs to occur in order for one 

managing member to be substituted for another? 

A My understanding is that the managing member. 

in his sole discretion. had that authority without 

infonning investors. 

Q And \\'hat's the basis for your- for that 

undentandlng? 

A The proceeding clause, "Amendment of the 

Operating Agreement." 

Q Okay. And what - what specltlcally? Read 

into the record, please, the portion of the Amendment of 

the Operating Agreement section that forms the basis of 

your testimony. 

A Spccificnlly that it's not a material adverse 
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effect, so "The operating agreement would be ~nded by 

the managing member in its sole discretion in any 

mammcr - manner that does not materially, adversely 

affect any member." 

Q Okay. And did you seek any advice on "i1ether 

Sl\>itchlng from a Georgia LLC to a Delaware LLC would 

affect the GISF Investors? 

A I did not because I wasn't aware at the time 

that that happened. 

Q Okay. Did anybody in connection with Geier 

Capital Georgia seek advice on whether being 

substitute - it being substituted out for a Delaware LLC 

"'Ould affect the GISF investors? 

A Not to my knowledge. No, sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BOCKIN: Can I have a follow-on question, 

please? 

MR. BAGNALL: Please. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Did you consider it not material that a 

registered investment advisor was being replaced with a 

no~istered investment advisor'? 

A In retrospect that does not seem material to 

me, no, sir. 

Q It was not material at all that - to you that 
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you have originally told the investors that there was a 

registered investment advisor that was managing their 

funds? 

A No, sir. 

(Counsel confer.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q One more. If you could tum to the following 

page, Mr. Gibson, the page ending 388. 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Do you see that the first section on this page, 

"Reports To Members," do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q "The members will be advised at least quarterly 

as to the unaudited perfonnance of the company. The 

books and records of the company will be audited at the 

end of each fiscal year by auditors selected by the 

managing member." Do you see that? Did I read that 

correctly? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Were these reports ahvays made to GISF's 

investors? 

A Up Wltil when - I would say yes, through the 

end of their being wound down. yes. 

Q And you - can you use dates instead of events, 

please? 
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A Yes, sir. My Wlderstanding is that the 

remaining limited partners were - exited the fund in 

January of2012. 

Q Okay. And so the reports required by this 

section of Exhibit 34 were always made at the times they 

were said they were going to be made, witil January of 

2012; is that right? 

A That's my Wlderstanding. 

Q Okay. Andat-inJanuaryof2012, who was 

the managing member of GISF? 

A In January of2012? 

Q Yes,sir. 

A Geier Capital. 

Q Okay. Geier- \\1tlch Geier Capital? 

A Delaware. 

Q Okay. Does Geier Capital Delaware exist today? 

A Not to my knowledge. No, sir. 

Q Okay. 

A I think it was wotmd down. 

Q And when was Geier Capital Delaware wound do\\11? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Okay. After January of2012, who- \\'hat 

investors, if any, remained in GISF? 

A Following September of2011 we did not charge 

fees and my Wlderstanding is we converted to an 
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investment partnership. The -

Q I'm SOIT)'; before you go on, when did you 

convert to an investment partnership? 

A My understanding is in - is after we stopped 

charging fees, which would have been September of201 l. 

Q Okay. And how was that change effected? 

A Insofar as we stopped charging fees. 

Q Okay. And why-why would stopping charging 

fees convert GJSF into an investment partnership? 

A It would not. I'm confused. 

Q Okay. So why did you testify a moment ago that 

you - that GISF was converted into an investment 

partnership? 

A Only to the degree that we stopped charging 

fees. 

Q Okay. Were GISF's investors ever notified that 

GISF had been converted into an investment partnership? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Are you - just to be clear for the 

record. are you - Is it no longer your testimony, you 

would like to change your testimony that -

A Yes. 

Q - GISF was converted into an investment 

partnership? 

A Yes, I mistakenly spoke. 

17 (Pages 336 to 339) 
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Q Okay. Okay. Did you ever hear from any GISF 

investors \lith complaints that you weren't conu11unic:1ting 

"ith them enough about the fund"! 

A No. Not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I would like to tum to the page of 

Exhibit 34 ending in 360, it's the "Sununary" page. And 

it has a blurb about the managing member and the 

investment manager in the middle of that page in Exhibit 

34. Do you sec thaf? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Why doesn' t Exhibit 34 disclose that you're 

only a SO percent owner of Geier Group and Geier Capital? 

MR. FERRJGNO: Ai,>ain. don't disclose any 

communications with counsel -

THE WITNESS: I --

MR. FERRJGNO: - as part of your response. 

THE WITNESS: I do not lmow. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Now, for the clarity of t he record, do you not 

know at all '? Or do you have some infonnation that's just 

p rivileged? 

A I don't have any information, including what 

would be privilege - what would be privileged. 
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Q I nuuld like to ask a similar question. Why 

doesn't Exhibit 34 disc.lose that Mr. Hull mrned 3S 

percent of Geier Capital and Geier Group and Mr. J ohn 

Gibson onned IS percent of those two entities, 

respectively? 

A I do no t know. 

Q You mentioned Steven Nadel and David Mulle. 

You also - of Sem 1rd & IGsscl. You also mentioned a 

Kevin Neubauer, and you described him as more or less a 

junior member oft he team. Do you know his role or 

title? 

A I believe he was an associate. 

Q Okay. Were t here any other attorneys at Seward 

& Kissel involved in the fonnation of Geier I ntemationul 

Strategics Fund? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q And to be clear, were there any other attorneys 

at Scwa rtl & IGsscl involved in the drafting of the 

confidential private offe ring memor.md um. the 

confidential - the lintited liability company operating 

agreement, or the subscription pupcnmrk? 

A Not to my knowledge, no. sir. 

Q How many - I •muld like to ask you about 

Exhibit 34, the confidential private offering mcmorandtml 

How many revisions of this document were there before it 

18 (Pages 340 to 343 ) 
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was final ized? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q You mentioned that in addition to the loa n M r. 

Hull made to you, he also saw ha••ing outside accounts as 

being pm1 of establishing an alignment of interest Did 

I understand that testimony correctly? 

A Yes. 

Q Can you explain that in greater detail? 

A Insofar as add ing to our position. at times 

that we were able to do so. that would further establish 

an alignment o f interest. 

Q And do I understand you correctly to mean that 

having outside accounts that were also investing in TRX 

is part of your attempt, as you describe it, to establish 

an alignment of interest ? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Is it also possible that having outside 

accounts invested in TRX \\1lcrc you're engag ing in 

different transactions from the fund is not an alignment 

of interest'? 

A It would be possible that not all trades 

outside of the fw1d were exclusively and singularly in an 

effort to establish an al ignment of interest. Yes, sir. 
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BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q T he conflicts clause, the potential conflicts 

of interest clause that Mr. Bohr just referenced on Page 

3 78 of Exhibit 34, was that section included in Scwartl & 

Kissel's template confidential 11rivatc offering 

memorandum? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Did Seward & Kissel add the potential 

conllicts of interest section to a template that it used 

to draft Exhibit 34"! 

A I would have to assen privi l~ge . 

Q Okay. I askrcl you a series of questions about 

your conversations \lith Sewartl & Kissel fo r "ttich you 
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asserted privilege. Did you have any communications 11ith 

attorney other than Seward & Kissel attorneys about 

Exhibit 34? 

A I may have. I cannot state with cenaimy, but 

I may have. 

Q What attorneys might you ha\'e communicated 

11i th? 

A Wayne Grovcnstcin. 

Q Ok11y. So then just to be clear, did you - did 

you couununic:tte 11ith Mr. Grovcnstein about the need to 

have the potential connicts of interest section in 

Exhibit 34? 

A I would have to assert privi lege. 

Q Okay. Did you tell Mr. Grovcnstcin that you 

needed the potential conflicts of interest section in 

Exhibit 34 so that you could trade on the market clTcct 

of the investment advice you provided to G ISF? 

A I would have to assen privilege. 

Q Okay. Did you tell Mr. Grovenstein that you 

needed the potential conflicts of interest section of 

Exhibit 34 so that you could rrent certain G ISF investors 

more favorably than others'! 

A I would have to assen privi lcge. 

Q Did you tell Mr. Grovcnstcin that you needed 

the potential connicts of interest section of Exhibit 34 

Page 345 

so that you could front run GISF in your personal 

trnding'! 

A I would have to assen privilege. 

Q Okay. Again, ns we did before I'm going to 

tum this around; did Mr. Grove1L~tein tell you that the 

potential conOicts of interest section in Exhibit 34 

would allow you to tr:ide on the 1narl<ct elTect of the 

investment advice you provided to G ISF? 

A I would have to assert pri vi lcgc. 

Q Did Mr. Grovenstein tell you that the potential 

connicts of interest section in Exhibit 34 would allow 

you to treat certain G ISF im•estors more favorably than 

others? 

A I would have to assert pri vikge. 

Q Did Mr. Grovcnstein tell you that the potential 

conflicts of interest section of Exhibit 34 would allow 

you to front run GISF in your pcrsonal trJding'! 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Auything more. Paul? 

MR. BOHR: I think I have one more. 

BY MR. BOHR: 
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BY MR. BOCKIN : 

Q Your father. John Gibson, is an attorney; 

correct'! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Did you have any discussions 11ith John G ibson 

about the potential conflicts of interest paragraph that 

we've been discussing on SEC ending in Bates 378? 

A No. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Did - Mr. Bagnall asked you a series of 

questions about your conununications \\ilh Scnurd & Kissel. 

Then he asked you them again 11i th - 11ith respect to Mr. 

Wayne Grovenstein. I' m wondering. are there any other 

attorneys, besides Se•V'Jrd & Kissel and Wayne Grovenstein 

or your father, nith whom you had conmumlcations about 

the potential conflicts of interest provision in Exhibit 

34'! 
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A Not to my knowledge or recollection. No, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: I' ll take back Exhibit 34 , 

please. Thank you. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, M r. Gibson, I'm going to hand you what's 

been pre\iously mari<cd as Exhibit 35. Can you look it 

over and let me know n11en you're done, please'! 

A Yes. sir. I'm ready. 

Q Okay. How mis Exhibit 35 created. Mr. Gibson? 

What mis the process'? 

MR. FERRIG NO: Careful about privilege. 

THE WITNESS: In this context I would have to 

assen privilege with -- with everything. TI1erc were no 

discussions outside o f those directly with colUlSCI. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAG NALL: 

Q And \\11!lt counsel 11us involved in the creation 

of Exhibit 35? 

A Steven Nadel. David Mullc. and Kevin Neubauer 

at Seward & Kissel. 

Q And any other attorneys involved'! 

A I do not recall but it may have been Wayne 

G rovcnstcin. 

Q Okay. Any others? 

A No, sir. 

19 (Pages 344 to 347) 
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1 Q \\'ho spedfically did )'OU deal with In the 

2 creation or Exhibit 35? 

3 A Steven Nade~ David Mulle, and Kevin Neubauer. 

4 Q Okay. Were there an difficult issues that 

5 arose In the creation of Exhibit 35? 

6 A I would have to assert privilege. 

7 Q Okay. Were there any controversial issues that 

a arise in the creation or Exhibit 35? 

9 A I would have to assert privilege. 

1 o Q Okay. Could do you please tum the page ending 

11 071 of Exhibit 35, and focus on Article 3, "Management of 

12 the Company," Section 301, "Management of the Company." 

1 3 Do )'OU see It? 

14 A Yes. sir. 

15 Q Okay. It says, ''The company shall be managed 

16 by the managing member who shall have the discretion or 

1 7 making investments on behalf or the company and or 

18 exercising the poMn set forth In Section 302. The 

19 managing member may appoint such agents of the company as 

2 o It deems necessary, who shall hold such offices and 

21 shall, under the direction or the managing member, 

2 2 exercise such po\\'en or the managing member In the 

2 3 management of the company and perform such duties in 

2 4 connection therewith, as shall be detennined from 

2 5 time-to-time by the managing member. The managing member 
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shall devote so nmcb of its time and efforts to the 

affairs of the company, as may in its judgment, be 

necessary to accomplish the purposes or the company. 

Nothing herein contained shall prevent the managing 

member or any of its atrillates or employees or any other 

member from conducting any other business, including any 

business \\ithln the securities industry, whether or not 

such business is in competition with the company. 

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the 

managing member or any of its affiliates or employees may 

act as an investment advisor or investment managers for 

others in managed funds or capital for others, and may 

serve as an officer, director, consultant, partner or 

stock holder of one or more investment funds, 

partnerships, securities finm, or advisory finm. It is 

recognized that in effecting transactions it may not 

always be possible or consistent "itb the Investment 

objectives of the various persons or entities described 

above and of the company to take or liquidate the same 

investment positions at the same time or at the same 

prices." 

Did I read that Section 3.01 correctly, Mr. 

Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. When it says that "GISF shall be managed 
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by the managing member," who or \\<hat is that refemng 

to? 

A Geier Capital. 

Q Which Geier Capital? 

A I would understand it to be Geier Capital 

Georgia, up until the fonnation of Geier Capital 

Delaware, and thereafter Geier Capital Delaware. 

Q What -what specific section of 301 describes 

for you the change from Geier Capital Georgia to Geier 

Capital Delaware? 

A It doesnol 

Q Okay. So how- how "'Ould your understanding 

of this document, this Section 30 I of Exhibit JS, comport 

'ftith what you just testified to? 

A I think it's consistent 

Q Howso? 

A I don't see anything in Section 3.01 that is 

inconsistent with what I said. 

Q Okay. So let me - let me ask it a different 

way. When- lfyou tum to the last page here, Page 091 

of Exhibit 35, there's several signatures on the 

document. So when Mr. Hull signed this document, and 

there's a date there, January 19, 2010, and he read 

section 3.01, how would Mr. Hull have understood that 

there was a change or a pending or upcoming change from 
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Geier Capital Delaware to Geier Capital Georgia? 

A Based upon this language, he would not. 

Q Okay. How did Section 3.01 come to be included 

in Exhibit 35? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Did you request of your attorneys at 

Seward & Kissel that they include Section 3.01? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did your attorneys at Seward & Kissel teU you 

that you should include Section 3.01? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did - was Section 3.0 I included in the 

template, off the shelf, that Seward & Kissel used to 

draft Exhibit 35? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Who drafted Section 3.01? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Did you revise Section 3.01? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did anyone else revise Section 3.01 to your 

knowledge? 

A Did anyone else. I would have to -

Q Other than you. 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Did Mr. Hull request section 3.01 be 
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Included in Exhibit 35? 

A I would say that - not specifically to my 

recollection. but that the substance of section 3.01 

would be consistent with some of the themes that he 

described as guideposts to which I have eluded earlier in 

our discussion today. 

Q Did - dJd anybody else, other than Mr. Hull, 

suggest item; to you that were included and embodied in 

Section 3.01 here of Exhibit 35? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Did you conununicate -1 apologize if 

this ls redundant. Other than Seward & Kissel did you 

comnmnicate with anybody else, any other attorneys, 

rather, about Section 3.01 of Exhibit 35? 

A Not to my recollection, but I may have spoken 

with Wayne Grovenstein about it. 

Q Other than Mr. Grovenstein, dJd you conummlcate 

\~th any other attorneys about Section 3.01 of Exhibit 

35? 

A No. sir. Not to my recollection. 

Q Did you conmnmicate ~ith your father in his 

capacity as an attorney regarding Section 3.01 of Exhibit 

35? 

A I did not talk to my father about this. 

Q Okay. Did you tell your attorneys at Seward & 
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Kissel that you needed Section 3.01 included in Exhibit 

35 so that you could trade on the market effect of the 

investment advice that provided to GISF? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did you tell your attorneys at Seward & Kissel 

that you wanted to include Secdon 3.01 in Exhibit 35 so 

that you could treat certain GISF investors more 

favorably than others? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did you teU your attorneys at Seward & Kissel 

that you wanted to include Section 3.01 in Exhibit 35 so 

that you could front run GISF in your personal trading? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Turning this around, dJd any of your 

attorneys at Seward & K&seJ tell you that Section 3.01 

of Exhibit 35 'ft'Ould allow you to trade on the market 

effect or the investment advice that you provided to 

GISF? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did any of your attorneys at Seward & Kissel 

tell you that Secdon 3.01 of Exhibit 35 would allow you 

treat certain GISF Investors more favorably than others? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did any of your attorneys at Seward & Kissel 

teD you that Section 3.01 of Exhibit 35 would allow you 
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to front run GISF in your personal trading? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Shifting now to Mr. Grovenstein, did you 

tell Mr. Grovenstein that you needed Section 3.01 in 

Exhibit 35 so that you could trade on the market effect 

of the investment advice that you providing to GISF? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did you tell Mr. Grovensteln that you needed 

Section 3.01 in Exhibit 35 so that you could treat 

certain GISF investors more favorably than others? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did you tell Mr. Grovensteln that you needed 

Section 3.01 in Exhibit 35 so that you could front run 

GISF in your personal trading? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. And again turning it around, did Mr. 

Grovenstein tell you that Section 3.01 of Exhibit 35 

would allow you to trade on the market effect of the 

investment advice that you provided to GISF? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did Mr. Grovenstein teU you that Section 3.01 

of Exhibit 35 would allow you to treat certain GISF 

Investors more favorably than others? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did Mr. Grovenstein ever tell you that Section 
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3.01 of Exhibit 35 would allow you to front run GISF in 

your personal trading? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Does anybody have any further 

questions on this? 

(No response.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson. could you please tum to the page 

ending 073. it's the following page of Exhibit 35, and 

I'm SOJTY to do this to you, but what I'm going to be 

asking about is a subsection of Section 3.02, which 

actually beglm on the prior pag~ the page ending 071 of 

Exhibft35. 

In the subsection I would like to direct you to 

"L," as in Lany. And 3. - Section 3.02 says, "The 

Powers of Managing Member. The managing member shall 

have the following powers on behalf of the company to be 

exercised in accordance with Section 3.01." And 

following 'ft'hat I just read a moment ago, 'ftftich - by the 

way, did I read that comctly, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Olaly. Follo'fting in Subsection L, says, "To 

retain Geier Group, LLC or such other entity as the 

21 (Pages 352 to 355) 
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managing member \\ill detennine from dme-t~time in its 

sole discredon to serve as the company's Investment 

manager- the investment manager." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Did I read that correctly? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Did - did you or anybody else retain 

Geier Group to serve as the investment manager for GISF? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. So do you read this Secdon 3.02 to 

require you to retain Geier Group? 

A To require us to retain Geier Group, I do not 

read it that way. 

Q Okay. How do you read It? 

A I read it as the managing member shall have the 

right to retain any entity the managing member 

determines. 

Q Did - was any other endty, other than Geier 

Group, ever retained to serve as the Investment manager 

forGISF? 

A I believe Geier Capital was the investment 

manager following the dis.wlution of Geier Group. 

Q Was there a - an engagement -

A No. 
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Q An agreement or a contract bem-een GISF and 

Geier Capital reftecdng the fact that Geier Capital had 

been retained to serve as the investment manager for 

GISF? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. Any other wridng of any kind? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. Could you tuJ11t please, to the following 

page, the page ending in 075, "Expenses of the Company, 

Organizadonal Expenses," and it says, "The investment 

manager is responsible for and pays." Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And what follow.; - who - who's the investment 

manager? 

A Geier Capital. 

Q And how do you lmow Geier Capital's the 

investment manager? 

A That was my tmderstanding. 

Q Okay. How Is that your understanding? 

A That the managing member hnd the sole right to 

determine who would serve as the in~tment manager, and 

that Geier Capital was the consistent legal entity that 

we utilized. 

Q Okay. So ls another way to say that the Geier 

Capital is the investment manager until and unless it 
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deslg1111ted that duty to some other entity or person? 

A I think that's a fair aswmption. Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. And so - and then is it also fair to 

say that your testimony today is that that designation 

never occurred? 

A That's correct. 

Q So Geier Capital always retained the 

responsibility to serve as the investment manager for 

GISFthen? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Was what I just said and what )'OU agreed 

to. was that ever conmnmicate to GISF in - GISFs 

Investors? 

A Not fonmlly. No, sir. 

Q Was it ever conununicated to GISFs investors 

lnfonnally? 

A No.sir. 

Q Okay. 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. It says on secdon - in Secdon 4.01 

that ''The investment manager is respomible for and pays 

or causes to be paid overhead expemes, including the 

following: office rent; furniture and fixtures; 

stadonary; secretarial, internal administrative 

services; salaries and bonuses; entertainment expenses; 
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employee Insurance; and payroll taxes." Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q From what acdvities would those expenses be 

Incurred? 

A The management of the fimd. 

Q Okay. And so the office rent nould be for what 

Individuals or what entity, for example? 

A Geier Capital. 

Q Okay. So you've said a couple times and just a 

moment ago that Geier Capital, sort of, always served as 

the investment manager for GISF. But in practice, 

thinking back to 2010 and 2011, was Geier Group ever 

used? Was the corporate fonn ever used? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Corporate form'? 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q An LLC. Are you aware of Geier Group ever 

having a fonn other than an LLC? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. So \ws Geier Group, in practice, serving 

as the Investment manager? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And during what period of time was Geier 

Group serving In a - as a de facto. at least, investment 

manager to GISF? 

A From the point of inception of the fund until 
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Q Okay. And so is your understanding b:iscd on 

your O\\TI read of - of the offering documents for GISF? 

Or di do you receive that advice from somebody else? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Well, you can assert privilege to the 

fact of the advice that's given, but not to \\11cthcr or 

not you received the advice generally. So what I'm 

asking you is did you receive advice telling you "1mt you 

just testified to? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Just a second. You can'I 

disclose corrununications with counsel. And what you have 

to be careful about is if the question is asked in a 

particular way, if you say yes or no to it, you would be 

disclosing the ad,ice itself. So -

MR. BAGNALL: Are you suggesting that's what's 

happening here? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. So you're saying

MR. FERRIGNO: If you frame the question in a 

panicular way you will get the advice just by saying yes 

or no. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Timt's the problem 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q So, then you'll just let stand then your answer 

to my most r ecent question is that you're refusing to 

testify - not r efusing to lestify, but nol testifying 

because the answer is cover ed by attorney/client 

privilege; is that right? 

MR. FERRIGNO: He's assert ing the privilege. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Is that - is that a fa ir assessment of what 

j ust happened'! 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. When the - you see here on the third 

line of Section 4.0 I, the last three words, "salaries and 

bonuses." 

MR. FERRIGNO: Just a second. Could you -

which page are you on? 

MR. BAGNALL: Oh. sorry, the page ending 075 of 

Exhibit 35, Section 4.0 I. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q It's the last three words of the third line, 

describing certain - as expenses of the investment 

manager, "salar ies and bonuses." Do you sec that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Who's salaries and bonuses were the expense of 

the investment manager? 

A We did not have either. 
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Q So nobody got salaries and none of you got 

bonuses? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. Did - did anybody receh·e any payment 

of any kind for sen<ing as the investment and -

investment manager for C ISF'! 

A No. TI1e flutd paid management fees. 

Q Um·hmm. 

A But the management entities did not pay those 

foes as salaries or bonuses. TI1cy did accrue to the 

capital accounts oft he various individuals. 

Q Okay. So w·.i.~ there never- there was never a 

time when - and when you say " the individuals," do you 

mean you, Mr. Hull and your fathe r? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Was there ever a time when you took 

money out of Geier Group? 

A For other than expenses. for like a salary? 

Q Sure. Yes. 

A For a bonus'/ No. 

Q Okay. Did you ever use Geier Group funds to 

reimburse salary that was paid to you from another 

source? 

A Not to my recollection. No. sir. 

Q Okay. For the man:igemcnt fees that were paid 

2 3 (Pages 360 t o 363 ) 
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by GISF to Geier Group, to what portion, if any, were you 

entitled? 

A Fifty percent. 

Q Okay. And did you have the choice to take that 

money out of Geier Group if you wanted to? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Did you do that ever? 

A Not only did we not talce money out, we also 

kept it invested in the fund as opposed to a cash 

liability. 

Q How - how did you keep Geier Group's assets 

invested in GISF? 

A Any funds that were paid as management tees, we 

had the option to either talce them out as cash into a 

bank account in the name of Geier Group or Geier Capital, 

keep them as a cash liability to the fimd or have them 

immediately accrue to a capital account in the name of 

Geier Capital or the names of the individuals underlying 

Geier Capital. 

Q Sony; Geier Capital or Geier Group? 

A It's actually Geier Capital is the name of the 

entity that was in the - was one of the capital 

accounts. 

Q In the fund? 

A Correct. 
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Q Okay. So there were funds that were paid to 

Geier Group that we held in the Geier Capital account? 

A Whether they were ever paid to - to the degree 

that they were paid to Geier Group. then they would have 

been gone - then they accrued to a Geier Capital 

account. I'm not sure formally whether they were paid to 

Geier Group initially. 

Q Okay. Did - are you aware of Geier Group 

holding any accounts at any financial institutions? 

A Yes, sir. I believe Geier Group had a bank 

account. 

Q Where? At what bank? 

A At Regions Bank, I believe. 

Q Did it hold any other financial accounts? 

A No, sir. 

Q Did Geier Group have an account at Charles 

Schwab? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Did GISF ever send funds to Geier Group's 

account at Regions Bank? 

A Yes. 

Q Wbatfor? 

A To pay expenses. 

Q Anything else? 

A No. 
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Q Okay. Did GISF ever send funds to Geier 

Group's Schwab account? 

A Did - so - just to clarify the answer to your 

previous question -

Q Sure. 

A - GISF paid Geier Group within the fund and 

then Geier Group sent money to Geier Group's bank 

account. But as a - just a clarification. 

Q And so Geier Group directed GISF to send Its 

own money to its own bank account; is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Through whom did Geier Group act in that - In 

that respect? 

A Through whom? 

Q Yes,slr. 

A I'm not sure I understand the question. 

Q What human being caused the financial 

institutions to take these actions? 

A At my direction. 

Q Okay, it was you. Did you tell KRFS that 

Geier - that this arrangement - so let me back up. Do 

you what I mean when I say "KRFS"? 

A Kauftnan Rossin Fund Services. 

Q Do you understand that to be the entity that 

served as the fund administrator for GISF? 
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A Yes, sir. 

Q Were they responsible for maintaining, sort of, 

a record of what was occurring in the accounts of GISF? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Did you tell KRFS that Geier Group was 

being paid management fees that \\"ere held in an account 

at Geier Capital and being directed by Geier Group to 

banb ll.ke Regions Bank? 

A KRFS forrmlly carried out all of those 

transfers themselves. 

Q Okay. So you - so when you wanted to transfer 

m:mey, you sent an order to KRFS? 

A That's correct. 

Q you didn't send it to, say, Gamood? 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. And so - so jmt to be clear, did KRFS 

know that Geier Group was holding imney in GISF In an 

account that was titled "Geier Capital"? 

A As far as KRFS understand, I don't - I think 

that they - yes, they would have because they processed 

expenses that we described under Geier Group and they 

moved - they effected the accounting chain - to move 

management fees into the Geier Capital account. So l 

think yes. 

Q So \\by-why not have an account in Geier 
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Group's nnme 31 GISF'! 

A That's an interesting question to which I don't 

know the an~wcr. 

Q Okay. Did KRFS ever nsk you \\i ty there w:is no 

act for Geier Group'! 

A I do not recall a d iscussion as to why the sole 

management enti ty capi tal account was designated Geier 

Capital. 

Q Was - so is it fair to say then that money in 

Geier Capital's account at G ISF was co-mingled " i th money 

that belonged to Geier Group? 

A Yes. 

Q What records, if any, were kept to be able to 

untangle that co-mingling'? 

A ll1erc was, I mean, a full accounting. 

Q How so'? What do you mean'? 

A When there's a record of any time money moved. 

Q Where was that record kept'! 

A Kaufimn Rossin Fund Services. 

Q And were each entry in Kaufman - KRFS records 

indicated if it was a movement for Ge ier Group or Geier 

Capital? 

A TI1c only capital account at KRFS was in Geier 

Capital. And the only expenses that KRFS approved were 

in the name of Geier Group. Those - so there was never 
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movement of fimds within the KRFS purview between Geier 

Group and Geier Capital, but they did process expenses 

under the name of Geier Group. 

Q Was there ever nny movements in - from the 

Geier Capital account to, say. your account'! 

A Yes. 

7 Q Okay. And 1>i1en did that occur? 
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A I do not recall specifically. 

Q Why did that occur? 

A And 1 - I am not quite that sure that did 

occur, but I imagine it would have occurred . To the 

degree that we had funds that we contemplated investment 

in Geier Capital. that we contemplated holding for some 

period of time. it would have been customary for LIS to 

allocate it to the respective member.; of Geier Capital. 

Q So docs that mean that for example after 20 10 

when Geier Capital received an incentive payment from 

GISF, tha t that money fi r.;t went into Geier Capital's 

account and then was distributed to your account? In 50 

percent, 3S percent, IS percent to your account. Jim 

Hull's account and your fathe r's account respectively'! 

A Tiiat definiti vely happened, yes. 

Q Okay. And so once tlmt d istribution occurred 

from Geier Capital's account to your per.>onal account, 

did you have control over that money'! 
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A Ycs,sir. 

Q You pcr.;onally did? 

A Yes, sir. 

Pag e 370 

Q Okay. Did you - docs that mean you hud t he 

:111thority to invest it in GISF if you wanted to '? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Docs that mean you bad the authority to 

\\ilhdmw it from G ISF if you wanted to'! 

A Yes.sir. 
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Q Okay. And just while we' re on this top ic, if 

you focus again to Exhibit JS in front of you, Section 

·'-03, "Management Fee to the Investment Manager. The 

investment manager 1>ill receive a management fee in 

advance as of the beginning of each calendar quarter in 

an amount equal to 

.0 - 0.2S percent, i.e. t percent per annum, of each 

member's capital account for management fee." 

Did I read that correctly'! 

A Yes, sir. 
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Q Other than my stutter. 

A Yeah. 
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Q Is that an accurate description of how 

management - GISF paid management fees? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Up until the time in I believe it was 

September 2011 when the collection of management fees was 

suspended; is that - is that fair to say? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. So is it - just I understand and I 

apologize if this is redundant, the mechanism by which 

those management fees were paid was done - essendally 

all internal at KRFS? Money was reallocated from the 

limited partners accounts to Geier Capital's account? 

A A bookkeeping entry, correct. Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And that occwnd at the beginning of 

each quarter? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And what were the - were those 

management fees being paid for? 

A Services rendered by the managing member. 

Q Okay. And were they advisory services? 

Investment advisory services that were being rendered'! 

A There was services to operate the fund 

consistent with the operating agreem:nt and the 
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confidential information memorandum 

Q Okay. And \\-'ere any - was the payment that you 

just - that were described, that \\'ere just - strike 

that, let me start over. 

Were the management fees that were paid for the 

services rendered, did any of the services that \\'ere 

provided include Investment advisory services? 

A In the capacity as an investment manager 

registered with the state, no. 

Q What do you mean by that? 

A l mean that we didn't have an obligation to 

register as an investment advisor and that we only 

rendered advice to a single entity, the fund 

Q But what- I'm not asking you about 

registration. I'm asking if - if any pordon of the 

services that were rendered to GISF in return for these 

management fees, if any portion of that was the provision 

of the investment advisory senices? 

A To the fund, yes. 

Q Okay. And so just to be clear, some portion of 

the management fees, at least, was being paid for the 

provision of investment advisory services to GISF? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Could you please turn to page ending 

085, \Wich includes Article 9, "Term and Dissolution of 
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the Company." 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And specltlcally, Section 9.02, "Dissolution of 

the Company. The company may be dissolved at any time by 

the managing member, whereupon its affairs will be wound 

up by the managing member. The retirement, dissolution, 

bankruptcy or insolvency of the managing member will 

dissolve the company unless (i) at such time there is 

another managing member who agrees to continue the 

business of the company or (ii) an entity controlled by 

Chris Gibson is substituted as managing member to 

continue the business of the company." 

Did I read that comctly? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Is It fair to say that that language minors 

the language in the similarly named provision in Elhlbit 

34? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And ls your testimony from - that you 

gave related to Exhibit 34, is it applicable ~ as 

well? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. So for exampl~ is ft your understanding 

that GISF was not or should not Junie been dissolved 

pursuant to Section 9.02. Exhibit 35, when Geier Group -
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Geier Capital Delaware was dissolved because Geier 

Capital Delaware was substituted in for it? 

MR. BOHR: You said "Delaware" twice. 

MR. BAGNALL: Let - let me - let me ask that 

question again. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So is it - is it your understanding that 

punuant to Section 9.02 of Exhibit 35, that GISF was not 

dJssolved when Geier Capital Georgia was dissolved 

became Geier Capital Delaware was substituted for Geier 

Capital Georgia? 

A Yes, sir. That's correct. 

Q Okay. And in all respects, your testimony on 

this provision, similar provision in Exhibit 34, is the 

same here in connection with Exhibit 35? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Oby. And if you could turn to the page 

ending - did you seek any - the advice of anyone to 

support your understanding that when Geier Capital 

Delaware was substituted for Geier Capital Georgia it 

would not cause GISF to be dissolved? 

A I wasn't aware of the dissolution of Geier 

Capital Georgia. But to the degree l did, it would - I 

would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. If you could then tum page - to the 
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page ending 089 of Exhibit 35, please. T his is - I his 

page includes Article 11, "Miscellaneous Provisions," and 

specifically Section 11.03, "Reports to Members," 11tiere 

"The company s hall furnish to members unaudited reports 

the perfonnancc of lhe company promptly after the end of 

each fiscal qua rter, and the audited financial statements 

of the company prepared hy the company's independent 

certified accounts promptly after the end of each fiscal 

year." 

Did I read that correctly'? 

A Ycs,sir. 

Q Does that - is it fair to say lhat I hat is 

similar - consislcnt 11ith the similarly named section in 

14 Exhibit 34, the "Reports to Members'"! 

15 A Yes. sir. 

16 

17 

Q Is your test - \\Uuld your testimony about 

Section 11 .03 of Exhibit 35 be different in any way than 

18 your testimony about the similar provision in Exhibit 34? 

1 9 A No. sir. 

20 Q Okay. And on this same page, Section 11.04, 

2 1 "Amendment of Agreement." do you see that section, i\lr. 

22 Gibson'! 

23 A Yes, sir. 

2 4 Q Okay. Was this operating agreement ever 

2 5 amended pursuant to Section 11.04? 
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A My understanding is it would It.we been 10 the 

degree the managing member changed. 

Q Okay. And wns that - does 1hat mean that 

there was a \\Tittcn revision to Exhibit 35 that exists 

sonic\\i1crc? 

A No, there's not a written revision to -

Q Okay. So this is -

A - Exhibit 35. 

Q You're saying that the agreement nus anicndcd by 

action'! Or how - how was it anicndcd if there's no 

different writing, Jct nic ask it that -

A I 111i ~1111dcrstood your question then. If you're 

asking if this document was amended. then the answer is 

no. 

Q Okay. Yeah. that's my - let me ask it again 

lo be clear. So \\llS Exhibit 35. the document, ever 

revised or anicndcd purswmt to Section 11.04"! 

A No. I'm - what confused me is when you said 

"pursuant 10," I thought you were saying - anyway, no. 

Q Okay. And was - as I asked you before, in 

connection \\ith Exhibit 34. was Exhibit 35 ever changed 

in any way, other than what you \\Uuld describe as an 

anicndment to the docunicnt'! 

MR. FERRIGNO: I'm sorry: say that again? 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 

2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

a;:.! 

[[jj 

g;JI 

a;:B 

u 
~ 

0 
:ra 
~ 

ZI 
? 

2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

1 8 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 378 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So other - so this is again to avoid like we 

did ,,;111 Exhibit 34, to :l\'oid semantics. was there ever a 

change to Exhibit 35 thnt would - you 11uuld classify as 

something other than an amendment'? 

A No. 

Q Okay. So your only - what you were testifying 

to a moment ngo, n change, so Exhibit 35 did change in 

1ha1 there was a s ubstitution of the managing member from 

a Georgia LLC to a Delaware LLC'! 

A I do11°1 1hink 1hU11lm1 changed Exhibit 35. 

1hink lhat purs1~1nt to Sec1ion 11 .04 a change was 

atlec1cd of1he managing member. 

unifm tiiil!l!jig) 
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Q Okay. And is that - is I hat your personal 

understanding based on reading the documents? Or did you 

get - receive advice confinning thal understa nding? 

A I would have 10 assert privilege. And also 

nolc that it wasn'I aware of that change had been 

occurred. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody else Jmve any --

MR. FERRIGNO: Can we take a short break? 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, I'll take back Exhibit 35. 

And we will lake a break. We'll go off the record at 

10:59 u.111. on December 21. 2015. 

(A briefreccs.~ was taken.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Back on the record at 11 :08 a.nl., 

December 2 1. 2015. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, you recall you're under oath? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. And 10 confinn during the break there 

were no conversations of substance between you and the 

staff; correct? 

A ·111at's correct. 

MR. BAGNALL: And you agree, Mr. Ferrigno? 

MR. FERRJGNO: Tiiat's correct. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q Before our break, Mr. Bocldn was asking you 

about a change insofar as Geier Group had been described 

lo the confidential private offering memorandum, Exhibit 

34, as a investment advisor registered with the State of 

Georgia. Do you remember that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And he asked you if, and I'm 

paraphrasing, comet me if this wrong, that whether that 

change - If the effect that that - the fact that that 

change had ever been communicated to the Investors, and I 

believe in part of your answer your answer you said no. 
because it \\'BSn't a material change; is that comct? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. Did you - did you seek advice from 

anyone to confinn your undentandfng that a change like 

that would not be material? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. And is It the attorney/client privilege? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q And pardon me, Mr. Gibson, but In previous 

Instances where you've asserted privilege, all of those 

privileges \\"ere also the attomey/cUent privilege; 

correct? 
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A Yes, sir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you please mark this next, 

maybe - okay, SW'e. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q While he's marldng that, wlrlch attorneys did 

you speak to about this issue that the just brought up? 

A Seward & Kissel; Steven Nadel, David Mulle and 

Kevin Neubauer. 

Q What about Wayne Grovenstein? 

A No. 

Q Olcay. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 51 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I'm handing you what's been IIllll1<ed 

as Exhibit 51 here on the back, olmy. Could you please 

take a Jook at ft and let me know when you're done? 

A I'mdone. 

Q Okay. Do you recognize this document, Mr. 

Gibson? 

A It appears to be a W-2 for me in the year of 

2010. 

Q Okay. And do you see in the top left hand 

portion there, there's a reference to the employer's name 

as Administaff Companies D, LP? 
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A ldo. 

Q In Kingwood, Texas. 

A That's right. 

Q What is AdminJstaff Companies 11? 
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A That is a human resource and related firm that 

served Hull Storey Retail Group. 

Q Okay. And do you see in Box 1, "Wages, Tips 

and Other Comp," and identified there is $73,953.51. Do 

you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q For \\flat were you being paid that money? 

A Consulting work at Hull Storey. 

Q Okay. So you - so that was - that payment 

was for consulting work you provided to Hull Storey 

Gibson? 

A I - I'm not for sure what the legal; whether 

it's Hull Storey or Hull Storey Gibson. but either way, 

yes. 

Q Okay. And what \WS that consulting work? 

A Ju& being generally available to answer 

questions. 

Q About what? 

A Investment markets. generally. 

Q Okay. And was that for the benent of Hull 

Storey Gibson? 
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A Yes. 

Q Was - and was that - were you being paid 

through Hull Storey Gibson in any way in connection \\ith 

your efforts for GISF? 

A That was not my understanding. no. 

Q Olcay. And is that - was there - were there 

any other reasons that you were being paid this money 

through Hull Storey Gibson? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Do you see in the - ltbere your name is 

listed, there's an address, 200 Biscayne Boulevard, 27th 

Floor? Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q What is that address In Miami, Florida? 

A That's where I resided that year. 

Q Olcay. So that's - that's a residence? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q That's an apartment? Is that right, an 

apartment? 

A Yes, sir. Yes. sir. 

Q Olcay. And why were you living in Florida in -

whenever this W-2 was sent to you? 

A I left New York City and state in a misguided 

attempt to reduce my tax burden at the end of, I guess. 

20 IO. And so I'm a little confused as to why this 
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add~ would be for lhe 20 I 0 year. l didn't think - l 

bJ'\less I had this - I got this apartment at lhe end of 

2010. 

Q So does - did - in your experienc~ are W-2's 

describing your wages for a tax year sent after that tax 

year concludes? 

A Correct 

Q So this would have been sent In early 2011; is 

that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And In early 2011, were you living in Miami, 

Florida? 

A I was living in the Federation of St Kitts and 

Nevis, and I used a Florida address for my U.S. address. 

Q Okay. And is that the - is the Florida 

address that's included on this W-2 the Florida address 

you used when you were living in St. Kitts? 

A Yes, Sir. 

Q Okay. So earlier when you testified that that 

was a residence, is that not - is that not right? 

A It is a resident - a residential apartment. 

Q But you didn't live there? 

A I didn't spend as much time there as I spent in 

St. Kitts. 

Q Okay. 
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BYMR.BOHR; 

Q At any time did you rent that address in 

Florida out to someone else? 

A I - I believe so but I would - I would say 

that I did but I don't recall definitively. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did - why did you live in St. Kitts? 

A At this time I was fearful of the medium term 

future of the stability of the world, and I was seeking 

out a second citizenship. 

Q And why would a second citizenship help with 

the issues caused by the lack of stability in the world? 

A St. Kitts is a member of the European Union and 

allows for individuals to reside in the E.U., which is a 

fuvorable alternative jurisdiction and place to live. 

And to the degree that things went very poorly in the 

United States through very terrible economic policy, of 

which I was fearful, I liked the idea of having the 

opportunity to live elsewhere if that materialized 

Q Okay. Did you gain residency in St. Kitts? 

A I did not. 

Q Did you ever gain residency in the European 

Union? 

A No, I did not. 

Q Okay. What - what were the outcomes in the 
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Page 386 

United States that you were \\urried would come to pass 

and \\uuld require you to leave the country? 

A I was worried of hyper-inflation and a collapse 

of the U.S. dollar, and associated politic developments 

that would, you know, be characterized as a deviation 

from the general historical spirit of the United States. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q What sort of political outcomes are you 

referring to? 

A Fascism. you know, noHermcratic 

eventualities. 

Q Did any of the outcomes that you were worried 

about ever come to pass? 

A Absolutely not. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Was there ever a time when you had an agreement 

with Jim Hull or Hull Storey Gibson that Hull Storey 

Gibson would fonmrd you or pay to you in advance the -

your portion of the management fees that you had earned 

through Geier Group or Geier Capital and that you would 

reimburse Hull Storey Gibson once those fees \\"ere paid by 

GISF? 

A There may have been discussion to that effect, 

but that's not my recollection. 
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Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q What exactly - you testified earlier that you 

receive this money for Investment advice that you gave to 

Hull Storey Gibson. What investment advice did you give 

them? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Was it investment advice or 

coru.111ting services? 

THE WITNESS: Yeah, just general market 

commentary. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q What general market commentary did you provide? 

A Guidance on my experience at Deutsche Bank and 

the contacts I had in regards to interest rates and 

general market forecasting. 

Q And \\'ho did you provide that advice to? 

A JimHult. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q How nwch time did you spend giving that advice 

in2010? 

A Effectively daily. 

Q And what - how 'ftl!re you able to differentiate, 

if at all, bet\\'een the advice you were giving Mr. Hull 

daily in connecdon \\ith the payments that are described 

in Exhibit SI, and your- on the one band, and your'\\l>rk 
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Page 388 

on behalf of G ISF on the other? 

A I would say 1ha1 the work - the general advice 

I provided played a role in setting policy for G ISF, bul 

not all ofG ISF's actions were cap1urcd wi1hin 1hc advice 

I !,'live Jim aboul general market forecru.1ing. 

For example, you know. the di reel ion of 

interest rales. he was rwming a construction company al 

this point in time and he was submi11ing multimillion 

dollar bids 1hat required lhe use of various corru110di1y 

inpu1s and we discussed hedging 1hose coD11110dity inpuls. 

as an example. 

Q Okay. And I think- would it be fair then to 

say that Hull Storey Gibson was a client of your.;"! 

A Not an investment advisory client, no. 

Q And so that - that wasn't investment advice? 

Advice on how to hedge a conunodity? How to - how to 

deal with interest rates'! None of those things were -

were investment ad\•ice? 

A No. I think they were. you know, general 

research and you know. we didn'1 carry om any of that. 

Q What do you mean you didn't carry out -

A We d idn't execute any trades on behalf of Hull 

Storey Gibson. 

Q So Hull Storey Gibson didn't execute the 

contracts that you were d escribing a moment ago? 
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A No, they did nol. 

Q So Hull Storey Gibson wasn't executing 

construction contracts for nftich commodities hedging was 

necessary? 

A They engaged in agreements for construction. 

111ey never took my advice and never bought or sold any 

futures contracts. 

Q Okay. Did your advice that you provided 

reganling on interest rates, were those ever incorporated 

in any - to any of the agreements that Hull Storey 

G ibson executed during the time you were consulting for 

them in 20 IO? 

A Not specifically to - no1 to my knowledge. no. 

l think ii was more. you know, a general view tha1 

intere>1 rates, another incorrect view, but I think at 

this time my view was that interest rates would likely be 

rising, and thal took longer than I had anticipated. 

Q Did - 10 your knowled ge, did Mr. Hull - was 

it Mr. Hull that you were communicating these thoughts 

to? Is that right? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. To your knon1edge, did Mr. Hull 

incorporate the advice you were pro,i ding to him to his 

thinking wilh respect to his Hull Storey G ibson business? 

A Yes. 
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Q He did '? 

A I - l would imagine. 

Q Okay. So -
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A Because he took 1he lime and so fonh to engage 

in this. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Did you provide any investm ent advice to Jim 

Hull personally'? 

A Yes. 

Q Was this money part of that paym ent for that 

investment advice that you p rovided to Jim Hull? 

A The - not to my - that wouldn't be my 

understanding, no. 

Q How can you differentiate when you're talking 
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to Jim Hull about interest rates and commodities, you're 

talking to him d aily, I think you said; how do you 

difTerentiute tha t from this consulting that you're 

doing. talking about the same things'? 

A Well. tltey're the same - they are 1he same 

thing. I'm 1101 >urc what -

Q Well, you're talking to him -you're advising 

him in his individual capaci ty in his investments; 

comet? 

A In 1hat capacity I would say it's 1he TRX and 

Geier - related GISF - GISF and then his outside 

account 1ha1 pursued a similar strategy; !hat one I would 

call investment ad vice. 

Q So none of the advice that you gave him that 

was the result of Utis consulting agreement carried over 

into the investment advice that you gave Jim Hull? 

A As I said, I think thal 1ha1 - those 

d iscussions played a role in establishing general views 

that were th en employed to carry out investments. But on 

a standalone basis. I don't see it as investment advice. 

no. 

Q Okay. How do you d ifferentiate·! I mean, you 

d idn' t gil"c him one set of advice at Hull Storey Gibson 

and then another set of advice for his individual 

capacity, did you? 
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1 A It was different advice, because one was an 1 Q Are you not running a hedge fund? 

2 order to execute trades, and one was simply market 2 MR. FERRIGNO: Did you hedge the gold position? 

3 forecasting commentary. 3 THE WITNESS: No, I don't recall hedging 

4 Q Well, here, let me make it simpler. You bad a 4 anything. And the commodities that we're discussing in 

5 certain view about what was going to happen with Interest 5 the Hull Storey Gibson was oil and coal and you know, 

6 rates, for example; co~t? 6 various items for which there isn't a - in some cases 

7 A Yes, sir. 7 financial contracts. And we talked about ways to -

8 Q And you talked to Jim Hull about that? 8 hedges that could work that have some correlation to 

9 A Yes, sir. 9 those underlyings. But they are very different. 

10 Q And so how do you differentiate, you lmow, 10 BY MR. BOCK.IN: 

11 here's the - here's what I think's going to happen with 11 Q Let me make this easy for you. You advised Jim 

12 interest rates, the consulting for Hull Storey Gibson 12 Hull regarding his TRX shares, didn't you? 

13 versus here's what I'm thinking's going to happen with 13 A Yes, sir. 

14 interest rates in your personal capacity? 14 Q Okay. And you advised the fund about TRX 

15 A Because he can use the view I have of interest 15 shares, did you not? 

16 rates generally to manage his liability structure fur his 16 A Yes, sir. 

17 real estate b~ without involving me in thaL 17 Q You did hedges in the fund for TRX shares, did ; 

18 But- 18 you not? 
: 

19 Q But that also affects his personal investing. 19 A No. 

20 doesn't it? Or It could? 20 Q You never sold a put for TRX shares? 

21 A What affects his - I'm sorry: what's your 21 A Yes. I sold a put. 

22 question? 22 Q Would that be considered a hedge? 

23 Q Your vie"M, your guidance, your counsel on 23 A No, I don't - I don't think so. 

24 what's going to happen \\ith interest rates could affect 24 Q Okay. 

25 Mr. Hull's investments In his penonal capacity. 25 BY MR.BOHR: 

Page 393 Page 395 

1 A Precisely. I agree. And I said that, you 1 Q Did you ever buy a put in TRX shares for the 

2 know, everything that I said to him in the capacity as a 2 fund? 

3 consultant for the real estate business was relevant in 3 A For the fund. no. 

4 my capacity as his investment advisor. 4 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

5 Q So then the question - 5 Q Let me ask this question; \\'Cre - for -

6 A But not -- but not vice versa. 6 what - you testified a moment ago that you were Mr. 

7 Q No, my question to you is how do you pane out 7 Hull's investment advisor in his personal capacity. 

8 the payments? If he's getting the same advice about 8 A Yes, sir. 

9 Interest rates, he uses part of it for his penonal 9 MR. FERRIGNO: Well, investment advisor or did 

10 capacity, part of it he's ranning Hull Storey Gibson. how 10 you say-

11 do you pane out these payments? 11 MR. BAGNALL: He said -

12 A Okay. I see what you're saying. Well, I 12 MR. FERRIGNO: Did you testify-

13 wouldn't be offering advice, you know, specific to - 1 13 THE WITNESS: An investment -

14 think that they are somewhat different. In talking about 14 MR. FERRIGNO: He gave some investment advice. 

15 conunodity hedging. generally and how that works, talking 15 MR. BAGNALL: No, he testified that he was Mr. 

16 about, you know. interest rates and their directionality, 16 Hull's investment advisor. 

17 insofar as it affects, you know, planning your maturity 17 MR. FERRIGNO: Is that - is that what you were 

18 curve for the real estate busin~ I think those are - 18 talking about? 

19 those are different. 19 THE WITNESS: We had an advisory relationship. 

20 Q But you. in fact, engaged in conumdity hedging 20 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

21 within GISF, didn't you? 21 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

22 A No. 22 Q And were you compensated for that advice that 

23 Q Explain how you didn't Isn't gold a 23 you provided to Mr. Hull in his personal capacity? 

24 conumdity? 24 A No. I think that was as a result ot: you know, 

25 A Yes. 25 his overwhelming participation in GISF. 
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Page 396 

Q So was It then agreed fonnally or infonnally 

that the management fees and incentive fees that he was 

paying in connection with his investment in GISF \\'ere 

sufficient to cover the investment advisory services you 

provided to him in his personal capacity outside the 

fund? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: But there wasn't a quid pro quo 

there, though, was there? You were entitled to the fees 

pursuant to the operating agreemen~ correct? 

TIIE WITNESS: Correct. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. You already had that 

coming to you from GISF? 

TIIE WITNESS: Right. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q CouldMr.-

A I just - I mean, I - I essentially gave it to 

them gratis. 

Q Why- \\-ell, that's different than what you 

just said, right? You just said that there was an 

agreement, fonnally or informally that management fees or 

incentive fees that he was paying in connection with GISF 

would also cover the advisory services you were 

providing-

A An agrccm:nt -

Q Hold on, let me finish the question. 

A I'm sorry. I'm sorry. 
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Q - in his personal capacity. You said yes to 

that question. Are you changing that testimony now? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Do you want to supplement your 

answer? 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. I would like to supplement 

it. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Pleasedo. 

A Implied and agreement is that there was a 

di~on of some form between the two of us, and no, 

that did not occur. It is my - it would be in my 

understanding and that was my tmderstanding that based 

upon his, you know, cormnitm:nt to the fimd that I was 

happy to, you know, provide investment advice to him on 

his personal accotmt. 

Q Okay. And what - was Mr. Hull able to 

withdraw his funds from GISF? 

A Yes. 

Q What would have happened if he had done so? 

A He would receive rmney in exchange for his - a 

reduction in the capital accowit. 

Q What would happen - would GISF have continued 
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Page 398 

to operate? 

A Preswnably 1- if he had withdrawn in full? 

Q Correct. He bad redeemed his entire Investment 

inGISF. 

A Then [ think that that would materially change 

the natw-e - I mean, the fund that it would be very 

likely that no, that the fund would not continue. 

Q Okay. So did - in part did you provide 

investment advisory services to Mr. Hull outside of the 

fund to help entice him to keep his money in GISF? 

A No. I've - it was - no. 

Q So why were you providing free advisory 

services to Mr. Hull? 

A Because he was a good client and -

Q How was Mr. Hull your client? 

A He was - he sought my advice and we maintained 

a relationship to manage an outside accotmt of his. 

Q Okay. So when you say "he's a good client," 

what do you mean by "good client"? 

A He's a good person. 

Q Okay. So you - so who - what other 

individuals did you provide investment advisory services 

to because they were a good person? 

A Myfnther. 

Q Okay. 

A Giovanni Marzullo and Sucjin Jo. 

Q Okay. 

A And that would be it. 
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Q Okay. Those are all - all the people you just 

mendoned are also investors in GISF or were investon in 

GISF; correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Is Suejin an investor in GISF? 

THE WJTNESS: Only insofar as she's married to 

Giovanni Marzullo. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Their names, Suejin Jo and Giovanni Man:ullo. 

both appear on the account for them at GISF; is that 

correct? 

A I don't believe so. 

Q Who's-
A I think that only Giovanni Marzullo's name 

appears. 

Q Okay. Did you provide investment advisory 

services to any of Mr. Hull's family members? 

A No. 

Q To his children? 

A No. 
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Page 400 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNAL L: Anybody have anything else o n 

Exhibit 51? 

(No response.) 

MR. BAGNA LL: I'll take back Exhibit 51. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Were there any other person - individuals or 

entities to whom you provided investment advisory 

ser vices for any reason? 

A No, not to my knowledge. 

Q The persons we described already, did you have 

documented in any form your investment advisory 

relationship "ith them"! 

A No. 

BY MR. BOCK!N: 

Q Did that investment advisory relations hip begin 

in 2009, the same time as the fund? 

A So all of those people had preceded the fund. 

Q T hey preceded the fund. So you were providing 

indi\•idual investment advice to all of those people 

before the fund came into existence? 

A Yes. sir. 

BYMR. BOHR: 

Pa ge 40 1 

911 nifeii§ooJ 

~J!i!!:iQ!l~::filji'.]fili~MH~n~liifi!~rg!ID!il 

rammo 

MR. BOHR: Done. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 52 was marked 

for idemific:uion.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you now what's been 

nlllrl<cd as Exhibit 52. Mr. Gibson. could you please lake 

a look at it and let me la1ow when you're done. 

A l'mrcady. 

Q Okay. Do you reco<,:nizc Exhibil 52. Mr. Gibson"! 

A This is the year-end audit pcrfornicd by 

Rothstein Kass. GISF for the year 2010. 

Q And you recogni7.c it as such"! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Could you please tum the page? Do you 

sec :1s we talked about before, the Bates stamp, 
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Page 402 

SEC-STRELITZ. T-P-0000062; could you please tum to the 

page ending 06 7? 

A Okay. 

Q And it describes on this page "Expenses 

Management Fee, 5223,351." Do you sec that? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that the amount of management fees that GISF 

paid to either Geier Capital or Geier Group in 2010? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And was some portion at least of the services 

that were provided in return for Chai money invcstmenl 

advisory services lo GISF'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Whal - do you sec tlic third entry under 

chc "Expenses" subsection as "Administrath·c Fee, 

$37,730." 

A Yes. 

Q Whal is Chat administrative fee? 

A 1 believe !hat's for Kaufman Rossin Fund 

Services. 

Q Okay. And then "Professional Fees and Other" 

is $ 107,651. Do you sec that? 

A Yes. 

Q Whal are those professional fees and other'? 

A I do not recognize them 

Page 403 

Q Okay. Going back to the management fee for a 

moment, how is I hat fee paid? How did GISF pay that fee"! 

A A bookkeeping cmry. So GISI' would have paid 

$223.351 in cash. Pr:iciically speaking. my recollection 

is that we inmicdia1cly convened that imo a capital 

account in the - alongside the other investors. 

Q "In the capilal account," who's name? 

A Geier Capillll. 

Q Okay. Did you have the rights 10 any ponion 

of Iha! money? 

A Fifty percent. 

Q So approximately SI 11 ,000'! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Give or lake. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Did you have the authority co take that 

approximately S I 11 ,000 out of che fund'! 

A 1lla1 was my understanding. Y cs. sir. 

Q Okay. And you control.led chat money? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Does anybody have any other 

questions on this? Okay, l'll 1ake back Exhibit 52. 

Could you mark this next. please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 53 was marked 
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for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Pa ge 40 4 

Q Okay, Mr. Gibson, I'm going to hand you what's 

been marked ns Exhibit 53. Could you please take a look 

at Exhibit 53 and let me know nhcn you're done? 

A I'm ready. 

Q What is Exhibit 53, Mr. Gibson? 

A The tax return for Geier Capital. 

Q For what year? 

A 20 10. 

Q Okay. And you recognize that as such'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Could you please tum to the page ending 

253'! 

A Okay. 

Q This is a Sununary of Schedule K-1. And there's 

an Entry I l{c), that's described as Section 1256, 

Contracts and Straddle. Do you see that? 

A I do. 

Q In the entry under your name, there is 688,529, 

presumably dollars; is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q What is the Section I 256, Contrnct and 

StmddJe? 

A I believe that Section 1256 contracts arc 
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commodity contracts. And Section 1256 is a tax treatment 

for. as I understand it. if you own a commodity fiiture 

that is ofa duration less than a year, but you continue 

to roll it. the IRS will allow that to qualify under 

Section I 256 to achieve sornc son of superior tax 

trcmmcnt. 

Q Um-hmm. 

A So I believe that this relates to our interest 

in the year 20 I 0 in the Rogers International Commodities 

Index Fw1d. 

Q Okay. Do you sec on the same page that 

you're - underneath the portion of Page 253 of this 

Exhibit 53, that is - looks like a table nith lines, 

1 4 there's a - on - just on plain "ttlte paper, "Capital 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

2 1 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Accounts, Be<,:inning of the Year." 

A Um-hmm 

Q "Contributions," under you is $500. 

A Um-hmm 

Q And then "Current Year lncreasc/Dccrcasc," and 

there's an increase of 1,573,642, again presumably 

dollars; is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q Ok:iy. What mis the soun:e of that 

approximately $1.S ntillion increase'! 

A The performance allocation for the year 2010. 
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Q Okay. And for what was that performance 

allocation paid? 

A The - it was equal to 15 percent of the gains 

of the members of the fund in excess of a I 0 percent 

annual gain. 

Q So - so let me ask it a different way. 

Were - did you earn that 1.5 - approximately SI .S 

mil.lion in return for the providing investment advisory 

services to the fund? 

A My understanding is that that's not how that's 

considered. That that rather this is a return on 

investment is how its typically treated. 

Q And so what was your - your investment was 

S500; is that r ight? Do you see at the top -

A I see the $500. I'm not sure to what that 

refers. I mean, I invested more than $500 into the fund. 

Q And this is Geier Capital, though. 

A Oh, all right. 

Q It's not GISF. 

A I sec. I sec, yes, sir. That's corrnct. 

That's right. 

Q So you invested SSOO into Geier Capital, right? 

A That's right. 

Q And that year you earned 1.5 - or you had an 

increase of l.S - npproximately 1.5 million'? 
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A Yes, sir. 

Q Timi you suid was paid as the incentive fee, 

right'? 

A Ycs, sir. 

Q And I'm asking you what that incentive fee was 

paid to you for? 

A Right. 

Q And- and I don't mean the mechanics of the IS 

pen:cnt or I 0 pen:ent hunlle, I mean, in return for what 

were you being paid I - approximately Sl.S miWon? 

A In the spirit of providing inve~11ncnt services 

to the fond. 
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Q Okay. So were there - did it provide any 

other services, other than investment services? 

A No. 

Q Okay. So then is it fair to say then that this 

approximately Sl .5 million increase in your account there 

was paid, at least in pnrt, for Geier Capital's providing 

investment services to GISF'! 

A I think there is a distinction between the 

management fees and the performance allocation. And I 

think the management fees cover the investment services 

that were provided, and that the performmce allocation 

is a benefit of the participation I had in the fund. 

Q And \\irnt fomis the basis of thnt under.;tanding'! 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Have you ever heard of this - the money 

that we've been talking about here on Page 253, as - of 

Exhibit 53, being referred to as an incentive allocation'! 

A Yes. 

Q And so \\Tiat is the - what is being incented'! 
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A Participating in the fund. Being an investor 

in the fu nd. 

Q It's not - it's not, to your understanding, 

inccnted to provide successful investment advice'! 

A I would say this; that the basis of there being 

both a management fee and an incentive allocation and 

that distinction is in order to achieve better tax 

treatment on the incentive allocation, and that the IRS 

rakes the position that that 's not a fee. It's not a fee 

fo r services. 

Q Which one, the performance allocation'! 

A The performance allocation. 

Q It's - okay. And what's the - your basis for 

that understanding? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Could yo u please turn to the page ending 

261. Do yo u see in Schedule M2 at the bottom of that 

page, "Analysis of Partners Capital Accounts." 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Box 3, "Net Income/Loss Per Books," there's an 

entry ofS3,147,283. Olrny, let me start over, I sec 

you're lost there. 

The puge ending 261. 

A Yes. sir. I'm there now. 

Q Okay. Bottom left hand corner of that page, do 
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you sec in - shaded in grey, "Schedule M.2." 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And then it says "Analysis of Partner.; Capital 

Accounts." 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And under - actually, physically under the 

words "Capital Accounts" four l'O\IS, there's an entry next 

to the Number 3, "Net Income Per Books" of S3,000,147 -

excuse me, let me say that again, $3,147,283. Do you sec 

that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q What - what was the soun:e of that income to 

Geier Capital in 20 l O? 

A ll1e perfonmnce allocation. 

Q Okay. And - and could you turn the page to -

ending 262, and I think you testified before that you 

were entitled to 50 pcn:ent of that pcrfonnance 

allocation; is that correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And is that memorialized here on this page in 

Purt 2 where it lists you, Christopher M. Gibson, as the 

50 pcn:cnt m111cr of the entity? 

A Yes.sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, docs anybody have anything 
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else on this? 

(No response.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. I'll take back Exhibit 53, 

please. 

Okay, could you mark this next in line, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 54 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you what's been marked as 

Exhibit 54, Mr. Gibson. Could you please look it over 

and let me know when you' re done'? 

A I'm fi nished. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Just a second. let me catch up 

to you. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

(Pause.) 

MR. BAGNALL: You ready? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah, go ahead. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you recognize Exhibit 54, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q What is it'! 

A It's an email exchange between myself and the 
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team of individuals managing our accowtt at Kaufinan 

Rossin Fund Services. 

Q Okay. And if \\'e could just focm on the nmt 

recent email In the thread, which is the one at the top 

of the page ending 988 of Exhibit 54. You "rote, 

"Fortunately, Geier Capital did not exist In 2009. 2010 

is its first year and Us sole source of revenue was the 

incentive allocation." And then parenthetically you 

added, "(It had no expenses and 'ft'BS not an operating 

entity.)" 

Do you - did I read that correctly'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Does - does that confinn your memory 

that the monies that "'e just - you testified to In 

Exhibit 53 came as the Incentive allocation? Let me ask 

that question again more clearly, okay? 

Does that - does this confum, you know, In 

time, Febnwy 20ll, that all of the income that we just 

described - dlscussed rather in Exhibit 53 to Geier 

Capital was payment of the Incentive allocation by GISF? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. What did you mean when you wrote In the 

parenthetical, "was not an operating entity"? 

A I think that's a very poorly worded phrase. It 

think all I meant to say was that we were not going to be 
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netting out any expenses for this. And that the basis of 

this exchange is to detennine the estimated tax liability 

because I recognized I had a large one, and I needed to 

make a determination as to how I was going to fund that 

by April when truces are due. So I think that this is 

inaccurate to say it was not an operating entity. 

Q "lnaccurat~" as In not accurate? 

A Correct, not -

Q Sometimes - I'm doing that because sometimes 

when you read this later the person who transcribes this 

doesn't hear the "IN" part of that. 

A I-
Q So I just want to make sure it's clear. 

A I appreciate that. thank you. 

Not accurate to say it was not an operating 

entity. It of course was an operating entity. an 

operating LLC, but I meant to emphasize that insofur as 

they're trying to make a quick back of the hand, if you 

will, assessment of our tax liability, they need not be 

considering substantial expenses that would be netted 

against this. That basically the gross income is 

probably equal to the net. 

Q Okay. And when you - you described earlier or 

testified earlier about a large tax bill. were you 

meaning for yourself personally or for Geier Capital? 
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A For my - I mean, I - I was concerned about 

mysel( 

Q Okay. And why were you concerned about 

youneU? 

A Because I had no rroney and I needed to 

detennine how much - how I was going to fund this tax 

liability. 

Q Okay. 

MR BAGNALL: Do you have -

MR. BOCKIN: Could I see Exhibit 34, please, 

George? 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 

(Pause.) 

MR BOCKIN: Do you have the original 35? 

MR. BAGNALL: The original 35'? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR BAGNALL: Would you like -

MR. BOCKIN: Yeah. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Yeah, please take a look at 35, and I'm going 

to refer you to Page 075 at the bottom. Now, here this 

talks about the expenses of the company generally, and I 

think you testified earlier that Geier Capital MS now 

acting as the investment manager; is that right? 

A Yes. 
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Q And here you Indicate the investment manager's 

respomible for-

A When you say "now," I'm sorry? I apologize 

but-

Q Now, I'm looking at - in this document. 

A Uh-huh. 

Q You - this document indicates the Investment 

manager's responsible for and pays or causes to be paid 

overhead expenses, including the following: office rent; 

furniture and fixtures; stationery; secretary, internal 

administrative services; salaries and bonuses; 

entertainment expenses; employee insurance; and payroll 

taxes. So when you created the operating agreement you 

indlcated that Geier Capital \Wuld be paying those 

expenses; is that right? 

A Would be in charge of - of detennining who 

would pay those expenses, yes. 

Q Well, it says, "Responsible for and pays or 

causes to be paid," doesn't it? 

A Or causes to be paid. 

Q Okay. So you tell - In this document. the 

operating agreement, you explain that the investment 

advbor's going to be responsible for and pay those 

expenses I just mentioned. 

MR. FERRIGNO: What you just said -
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1 BY MR. BOCKIN: 1 because Geier Capital allowed it to serve in that 

2 Q Yes, con-ect? 2 capacity without any fonnal engagement of the entity, 

3 MR. FERRIGNO: - or causes to be paid? 3 right? 

4 BY MR. BOCKJN: 4 A Yes, sir. 

5 Q Is that ·what this document lndfcates? 5 MR. BAGNALL: And I'll take back S4 unless 

6 A Or causes to be paid. yes. 6 anybody else has any questions. 

7 Q Okay. And back to - 7 (No response.) 

8 MR. BOCKIN: I'm sorry. George. what exhibit 8 MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please? 

9 nwnber? 9 (SEC Exhibit No. SS was marked 

10 MR. BAGNALL: Thirty - Fifty-four. 10 for identification.) 

11 BY MR. BAGNALL: 11 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

12 Q Back to Exhibit 54; you're now telling the fund 12 Q Okay, I'm going to band you, Mr. Gibson. what's 

13 administrator that Geier Capital had no expemes; is that 13 been marked as Exhibit SS. Can you look at it and let me 

14 comet? Did Geier Capital have no e.xpemes in 201 O? 14 know when you're done, please? 

15 A Geier Capital did not net expenses against that 15 A Yes. sir. 

16 income. no. 16 Q Okay. What is - what is Exhibit SS? 

17 Q So it had no expenses? 17 A It's the tax return for the year 20 l 0 for Geier 

18 MR. FERRIGNO: For purposes of the tax return? 18 Group, LLC. 

19 THE WITNESS: For the purposes of the tax 19 Q Okay. And on that first page, the page ending 

20 return. correct. 20 168 of Exhibit SS, in Box l(a), it's about a third of the 

21 MR. BOCKIN: Okay. 21 way down, It says "Gross Receipts or Sales," and there's 

22 BY MR. BAGNALL: 22 an entry for$221,200. Do you see that? 

23 Q So \\ho did have expenses then? Or what had 23 A Yes, sir. 

24 expenses then? 24 Q For what were those $221 - $221,200 paid? 

25 A Geier Group. 25 A Management fees from Geier International 

Page 417 Page 419 

1 Q And is your testimony then that Geier Group was 1 Strategics Flllld for investment advice. 

2 allowed to pay those taxes, even though they had never- 2 Q Okay. And did - at the time, during all of 

3 it had never been engaged as the investment manager 3 2010, did you have the right to 50 percent of those fees? 

4 because GeierCapltal allowed It to do so? 4 A Yes, sir. 

5 MR. FERRIGNO: The - your question said taxes, 5 Q Okay. And do you see, if we could - ifl 

6 I think. Is that what you intended? 6 could have you tum to Page - the page ending l 7S. 

7 MR. BAGNALL: It is not what I intended. 7 A Yes, sir. 

8 BY MR. BAGNALL: 8 Q This is a part of a document, that at least In 

9 Q What I'm trying to say is are you - is it fair 9 part sho\W deductions from Fonn 106S. Do you see that in 

10 to say is ft true that Geier Group bad these expenses and 10 the - about a third, again about a third of the way 

11 not Geier Capital, because Geier Capital allo\\Yd It to 11 do'ftn? 

12 pay these expenses because Geier Group had never been 12 A Yes, sir. 

13 engaged as the investment manager; comet? 13 Q And under the description. the second entry is 

14 A lbat's correct. Yes, sir. 14 Administration, and there's an entJy for S7S,OOO. Do you 

15 Q Okay. 15 see that? 

16 MR. FERRIGNO: Well, did the - did Geier Group 16 A Yes, sir. 

17 have expenses or the fund or both? 17 Q What was that paid for? 

18 THE WITNESS: I would say the managing member 18 A I do not recall, but it may have been paid to 

19 and investment manager had expenses, and the managing 19 Hull Storey Retail Group. 

20 member and investment manager of Geier Capital caused 20 Q For what purpose? 

21 those expenses to be paid by Geier Group. 21 A Reimbursement of that salary. 

22 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 22 Q And \\'by would that have been done? 

23 BY MR. BAGNALL: 23 A The - I don't recall. 

24 Q But the fact remains. right., that the 24 Q When you say "that salary," are you referring 

25 investment manager was only the investment manager 25 to the amount that we saw on the W-2 that was issued to 
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you in2010? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And why would Geier Group be paying Hull 

Storey Gibson your salary for services that you provided 

to Hull Storey Gibson that weren't related in any way to 

GISF? 

A Then I - I must be mistaken as to -

Q And-

A I mean. I did give advice outside of - outside 

of what I was giving advice to the fund, that was 

distinct. But I didn't recall that this had been 

reimbursed. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Let me ask a question? 

MR. BAGNALL: Please. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Mr. Gibson. back in I gue~ in 

2010, did you have health insurance? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. FERRIGNO: How did you acquire yom health 

insurance? 

THE WITNESS: Through Administaff and Hull 

Storey Gibson. 

MR. FERRIGNO: You were on the Hull Storey 

Gibson health plan? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. Yes. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q So my question remafm, why would Geier Group 

pay- reimburse the payment of your salary from Hull 

Storey Gibson 'fthen your work to Hull Storey Gibson was 

not related to your work for GISF? 

A Well, I did have complete work that was 

WU'elated to my work for GISF for Hull Storey Gibson, and 

clearly I wasn't compensated for thaL My recollection 

was incorrecL 

Q I see. So Hull Storey Gibson 'WDS, In fact, 

fronting your salary, for lack of a better tenn, on 

behalf of Geier Group? 

A It certainly appears that way, yes. 

Q Okay. So then thinlclng back then to your 

testimony about your W-2, which I can show you, which is 

Exhibit 51 if you would like to see it again. for what 

\\'ere you being paid? 

A This would appear that I was - they were from 

a practical perspective, assisting in lowering the costs 

of and complexity of managing Geier Group by allowing me 

to take my salary and healthcare through a system that 

they had already set up. And that I thereafter 

reimbursed them 

Q Let me - let me ask It a different way. What 

were you providing in return for receiving $73,953.51? 

A From Hull Storey Gibson? 
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Q Correct. Well. it says that you received it 

from Administaff Companies -

A Yes, which is - I've stipulated is Hull Storey 

Gibson. 

Q Okay. 

A And so I would say I received 73, 953 in 

exchange for giving them $75,000. 

Q Okay. And 'WDS that $75,000, that was earned in 

connection l\'ith your l\'Ork for Geier Group; is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And so in return for the $75,000 that came from 

Geier Group, at least some of what you l\'ere providing in 

return for that money was investment advisory services to 

GISF; comet? 

A Allofit. 

Q All ofit. Okay, l'U take back51. 

MR. BAGNALL: Let me see, I'm not sure I'm done 

with that one. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q If you could tum to the page ending 177, 

please. Do you see the address that's listed for you? 

This is - this appears to be your K-1; is that right, 

for2010, forGeierGroup? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. The address that's listed there is #38 
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Calypso Bay, Basseterre, St. Kitts, West Indies. Do you 

see that-

A Yes. 

Q -inBoxF? 

Is this the St Kitts address where you \\'ere 

living that you testified about earlier today? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Do you see he~ same page, Box L, 

"Partners Capital Account Analysis." 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Current year increase for you is $41,867. Do 

you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q What was the source of that increase? 

A I think that would be the difference between 

the 50 percent of the 223 or 11l.andthe75 that was 

reimbursed to Hull Storey Gibson. 

Q Okay. And what - so was that - let me - let 

me ask how this 75 - well, table that just for a second, 

actually. 

And then do you see on the right band side, 

Part 3, Box 14(a) and (c), there is an entry for you of 

Self-Employment Earnings, $4,788 and then $110,600. Do 

you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 
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1 Q What ""re the source of the - first., the 1 BY MR. BOCKIN: 

2 $4,788? 2 Q Are you co1TeCting your testimony earlier that 

3 A I think I cashed out a 40 I (k) that year. That 3 the 73,000 in W-2 wages was for consulting services to 

4 looks about the same, the right number there. I'm not 4 Hull Storey Gibson? 

5 sure if that's the case. 5 A I'm saying that - that the 73,000 was not for 

6 Q And why \Wu!d that be reported on your Geier 6 consulting services to Hull Storey Gibson. Yes, sir. 

7 GroupK-l? 7 Q It was actually for investment advisory 

8 A Oh. then I guess it's not. I do not know what 8 sen<ices for Geier Group; correct? 

9 this number is. 9 A Yes, sir. 

10 Q Olmy. How about the next number in - that's 10 Q I'm going to ask my earlier question again, 

11 14(c), the self-employment eamings ofSl 10,600? 11 the1L You provided independent investment advisory 

12 A I as&1me that is halfofthe 223. 12 advice to Jim Hull; conect? 

13 Q Olmy. And why is that classified as 13 A Yes, sir. 

14 self-employment earnings? 14 Q And you '""re being paid 75,000 to provide 

15 A I do not know. 15 investment advice to GISF; conect? 

16 Q Olmy. And was the 75,000 that was paid back to 16 A Correct 

17 Hull Storey Gibson paid back from the full $221,200? Or 17 Q How do you dllferentiate the mo when you're 

18 \WS It paid back from only your SO pen:ent portion of 18 providing investment advice to Jim Hull venus investment 

19 that money? 19 advice to GISF? 

20 A My understanding is it was paid back from my SO 20 A How do I? 

21 percent portion. 21 Q How do you differentiate them? 

22 Q So does the math work out that way? If you 22 A I serve both. 

23 look at this, is $110,600 half- that's balf of221 and 23 Q Jim Hull was paying both, wasn't he? He was 

24 you're saying then that on Box L your-you only got an 24 paying you for Independent investment advisory services, 

25 Increase of 41,000 became the 75 was taken out from that 25 and for the fund? 

Page 425 Page 427 

1 110? 1 MR. FERRIGNO: Did you testify they paid you 

2 A Precisely. 2 for investment - personal investment advice? 

3 Q Olmy. Could you tum to the page ending 183, 3 THE WITNESS: No, I -
I 

4 p~ and this - this appears to be a Georgia Fonn 4 BY MR. BOCK.IN: 

5 700. Do you see that in the upper left hand comer? 5 Q Where did the money come from? 

6 A Yes, sir. 6 MR. FERRIGNO: What money? 

7 Q Oby. And can you look at - again, this is 7 THE WITNESS: What money? 

8 for Geier Group, Box F, the kind of business it's - the 8 BY MR. BOCK.IN: 

9 entry there is Investment Advisors. 9 Q The 573,000; where did it come from? 

10 Is that accurate? 10 A The 73,000 was paid by Geier Group to me to 

11 (Witness examined the document.) 11 perform investment services to Geier International 

12 THE WITNESS: Yes, that that reflects the 12 Strategies Fund. 

13 general, you know, nature of the business, yes. 13 Q Where did it initially come from? 

14 BY MR. BAGNALL: 14 A Geier International Strategies Fund 

15 Q Of Geier Group's business; com:ct? 15 Q No. 

16 A Yes. 16 MR. BOCK.IN: George, can you get out the W-2s? 

17 Q Olmy. 17 THE WITNESS: You mean the cash? 

18 MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have any -- 18 BY MR. BOCK.IN: 

19 MR. BOCKIN: I do. 19 Q Yeah, where did the cash come from? 

20 Q You've corrected your earlier testimony that 20 A Well, on -1 think you're -

21 the W-2 Income was for consulting services to Hull Storey 21 Q Wait, let me just - I don't want to confuse 

22 Gibson; coJTeCt? 22 you. I'm going to show you what's been marked as 51. 

23 MR. FERRIGNO: Well, could you elaborate on 23 A With respect -

24 that? I'm not sure what your - 24 Q Wait, wait. 

25 BY MR. BOCKIN: I'm asking him a question. 25 MR. FERRIGNO: Keep that one. that's -
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THE WITNESS: Well, okay. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 
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Q There you go, you can have that one. I'm 

looking at Exhibit 51 -

A With respect, the money did not come from Hull 

Storey Gibson and Administaff. I mean, the cash 

initially came there but then was re - returned, 

reimbursed, and so therefore, the beneficiary, the actuaJ 

payer of the money was not Hull Storey Gibson and 

Administaff. 

Q It was ultimately reimbursed; correct? But who 

paid it first? 

A You can't say that both Hull Storey Gibson and 

Geier paid the money. It can't both be. 

Q That's right, so I'm asking you who bas an 

account at Administaff Company'! 

A Hull Storey Gibson. 

Q Okay. So the money originally came from Hull 

Storey Gibson; correct? 

A With the understanding that it would be 

reimbursed definitely. 

Q Okay. And it was ultimately reimbursed; 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And it was reimbursed by Geier Group; correct? 
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A Yes. Yes, sir. 

Q And It was reimbursed by Geier Group for 

investment advisory services for GJSF? 

A Correct. 

Q At the same ~ you're providing independent 

Investment advice to Jim Hull; correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. So my question is., how do you parse out 

what's being provided to Jim Hull and what's being 

provided to GISF based on the money that you \\o'Cre paid? 

A l am compensated for the money - for the 

advice I'm giving to GISF, and I'm not compensated for 

the advice that I'm giving to Jim 

Q Okay. So even though he provided this money 

originally to you, and then it was paid back. that was 

not for any independent inveshn?nt advice to him? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So was the money that was paid initially by 

Hull Storey Gibson, was that a loan to Geier Group? 

A l would characterize it as that, yes. 

Q What was the interest rate that was paid on 

that loan? 

A l don't think it was memorialized. It would 

40 (Pages 428 to 431) 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 430 

have been zero. 

Q Okay. So - and in addition to getting -

Geier Group getting a mro percent interest rate on the 

loan of $75,000, you also got health insW'llilCe benefits; 

is that right? 

A For which l pay. The - that is included in 

the 75,000. 

Q And you paid some portion of it or did you pay 

au oflt? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Okay. Did Hull Storey Gibson have a practice 

of paying an employer portion of employees' health 

benefits? 

A I do not recall. 

Q Okay. Was the payment arraignment whereby HuU 

Storey Gibson would provide a zero percent interest loan 

to Geier Group for your salary and so that you could get 

health benefits disclosed to GISF's investors? 

A Not to my knowledge, no. 

MR BAGNALL: Could you mark this next in line, 

please'? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 56 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Did you receive advice from any of the coumel 
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that we mentioned. and we can go through them each 

Individually, that this ammgement, the way that you 

were paid, that it didn't present any conflict of 

Interest between Jim HuU, an independent investment 

advisee, and the fund? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

BY MR BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you what's been marked as 

Exhibit 56. Mr. Gibson, could you please take a look at 

it and let me know when you're done? 

A I'mready. 

Q Okay. Do you recogniJ.e Exhibit 56, Mr. Gibson? 

A It's an email from me to the accoWltant at Hull 

Storey Gibson. 

Q Okay. And it's - the subject of the email is 

"Geier- Re: Geier Group and Capital Fmancials," 

correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And did you draft the most recent email in the 

thread, at least? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And you write, "Debbie, please find 

attached backup details from Charles Sch\wb where Geier 

Group has an account. 

"Summaey: 110,000 in management fees received; 
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$74,842.69 in short-term real.il.ed gains; 21,000 legal 

expenses paid; $33.56 fees paid." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Did I read ft comctly? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Olcay. And then it follows, "In addition to 

maldng these income and expenses into the Geier Group 

income statement, could you also Incorporate the amount I 

owe HSG for my $75,000 sabuy? I can send a "ire for 

that amount as soon as you advise the amount owed. 

"As far as Geier Group balance sheet, yeaMnd 

value was $180,441.83, from which the salary payable to 

HSG needs to be deducted." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Olcay. Did I read it correctly? 

A Yes, sir, you did. 

Q Olcay. So what is the - dfd - does this 

confmn your- your new memory, at least, that Hull 

Storey Gibson initially loaned $75,000 for your salary to 

Geier Group? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. When you say in the, what would be the 

fifth paragraph, 1 guess - excuse me, the fourth 
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paragraph that begins, "As far as Geier Group balance 

sheet, yeaMnd value was $180,441.83" -

A Yes, sir. 

Q - what - what is that amount, 180,441.83? 

A I imagine that's the difference between the 

221,000 of total revenue and expenses. 

Q And which expenses? 

A I guess legal expenses of2 I ,OOO, but then 

there's another call it 20 missing. 

Q Ui&hnun. Do you know what those 20 missing are? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Why- why l\'Ould the 75,000 be paid out 

of the 180,000 figure? 

A So I would like to amend my original - so 

testimony I gave earlier. I think this indicates that my 

75 was taken out of the total, and the reason I had 

suspected that it was out of my half was because the 

numbers lined up on the K-1. But now I think that it 

appears that the reason that occurred is I wasn't taking 

into account the investment gains that we had in the 

Charles Schwab account. So I think if you net all of 

that up, that's how the numbers add up. 

So it would appear - go ahead. 

Q I was just going to say, when you say "the 

Investment returns ln the Charles Schwab account," is 
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that the - the entry under the summary paragraph that is 

second, 74,842.69? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So then if you took your 75,000 that was 

owed back to Hull Storey Gibson out of the total amount, 

didn't that - doesn't that mean that your partners in 

Geier Group then paid some of your salary back to Hull 

Storey Gibson? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Were they aware that that happened? 

A Yes. 

Q How were they aware? 

A That makes sense. I was operating the - the 

salary I took out of Geier Group was to nm. to manage 

Geier Group and they didn't take salaries out of Geier 

Group, and they knew I was taking a salary out of Geier 

Group. 

Q But wouldn't your salary or shouldn't salary, 

rather, have come only from your portion -

A No. 

Q - of the money? 

A I don't see it that way, no. 

Q Whynot? 

A Because I was the one managing the entity and 

it merited compensation. 

Page 435 

Q And but 'WBSn't your compensation your 50 

percent of the management fees? 

A No. I think that I had a salary above my 

ownership compensation 

Q Where - where l\'Ould that sabuy be documented? 

A There was no docwnentation 

Q Okay. Is there - is there an operating 

agreement for Geier Group? 

A Not that I'm aware of. And that, you know -

MR. FERRIGNO: No privilege. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. and unfortunately I would 

have to assert privilege. 

it. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well. you don't have to assert 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. sorry. Yeah. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm a little confused. The existence of a 

Geier Group operating agreement is privileged? 

A No. 

MR FERRIGNO: He - just scrub that. He was 

going on beyond that. 

MR. BAGNALL: I see. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So you're not aware of one existing? 
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A I'm not aware of one existing. 

Q Are you aware of one ever exisdng? 

A No. 

Q Okay. How about for Geier Capital? 

A No. 
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Q Okay. So you -you've seardied and you have 

not found an operating agreement for either Geier Capital 

or Geier Group; is that right? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR BOHR: 

Q In any jurisdiction; Dela~ Georgia, the 

Cano bean? 

A Yes, sir. That's correct. 

MR. BAGNALL: Did you want to ask something, 

Greg? 

MR BOCKIN: I do. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q So the 75,000 was paid by you, since it was 

talcen off the top as we just established; corTeCt? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q There was three memben of Geier Group: you, 

Jim 

Hull and your father, comet? 

A Yes, sir. 
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Q And so Jim Hull and your father paid part of 

your $75,000 salary for Geier Group; correct? 

A Correct. 

Q I ask again; did you - how do you 

differentiate what you received in salary from Jim Hull 

for the 75,000, the advice that you gave him as an 

investment advisor, versus the money that you received 

for the fund? 

A They were two different responsibilities and 

Jim employed and approved that salary in order to 

compensate me solely for my role in carrying out the 

duties ofGeier Group. And beyond that, l also provided 

investment advisory services for him that were not 

compensated. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q You said Jim Hull approved that salary for your 

services in connection with Geier Group? 

A Yes. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you mean he approved It at Hull Storey 

Gibson or he approved it for Geier Group? 

A He approved the salary itself. and the mechanic 

by which it was paid 

Q But in his capacity - In what capacity? HJs 

capacity as a partner of Geier Group or his capacity -
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A His capacity -

Q - as - hold on, let me finish. 

A l'msorry. 
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Q Or his capacity as the, I'm assuming managing 

partner of Hull Storey Gibson? 

A Not in his capacity - well, let me be very 

clear. He approved the payment of the salary in his 

capacity as a member of Geier Group. And he approved 

the - the structure by which he paid no money but - by 

which Hull Storey Gibson's human resources group 

functionally paid the salary and then was recompensated. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q In this dmeframe -

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Did the other limited partners know that Jim 

Hull and your father were paying part of your $75,000 

salary? 

A Paying part of it? 

Q Yes. 

A Did they know? In other words what -

Q Did they know that Jim Hull and your father 

were paying part of your $75,000 salary? 

A They didn't know how we paid ourselves out of 

Geier Group, no. 

Q Did they know that - so they didn't know that 
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Jim Hull was paying part of your Geier Group sahuy at 

the same time that you were giving him independent 

investment advice? 

A It would be customary for an owner of an entity 

to pay the manager of the entity a salary. 

Q I don't - that's not what 1•m asking you. Did 

you dJsclose to the limited partnen the fact that Jlm 

Hull paid a portion ofyourS75,000 salary? 

A No. And as l - I was - what I meant by my 

previous answer is that that's so highly customary that l 

don't see how that would be relevant to them 

Q Did you dJsclose to the limited partnen the 

fact that you were providing independent investment 

advice to Jim Hull at the same time? 

A Specifically. no. 

Q Did you seek- were -

A I'm b10ing to have -

Q - did you seek advice, legal advice, about the 

validity of giving independent investment advice to Jim 

Hull while not disclosing that to the limited partners? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Okay, you made a statement - let me back up. 

Geier Group. you owned 50 percent, Mr. Hull owned 35 
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pen:en4 and your father O\\ned 15 pen:ent; correcl? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And Geier Capital, it \WS the same 50/35/15 

ammgement; correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And you said. I'm pretty sure I noted this 

correctly, words to the effect of "It would be customary 

for the owner of an entity to pay the manager of an 

endty a salary." Did I understand you correctly? 

A Yes. 

Q What did you mean by that? 

A I mean that it's customary for shareholders to 

fund salaries to manage the company of which they're a 

shareholder. 

Q You - you said that Mr. Hull approved your

A In other words -

Q - saJary; con-ect? 

A I'm sorry; go ahead. 

Q You said that Mr. Hull approved yoursalaey; 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q But he's a 35 pen:ent O\mer approving the 

salaey of a SO pen:ent omier. Can you help me understand 

how that is? You own more of Geier Group than he does, 

and he's approving your salary? He's a 35 pen:ent owner. 
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A Well, I think we - we all - I mean, it was by 

consensus. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What was by comensus? 

A The detennination of my salary. But it's 

customary for a CEO of a company to have a shareholding 

in the company and then for other shareholders to pay out 

of the income of the company a salary for that manager. 

Q But is it also customary then for that CEO to 

provide services to some subset of those shareholders for 

free, without telling all the other shareholders? 

A I would say that that is consistent with the 

agreements that we have in place. 

Q I'm asking you if it's customary? 

A I think it is customary, yes. Highly 

customary. 

Q So it's highly customary for CEO's of companies 

toprovlde-

A Publically traded companies you're talking 

about'! 

Q Hold on. Whatever- whatever you meant, 

right? 

A Yeah. 

Q I'm repeating to you what your question is. 

A For hedge fund companies, yes. 
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Q So it's - It's - for the hedge fund company 

for the CEO to provide free services to certain of the 

members of the hedge fund? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Who also have another role. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I think that's highly 

customary. 

BYMR. BOHR: 

Q Can you give us an example of another hedge 

fund or other - any other private equity fund or venture 

capital fund that does that? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q I'm asking you if you can give an example of 

another hedge fund, investment fund, private equity fund, 

LBL fund, mezlJlnine fund where -

A I don't- I don't have specific knowledge of 

those examples. no. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay, can we go off the record? 

MR. BAGNALL: Pardon? 

MR FERRIGNO: Can we go off the record for a 

minute? 

MR. BAGNALL: Could - I have one more document 

to finish up to 2010, and then we would be at a natural 

stopping point, if we could do that? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: Thank you. I'll take back 56. 
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Could you mark this one next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 57 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, I'm handing you what's been mamd 

as Exhlblt 57. Would you take a look at i4 please, and 

let me know when you're done? 

A Yes, I'm ready. 

Q Okay. What - what is Exhibit 57? 

A It's my personal tax return. 

Q For \\bat year? 

A The year 2010. 

Q Okay. Could you tum to the page that ends 

507, please? The entry on Line 7, 73,954 as wages, 

salaries and tips; is that - is that the money that was 

paid initially by Hull Storey Gibson through the external 

HR company? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And that was paid for investment 

advisory services you provided on behalf of Geier Group; 

correct? 

A The source of the fimds that recompensated that 

were for that, yes. 

Q Okay. And could you tum - do you see on Line 

13 a capital gain of approximately $1.6 million. What 
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1 was the source of that $1.6 million? 1 Group balance sheet" -

2 A The substantial majority was the perf onnance 2 A Right. 

3 allocation and the rest was the positive perfonnance on 3 Q - "year-end value is 180,000" -

4 my underlying capital account. 4 A Right. 

5 Q When you say "your underlying capital account," 5 Q - "from which payable to HSG - from which 

6 you mean your penonal account in GISF? 6 75,000 needs to be paid to USG." Is that right? 

7 A Yes. 7 A Right. Right. 

8 Q Okay. And so it's - let me just make sure I 8 Q So after that, you still had, what 1 OS,000? 

9 got this right. So is it three sources; it's the - 9 A Uh-huh. 

10 A The performance - 10 Q Is that right? 

11 Q Go ahead. 11 A In the balance sheet. yes. 

12 A The performance allocation, the return on my 12 Q Okay. So what - on top - over and above the 

13 GISF account, and any gains from my personal Schwab 13 75,000 that you - that was initially paid from Hull 

14 account. as well. 14 Storey Gibson, how much did you earn from Geier Group in 

15 Q And what about any interest that you had in 15 2010? 

16 Geier Group or Geier Capital? 16 A That's the question that we're trying to get at 

17 A I think those would have been fees, and I don't 17 and I'm not sure. 

18 think that would have been a capital gain. 18 Q You don't know, okay. 

19 Q Okay. So that would be what then? 19 BY MR. BOCKIN: 

20 A Actually, I guess it must be cap - must be in 20 Q Look at 1538, it ends in 1538 of this docllDX!nt. 

21 there. 21 MR. BAGNALL: Which is Exhibit -

22 Q So for example, focusing on your- the 22 MR. BOCKIN: Fifty-seven. 

23 management fees that were paid to you in connecdon with 23 BY MR. BOCKIN: 

24 Geier Group, those oould be - that would be ordinary 24 Q Exhibit 57, 1538, do you see in the middle 

25 income, right? 25 there there's a description of activities? 
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1 A I would have expected that, yes. 1 A Yes, sir. 

2 Q Okay. And so you got the 73,000 from Hull 2 Q Okay. Going do'MI, there's three sources. It 

3 Storey Gibson. But then we just looked at your Geier 3 loob llk2 three sources of income you received in 20 I 0. 

4 Group K-1 and it sho\\oed that you also had a 110,000 on 4 Do you see that? 

5 top of that; comet? 5 A Yes. sir. 

6 A Of which 75,000 was gniru;, investment gains in 6 Q First is GISF for 140,019. 

7 the Geier Group Schwab accoWlt. 7 A Yes. sir. 

8 Q I don't - I don't think that's quite right. I 8 Q Geier Group for 37,422. And then Geier Capital 

9 think that lf you - we look back at Exhibit 56, you'll 9 for496,316. 

10 see that there's 110 in management fees, and then on top 10 A Yeah. 

11 of that is 74,000 and the gaim in the Schwab account, 11 Q So does this refresh your recoUecdon as to 

12 right? 12 the armunts that you received? 

13 A Right. 13 A Yes. 

14 Q So you had the 75 that came in from - 14 Q Okay. What did you receive from Geier Group In 

15 Indirectly from Hull Storey Gibson, which is on Line 7. 15 2010, I believe was Mr. Bagnall's original question. 

16 A Right. 16 A 37.422. 

17 Q Okay. Then you had, after that was reimbursed 17 Q Okay. And that was for investment advisory 

18 back to Hull Storey Gibson, you had 110,000 come back out 18 senrices provided to the fund? 

19 of the management fees that \\'ere paid to Hull - to Geier 19 A Yes, sir. 

20 Group; COITeCt? 20 Q Okay. Provided to GISF? 

21 A I'm sorry; can you say that again? 21 A Yes. sir. 

22 Q Yeah. And maybe I've got this wrong. but nhen 22 Q Okay. 

23 we \\-ere - went through Exhibit 56 a moment ago, \men we 23 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

24 talked - when we talked specificaUy about the fourth 24 Q And that - is that what you received on top of 

25 paragraph, the paragraph that begins, "As far as Geier 25 the 75,000 that was paid initially by Hull Storey Gibson? 
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A That would be correct. Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And then the Geier Capital entry is here 

496,000. Why isn't it the 1.3 million? 

A I do not know. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: All right, anybody have anything 

else on 57? 

(No response.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay -

THE WITNESS: I think I can answer that 

question. if you would like? 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. FERRIGNO: 

Q Could you remind me what page you're looking 

at, please? 

A 1538. 

Q 1538,okay. 

A This is limited to short-tenn gains. 

Q Okay. 

A So perhaps the balance was long-tenn. 

Q Okay. I'll take back both Exhibit 56 and 57, 

please. 

MR. BAGNALL: And we'll go - and let's, I 

don't think we have any other questions, we'll go off the 

record at 12:26 p.m., December 21, 2014. 
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(Whereupon. at 12:26 p.m, a hmchcon recess 

was taken.) 

AFTERNOON SESSION 

MR. BAGNALL: All right, we'll go back on the 

record at I :08 p.m on December 21, 20 I 5. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, you recall you're under oath'! 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And just to confirm, during the break 

there \\'ere no conversatiom of substance bem-een you and 

the staff; is that conect? 

A TI1at's correct. 

next'! 

MR. BAGNALL: And Mr. Ferrigno, you agree? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, could you please mark this 

(SEC Exhibit No. 58 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q All right, I'm going to hand you what's been 

marked as Exhibit 58. Mr. Gibson, could you please take 

a look at that and let me know when you're done? 

A Yes. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Sorry, thank you. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Are you done? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Do you recognize Exhibit 58? 

A It's my 2011 W-2. 

Page 450 
1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

Q Okay. And in Box 1 here, "Wages, Tips and 

Other Compensation" is listed as $148,718.31. Do you see 

that? 

A Yes. 
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Q And it was - that was paid by lnsperity PEO 

Services. Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Of Kingwood, Texas? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q For what were you paid the 100 - appro1imately 

$148,000? 

A This is similarly to the year proceeding; 

instead of a $75.000 salary it's S 150,000 salary that was 

practically paid by the hwnan resources firm of Hull 

Storey Gibson, with it being contemplated that Geier 

Group would repay it. 

Q Okay. And were - so you were being paid this 

approximately $148,000 for providing investment advisory 

services? 

A By Geier Group, yes. 
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1 Q By Geier Group in 2011? 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q Not Geier Capital? 

4 A Initially Geier Group and then Geier Capital. 

5 Q Okay. I will - what's this address here for 

6 you, Christopher M. Gibson, 3011 Bransford Road. Augusta, 

7 Georgia? 

8 A lllat's my parents' residence. 

9 Q And were you living there in early 2012? 

1 O A In early 2012? 

11 Q Which ls when your 2011 W-2 would have been 

12 sent to you? 

13 A Right. I - I was spending time there. yes. I 

14 was living in New York. 

15 Q Okay. Why did you have your W-2 sent to your 

16 parents' address? 

1 7 A I don't recall that. 

18 Q Okay. 

19 MR. BAGNALL: Does anybody have anything else 

20 about SS? 

21 (Counsel confers.) 

22 MR. BAGNALL: Okay, rake back 58. 

2 3 Would you mark this next, please? 

2 4 (SEC Exhibit No. 59 was marked 

2 5 for identification.) 
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Page 452 Page 454 
1 BY MR. BAGNALL: 1 A Right. Correct. So that was my distribution 
2 Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 2 of Geier Capital's -
3 now as Exhibit 59. Mr. Gibson, could you please look it 3 Q Okay. 
4 over and let me know when you're done? 4 A - performance allocation. 
5 A Yes. 5 Q So that's - that's your share of Geier 
6 Q Okay. What is Exhibit 59? 6 Capital's perfonnance allocadon fmm 2010, but it was 
7 A It's the Geier Capital 2011 tax return. 7 paid to you in 2011; is that right? 

8 Q Okay. In 2011, to what amount, if any, Geier 8 A It was distributed or - yeah. Paid 

9 Capital income were you entitled to? 9 Q Okay. Did you have control over that money 
10 A Fifty percent 10 when it was paid to you -
11 Q Okay. And is that what's memorialized on or Is 11 A Yes. 

12 that confirme~ I should say, by what's recorded on it - 12 Q -ln2011? 

13 on Page 211 of Exhibit 59, where you're listed as a SO 13 A Yes, sir. 

14 percent owner of Geier Capital? 14 Q Okay. And could you - did you decide to 

15 A Yes, sir. 15 invest It back into GISF? 

16 Q Okay. And is this Geier Capital Delaware or 16 A Yes. 

17 Geier Capital Georgia? 17 Q But you - could you have done something else 

18 A I would imagine it's Geier Capital Delaware. 18 with it if you wanted to? 

19 Q Okay. So Geier Capital Delaware had a Georgia 19 A That would be my Wlderstanding, yes. 

20 address? 20 Q Okay. And who paid that - that rumunt of 

21 A Probably a - was qualified to do business 21 money? Who paid - let me ask that again. Who paid that 

22 there. 22 approximately Sl.4 million? 

23 Q Was it? Or do you know? 23 A The m:mbers of Geier International Strategies 

24 A I do not know for sure, no. 24 Fund. 

25 Q Okay. So what makes you think this Is Geier 25 Q Pro rata? So-

Page 453 Page 455 

1 Capital Delaware's 2011 tax return? 1 A Correct. 

2 A Because since this investigation I learned that 2 Q - pro rata to their- to their share of their 

3 Geier Capital Georgia and Geier Group Georgia were 3 investment in GISF? 

4 dissolved in April of 2011. 4 A Yes, sir. That's correct. 

5 Q Okay. And so was there another return filed 5 Q Okay. 

6 for whatever Geier Capital may have earned - Geter 6 MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

7 Capital Georgia may have earned for the pordon of 2011 7 (No response.) 

8 for which it existed? 8 MR. BAGNALL: Okay, I'll take back 59. 

9 A Not to my knowledge. 9 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

10 Q Okay. Can you tum to the page ending in 214? 10 Q Sony, for the record, could you please spell 

11 Do you see in Line 19 there's a distribudon of 1.425 11 ror the court reporter Suejin Jo's tint name? 

12 million- 12 A S U E J I N, all one word, Jo, J 0. 

13 A Yes. 13 Q ThankyotL 

14 Q - approximately? 14 MR. BAGNALL: Okay, could you mark this next, 

15 What was that distribution for? 15 please? 

16 A The perfonnanee allocation of the preceding 16 (SEC Exhibit No. 60 was marked 

17 year. 17 for identification.) 

18 Q And to \\twm was it distributed? 18 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

19 A Uh- 19 Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been mamd 

20 Q Well, I'll just point out that - 20 as Exhibit 60, nnd let me explain to you what this is. 

21 A Fifty percent to m!. Or I guess there's 21 Well, let me ask you first, do you recognize what this 

22 another - I think this is all m!, 22 Is'! 

23 Q Yeah. Well, that's what I \WS going to say. 23 A This is a portion of Kaufman Rossin Fund 

24 I'm just going to point out that this is- this appean 24 Services Net Asset Value Reporting Package for the year 

25 to be your K-1. 25 end 2011. 
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Q Okay. And do you sec that there - what - and 

this appears to be a menu, right'! The first page of 

Exhibit 60? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q I-la ve you ever seen an NAV r eporting package 

from KRFS befo re? 

A Yes. 

Q And in wha t form have you typically seen it? 

A Excel. 

Q A n Excel spreadsheet or an electronic file'! 

A Yes, s ir. 

Q Okay. And when you sec it arc the - t11e 

entries that arc listed next to the numbers on the first 

p age of Exhibit 60, ar e they hyperlink.s? 

A They may be. I'm not sure. 

Q Huve - do you understand what I mean when I 

say "hyperlink"? 

A In that you can click on it and it references 

something else. 

Q Okay. So for example, if you clicked on "Fees " 

next to 5, would it take you to that wo rksheet or the 

relevant portion or that workbook"! 

A I presume so. 

Q Okay. And if you turn to the second page of 

60, what I'll - I ' ll repr esent to you is that n1iat the 
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staff did, is they went and found the sheet thut was 

related to Number 5 - on the first page, nnd this is 

what was there. T here was a tab. a work.~hcct l\ithin the 

workbook for which this first page applies. And on the 

second page d o you sec about six - actually exactly s ix 

lines of text down, ii says, "Management Fees, Expenses, 

$295,000 - $295,005." Do you sec that'? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Is thut what G ISF paid in m:rnagemcnt fees for 

the year 2011 '? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And how do you know that'! 

A Because I sec i1 added up. 

Q Okay. And docs - docs that amount comport 

with our memory of201 I '! 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And when I say that, I mean. you 

remember GISF pa)iug approximately that amount of money 

in management fees in 2011? 

A I don'! remember. I - it could have been 

I 00,000 less or I 00.000 more bu1 -

Q Okuy. But do you -

A I mean. it looks within $200.000 correcl. 

Q Okuy. And do you have any reason to IJeliC\'C 

that- that this document- and I'll just tell - tell 
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you that this was produced to us by Cherry Bckarct, e\'cn 

though it says it 's a KRFS documenl. So nhat we belic\'C 

happened is that C herry Bckaret got a copy of this 

spreadshl'Ct for the purposes of completing a tax 

retum-

A Righi. 

Q - for what entity I 'm not - I'm not exactly 

sure. 

Now. if you look donn where it sa~-s. 

" i\lanagcmcnt Fee ls Charged Quarterly In Advance," which 

is the second column -

A Right 

Q - after the d ate it sa}~ "On JanUlll)' 31, 

2011 , SI 14,782," right? 

A Right 

Q Then for February, Sl ,150. Murch 31st, S292. 

Is that com"Ct'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okuy. And then for April 30, 2011 , 87,924. 

A Yeah. 

Q Then there - that column is blru1k for May and 

June. but for .July 31, 2011 there's an entry for $90,884. 

Do you Sl'C that'! 

A Yes. 

Q And then there's a negath·e entry in August of 
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2011 for negative $27. Do you sec that"! 

A Yes. 

ty11it'a!!Yl 

Q Okay. So this seems to track what n -c've talked 

about in 2011 before and that ma nagement fees were paid 

the first three qua rters of 2011 : correct'! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Ok.~y. Now, if you compare the management -
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the second colunm where "Management Fee Is Charged 

Quarterly In Advance" with the fifth colunm, "Management 

Fee Payments," it seems that the management fee was 

actually paid - the one that described in the lint 

column in January was actually paid In April, excuse me, 

February. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And it's the same amount? 

A Yes. 

Q But there's no entry for the 1,150 and there's 

no entry for the 292. Do you lmow why that is? 

A I don't. 

Q Are - the entry, is the $1,150 entry for 

management fees? 

A I asmune that that was a true up of some kind, 

that they made a mistake or that that was. you know, 

there was an expeme or something like that. 

Q And what about the $292 entry in March? 

A The saroo. 

Q Okay. And what about the negative $27 entry? 

A Thesame. 

Q Okay. And then you see that the April entry of 

87,924, that's the same in both the second and fifth 

columns. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 
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Q But then the July entry ls different by 3-plus 

thousand dollars? 

A Right. 

Q Why is that different? 

A I do not know. 

Q Okay. And then so the amount that's shown at 

the top of the page, $295,005, matches the first column, 

or excuse me, the second column, through its reported 

under the third and not the fifth column. Do you know 

why that ls? Do you see at the bottom of the page. 

A Y cah. Y cah, no, I do not. 

Q Okay. For what were these $295,005 paid? 

A Advisory services to manage GISF. 

Q Okay. And so GISF - to what portion of this 

$295,005 were you entitled? 

A Fifty percent. 

Q Okay. And did you ever actually get that 50 

percent ofS295,005 in 2011? 

A No. 

Q What happened to that portion of your money? 

A It was accrued into a capital account under the 

name of Geier Capital, and then that reflected the 

perfonnance of the fund And at some point when I - in 

the subsequent future when I defauJted, this, you know, 

probably did get allocated over to my account, which I 
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have now at GISF. 

Q So I'm not sure I follow that

A Sorry. 
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Q So was there time period in 2011 when you 

had - you received at least the control over 50 

percent-

A As soon as the payments were made I received 

control over it. 

Q Okay. And so at that time you had control over 

that payment and you - you could have decided not to 

reinvest it in the Geier Capital -

A Yes. 

Q -account? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q You - I think you said this was payment for 

the perl'onnance of the fund. Did I bear you comctly? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Because this is a management f~ 

this-

A Yeah. 

Q And your management fee was - was It t percent 

of assets under management? 

Page 463 

A Yes. sir. 

Q So just for clarity, the period expemed there 

is as of each date represents 1 percent or assets under 

management divided by monthly? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. ThankyolL 

MR. BAGNALL: I'll take back 60. 

Could you mark this next. please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 61 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked, 

Mr. Gibson, as Exhibit 61. Could you look it over and 

let me know when you're do11ey please? 

A Yes, I'm ready. 

Q Okay. What is Exhibit 61? 

A llle 2011 Geier Group, LLC tax return. 

Q Okay. And could you tum to the page ending 

097? When you testified a moment ago that you were 

entitled to 50 percent of the fees that we saw as being 

paid in Exhibit 60, is that confinned here in Part 2 

showing you as a 50 percent owner of Geier Group? 

A Yes, Sir. 

Q Okay. Is the 5295,005 management fee that we 

saw GISF paying in Exhibit 61 reflected in - excuse me, 
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in Exhibit 60, reflected in Exhibit 61? 

MR. FERRIGNO: I'm sorry; the first part of 

that? 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Which? 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So we just saw in Exhibit 60 that GISF paid 

approximately $295,000 in management fees; comet? 

A Correct. 

Q I'm asking you whe~ if anywhere, Is that 

200 - approximately $295,000 reflected in Geier Group's 

2011 tax return? 

A I don't know. 

Q Okay. So if you look at the page that's rniuiced 

090 - actually, sony; why don't you look at the page 

that's rnarlu!d 092. 

A Okay. 

Q Do you see any - for example, Line 9, 

"Salaries and Wages," do you see any entry there? 

A No. 

Q Do you see Line 4, "Onllnary Income"? 

A Yes. 

Q Do you see anything there? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Line 3, "Gross Profits," do you see any 
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entries for Line 3? 

A No. So why isn't that 295,000 reflected 

soJMwhere on this first page of the l 065 for Geier Group 

for 2011? 

A I don't -1 don't know. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR BOHR: 

Q And can - for the reconl, also do you see Item 

4, "Onlinary Income or Loss From Other Partnerships, 

Estates and Trusts," that's also zero? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Can you tum to the page ending 099? So 

what - if you look - we looked at the similar entry for 

Geier Group's 2010 tax return, there was an 

administration expense included in the other deduction 

section that we later detennined was the repayment of the 

loan ofS75,000 from Hull Storey Gibson to you. There's 

no administration entry in the 2011 tax return. Why not? 

A I don't believe that was repaid that year. I 

think that at this point in ti~ I was insolvent and my 

father paid off the loan. 

Q Well, why not - why not pay it back from the 

$295,000 that Geier Group earned in - for its services 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 466 

in2011? 

A That's a good question. I think that perhaps 

also might answer the discrepancy in some of these 

numbers, because most of that was lost because it was 

invested into the fund. which had very poor perfonnance 

during that time. 

Q Okay. And then could you look at the - the 

page ending 100, please'? It's the next page. Do you see 

in Box L there's a withdrawal, this - and again, this -

this appears to be the K-1 for you, Chris Gibson, there's 

a withdrawal of just over 512,000. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q What was the purpose of that \\ithdrawal? 

A l don't know. 

Q Or I guess it was a distribution, if you follow 

itoverto l..lne 19. 

A Right. 

Q Was that - was the source of the money that 

was distributed to you proceeds that Geier Group earned 

providing Investment advisory services to GISF? 

A l would hmgine. 

Q Okay. 

A I'm not sure if this was a cash withdrawal out 

of the capital account, or if this was just an allocation 

from Geier Group to my capital account. 
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Q Okay. Do you lmow whether this - does - Is 

there a - ls there a distinction between those two 

things? I mean, would you still have control over the 

$12,283? 

A I would still have control. But -

Q Whether you got it in cash or whether it was an 

assignment to your capital account at GISF? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. And you would control the nDney? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q In either situation, right? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. And are you sure that - you said - I 

can't remember what you said, but it sounded a little bit 

equivocal, so was the money, the 12,283 that was 

distributed to you was that from proceeds that Geier 

Group earned providing advisory services - investment 

advisory services to GISF? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Okay, l'U take back Exhibit 61. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this one next, 

please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 62 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Page 468 Page 470 

1 Q Okay, I'm banding you what's been marked as 1 there, it says, it's a pass through from Geier Capital. 

2 Exhibit 62. Be careful of the staples, they're a little 2 LLC. Do you see that? 

3 sharp on the back. Do you recognize Exhibit 62, Mr. 3 A Yes. I do. 

4 Gibson? 4 Q So is - is this 481,000 - approximately 

5 A This appears to be my 2012 tax retmn. 5 $481,000 short-term gain from Geier Capital? 

6 Q If you look at the page - 6 A I - I do not know. 

7 A Oh, l'm sorry - 7 Q Okay. Did you have a gain in Geier Capital in 

8 Q I got myself. 8 the year 2011? 

9 A Sorry. my 2011 tax return. 9 A No, not to my - no, definitely not. 

10 Q Are you looking at - yes, okay. And there's 10 Q Okay. But so this seems to reflects (sic) that 

11 some cany fomards for 2012 that you saw one or two 11 there \WS such a gain, though. Do you - do you disagree 

12 pages in. right? 12 \\ith that? I mean, that's a positive entry for48t,OOO, 

13 A Yes. sir. 13 right? 

14 Q Okay. If you - if you could please tum to 14 A Yes, sir. It is. 

15 the page ending 030, and focus on Line 7, "Wages, 15 Q Okay. 

16 Salaries, Tips," there's an entry there, 148,781. Do you 16 A I - I can decisively say I did not have any 

17 see that? 17 gains in 201 I. 

18 A Yes. 18 MR. FERRIGNO: Are you referring to the entry 

19 Q Okay. And that matches almost exactly the W-2 19 "Geier Capital" on the - about the middle of the page? 

20 we looked at for2011 a moment ago, right? 20 MR. BAGNALL: I am. 

21 A Yes, sir. 21 MR. FERRIGNO: Where it says "Pass Through''? 

22 Q And so that was income that you earned In 2011 22 MR. BAGNALL: Yes. 

23 for providing investment - for your \\'Ork for Geier Group 23 MR. FERRIGNO: Is there so~thing that suggests 

24 in providing Investment advisory services to GISF; is 24 that everything below that relates to that entry? 

25 that right? 25 MR. BAGNALL: I - that was my question to Mr. 
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1 A Yes, sir. 1 Gibson. 

2 Q Okay. And could you tum to the page ending 2 MR. FERRlGNO: Okay. 

3 048, please? Do - are you there? 3 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

4 A Yes. sir. 4 Q Can you tum to the page ending 050, please? 

5 Q Do you know what this page represents, Mr. 5 A Yes. sir. 

6 Gibson? 6 Q Okay. Do you see "Pass Through Recap. Basic 

7 A I do not. 7 lnfonnadon. Schedule E for Christopher Gibson." 

8 Q It says a Schedule E. Do you know \\'hat a 8 A Yes. 

9 Schedule E is? 9 Q "Schedule K-1 Line Refere~" the last entry 

10 A No, sir. 10 there is for Geier Capital. and do you see to the right 

11 Q Do you see lower down on the page there's 11 hand side there's another positive entry, 481,194. Do 

12 another- another entry after Schedule E, Page 2, 12 you see that? 

13 there's something, Fonn 4797 and then Schedule D. Do you 13 A I do see that. 

14 see that? 14 Q So - so seeing it in this frame, do you know 

15 A Yes, sir. 15 what your approximately $481,000 gain with Geier Capital 

16 Q And the flnt entry under Schedule D says, "Net 16 wasin2011? 

17 Short-Tenn Capital Gain or Loss." Do you see that? 17 A I don't. I could say that that appears to be 

18 A Yes. sir. 18 about the rumunt of tmney I withdrew from Geier Capital 

19 Q And there's a gain of$481,194. Do you see 19 in early 2011 to pay the tax bill that year. That was 

20 that? 20 about the tax bill I paid. I - I'm purely speculating 

21 A Yes, sir. 21 as to what that might relate to. 

22 Q What was that gain for In 2011? 22 Q Okay. 

23 A I have no idea. 23 MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

24 Q Okay. And do you see that at - about - can 24 (No response.) 

25 you look where I'm - I'm pointing over here, about 25 MR. BAGNALL: Okay, I'll take back Exhibit 62. 

50 (Pages 468 to 471) 



Page 472 Page 474 
1 Could you mark this next, please? 1 January of 2013, what "1>uld that \\'Ork have been for? 
2 (SEC Exhibit No. 63 was marked 2 A Tite same as before. 
3 for identification.) 3 Q Olaly. Investment advisory services provided to 
4 BY MR. BAGNALL: 4 GISF? 
5 Q Okay, I'm going to hand you \\'hat's now been 5 A Yes, sir. 

6 marked as Exhibit 63. 6 Q I'll talce back 64. 
7 Could you look it over and let me lmow when 7 MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please? 
8 you're done, pleme? 8 (SEC Exhibit No. 65 was marked 

9 A Yes, sir. I'm ready. 9 for identification) 

10 Q Oby. Do you recognize Exhibit 63, Mr. Gibson? 10 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

11 A It's my 2012 W-2. 11 Q Olaly, I'm going to hand you what's been marl!ed 

12 Q Oby. And do you see in Box 1 there's an 12 as Exhibit 65. Could you look it over and let me know 

13 enby, $148,395.53. do you see that? 13 when you're done, please? 

14 A Yes. 14 A Yes. 

15 Q What - for what did you receive I 00 - 15 Q Olaly. Are you done? 

16 approximately $148,000 for in 2012? 16 A Yes. 

17 A The same that I had been receiving the salary 17 Q Oby. What is Exhibit 65? 

18 for previously. 18 A It's the Certificate of Organization for Geier 

19 Q Oby. So the - ttm is a payment for your 19 Group. effective April of2009. 

20 providing investment advisory services to GISF - 20 Q Olaly. 

21 A Yes. 21 A Georgia Certificate ofOrganimtion. 

22 Q - is that right? Oby. 22 Q Olaly. And could you tum to the second page, 

23 MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 23 please? 

24 (No response.) 24 A Yeah. 

25 MR. BAGNALL: Okay, I'll take back 63. 25 Q It says that the registered agent is Chris 

Page 473 Page 475 

1 Could you mark this next, please? 1 GibsolL And that 1190 Interstate Parkway, is that the 

2 (SEC Exhibit No. 64 was marked 2 Hull Storey Gibson company's address? 

3 for identification.) 3 A Yes. sir. 

4 BY MR. BAGNALL: 4 Q Olaly. And then the name and address of each 

5 Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 5 organizer, it's your name. Do you see that? 

6 as Exhibit 64. Could you look it over, please, and let 6 A Yes. 

7 me know when you're done? 7 Q There are no other names listed. Do you see 

8 A I'm ready. 8 that? 

9 Q What Is Exhibit 64, Mr. Gibson? 9 A Yes, sir. 

10 A My 23rd W-2 -2013 W-2. 10 Q So where is Mr. Hull's name and your father's 

11 Q Okay. And do you see that in Box 1, "Wages, 11 name? 

12 Tips and other Compensation," it's reported $6,270.74. 12 A They're not on there. 

13 Do you see that? 13 Q Why aren't they Included? 

14 A Yes. sir. 14 A l - I don't know. 

15 Q For \\"hat did you earn the approximately $6200 15 Q Olaly. And do you see at the very bottom of the 

16 in 2013? 16 page, the signature of the organizer is Chris GibsolL 

17 A I'm fairly sure this is a redemption of a 17 Did you sign the docwnents that were submitted to Georgia 

18 401(k) I had related to this. 18 to create the Geier Group entity there? 

19 Q And why - why would that be reported as wages, 19 A l must have. 

20 tips and other compensation? 20 Q Okay. 

21 A Ifit's not the - the 40 I (k), then maybe I got 21 BY MR. BOHR: 

22 paid a week in January of this year or something like 22 Q Did you came this certificate of organization 

23 this, but I - I did not receive compensation generally 23 to be filed? 

24 speaking in 2013. 24 A Not by myself. no. 

25 Q So if you got paid for a week of work in 25 BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q What docs that mean'! 

A Laurie Underwood, J im Hull's assbtam, did 

this. 

Q How do you know? 

A Because she fi led all o f these. All LLCs for 

him. 

Q Did you say "for him"? 

A For Mr. Hull. 

Q Did you ever direct her to do any filings nith 

the State of Georgia or the S tate of Delaware'! 

A Not by myself, no. 

Q Okay. With whom did you direct her to do so? 

A Mr.Hull. 

Q Okay. So why then didn't Mr. Hull s ign t his 

document? 

A I don't know. 

Q Olmy. 

MR. BAG NALL: Anybody have anyth ing else'! 

(No response.) 

MR. BAG NALL: Okay, I'll take back 65. 

Okay. could you mark this next. please'! 

(SEC Exhibit No. 66 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY M R. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm handing you what's been marked as 
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Exhibit 66. Could you let me know when you're done 

looking at it, please'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Do you recognii.c this? 

A Yes. 

Q What is it'! 

A It's a FINRA registration for myself. 

Q Okay. And it's - it is a subset of your Web 

C RD entry that I pulled dom1 off of FINRA's website, Web 

CRD. I ' ll represent that to yo1L And I would like you 

to look under the section, "Reg istrations With Prior 

Employers." Do you sec that about the middle -

A Yes. 

Q - of the page'! 

Okay. T he first entity that's lis ted there l~ 

Geier Group, LLC. Do you sec that'? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And it says your employment date start there 

was April I , 2009 through 12/21/2010. Do you see that'? 

A Yes. 

Q ,\nd then it says under that that - and I' ll 

explain this to you, but it snys, "Regulatory Authority 

G A, Registrntion Category RA .. Filing Dale 5/ 11 /2009, 

Status Date 12/31/2010, Registrjtion Status FTR. Approval 

Date 6/ 15/2009." Do you sec that? 
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A Yes. 

Q Did I read it correctly? 

A Yes. 
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Q So based on n1iat I saw on Web CRD, Ibis 

indicated that G eier Group was registered in Georgia 

until its sta tus was FTR'd on December JI , 2010. Does 

that sound right to you? 

A That's very accurate. Yes. 

Q Okay. Do you know n11at "FTR" s tands for? 

A Eliminated. 

Q So if you click- there was a way to look at 

that on Web CRD, too, and it stood for "Temlinated, 

Failure To Renew," do you - docs that -do you see "ITR 

Failure, Temlinated To Renew"? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Why did Geier Group fail to renew nith 

the State of Georgia at the end of2010? 

A My understanding was that we did not have to 

rerroin an investment advisor if we had o nly one client. 

Q Okay. And is that true of you personally or of 

Geier Group that you're testif}ing about? 

A My understanding was both. 

o-o~nnan'lViiifha\'rmonn~ 

client 

A-rlfiiruc it was uo m " c1jPiifill 
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Q Okay. And what forms the basis of that 

understanding, the I 0-dicnt Jinlit'! 

MR. FERRIG NO: Again, don't disclose any 

privileged communications. 

d se? 

THE WITNESS: Right. Discw;sions w ith counsel. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Anybody have anything 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Did you, in fact, discuss nith counsel the 

issues surrounding Geier G roup and the fact that it 

shouldn't renew at the end of2010? 

MR. FERRIG NO: Privilege. 

TH E WITNESS: Well. I would have to assert 

privilege. 

OY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did you inform G ISF's investors that Geier 

G roup's regislr.1lion with the State of Georgia had 

expired at the end of 20 IO? 

A No. s ir. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, p lease? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 67 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I 'm going to hand you what's been rnarkd 

as Exhibit 67. Could you look it over and let me know 
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when you're done, please? 

A I'm ready. 

Q Okay. Do you recognize this document? 

A h's the State of Georgia CCT1ificatc of 

Organization for Geier Capital, clfoctivc June of2009. 

Q Effective June 2009, okay. And do you sec 

that - if you could turn to the second page, please? 

A Yes. 

Q It lists here that the registered agent is Jim 

Hull. 

A Um-hmm. 

Q And that the name and address for each 

organizer is - the name listed there is Laurie 

Undenrnod. Do you see tha t? 

A Yes. 

Q And that the signa ture of the organizer is 

Laurie Unden vood. Do you sec that"! 

A Yes. 

Q In what way was Laurie Undenvood affi lia ted 

with Geier Capital? 

21 A She was not except insofar as she performed 
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cenain administrative tasks. 

Q For the - for the entity or for an individual'? 

A For the enti ty. 

Q Okay. And she is, I think you testified a 
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moment ago that is - Ms. Underwood is l\lr. Hull's 

personal administrative assistant; is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And is she - so she is employed by Hull Storey 

Gibson? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Why - do you know why you're not listed 

as a n organize r for Geier Capital '! 

I\ I do not. 

Q Okay. Oo you know why you're not the 

registered agent for Geier C apital, when you were for 

Geier Group? 

A I do not 

Q Okay. 

I\ I didn't review either of these before they 

were tiled. 

Q When you say "either of these," nhat are you 

referring to? 

A This or the previous one. 

Q So Exhibit 67 ltnd Exhibit 65; is that right? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. I' ll take back 67. 

i" IR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, plc-Jsc'! 

(SEC Exhibit No. 68 was marked 

for iclcntilication.) 
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BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm handing you what's been rnarl;cd as 

Exhibit 68. 

Can you please let me know when you're -

you're done looking at it? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Arc you done? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And \\ital is Ex hi bit 68? 

A Delaware Ccnificatc ol'Formation for GISF. 

Q Okay. And it's dated in December of 2009; is 

that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And is that your signature at the bottom 

of the fir..t page'! 

A Yes. 

Page 48 3 

Q Okay. Did you ever seek to have that corrected 

on lhe DelamU'C - Delaware's books and records? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. Did you cause this to be submitted nith 

the State of Delaware in December of 2009? When I say 

" this." I mean Exhibit 68. 

A Y cs, evidently. 

Q Okay. But you don't recall doing it? 

A No. I don't 

Q Okay. I'll take hack 68. 
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Page 484 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next. please'! 

(SEC Exhibit No. 69 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you what's now been marked as 

Exhibit 69. Could you please look it over and let me 

know when you're done? 

A I'm ready. 

Q Do you recognil.e Exhibit 69? 

A ldo. 

Q What is Exhibit 69? 

A A State of Georgia Certificate of Authority for 

GISF. effective December 2009. 

Q Okay. And why- why was this filed with the 

State of Georgia? 

A l imagine it's to do business and to be 

qualified to do business in Georgia, since it's a 

Delaware LLC. 

Q And was that - was that necessary? 

A Not to my understanding. 

Q Okay. So wby was it rued then llith the State 

of Georgia? 

A I - it appears that there's an email addrc~ 

with Seward & Kissel, so perhaps they did this. 

Q Okay. Do you one way or the other? 
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A No, I don't. 

Q Okay. Could you - are you looking at the 

second page, I think it's dated - is that your - Is 

that your signature at the bottom, in Paragraph 8? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So did you - and this second page, this 

looks like a - something that was submitted to the State 

of Georgia; is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And this is the application for the certificate 

of authority, which was granted, which is on the first 

page of Exhibit 69? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And so it looks like you signed it. Do 

you know why were you asked to sign this? 

A In my capacity as the managing director of the 

managing member of Geier International Strategies Fund. 

Q Okay. So that's Geier Capital, right? 

A Yes. 

Q But we just - we just saw in the certificate 

of registration for Geier Capital that it's Jim Hull 

that's identified on those documents, right? 

A That's correct. 

MR. FERRIGNO: As what, the registered agent? 

MR. BAGNALL: I believe he's identified as the 
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Page 486 

registered agent. And the organizer was listed as -

organizer, rather, was listed as Laurie Hull - Laurie 

Underwood, excuse me. Yes. the registered agent. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So do you know why Mr. Hull didn't sign the 

application, that's the second page of Exhibit 69? 

MR. FERRIGNO: This just says "authorized 

signature." It doesn't say anybody in particular. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q My question stands. 

A I don't. 

Q Okay. Did you-did you seek advice from 

Seward & Kissel that you needed to file this certificate 

of authority or application for certificate of authority 

with the State of Georgia? 

A I imagine, yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

(No response.) 

MR. BAGNALL: I'll take back 69. 

Okay, could you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 70 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to band you what's now been 
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marked, just now been marked as Exhibit 70. Could you 

please let me know when you're ready to talk about it? 

A l'mready. 

Q Do you recognize Exhibit 70? 

A Yes. This is an email from our prime broker at 

Garwood with customer disclosures. 

Q Okay. Do you see - can I point out to you the 

second email down on the first page, the page ending 696. 

A U~hnun. 

Q You wrote an email - that was your email 

nddress, right, cg@geierfund.com? 

A Yes. 

Q To Dennis Gerecld and Craig Gantar, December 

21, 2010. So

A U~hnun. 

Q - exactly five years ago. 

A Yes. 

Q "In order to redomiclle, we need to establish a 

new account in the name of Geier International Strategies 

Fund, LTD, a Cayman exempt entity." Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Did I read it comedy? 

A Yes. 

Q What are you talking about there? 

A At this point in time we had been doing well, 
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1 very well from a performance perspective, and there was a 1 A I'm ready. 

2 discussion that in order to attract additional 2 Q Okay. And I would like you to focus on Page 2 
3 invesbnent, we may have to adopt a - an alternative 3 

I 
of this exhibit. I 

4 structure that we ended up not adopting. And insofar as 4 A Yes. 

5 we contemplated that. we looked at what was - would be 5 Q All right, so this is - do you recognize Page 
6 neces.wy to do that. 6 2 of Exhibit 43? 
7 Q So why would you need to redomicile? 7 A Yes, sir. It's the Delaware Certificate of 

8 A My understanding is that certain foreign 8 Fonnation of Geier Capital. 

9 investors cannot invest directly into a U.S. entity, but 9 Q Okay. And is that your signature at the bottom 
10 require what's called a, as I understand it, a mater 10 of the page? 

11 feeder structure, whereby their capital is invested into 11 A Yes. 

12 an offshore entity that protects them from U.S. taxes. 12 Q And did you sign this on December 29, 2010? 

13 Q And so is that true of U.S. based Investors in 13 A It appears. 

14 GISF, as well? 14 Q Okay. And \W9 this In your capacity as the, 

15 A No. It would have no impact on U.S. investors. 15 again. as the managing director of Geier Capital? 

16 Q And so would U.S. investors then also be 16 A Yes. 

17 investing in an offshore entity? 17 Q Okay. So which Geier Capital are you signing 

18 A First. as I said. this never materialized. But 18 this on behalf of as the managing director, Geier Capital 

19 to the degree that we did pursue this. our thought was 19 Georgia or Geier Capital Delaware? 

20 that we would have Geier International Strategies Fund 20 A Geier Capital Delaware, it would appear. 

21 LLC, the domestic entity and all of the domestic 21 Q Okay. So - so is this when Geier Capital 

22 investors remain the same. Then this would be a 22 Delaware was fir.it created? 

23 standalone entire, you know, different entity and 23 A Yes. 

24 structure. 24 Q Okay. And so from that vecy fir.it moment you 

25 Q So why is it being described as redomiciled, 25 were the managing director of Geier Capital Delaware? 
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1 Instead of just talking about a new entity? 1 A Yes. 

2 A That would be poorly worded. 2 Q Okay. Is there an operating agreement for 

3 Q Okay. 3 Geier Capital Delaware? 

4 BY MR.BOHR: 4 A No. Not to my knowledge. 

5 Q What is the address at the bottom of Exhibit 5 Q Is there an offering document for Geier Capital 

6 70, Dashwood House, Level 17 in London? 6 Delaware anywhere? 

7 A That was an office that we contemplated using 7 A Not to my knowledge. 

8 to the degree we did this. 8 Q What was the ownenhfp structure of Geier 

9 BY MR. BAGNALL: 9 Capital Delaware? 

10 Q Did you - did you pay to use that address? 10 A 50/35115; myself, James Hull and my father. 

11 A No. 11 respectively. 

12 Q Did GISF's Investors lmow that there was going 12 Q So it's the same as Geier Capital Georgia? 

13 to be an offshore GISF entity? 13 A Yes, sir. 

14 A We were only contemplating at this point in 14 Q Okay. So why- why was Geier Capital Delaware 

15 time. and we never pursued it 15 created? 

16 Q Okay. Did GISF - 16 A I do not know. 

17 BY MR.BOHR: 17 Q Okay. When you signed this in December of 

18 Q Is that a "no"? Is that a "no"? 18 20 I 0, "'ho asked you to sign It? 

19 A No. Titey did not know that we were 19 A It would either have been Seward or Lawie 

20 contemplating doing this. 20 Underwood and Jim Hull. 

21 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Yeah. I'll take back 70. 21 Q Did you ask whoever it was that asked you why 

22 BY MR. BAGNALL: 22 you were being asked to sign this? 

23 Q Okay, I'm going to hand you \mat's been 23 A No. 

24 previously marked as Exhibit 43. Can you take a look at 24 MR. FERRIGNO: Privilege. 

25 that exhibit, please, and let me know when you're done? 25 BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Page 492 

Q I'm sorry; Is the answer "no," or you're 

claiming privilege? 

A I'm asserting privilege. 

Q Okay. So - so if Laurie Underwood asked you 

sign this, that's still a privileged communication? 

A No. I don't know who asked me to sign it. To 

the degree it was counsel. l would assert privilege. And 

to the degree it was Laurie Underwood. I don't remember. 

It may have been. 

Q Okay. Did you ask Laurie Underwood about the 

creation of Geier Capital on December of 201 O? 

A No. 

Q Did you discuss Geier Capital Delaware with Jim 

Hull in December 2010? 

A In terms of these entity fonnations I, you 

know, was taking advice and proceeding on that basis. 

Q l'msorry? 

A Did I - do I specifically remember discussing 

with Jim. no. 

Q Well, you said you were taking advice and 

proceeding on that advice; is that right? 

Q Who's advice? 

A I don't recall if it was counsel or if it was 

Jim and Laurie. 

Q Okay. What - at - was It at this point In 
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time that Geier Capital - so was it December 29, 2010 

that Geier Capital Delaware was substituted in for Geier 

Capital Georgia for GISF! 

A That would be my under..tanding. 

Q Okay. Were Geier-GISF's investors notified 

that you signed this document and created Geier Capital 

Delaware on December29, 2010? 

A No. 

BY MR BOHR: 

Q Can I ask- I \\Ould like to clarify. Were 

they notified at any time that you had - that this had 

been done? 

A No, sir. Not to my knowledge. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: I'll talce back Exhibit 43. 

Okay, could you mark this one next. please'! 

(SEC Exhibit No. 71 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 

as Exhibit 71. Could you please look at it and let me 

know \\ilen you're done? 

(Witness examined the document.) 

TIIE WITNESS: Okay, this is an application 

to-
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Page 494 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Let me just ask the question. So you're 

responding -

A Oh, sorry. Sorry. Sorry. 

Q What ls Exhibit 71? 

A h's the document to qualify to do business for 

Geier Capital, the Delaware LLC, in Florida 

Q And why did the Geier Capital Delaware need 

to - needed to be registered with the State of Florida 

to do business in the State of Florida? 

A Because I was living there. 

Q So this ls the - during the time \\'hen you Mre 

seeking a way to loMr your tax bunlen? 

A Yes, sir. lbat's correct 

Q Okay. Is that your- if you could please tum 

to the thin! page of Exhibit 71; is that your signature 

at the bottom middle of the page? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And what is the - what ls the address 

in Paragraph 9, "Chris Gibson, Wachovia Finandal Center, 

200-

A That's - that's an office that we used for 

Geier Capital. 

Q Okay. And then in 7, ls that the same address? 

Paragraph 7. 

Page 495 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Is - \\'hat \WS the address - please 

remind me of the residence, the apartment that you had in 

Florida? 

A Uh-

Q I thought it was that address that \\'e saw 

before? 

A I don't recall. One - actually - actually, 

sorry; the address - you're correct. The address before 

was actually this address. not my residence. 

Q Okay. 

A The residence was 150 Biscayne Boulevard, I 

think. 

Q Okay. So this - you - you rented an office 

In the Wachovia Financial Center in Miami. Florida? 

A Yes. 

Q You in your personal capacity? 

A No, the Geier Capital did. 

Q Geier Capital or Geier Group? 

A Geier Capital. 

Q Who paid the rent for that office? 

A Geier Cap - Geier Capital caused Geier Group 

probably to practically make the paym:nts. 

Q Okay. So did Geier Capital Delaware actually 

do business in Florida? 



Page 496 Page 498 

1 A Yes. 1 toward this alternative structure, but we didn't. 
2 Q Okay. And were GISF's investors notified that 2 Q Um-hmm. But you still dissolved the entitles 
3 Geier Capital Delaware \WS operating from Florida? 3 in Georgia anyway? 

4 A They knew that I had rooved to Florida. and 4 A I - I don't think that that's the case. That 

5 then - and was practically spending time in St. Kitts. 5 happened two months later. 

6 But- 6 Q What happened two months later? 
7 Q Okay. 7 A As I understand, these were not dissolved until 

8 A - as far as the redomicility, fonnally I do 8 April. So I'm not sure that this - that they were 

9 not believe they were infonned. 9 dissolved directly in response to this. 

10 Q Dld anybody else, other than yourself, have any 10 Q Okay. But - but you \\-ere directing her to do 

11 titles at Geier Capital Delaware? 11 that, right? 

12 A Not to my knowledge. No. 12 A Yes. 

13 Q Oby. 13 Q Do you know Laurie Underwood well? 

14 MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else on 14 A Yes. 

15 Exhibit 71? 15 Q Did - is she - normally not do things she's 

16 (No response.) 16 asked to do? 

17 MR. BAGNALL: Okay, take this back. 17 A Well, l was saying this to her, to talk to Jim 

18 Okay, could you mark this next, please? 18 to figure out what to do. But -

19 (SEC Exhibit No. 72 was marked 19 Q Where does it say that you want her to talk to 

20 for identification.) 20 Jim Hull? 

21 BY MR. BAGNALL: 21 A It doesn't explicitly say that 

22 Q Okay, I'm going to hand you now what's been 22 Q Okay. Is Jim Hull copied on any- either of 

23 marlced as Exhibit 72. Could you please look it over and 23 these emails? 

24 let me know when you're done? 24 A No. 

25 (Witness examined the document.) 25 Q Okay. So did you have a conversation with Ms. 
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1 THE WITNESS: I sec. 1 Undenmod in the February 8, 2011 timeframe in which you 

2 BY MR. BAGNALL: 2 provided that additional infonnation? 

3 Q Okay, what is Exhibit 72, Mr. Gibson? 3 A I would imagine. 

4 A It's an email to Laurie Underwood. 4 Q Do you-

5 Q Okay. Who wrote the email to Laurie Underwood? 5 A I don't recall. 

6 A I did. 6 Q Don't recall, okay. And why would Geier 

7 Q Okay. Is that your email, cg@geierfund.com, 7 Group - if l'that you were describing befo~ the plan was 

8 right? 8 to create an offshore entity for foreign investon in 

9 A Yes. 9 GISF, why wouldn't you still need a U.S. based Geier 

10 Q Okay. And you wrote to her, I'll read it to 10 Group? 

11 you, on February 8, 2011, "Laurie, if there are Geier 11 A I don't recall. 

12 Group and Geier Capital in Georgia, please end them, as 12 Q Okay. And based on what you told us earlier 

13 welL Geier Capital is now a Delaware LLC, doing 13 about how Geier Group was never really implemented and 

14 business in Florida, and Geier Capital is now a Cayman 14 you were managing GISF through Geier Capital, for an 

15 LTD. We do not need either as Georgia entities effective 15 otTshore entity why would need a Geier Group? 

16 1/1/2011. Thanb." 16 A lfwe were going to create that new structure 

17 Did I read that right? 17 as 

18 A Yes. 18 a - the new offshore structure, we would need a 

19 Q Okay. So were you directing Laurie Undenmod 19 management entity for it. 

20 to withdraw Geier Group Delaware's and Geier Capital - 20 Q Why \\'OU!dn't that be Geier Capital? 

21 excuse me; Geier Group Georgia and Geier Capital Georgia 21 A LLC - oh. you m:an Geier Group - Capital. 

22 registration? 22 Limited? 

23 A Yes. It appears so. 23 Q Yeah, whatever. Whatever the -

24 Q Okay. Why were you directing her to do that? 24 A I'm not sure. 

25 A Under the theory that we were going to move 25 Q Let me just make sure I fmish the question. 
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Page 500 

Whatever the tenninology m>u1d be In the location, the 

countiy In which you created the endty; so if it's LTD 

or LLC or SA or whatever It Is, why m>uldn't you have a 

Geier Capital in that foreign location instead of a Geier 

Group? 

A I think we did have a Geier Capital in the 

foreign location. to the degree we - we proceeded down 

that path. I think we did fonn entities. We never used 

them 

Q So why would you have a Geier Group and a Geier 

Capital for the foreign investment but not - only use 

the Geier Capital for the domestic investment? 

A I don't have a specific answer to that 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q So my understanding - if you want to coSTeCt 

your earlier testimony "'here you said you didn't know 

anything about the dissolution of Geier Group and Geier 

Capital In Georgia until this investigation? 

A I suppose I - yes. I don't - you know. I 

didn't recall dissolving these, no. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, pay anention to the 

timing, because this is February. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. I mean. yeah, I don't-
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in - yeah. I remember this contemplating this, but we 

didn't proceed down this path; so this is a separate, you 

know, event. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Well, you ln fact did proceed down this path, 

didn't you? In April of 2011 they were, In fact, 

dissolved, weren't they? 

A But not in order to do a Cayman entity. 

Q No, that's not what I'm talking about. You 

said you -your earlier testimony was you didn't have 

any kno"1edge until this investigation of the dissolution 

of Geier Capital In Georgia; correct? 

A Right And I'm saying -

Q And I'm asking you now, in - on February 8, 

2011, you directed Laurie Undernood to dissolve Geier 

Capital In Georgia; comet? 

A In this - by this email. And my recollection 

at this point in tim: would be that that did not 

transpire because we did not end up fonning the -- or 

proceeding down the Cayman offshore entities. And that 

it was dissolved in a separate event later. But that's 

my recollection. 

Q Okay. I guess to finish, I thought you had a 

conversation \\ith Laurie Undemood in February of2011 to 

dissolve Geier Capital of Georgia; correct? 
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A Yes.sir. 

Q And two months later Geier Capital of Georgia 

was actually dissolved; isn't that right? 

A Yes,sir. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 73 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm handing you what's now been marked as 

Exhibit - sorry for the twist there -

A No, it's okay. 

Q - Exhibit 73. Could you look it over and let 

me know when you're done? 

A l'mready. 

Q What is Exhibit 73? 

A It's a Certificate of Withdrawal in the State 

ofGeorgia for GISF, dated February 2011. 

Q Okay. And could you turn to the second page, 

please, and look at Paragraph 8? Is that your signature 

there? 

A It appears. 

Q So did you cause the withdrawal of the GISF 

entity from Georgia in February of 2011? 

A It appears so. 

Q And why did you do that? 

A I do not know. 
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Q Did - did GISF no longer need to be registered 

to do business in the State of Georgia? 

A Presumably since we were operating out of 

Florida. 

Q Where at- in February of2011, where were the 

majority of GISF's Investors living? 

A Georgia. 

Q Okay. Did that not require GISF to be 

registered in Georgia then? 

A No. My understanding is we only had one client 

in Georgia; the fund. Plus Jim Hull. And my father. 

Q But this is the fund? 

A Right. 

Q The fund is your client, right? 

A Yes. 

Q So-and-

A But your follow-up question was were the 

majority of the investors. I'm just saying we didn't 

have 29 investment advisory relationships, we had one; 

the fund. 

Q \Vhen you say "we," who's "we"? 

A Geier Capital. 

Q Okay. But you had a relationship with Jim Hull 



Page 504 Page 506 
1 and you bad a relationship \\ith your father, right? 1 So the document that are part of Exhibit 73, 
2 A Yes. 2 which is the withdrawal of GISF's ability to do bminess 
3 Q And your mother? Did you say your mother? 3 in Georgia, were so that could be changed such that GISF 
4 A Yes. 4 was authorized to business in Florida; is that right? 
5 Q And they were all investors in GISF, right? 5 A Yes. 
6 A True. 6 Q And why was that change being made? 
7 Q Does the - does that duality, for lack of a 7 A I would have to aS5ert privilege. 
8 better temi, affect whether GISF needs to be registered 8 Q Okay. And so the conversations that you're 
9 in Georgia? 9 asserting privilege \ttth are \\ith - about re - rmving 

10 A My understanding is we did not. 10 the domestic GISF from Georgia to Florida, the 
11 Q Okay. And what's the basis for that 11 conversation you're asserting privilege on occUJTed at 
12 understanding? 12 the end of 2010; is that right? 
13 A Disc~ions with counsel. 13 A Yes, sir. 
14 Q Okay. And what were those dlsc:ussions? 14 Q Okay. Take back 73. 
15 A I would have to assert privilege. 15 BY MR BOHR: 
16 Q Okay. Which counsel? 16 Q Was there any potential disadvantage to keeping 
17 A Seward & Kissel. 17 GISF qualified to do business in Georgia? 
18 Q Okay. When did those conversations occur? 18 A l don't - ( don't know that. 
19 A At the end of2010. 19 Q You're not aware of any potential disadvantage? 
20 Q Okay. And were those conversations at the end 20 A I'm not aware of. No. 

21 of2010 related to the redomlclling plan that you've been 21 BY MR BAGNALL: 

22 talking about? 22 Q Were - I apologize if I asked this before. but 

23 A Well, there's two separate issues - 23 were GISF's investors made aware that GISF International 

24 MR FERRIGNO: Okay, but be careful. You can 24 Strategies Fund \WS having its certificate wtthdra\\n in 

25 say there are two i~es, but - 25 Georgia? 
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1 THE WITNESS: I guess I have to - 1 A No. 

2 MR. FERRIGNO: - you know, don't get into the 2 Q Were they aware that GISF was seeking, instead, 

3 difiCussion. 3 a certify of authority to do business in Florida? 

4 THE WITNESS: Uh - 4 A Not specifically, no. 

5 MR FERRIGNO: Do we need to consult'? 5 Q When you say "not specifically," \\'hat do you 

6 THE WITNESS: No, no. 6 mean? 

7 Can you ask the question. again? You're saying 7 A They were aware that I was rmving to Florida 

8 the re - the redomiciling plan. I'm just merely saying 8 and operating from there. 

9 that there's redomiciling of Geier International 9 Q Okay. 

10 Strategies Fund to Florida, and then there's this whole 10 (Counsel confer.) 

11 separate offshore entity thing. 11 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

12 BY MR. BAGNALL: 12 Q Yeah, was GISF - was an application for GISF 

13 Q What I was asking was were the conversations 13 to do business in Florida ever actually filed? 

14 that you \\'ere having with counsel at the end of 20 l 0 that 14 A I don't know. 

15 you testified to, related to the effort to redomlcile 15 Q Okay. 

16 GISF in the Caymans? 16 MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please? 

17 A They were un - they're two unrelated matters. 17 (SEC Exhibit No. 74 was marked 

18 Q What are t\\'O unrelated matters? 18 for identification.) 

19 A Moving GISF to Florida and potentially starting 19 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

20 a new offshore entity were unrelated matters. 20 Q Okay, I'm handing you what's been marl<ed as 

21 Q I see. So this was - this was done to m>ve 21 Exhibit 74. Could you look it over and let me know when 

22 GJSF to Florida? 22 you're done, please? 

23 A Yes. 23 A Yes. 

24 Q All right. So let me ask that question more 24 Q Okay, do you - what is Exhibit 74? 

25 clearly for the reconl. 25 A It's further emails between Laurie Underwood 
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and myself, in which I state to ultimately dissolve Geier 

Group. LLC. 

Q Ol<ay. So just to be a tittle bit more clear, 

on i\lan:h 21. 201 1, Laurie Undemood 11rote to you and 

said, "Just double checking, okay to temlinatc the Gibson 

Fund LLC. Geier Capital, LLC. the Geier Group, LLC, and 

Whole Fund LLC?" That's on the page ending 348 of 

Exhibit 74. Do you sec that? 

A Yeah. 

Q Did I rend that correctly? 

A Youdid. 

Q AU right. So she's talking about Geier 

Capital and Geier Group; correct? 

A Correct 

Q Among the Gibson Fund and the Hull Fund, right? 

A Right 

l 7 Q And you 11rote back to her, " Kee1> Geier Group, 
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LLC for now." Did I read that right '? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And she writes back, "Will do. Thanks." 

And then you respond to that saying, "Actually. sorry, 

kill Geier Group, LLC, too. Thanks." Right? 

A Y~s. 

Q Right. So in this thread you've directed 

her- confimicd for her that she should dissolve both 
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Geier Capital, LLC and Geier Group, LLC, rii:ht'! 

A Correct. 

Q And is that Geier Group, LLC Georgia? 

A Yes. 

Q And is tha t Geier Group, LLC Georgia? 

A You said the same thing twice. But -

Q Sorry; Geier Group Georgia? 

A Yes. 

Q And Geier Capital Georgia? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Thank )'OIL Thank you for catching that. 

And she writes back on Man:h 2 1, 2011, "Okay, 

11ill do. Thanks." Is that right'! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. So picking up on what l\l r. Bockin said a 

moment ago, do you 1mnt to revisit your prior testimony'? 

1\ It appears that I was. you know. a pan o f 

these discussions. absolutely. 

Q Okay. And can you point out uny1111ere in 

Exhibit 7-1 where i\lr. Hull is copied? 

A He's not. 

Q Okay. And did you have a conversation with i\ls. 

Unden1ood during this time in which you told her thut 

this wus actually Mr. Hull's idea? 

A I don't rec a 11. 
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Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q But just so it's clea r for the record, you 

advised her in March of 20 I I to d issolve Geier Capital of 

Georgia nnd Geier Group, LLC of Georgia; correct'! 

A Yes. sir. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Why did you ultimately change your mind about 

Geier Group'? Initially telling l\ls. Unden mod not to -

to withdraw Geier Group, and then telling her to do it'! 

A I have no recollection of the - what wns going 

on in temlS of phone conversations nrow1d this. I'm 

quite confident that these emails don't capture the full 

picture. But I don't rl'Call what - what discussions I 

had over the phone. 

Q Well. because 1111en I asked you that question 

before, you said, " I didn' t e,·en know that lt lmppcncd," 

right'! So now that you're, sort of, memory is refreshed 

that you were more involved than you oriJ! inully led on or 

originally recalled, at least, did you - do you now 
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recall seeking advice from anybody about autliority or 

the -

A I wouldn't have d issolved lcg;il entities by 

myself, to my recollection. I don't - I -

Q Okay. Did you seek ScwanJ & Klssel's advice'/ 

A I don't recall. 

Q Okay. And let me ask that - did you seek 

ScwanJ & Kissel's ndvice about dissolving Geier C!1pital? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Did you seek ScwanJ & Kissel's advice about 

dissolving Geier Group? 

A I - I don't recall any of this. 

Q Okay. I'll take back Exhibit 74. 

Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been 

previously m:ui<cd as Exhibit 39. If you could toke a 

look at that and let me know when you're done. please? 

A I'm ready. 

Q Okay. Do you recognize this document? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Do you have another one tlterc'I 

MR. BAGNALL: Oh. I'm sorry. Greg. could you 

hand one to Tom? Apologies. 

MR. FERRJGNO: Yeah. 

Tl IE WITNESS: This is a voluntary tennination 

at the State of Georgia for Geier Capital. efTcctive 

March of2011. 
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BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, and could you rum lhc puge lo lhc second 

page, please"? 

A Um-hnun 

Q The signature at rhe bottom of lhc page, n11o's 

signalure is thal? 

A James Hull. 

Q ls that J ames Hull's hand? Is that - did he 

write that himself? Is lhat \\hat his signature looks 

like? Or is thnl Laurie Umlemuod's sii:nature for Mr. 

Hull? 

A I couldn'1 say. 

Q Do you know one m1y or lhe olher'? 

A No. 

Q I sort of doubled up the quesrions on you. Do 

you know if that's Jim Hull's hundwriling'! 

A J - I couldn't say. 

Q Okay. And you don' I know if il's Laurie 

Underwood's handwriting? 

A I couldn't say. 

Q Okay. Bui rhe fact remains llml as of March 

28, 201 1, Geier Cnpilal had been lemunalcd in Georgia; 

is lhar righr? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Did - bul we jusl saw emails in 
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11hich-on i\larch 21st, so uboul a week prior you had 

dirccled Laurie Underwood lo dissolve Geier Capital, 

righl? 

A Righi. 

Q And arc you aware or whether Laurie Underwood 

ever signed Jim Hull's name on his be hair! 

A I think that may have been customary. 

Q It was cuslomary for Laurie Underwood lo sign 

J im Hull's name for ii? 

A It may have been. I don't know. I was nol 

1hcrc. I didn't see. 

Q Are you ever - are you aware in your dealings 

11ilh cilher Ms. Undcnmod or Mr. I lull or :my inslnnces in 

which Ms. Undenmod sii.:ncd Jim Hull's name on behalf of 

;\Ir. Hull? 

A Nor specifically. No. 

Q Okay. Was Mr. llull ever made aware thal Geier 

Capital had been dissolved? 

A I cannot imagine that any of these ~nrirics 

were dissolved wi1hou1 his knowledge and approval. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q You're speculating'? 

A Well. my memory dear!)' is -

Q lf he was -
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A - is very poor around - around these events. 

But I - as a ma lier of what is - whar was cusromary and 

whal I slrongly believe 10 be true, and would be stunned 

lo learn is not true. I know that the fommrion and 

maintenance of these cntitil-s was run and managed 1hrough 

him. and Laurie, who is his personal assistant and is 

directly nc.xt to him. 

Q Lei me ask it in a simple straighr forn-ard way; 

did you cell .Jim Hull lhat you had di rec red Laurie 

Underwood lo dissolve Geier Capilal, LLC of Georgia'? 

A Again. I am confident that I was having a back 

channel discussion with Jim abour this. And 1hcn why -

and rhen Laurie would cnmil me and s.1y, "Should we 

dissolve chis?" And 1hcn I would say. "Maybe hold on 10 

chat one." And rhcn I'm sure I was having a back channel 

discussion wilh Jim, and 1hen chat's why I responded back 

lo Laurie in wricing. So I - in other words. [ don't 

chink this is capturing anything. 

Q Bui you don't know for sure? 

A I don~ - I do noc recall for sure. I know 

what I would imagine and believe to have to been the 

case. 

Q But you don' I recall if you notified J im Hull 

of the dissolulion'? 

A I do nol remember - I could not say tha1 I 

Pa g e 51 5 

specifically nocificd Jim I lull. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay. And nhar's the basis for your 

understanding for- for supporting I hat lcstimony? 

A Timt the ownership aJJd management was the same 

for both entities? 

Q No. I'm saying lhut- lhat as a rarlonulc for 

11hy ii didn' I - lhis clmnge didn'I affect GISF, you 

rcstified t har -

A Well, I understand from - I'm sorry 10 

interrupt you. but I w1dcr..tand from 1hc opcmcing 

agreement and the confidcmial infonnation mcmomndwn 

tha1 our obligations 10 1mke reports of thal kind had to 

be surrounding a m:11erial adverse cvenl or change. 

Q And \\11a1 I'm asking you is. did you just base 

your decision, or even your testimony a moment ago, llmt 

chis lennhmtion of Geier Capital didn't amount 10 a 

malerial change'! Or did you seek ad\•ice from someone 10 

confirm lhal understanding on your- that you ha\•e? 

61 (Pages 512 to 515) 
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A I don't recall seeking advice. 

Q Okay. So your testimony is bused on your 

per.mnal reading of the offering documents; is that 

right? 

A And I may have sought advice. I don't remember 

specifically. 

Q Okay. But I ' m :isking, nhat's fonni ng the basis 

of your testimony a moment ago, that this wasn' t 

materi:il? 

A My thought in this moment that - what - the 

change of a domicility of a legal entity from one state 

to another whose ownership and management is the same is 

not m:itcrial. 

Q But th:it's not \\1iat happened, right'! Geier -

Geier Capit:il Georgia w:isn'I redonticiled in Dcla\\ure. A 

bmnd new entity 11us created in Oclu.mre thnt liappens to 

have the same name, right'! 

A Timt's correct. 

Q Okay. And did you seek advice from :myonc to 

support your understanding that that's not a nt 1tcrial 

ctmngc? 
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A I may have. but I don't recall specifically. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything"! 

BY MR. IJOCKIN: 

Q Did you make lhc GISF investors a11ure of the 

fuel that you had directed Laurie Underwood to dissolve 

Geier Capilnl, LLC! 

A No. 

MR. BOCKIN: TI1:u's it. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Can we take a restroom break"! 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. We'll go off the n .. 'Cord at 

2:21 p.m. December 21. 20 15. 

(A brief recess was taken.) 

MR BAGNALL: Okay. we'll go back on the rL'Cord 

at 2:27 p.m. DL'Ccmbcr 21. 2015. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q i\lr. Gibson, you recall )'Ou' re under oath? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Ok:ty. 1\nd just to confinn. there were no 

conversatio1is of s ubstance between you nnd the staff 

during the b reak: is that right'! 

A That's correct. 

MR. BAGNALL: And you agree. Mr. Ferrigno'! 

MR. FERRJGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 
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BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going lo hand you 11imt's been ma~d 

previously as Exhibit 38. If you could look it 01·er and 

let me know when you're done, please'! 

A l'mrcady. 

Q Okay. Do you recogni7.c Exhibit 38? 

A Yes. Tilcrc's the d issolution of Geier Group in 

the State o f Georgia. effective April 2011. 

Q Okay. Ami if you look at the second page of 

Geier- excuse me, Geier Group's d issolution, Exhibit 

38, "ho's signature is that at the bottom of the page'! 

A It appears to be Jim Hull. 

Q And does that sigru1ture look to you to be the 

same as the signature we looked at a moment ago in 

Exhibit 39? 

A It does. 

Q Okay. And are you - d o you - having seen It 

here now, do you recognize that to be J im Hull's 011n 

handwriting? 

A I don't. I couldn't say. 

Q And )"OU stiU don't know whether it might be 

Laurie Undemood's handwriting, instead? 

A It could be. I don't know. 

Q Okay. And 1rns this the date on 111tich Geier 

Group Georgia was actually tcmtinntcd? 

Page 519 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And nas - afier this time. 11erc GISF's 

im·estors made a1rnrc that Geier Group had been 

tcmtinatcd? 

A No.sir. 

Q And do you hal'C a specific recollection of th:it 

from the April 2011 timcfnunc"? Or arc you - arc you -

A ·n1is is over a series o f discussions from 

January 10 - concluding now in April. 

Q And 11i1en we asked you about this the fi rst time 

around in i\larch. I thinkyou said that you just assunlt.>d 

th:it Jim Hull did this to save on filing fees. Do you 
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remember saying that? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. What you're testifying to now is 

different. Would you agree? 

A It appears that I had discussions relating to 

the dissolution of these. so I must have been involved. 

Yes. 

Q And so what I'm asking you though, was the -

answer you just gave about terminating Geier Group 

because you were paying your taxes for Geier Capital 

anyway you just may as well have one entity instead of 

two, do you have a specific rellection - recollection of 

that being the reason in April of2011 for dissolving 

Geier Group. LLC in Georgia? 

A ldonot. 

Q Okay. Whatforms the basis of that 

understanding now? 

A As I look back on all of the facts and the 

emails and the fact that I was involved and - and what 

our various considerations were at the time, that it's 

the most - that's the most complete picture i can give 

you. 

Q But it's your best estimate, basically? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. I'll take back Exhibit 38. 
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MR. BAGNALL: Okay, could you mark this next, 

please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 75 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 

as Exhibit 75. Could you look it over and let me know 

when you're done, please? 

A I'm ready. 

Q Do you recognize Exhibit 75, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes. 

Q What is it? 

A It's a Schedule 13G filing with the SEC 

relating to our ownership ofTRX shares that exceeded the 

I 0 percent level. 

Q Okay. And if you could please turn to Page 11 

of this document. which is the signature page. I'm 

sorry; they're not numbered. It might be easier to go 

from the back, third page in from the end, actually. 

A Okay. Okay. 

Q May 2nd, Geier Capital, LLC, signed by Chris 

Gibson, managing member. Do you see that'! 

A Yes. 

Q Was that Geier Capita] Georgia or Geier Capital 

Delaware? 
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A Delaware, I presuin:. 

Q Okay. And then the next one down, Geier Group, 

LLC, by Chris Gfbson. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q And you see the date that this was signed, May 

2, 2011? 

A Yes. 

Q Did Geier Group exist at that time? 

A It did not. 

Q By - It bad been dissolved by - for how long? 

A A little over a month. 

Q Okay. 

A Or a little under a ironth, I gu~ 

Q All right. And so why are you signing on 

behalf or Geier Group when it didn't exist? 

A It's a mistake. 

Q Okay. And how did that mistalce happen? 

A It was an oversight. 

Q Okay. And couJd you tum two more pages, 

please? Okay, do you see there's another signature here? 

A Yes. 

Q For Geier Capita), LLC, signed by yotL Do you 

see that? 

A Yes. 

Q And was that Geier Capital Georgia or Geier 
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Capital Delaware? 

A Delaware, I presume. 

Q Okay. And you can see that, right, actually, 

if you tum to the thinl page in from the beginning? 

A Um-hmm. 

Q Geler Capital is listed there as - Geier 

Capital Delaware, right? 

A Okay. 

Q And Geier- and the fourth page is Geier 

Capital Georgia, right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And so it - in connection 'ftith the 

identity - the Identification of Geier Capital Delaware, 

Is it your contention at this time Geier Capital Delaware 

had been substituted in as the managing member of GISF? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And then is it - is your contention 

again that on the Page 4, \mere Geier Group is Identified 

as being a Georgia entity, that that - that was a 

mismke? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. I mean. it's not - not that nwch time 

has passed. right? It's only a few 'ft'eelcs that had passed 

since you \\rote those emails directing Laurie Underwood 

to dissolve these entities when you signed these. right? 

63 (Pages 520 to 523) 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

11 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 524 

A Yes, sir. That's correct. 

Q And so you didn't - you don't - you didn't 

remember, wha~ five or sil 'ft-eeks later that you had 

dissolved the Geier Group? 

A I-
Q March 21st -

A I - I didn't appreciate the significance of 

that. I was - I read this and read the, you know, share 

numbers and so forth, and this was drafted in 

consultation with counsel and I didn't -1 made an 

oversight and -

Q Okay. 

A - in the signature pages. 

Q Okay. And - and on this page, right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And when I say "this page," I'm talking 

about Page 4. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, anybody have anything else 

on Exhibit 75? 

MR BOHR: I don't think he responded to the 

Page4. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm sorry; was it also an oversight at Page 4? 

A Yes. It was an oversight on Page 4. 

Q Thankyou. 
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MR BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please'/ 

(SEC Exhibit No. 76 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm handing you ·what's now been marked as 

Exhibit 76. Could you please take a look at Exhibit 76 

and let ml lmow 'ft'hen you're done? 

A Yes. I'm ready. 

Q Okay. What - 'ft'hat Is Exhibit 76? 

A It's a Form 3 filed with the SEC by Geier 

International Strategies Fund regarding its ownership of 

TRX. 

Q Okay. And do you see on Page 3 and 4 there are 

signatures. Did you authorize your signatures to be used 

here? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And so the first signature on Page 3 

from May 2, 2011 Is for Geier International Strategies 

Fund, by Geier Capital, LLC, signed by Chris GibsoJL 

Which Geier Capital, LLC Is that? 

A I would preswre it was Delaware. 

Q Okay. And do you know for sure'! 

A I-no. 

Q Okay. The next signature Is for you, Geier 

Capital by you. Do you see that? 
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A Yes, sir. 

Q And is that Geier Capital Georgia or Delaware? 

A Delaware. 

Q Okay. Do you lmow for sure? 

A No.sir. 

Q Okay. And then the last signature there is for 

Geier Group. Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And Geier Group didn't exist at that dme in 

any jurisdiction, right? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. So why - why did you sign on behalf of 

Geier Group on May 2, 2011? 

A That was an oversight, as well. 

Q Okay. And is the reason for the oversight for 

this Form 3 any different than the reasons you gave for 

Exhibit 75? 

A No, sir. They're the same. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

BYMR. BOCKIN: 

Q You would agree that this Form 3 is false; 

correct? 

MR. FERRIGNO: I think he said it was a 

mistake. 
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BY MR BOCKIN: 

Q Is it? Is it accurate? Is it accurate or it 

is false? 

A I would say it's inaccurate. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Is that true, too of Exhibit 75, the IJG, it 

was also inaccurate? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR BAGNALL: Could you mark this next. please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 77 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you what's been marked as 

Exhibit 77. Could you please look it over and let me 

know when you're done? 

A l'mready. 

Q Okay. Do you recogniu Exhibit 77? 

A It's a Fonn 4 of Geier International Strategies 

Funds ownership ofTRX. 

Q Okay. And do you see on the second page, at 

the very end, there are signatures again? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And it appears that your signature 

was - was listed for each entity. Did your - did you 
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1 authome your signatures to be used on June 14, 2011? 1 Q Okay. 
2 A Yes. 2 BY MR. BOCKIN: 
3 Q Okay. And do you see the first signature again 3 Q You said you did this through counsel. Who 
4 is for GISF, and the Geier Capital Which Geier Capital 4 helped you prepare this SEC Form 4? 
5 entity was this? 5 A Seward & Kissel. 
6 A Delaware, I presume. 6 Q Did you make Seward & Kissel aware that Geier 
7 Q Okay. But do you see at the top of the same 7 Group had been dissolved In March of 2011? 
8 page, Geier Capital's address is listed as a Florida 8 A I would have to assert privilege. 
9 entity. Do you see that? 9 Q Okay. I'll ask the same question for the -

10 MR. FERRIGNO: Well, it was a Florida ad~. 10 MR. BOCKIN: Can you tell me the numbers, 
11 MR. BAGNALL: Excuse me. Thank you. 11 please, George, for those - for the Fonn 13 and the Fonn 
12 BY MR. BAGNALL: 12 3? 
13 Q A Florida address. Do you see that? 13 MR. BAGNALL: So it's Exhibit 76, Exhibit 75, 
14 A Yes. 14 and the Exhibit 77 that we're talking about. 
15 Q Okay. So what - had Geier Capital been 15 BY MR. BOCKIN: 
16 registered in the State of Florida at this time? 16 Q So let me ask the question so It's clear for 
17 A Not to my knowledge. 17 the record. Did you - who - let's start with the -
18 MR. BAGNALL: Bear with me for just a second. 18 let's start llith Exhibit 75 so It's easiest, which is the 
19 (Pause.) 19 13G. 
20 BY MR BAGNALL: 20 MR. FERRIGNO: I don't think you want to give 
21 Q Are you sure about that? Take a look at 21 us your attorney work producL 

22 Exhibit71. 22 MR. BAGNALL: Yeah, could we get that one back? 
23 A So we were qualified to do - 23 I'm sorry. 

24 Q Okay. 24 MR. FERRIGNO: That's okay. 

25 A - business in Georgia. 25 MR. BOCKIN: Sorry about that. 
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1 MR. FERRIGNO: Wait. 1 MR. BAGNALL: Thank you. 

2 THE WITNESS: I mean, in Florida. In Florida. 2 MR BOCKIN: Here's the other one. 

3 BY MR. BAGNALL: 3 BY MR BOCKIN: 

4 Q So Geier Capital, at the time, was registered 4 Q So take a look at Exhibit 75, if you would. 

5 to do business In Florida when your signature was 5 Same quesdon as I asked before; who helped you prepare 

6 appended here In June of2011, right? 6 this? 

7 A Yes. sir. 7 A Seward & Kissel. 

8 Q Okay. But again, you see you signed here for 8 Q And did you make Seward & Kissel aware before 

9 Geier Group. Did Geier Group exist in June of 2011? 9 It was filed that Geier Group, LLC had been dissolved? 

10 A No, sir. 10 A I would have to assert privilege. 

11 Q So was this Form 4 accurate? 11 Q All right. I'll collect 75 again. 

12 A It was - it had- it contained an oversight. 12 And I'm going to show you 76. The same 

13 Q Was it accurate? 13 quesdon. 

14 A In that it contained an oversight it was 14 A Seward & Kissel. And I would assert -

15 inaccurate. 15 Q Let me ask the question so it's clear for the 

16 Q Okay. So not accurate. Again "inaccurate"? 16 record later on. 

17 A Not accurate. 17 So I'm going to show you Exhibit 76, which is 

18 Q All right. So - 18 the Fonn 3, dated April 29, 2011 and filed on May 2, 

19 MR. BOCKIN: Go ahead. 19 2011. Do you see that? 

20 BY MR. BAGNALL: 20 A Yes, sir. 

21 Q So why did you sign for Geier Group in June of 21 Q And who assisted you in the preparation of this 

22 2011 when it didn't exist? 22 FonnJ? 

23 A Again. I didn't look at the entities. I did 23 A Seward & Kissel. 

24 this through counsel and I looked at the - reviewed the 24 Q And did you make Seward & Kissel aware that 

25 numbers of the shares and perpetrated an oversight. 25 Geier Group, LLC of Geo~ had been dissolved as of this 

65 (Pages 528 to 531) 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 532 

filing? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Thank you, I'll collect 76, as well. 

MR. BAGNALL: Are you don't with 77? 

MR. BOCKIN: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. I'll take 77 back from 

everyone, please. 

Could you mark this next. please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 78 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So this is - what I'm handing you now has been 

marked Exhibit 78. Could you please look at Exhibit 78 

and let me know when you're done, please? 

A I'mready. 

Q Okay. What is Exhibit 78? 

A It's a Schedule 13G filed by GISF on November 

2011 relating to our ownership ofTRX. 

Q Okay. On the second page from the end, could 

you look back there, please, and look at the signatures. 

Do you see there's Geier Capital, LLC, signed by Chris 

Gibson. Do you see that'? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. What Geier Capital is that, Georgia or 

Delaware? 

A Delaware. I presume. 

Q Do you know for sure? 

A ldon't. 
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Q Oby. The next Is Geier Group. Do you see 

that? 

A ldo. 

Q Did you authorize your signatures to be used on 

November 10, 2011 for Geier Capital and Geier Group? 

A Idid. 

Q Oby. Why did you sign for Geier Group when It 

didn't exist? 

A It was an oversight. 

Q Oby. Can you turn to the last page, please? 

This is also from November 10, 2011. There's a signature 

by you for Geier Capital, and a signature by you for 

Geier Group. Do you see that? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And did you authorize those signatures on 

Novemberl0,2011? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Oby. Is that Geier Capital Georgia or 

Delaware? 

A Delaware I presume. I'm not sure. 

Q Okay. And Geter Group didn't exist so \\'hy did 

you authorize your signature to be used there? 
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A It was an oversight 

Q Okay. Could you turn, please, to Page 2? This 

identifies Geier Capital Do you see that -

A Yes, sir. 

Q - in Paragraph 1? 

Look at Paragraph 4 for me, please? Where's 

the clti7.ensbip of the Geier Capital that's being signed 

for here? 

A It says Georgia. 

Q Did Geier Capital Georgia exist at this time? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Why- why was Geier Capital making 

filings with the SEC when it didn't exist? 

A This is an oversight in tenns of its 

domicility. 

Q Okay. The next page is Geier Group, LLC 

Georgia. Do you see that? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. It's Paragraphs I and 4, again. That 

didn't exist either, right? 

A That's correct. 

Q So neither of the entities that are identified 

for investors on Pages 2 and 3 of this document exist, 

right? 

A That's correct. 
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Q Is this IJG that was med in November of2011 

accurate? 

A Not in the sense that the Geier Group was not 

around and that Geier Capital was misidentified as a 

Georgia entity. 

Q Okay. Did-who helped you file this 13G? 

A Seward & Kissel. 

Q Did you make knoltn to Seward & Kissel that 

Geier Capital Georgl.a didn't exist at this time? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Did you make known to Se\wrd & Kissel that 

Geier Group Georgia didn't exist at this time? 

A I would have to assert privilebre. 

Q I'll take back 78. Oby, now let me just go 

back to Exhibit 43, which "" talked about earlier. Could 

you please take a look at Exhibit 43 and let me know when 

you're ready? 

A l'mready. 

Q Okay. Now, could "" please focus on Page 3 of 

Extu*bit 43? 

A Yes. 

Q Oby. This Is - do you see this is a Geier 

Capital, LLC Certificate of Formadon of the Limited 

Liability - excuse me; Certificate of CanceUatlon. Do 

you see that? 
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A Yes. 

Q That was December 22, 2011. Is that your 

signature there over "Authorized Persons"? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And is that your name printed in type 

there at the very last line? 

A Yes. 

Q And this relates to Geier Capital Delaware; 

correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So was Geier Capital Delaware dissolved 

at the end of December 2011? 

A Yes. 

Q By your signature, right? 

A Yes. 

Q Were you aware of that previously? 

A I don't have a specific recollection. No. 

Q Okay. So when Geier Capital Delaware was 

terminated in the end of December 2011, was that your 

Idea to dissolve this entity? 

A No. 

Q What was the reason for dissolving Geier 

Capital Delaware? 

A I do not recall. 

Q Was there another entity that was substituted 

Page 537 

as the managing member of GISF at this tin? 

A No. 

Q So what happened to GISF when Geier Capital 

Delaware was dissolved in December of 2011? 

A I don't have the legal knowledge to form a 

basis or opinion of that. 

Q Okay. Based on what we looked at in Exhibits 

34 and 35 at the outset today, there - we - and we can 

pull them back out if you oou!d like, there \WS some 

provisions that we discussed about \\oilat would happen 

if - if those entities were dissolved. Do you remember 

that? 

A ldo. 

Q Okay. And they are the Confidential Private 

Offering Memorandum in Exhibit 34 and the Operating 

Agreement in Exhibit JS. All right, and "'hy don't we 

start with the Confidential Offering Memorandum. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I have two operating agreements, 

I think. 

MR. BAGNALL: Sorry; here you go. This is 34 

and 35. You had two of these, so put that back in the 

pile. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: Sorry for the confusion there. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q So if you tum to page ending 387 or Exhibit 

34. 

A Okay. 

Q Do you see the section, "Dissolution or the 

Company"? 

A Right. 

Q "The company may be dissolved at any time by 

the managing member whereupon its affairs will be \\Vund 

up by the managing member." Right? 

The next sentence says, "The retirement, 

dissolution, bankruptcy or insolvency of the managing 

member \\ill dissolve the company unless (i) at such time 

there is another managing member who agrees to continue 

the business of the company." 

A Right. 

Q "Or (ii) an entity controlled by Chris Gibson 

is substituted as managing member to continue the 

business of the company." 

A Correct. 

Q Olcay. Did either- (i) or (ii) occur? 

A I believe (i) occurred. 

Q And what was the - who was the - who is the 

other managing member that agreed to continue the -

running the company? 

A I do not know. 
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Q Then how do you have a basis to believe that 

that's what occUJTed? 

A Because the company continued to operate lDltil 

the final wind down occurred the next month. 

Q Did it do so property though? 

A I believe so. 

Q Olcay. So who would lmow what entity was 

substituted in? Or who - what individual or entity 

sen-ed as the managing member? 

A I would defer to Jim Hull, who was largely 

managing this process at this point. 

Q So in - this is December of 2011, you were no 

longer involved? 

A I was involved, but in terms of wind - the 

wind down and how to execute it, I was not involved in 

the day-to-day basis. 

Q Well, wesawyourW-2 from2012; comet? The 

entire year or 2012 you earned something like $148,000 in 

connection nith your providing advisory semces to GISF; 

correct? 

A l'm not i.-ure that -

Q I mean, that's your prior testimony. 

A Yes. Again, in terms of managing the wind down 

and the adjustment and the structure, which occurred in 

December of201 land January of2012. I was not involved 
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Page 540 Page 542 
1 on a day-to-day basis of that. 1 obligation to your - to your client? Signing documents 
2 Q Well, what wind down are you describing because 2 without thinking about them? What did you think when you 
3 you \\'ere paid for the entire yearof2012, and 3 were asked to sign this document in December of 2011? 
4 potentially - 4 A That it was a routine adjustment in our 

5 A I'm not saying - 5 structure. 

6 Q - the - hold on, I'm not done. And 6 Q And how was it adjusted? 
7 potentially even the fint weekof2013, right? 7 A It was adjusted in that we eliminated the 

8 A Right. 8 existing legal entity that was the managing member and a 

9 Q So we're talldng about potentially 13 months 9 new managing member took over. 

10 after the time that Geier Capital Georgia was dissolved, 10 Q And who's that new managing member? 

11 your testimony is that you weren't Involved? 11 A That's what I do not know. 

12 A I - my testimony is not that I was not 12 Q Okay. Did you know in December of2011? 

13 involved in Geier International Strategies Fund. That's 13 A No. 

14 not my testimony. 14 Q Did you ask anybody In December of 2011? 

15 Q Okay. So please describe what it is? 15 A No. 

16 A My testimony is that my involvement in the wind 16 Q Okay. So you bad a fiduciary obligation to 

17 down of these other investors was very limited. And in 17 GISF. You signed a document to dissol\'e it's managing 

18 the involvement in the new - the dissolution of Geier 18 member. You did so without knowing who the ne\V managing 

19 Capital and the whatever structure took place, I do not 19 member would be, and ftithout asking whether there l\'Ould 

20 recall. 20 be a new managing member. How does that satisfy your 

21 Q That's your signa~ right? Right there? 21 fiducbtry obligation to your client, GISF, In December of 

22 MR. FERRIGNO: Which document is that'! 22 2011? 

23 MR. BAGNALL: This is Exhibit 43, right? 23 A I don't recall. 

24 BY MR. BAGNALL: 24 Q Okay. Is It possible that the fund should hm'e 

25 Q You've always tesdtled that that's your 25 been dlssol\'ed in December 2011 when you signed the 
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1 signature dissolving Geier Capital - 1 document dissolving Geier Capital Delaware? 

2 A I said that that appears to be my signature. 2 A I sought to want to participate in the wind 

3 Q Is it your signature or not? 3 down of the fund and the management of the wind down of 

4 A I don't know. 4 the fund consistent with our otTering docwnents and in 

5 Q Dfd anybody else in December of 2011 have 5 te~ of the dissolution of that entity. I wa.o; not the 

6 authority to sign your name? 6 progenitor of that. 

7 A No. 7 Q Let me make sure you undentood my question, 

8 Q Okay. So who's signature could that be If not 8 okay, because what I said - \\'hat I asked you was whether 

9 yours? 9 it was possible when you signed this document In December 

10 A I don't know. 10 of 2011 that GISF should have been dissolved? 

11 Q Okay. So- 11 A I would say that's not possible. 

12 A Well, I mean, it certainly says my name. 12 Q Why is that not possible? 

13 Q So you - it's bani for me to understand how 13 A Because all of this was done in the context of 

14 you can tesdfy on the one hand that you're involved, but 14 a thoughtful wind down. And that I was not the 

15 on the other that it says your name and you've testified 15 progenitor of the dissolution of Geier Capital, LLC in 

16 that that's either your signature or - or likely your 16 Delaware. 

17 signature. 17 Q That's your slgna~ right? 

18 MR. FERRIGNO: I don't think he said he wasn't 18 A I - I would have agreed to do that in 

19 involved. 19 conrultation with Jim, who was essentially managing this 

20 MR. BAGNALL: He said that twice. 20 proces.o; at this point in time. 

21 THE WITNESS: I didn't - I didn't set the 21 Q So I don't understand when you're talldng about 

22 policy. If - ifl was presented with a certificate of 22 a - the wind down. The fund continued for at least 

23 cancellation to execute. I would have done so. 23 another year after this. 

24 BY MR. BAGNALL: 24 A As-

25 Q And how - how does that satisfy your fiduciary 25 Q And you were paid for work that you did In 
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connection with the fund for that year, to the tune of 

almost ofSlS0,000. So what \find down are you talking 

about? 

A I'm talking about the redemption of all the -

all the small - smaller other investors, with the 

exception of my family, Jim, and the Marzullos. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q How could it have been a thoughtful \\ind do\m 

\\hen you didn't know who the managing member was? 

A From a legal perspective l don't know. 

Q From a practical perspective. If there's no 

managing member

A There isa-

Q - who's managing the fund. 

A Okay. Okay. Well, then the managing member 

would be myself and Jim, as it was before and as it was 

after. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, as of December 22, 2011, which of the 

smaller investors that just referred to a moment ago had 

already withdrawn their fimds? Redeemed their full 

Investment in GISF? 

A I don't recall. But few. if any. 

Q Okay. So as of this date, the vast majority of 

the investors \\"ere still invested In GISF; is that right? 

A For the next 38 days, yes. 

Q Until \\'hen, the end of Janwuy 2012? 

A That's my understanding. 
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Q Okay. Were the GISF investors notified In 

December 22, 2011 timeframe that Geier Capital Delaware 

had been dissolved? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Were the GISF Investors notified in the 

December 2011 timeframe that you and Mr. Hull were 

potentially the managing members of the fund? Had been 

substituted In for Geier Capital Delaware? 

A We would not have substituted ourselves 

individually as the new managing member. It would be a 

new legal entity. 

Q And what's the name of that entity? 

A That's what I do not know or have a 

recollection ot: But I'm sure it was another LLC. 

Perhaps Hull Storey Gibson; I'm not sure. 

Q Okay. And where was that - that substitution 

memorialiml? 

A ltwasnot. 

Q Okay. So then how do you know it happened? 

A Because based upon what is customary. It would 

be uncustomary to eliminate an LLC and assume a 

partnership like that. 
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Q I mean, I \\'Ould say It would be uncustomary to 

sign a document lilm this without knowing what thi! 

comequences were. Wouldn't you agree with that? 

A l agree. 

Q Okay. Did you seek advice from anybody before 

you signed that dissolution of Geier Capital Delaware in 

December of 2011? 

A Not to my recollection. 

Q Did you speak with your attorneys at Sewanl & 

Kissel? 

A At this point in time I wasn't - no. 

Q Okay. Did you speak with Mr. Grovenstein? 

A I did not No. 

Q Did you speak with your father? 

A No. 

Q Did you speak with any other attorney before 

you signed that document in December 2011 dissoMng 

Geier Capital Delaware? 

A Not to my recollection. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR BOHR: 

Q When Mr. Bagnall asked you if you spoke \\ith 

any attorneys at Seward & Kissel at this time, you 

responded by saying, "I was not at this time," and then 

you stopped. 
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Did - do you mean that your relationship with Seward 

Kissel was over by this time of this document? 

A No, I don't mean that 

Q What did you mean? You stopped what you 

started to say. 

A If I recall what you're referring to, I think I 

was saying that, you know, at this point in time we were 

redeeming the other smaller investors and Jim was heavily 

involved on the day-to-day management and setting course, 

and I was complying in those efforts as long as it was 

consistent with our agreements with our investors and our 

obligations to them. And I think everything has been. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Why do you think everything bas been? 

A I don't see any reason why we could not have 

dissolved Geier Capital Delaware, operated under a new 

LLC, and for a 38-day period while we dissolved the 

company. 

Q That's not the issue, right? The issue is 

you're saying that but you have absolutely no idea 

whether another LLC was substituted for Geier Capital 

Delaware? 

A That's correct. 

Q Okay. So what are we supposed to think? 

There's no entity, right, that you can think of, you just 
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want us to think !here must have been one? 

i\ ls 1ha1 a - I'm no1 sure if 1ft:11's a question. 

Q That is a question. ls that 11hat you wanr us 

to think'? Thar !here just had to have been one, e\'en 

rhough you can't think of it'? Where it would be 

domiciled? What its name would be? That there's no 

7 writing abour ir'? 
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i\ I'm nor >'Ure whal you want 10 1hink - whar I 

wanl you 10 lhink. I'm !Tying 10 answer your qucMiu1t~ 

hones1ly. 

Q Right. And what I'm saying is how can you 

think that cveryrhing was done right by GISF -

iO\'CStors -

A Because I have high degree of confidence in 

Jim And in reading. you know. our obligations again 

w1d~r 1hc confidential ofiering memorandum and 1hc 

operating agreement. I don't sec anything explici1ly 

inconsiSlcnt with dissolving Geier Capi1al Delaware. 

Q Other than you can' t identify who the new 

managing member would be? 

A Tiuu's-

Q That's a pretty big inconsistency, right'! A 

fund can't operate 11ithout a manuging member. Look -

A You're asking - you're asking for the legal 

cnli ty. 
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Q :-lo, look- please look in fro nt of you -

i\ Right. Right. You're right. I cannot identify 

the legal entity. nun's correct. 

Q Okay. Alf right. So tfl!lt - tll!lt's a big 

issue, right? Because look- in from of you is the 

operating agreement, Exhibit 35. okay. Section 9.02. I 

have it open there for you. Page ending 085, right. 

Here. too, this mirror.; the language of the confidential 

private offering memorandum saying that "The relirement, 

dissolution, bankruptcy or insolvency of the managing 

member 11ill dissolve the company." 

The company is GISF, right'! 

i\ Correct. 

Q And the dissolution of the managing member, 

tllllt's 11hat just l1!1ppcned here, right'? Geier Capital 

Delaware was dissolved in Dela1111rc, right? 

A Correct. 

Q By your signature; correct? 

A Corrccl. 
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Q Absolutely. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Somebody has to - maybe 

somebody has to do something, but - but il's not his 

responsibility -

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I disagree 11ith tll!lt actually because you were 

lhe 50 percent o"ner of the rnanugini: member, correct'! 

You were paid approxim:itely SI 50,000 for this ycur, 

right. to provide services to this fund; correct? 
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A In pan. yes. 

Q Ycuh. And you 11ere the majority 011ner of Geier 

Capilal; corrcct? 

A Yes. 

Q And you were the =jority 011ner of Geier Group; 

correct'! 

A Correct. 

Q You were paid for providing investment advisory 

services to the fund: corrcct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. So you did have a responsibili ty. In 

foct. you had a fiduciary obLigation to GISF. correct, as 

an investment advisor? 

i\ Yes. 

Q Okay. So you, 1>erlrnps more than unybody else, 

right, lllld the obligation to identify \\TIO the new 

managing member would be'! 

A i\nd I'm not saying that that didn'I occur. I'm 

>aying I cannot recall at this point in lime who it is. 

Q RighL But we 11!1\'en't seen a single writing 

idenlif)ing a new manai:ing member in the timcfmmc, 

right'? 

A No. 

Q ,\nd you j ust 11ent through an exercise of 

producing docwncnts to us pur.;uant to two different 
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1 subpoenas in this matter; correct? 1 records, but as far as this being, you know, for example 

2 A Correct. 2 her line. "The bottom line is the only Geier entity which 

3 Q During your review of those documents, did you 3 exists is Geier International Strategies Fund, a Delaware 

4 ever see any documents identifying who the new managing 4 LLC, which is qualified to do busi~ in the State of 

5 member lWu1d be in December of201l? 5 Florida," is not necessarily complete. 

6 A No. 6 Q How is it not complete? 

7 Q Okay. 7 A Because there may be another legal entity that 

8 MR. BAGNALL: Does anybody else have anything 8 this the - acting as the managing member at that point 

9 else? 9 in time. 

10 (No response.) 10 Q Um-hmm. I thought you testified earlier though 

11 MR. BAGNALL: All right, I'll talce back Exhibit 11 that Ms. Undenvood was the penon that monitored all of 

12 35. 12 the entities for you and did all the filings for you for 

13 Could you mark this next in line, please? 13 the entities for GISF? Didn't you testify to that 

14 (SEC Exhibit No. 79 was marked 14 earlier? 

15 tbr identification.) 15 A Typically, yes. 

16 BY MR. BAGNALL: 16 Q Okay. So did she typically make mistakes in 

17 Q I'm going to hand you what's now been marked as 17 that effort? 

18 Exhibit 79. Could you please look at 79 and let me know 18 A She's imperfect and I -

19 when you're done? 19 Q That's not what I asked you. I asked if you 

20 (Witness examined the document.) 20 she typlcally made mistal<es in that effort? 

21 TIIE WITNESS: Okay. 21 A She makes mistalces, but -

22 MR. FERRIGNO: I'm sorry; just one second. 22 Q Ale you aware of Ms. Undenvood making mistal<es 

23 MR. BAGNALL: Um-hnun. 23 in connection with her job responsibilities maintaining 

24 (Pause.) 24 the entities that were related to the Geier International 

25 MR. BAGNALL: You ready'? 25 Strategies Fund? 
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1 THE WITNESS: Y cs. 1 A No. 

2 MR. FERRIGNO: Just one second. 2 Q Okay. 

3 THE WITNESS: Oh, sorry. 3 A But it doesn't mean that -

4 (Pause.) 4 Q You answered the question, Mr. Gfbson, okay. 

5 MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. 5 So let me ask you this; if you look, starting 

6 BY MR. BAGNALL: 6 at the bottom of the page ending 954, reganllng Geier 

7 Q And do you recognize Exhibit 79, Mr. Gibson? 7 lntemadonai Strategies Fund. was GISF a Delaware LLC 

8 A Yes. 8 fonned by Bradley Tfpper on 12116/08? 

9 Q What is it'? 9 A Yes. 

10 A It's an email from Laurie Underwood to myself, 10 Q Okay. 

11 sunnnarizing what Geier related entities exist and their 11 A 12116/08? 

12 formation and dissolution. 12 Q That's right. And it was renewed in Delaware 

13 Q And at what time was this email written? 13 4/9/12? 

14 A In April of2012. 14 A lbat's - that's not accurate. 

15 Q Okay. And why were you communicating with Ms. 15 MR. FERRIGNO: Where were you employed in '08? 

16 Undenvood about the Gefer entitles and their existence or 16 THE WITNESS: Deutsche Banlc. 

17 non-existence fn April of2012? 17 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. When -

18 A I don't know. 18 TIIE WITNESS: So -

19 Q Okay. Are the - is - to your knolliedge is 19 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

20 Ms. Undemood's summary of the current status of these 20 Q When \\'BS it - how about if it was '09? 

21 entities as of April 2012 accurate? 21 A It would have - yeah. 

22 A No. 22 Q GISF-

23 Q What - bow is it inaccurate? 23 A '09. '09. 

24 A I mean, she's not providing a legal opinion and 24 Q - was '09, right? 

25 she's - she has access to certain administrative 25 A '09, yeah. 
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Q So it was potentially a typo by one year? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And was -

A There's an error. 

Q Okay. Was - were you aware of that before 

this moment? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Did you identify it now? 

A ldid 

Q Somebody pointed it out to you, right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. But you didn't identify it then if 

somebody pointed it out you. 

All right, was GISF qualified in Georgia on 

December 17th, '09? 

A Was GJSF at December 17? Yes. 

Q Okay. Was it withdrawn in Georgia in February 

of2011? 

A Yes. 

Q Was it qualified in Florida in February of 

2011? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So other than the typo, potential typo, 

are there any other inaccuracies related to her writing 

aboutGISF? 
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MR. FERRIGNO: Do you need to see the other 

exhibits with all the cancellations and withdrawals? 

THE WITNESS: No. But l would say this - this 

is not necessarily complete. Again. this is - you know. 

this is not a legal opinion. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Nobody asked you if it was a legal opinion. 

A Okay. 

Q I asked if any of what was just written was 

Inaccurate, other than the typo? 

A I was just saying it's not complete. 

Q I didn't ask you if it was complete. I asked 

you if It was inaccurate? 

that 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, it is inaccurate. 

THE WITNESS: It is inaccurate. 

MR. FERRIGNO: We've got - we've established 

MR. BAGNALL: How is it inaccurate? 

MR. FERRIGNO: It says a Delaware - Geier 

International Strategies Fund LLC, a Delaware LLC funned 

by Bradley Tipper on 12/16/08; that's inaccurate. 

MR. BAGNALL: Right 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And the question was, other than the typo, is 

anything she wrote there inaccurate? 
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A Well, with the exception of the inaccuracy, 

it's accurate. 

Q Okay. Just that one, right? 

A Yeah. 

Q Okay. So let's go up the page. "Geier Group, 

LLC, a Georgia LLC we fonned in April of '09, dissolved 

in April of' II." Is that accurate? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. "Geier Capital, LLC, a Georgia LLC we 

formed in June of '09." Is that accurate? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. It was qualified lo Florida in Detember 

of2010. Is that accurate? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Was it dissolved in Georgia in March of 

2011? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And was the appllcadon for \\ithdrawal 

in Florida sent to the Florida Department of State in 

April of2012? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. It says, "Also formed in Delaware on 

12/9/10, I need to call the Delaware Secretary of State." 

Is what she wrote there accurate? 

A I-yes. 
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Q Okay. And then she writes to you in another 

email that she titles. "P.S. Geier Capital, LLC." "You 

signed the initial documents to form this entity in 

Delaware on 12/29/I 0. 

"I received this lnfonnadon verbally but 

believe Bradley S. Tipper formed the entity, as well 

The entity was canceled in Delaware on 12/23/11. Cost -

the lnfonnadon cost $10. The bottom-" 

Okay, so are those first m'O paragrapm 

accurate? 

A Yes. And I would say that, you know, it -

she's implying that. you know, the entity was canceled 

and that she was involved down in Georgia doing that. 

But go ahead. 

Q What - to what are you refening when you 

mendon her implication? 

A "Was canceled" and the "Cancellation will cost 

us$10." 

Q So you mean she was finding out that 

information from her office in Georgia; ls that what 

you're saying? 

A No. I'm just saying that she and Jim were managing 

that at the time. 

Q Oh. okay. AU right. Is there any reason of 

which you're aware that she \\'Ouldn't mention for you 
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1 whatever entity had been substituted in as the managing 

2 member of GISF in this email? 

3 A I would be surprised if she had. 

4 Q Why is that? 

5 A Because lhat's not what she - you know, I - I 

6 would stipulate that a new entity was not fonned. That 

7 doesn't mean lhat an existing legal entity didn't assume 

8 that responsibility. 

9 Q Okay. 

10 A And she wouldn't include a detail about what -

11 how an existing legal entity assumed lhat responsibility, 

12 because she's only talking about fonnations and 

13 dissolutions in Ibis email. 

14 Q Okay. But that's - that's a guess, right? 

15 You don't know that for sure? 

16 A That's correct. 

17 Q Okay. Did you ask Ms. Underwood to do this 

18 research? 

19 A Not that I recall. 

20 Q So why would she have written you on April 17th 

21 about the Geier entities history? 

22 A I don't know. 

23 Q Okay. This is- this is before this SEC 

24 investigation began, right? 

25 A Yes. sir. 
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1 Q Olcay. So you testified again that you Mren't 

2 an'8re of any of thJs until the SEC Investigation began, 

3 but M saw emails today in which you \\'ere Involved at the 

4 time the dissolutions were actually happening. And now 

5 we see an email In which you received a sununary of that 

6 in April of2012; isn't that right? 

7 A Yes. sir. 

8 Q Okay. And did you just not recall this 

9 previously? 

10 A That's correct. 

11 Q All right. 

12 MR. BAGNALL: Does anybody have anything else 

13 on79? 

14 (No response.) 

15 MR. BAGNALL: I'm going to hand - sorry. 

16 Could you mark this, please, first? 

17 (SEC Exhibit No. 80 was marked 

18 for identification.) 

19 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

20 Q Okay, I'm handing you what's been marked as 

21 Exhibit 80. Could you look it over and let me know when 

22 you're done, please? 

23 (Witness examined the document.) 

24 THE WITNESS: Yeah, I'm not familiar with this. 

25 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 
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BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Was - your email though is cg@geierfund.com, 

right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Did anybody In Novemberof2010 have 

authority to use that email address besides you? 

A No. 

Q Okay. So do you believe then that you did send 

this email to yolU'Self and you just don't remember it 

now? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. The attachments to this email "Internal 

Control Cycles for Geier International Strategies Fund 

LLC doc," \\'hat is that document? Do you know? 

A I have no idea. 

Q Olcay. The way that these were produced to us, 

I'll represent to you that the second and third page are 

one of the two attachments. I believe - they appear to 

be - they appear to be the same; one as a Word document 

and one as a pdf, so "" attached - I attached only o~ 

okay? 

A Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I'm sorry: would you say that 

again? 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. Do you see on lhe first 
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page of Exhibit 80, next to "attachmcnas" it lists two 

docwnents; one a .docx and one a .pdf? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Um-hmm 

MR. BAGNALL: Those docwnents appeared to be 

the same, substantively, wilh different fonnats; one a 

Word document, one a pdf, only one is attached here. 

MR. FERRIGNO: And this is which one? 

MR. BAGNALL: I believe Ibis is the first one, 

the .doc, but I'm not certain. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you see on the second page, page ending 193 

of Exhibit 80, the section titled "Profit/Loss Control 

Cycle." 

A Um-hmm 

Q Do you see it - first of all it says, 

"CUJTCntly, only Chris Gibson is autborin!d to execute 

tndes. All trades are handled electronically through 

the Garwood Securities LLC, the prime broker. Electronic 

trading platfonn are through executing broken. Away 

trades are entered into the prime broker back office 

system for clearing every afternoon." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Did I read it corred.ly? 

A Yes. 
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Q Is that accurate? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, was it accurate in - at 

the time of the -

is. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Is it accurate now? 

A No. 

Q Was it accurate in November 2010? 

A I don't even - I do know what this document 

Q Did anyone other than you have authorimtion to 

execute trade - execute tmdes on behalf of GISF through 

Garwood? 

A l believe Jim did. He was listed with - as an 

authorized agent. 

Q Are you sure about that? 

A I'm fairly sure of that, yeah. 

Q Okay. Did anybody other than - see the second 

bullet, "No other employee is authoril.ed or has access to 

a trading platfonn. The trading platfonn is password 

protected and the passwords are changed periodically." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Did I read it correctly? 

A Yes. 

Q Did anyone other than you have access to a 
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trading platform through which you could make tmdes for 

GISF? 

A Electronically, no. 

Q Okay. 

BYMR. BOHR: 

Q Was that always the case? 

A Yes. 

MR. FERRIGNO: When did - Mr. Gibson, when did 

you stop acting on behalf of Geier International 

Strategies Fund? 

THE WITNESS: December of2011. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Then why were you paid ln2012? 

A I 1rean, I contributed. again, market commentary 

and thoughts, but in term; of my scope of my 

responsibility it substantially diminished at that point 

in time. 

Q Well, that's not what Mr. Fenigno asked you. 

He asked you \\hen did you stop acting on behalf of GISF? 

A Like in any capacity? 

MR FERRIGNO: You can start dtere. 

THE WITNESS: ln December - in December of 

2012. 

MR BAGNALL: Okay. Anybody have anything 

else? 
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BY MR. BOCK.IN: 

Q At this point, if you look at the first page of 

this, in the middle there it says, "Geier Group, LLC is a 

registered investment advisor." And "For more 

information or to receive a copy of its ADV 2, please 

contact info@geierfund.com." 

Do you see that there? 

A lt's-

Q First page. 

A Oh, you're talking about in the disclosure? 

Q It's a part of your email. 

A Yes. Okay. 

Q Did you regularly include that in your emails? 

A Through 20 I 0 l think so. 

Q Okay. So when - did you ever use this email 

address to contact the other limited partners? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So they would have received this 

disclosure listing Geier Group, LLC as a registered 

investment advisor? 

A During the time I presume that we were, yes. 

Q Consistent with what they were told In the GISF 

operating agreement? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And the offering memorandum? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 
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Q Mr. Gibson, I would like to ask a follow-up 

question. You mentioned that at one point Mr. Hull was 

an authorized person, authorized to affect trades with at 

least one broker. Did he ever - Mr. Hull ever affect 

any tmdes, though? 

A No. 

Q Did your father ever affect any trades? 

A No. 

Q Did anyone but you ever affect any trades on 

behalf of GJSF? 

A No. 

MR. BAGNALL: Can you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 81 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm handing you what's now been marked as 

Exhibit 81. Could you look it over and let me know 'When 

you're done, please? 

A l'mready. 

Q Okay What is Exhibit 81? 

A It's an email from me to Jim Hull and my father 

with year-end marketing materials and an investor letter. 
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1 Q Okay. And again, do you see that there's 1 Timely and thoughtful communication is a very important 

2 attachments listed there? 2 part of my commitment to you, and in 2010 I failed for 

3 A Yes. 3 perfonn this responsibility." 

4 Q Two pdfs, right? 4 Did you write that? 

5 A Yes. 5 A Yes. 

6 Q The way this was produced to us, those 6 Q And did I read It comctly? 

7 attachments follow thJs first page. 7 A Yes. 

8 A Right. 8 Q Okay. And then the last sentence of that same 

9 Q Okay. And the - the letter begins on the 9 paragraph on that page ending 628 of Exhibit 81 says, 

10 second to last page, the page ending 628. 10 "Next year, monthly investor lettles - letters will be 

11 A Okay. 11 distributed by email in the second \\ftk of each month." 

12 Q Okay. And the - and everythJng in-between the 12 Do you see that? 

13 first page and that page I just referenced is - 13 A Yes. 

14 A It's a presentation. 14 Q Did you write that? 

15 Q - is - exactly right, the presentation, okay. 15 A Yes. 

16 Did you send this draft of the document - did you draft 16 Q Did you tell that to your investon? 

17 both the presentation and the letter that are attached to 17 A Yes. 

18 this email? 18 Q Did you follow through \\ith that? 

19 A Yes. 19 A No. 

20 Q Okay. Did - did you ever send it to 20 Q How come? 

21 investors? 21 A Events overwhelrred my time and I was not able 

22 A Yes. 22 to deliver on that. 

23 Q Was it edited beforehand? 23 Q Okay. Did you -

24 A Yes. I actually sent the - a mistaken clmft. 24 BY MR.BOHR: 

25 But go ahead. 25 Q What events? 

Page 569 Page 571 

1 Q ThJs is a mistaken draft? Or- 1 A The demands on my tirre were overwhelming in 

2 A Yes, this presentation is. 2 2011. and I was not able to find the time and resources 

3 Q Okay. And why is it mistaken? 3 to make those conununications. 

4 A Because it - I sent - we draft - I drafted 4 And then additionally, about half\vay through 

5 this presentation for the purpose of potentially 5 the year, in consultation with Jim, we were concerned 

6 soliciting investment into the Cayman entities. And I 6 about being too communicative about our short-term 

7 didn't change the legal entities to the entities that - 7 strategy because one of our limited partners was 

8 none of which our investors actually invested. 8 divulging everything that we said to a professional hedge 

9 Q Okay. So If you tum to page ending 611, is 9 fimd that was on the other side our TRX trade. 

10 there where you have Geier Group LTD as a Cayman Islands 10 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

11 based Investment manager? 11 Q Which LP was that? 

12 A Yes. 12 A John Engler. 

13 Q So that's - is the whole presentation 13 Q Okay. And why was he doing that? 

14 erroneous? 14 A I don't know. 

15 A Yes. 15 BY MR.BOHR: 

16 Q Okay. And then again on 612, GISF LTD is a 16 Q But-

17 Cayman Islands based; same issue? 17 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

18 A Right. 18 Q Did you ever conummicate '\\ith GISF's investon 

19 Q All right. If you could tum your attention 19 to teU them that there had been a change in coune and 

20 now to the letter, beginning - sony; ending In Bates 20 that for those reasons you \\"eren't going to be 

21 number 628, do you see at the bottom of the page there's 21 conummicating as frequently as you promised? 

22 a section titled "2010, A Self-Review." 22 A I think that Jim communicated that to them, but 

23 A Yes. 23 I don't know. 

24 Q The second paragraph under there said, "Let's 24 Q Did you conmwnicate it to them? 

25 begin with my outright failure; investor relations. 25 A No. I had no direct contact with the investors 
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generally speaking, outside of the ones that I had 

brought in. like my parents nnd the Marzullos. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

ou communications wllilil 

!!!.-"~~;1.S,U<a!il'->l~l!<..1P.roblemwttn !YIE:Efili!W 

MR FERRIGNO: Did Mr. Hull continue to speak 

to the other investors that he had brought in? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. I-le continuously did. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q In \\Titing'! 

A Almost exclusively as I understand over the 

phone. 

Q Okay. But did anybody's - you wrote to the 

investors, right? Did - w·.is this - let's back up a 

second. 

Was Exhibit 81 sent to the investors? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q In this current form'! 

A Yes, sir. As I -
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MR. FERRIGNO: Well, this is Exhibit 81. This 

wasn~ sent, was it? Is this what we're talking about? 

MR. BAGNALL: That's right. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. So this wouldn't have 

been sent. 

MR. BAGNALL: Well, that's what Jin asking. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And you're suying yes, it was. 

A I believe it was. It -

MR. FERRIGNO: No. This is - the cover email 

is part of the exhibit. so this - this whole thing -

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. FERRIGNO: - didn't go: is that right? 

THE WITNESS: These anachments. as I 

understand it. were sent to the investors. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And were they revised before they were sent to 

investors? 

A No. 

Q Okay. 

A Not to my knowledge. 

Q Are you sure? 

76 (Pages 572 to 575 ) 

1 

2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 5 74 

A I'm not sure. 

Q Okay. Could you tum to the page ending 629, 

please'! And before I get there, you - you wrote, 

though, you wrote this letter, okay, that may been sent 

to the investors in another conuuunication saying you're 

going to write to them every two weelG now because I 

fai led to - I failed in my conmmnication -

A I don't think I said -

Q Every month in the second week of each month, 

excuse me. 

A Yeah. 

Q But did you 11crsonnlly ever get back to the 

investors and say, "Look, I know I told you this in 

January of201 I, but that's not going to happen anymore 

and here's \\11y." 

A No. 

Q Did you get back to them \\ithout offering the 

"Herc's why." So you just - you got back to them and 

said, "Look, I know I told you I was going to do this in 

January of201 I. but I'm not going to." 

A Not explicitly, no. 

Q Okay. In the 11agc ending 629, do you use the 

second full paragn111h? I'm going to read that into the 

record, okay? "There's one characteristic of our 

conduct, however. of which I nm proud to report to yolL 
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Every moment \\ithout question or hesitation we have 

placed the interest of our partners first For example, 

more than one large irwcstment bunking institution 

attempted to purchase substantial portions of our 

portfolio at a modest premium to market (but far below 

their current value) in advance of the bull run our 

assets that began in September. These offers included 

guaranteed payments to the investment manager that 

exceeded the fees thnt have been. or could be, generated 

by the fund. Needless to sny, we considered such offers 

unethical, although not surprising in our experience. We 

deserve no gratitude for refusing such advances, however 

in the interest of transparency, we feel obliged this 

occurrence to you. We did not, and \\ill not, forget our 

fundamental rcsponsibiLity to yolL" 

Did I read that correctly'? 

A Yes. 

Q Did you write that'? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Why did you \\Tile this? 

A Because I was approached by two individl~tls who 

wanted to purchase our - basically buyout the fund. 

Q Who were those individuals? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Okay. 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 576 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Were they American or non-American? 

A Non-American. 

Q Were they from Europe? Asia? Middle East? 

A Europe. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Were they related or affiliated with Mr. 

Sequiera? 

A No. Not as I recall. 

Q Okay. You wrote that you felt obliged to 

report this occurrence to the investors. Why did you 

feel obliged to report it? 

A I said we feel obliged to report'? 

Q Yes. In the second to last line, in the 

penultimate sentence of the paragraph. 

A I'm not sure. 

Q Okay. Were you obligated? Do you understand 

"obliged" to be a root of "obligated"? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Were you, indeed, obligated to report 

this to the Investors? 

A No. 

Q Whynot? 

A I think our legal obligation was covered in the 

offering memorandum and the operating agreement. 
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Q Okay. And the last sentence of this paragraph 

you - you reference your fundamental respomibfllty to 

the investon; is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q What's the - what's your fundamental 

respomibllity to GISF's investors? 

A To do right by them. And to never take any 

action that harms them 

Q Is it a fiduciary duty you Ol\'e them? 

A We have fiduciary duty to the fund. 

Q Okay. But you're writing here to the Invoices, 

righ4 not to the fund? 

A No, I'm writing to the fund. 

Q So you start this by saying, "Dear Partner." 

Your partner is the fund? 

A Well-

Q On the page just prior to this? 

A I mean. that's an oversight or a typo. but we 

have a - we have a fiduciary responsibility to the fund. 

Q Who did you write this letter to? 

A To the fund members. 

Q Okay. So why are you telling the fund members 

that you have a fundamental respomlbility to them \\'hen 

l\hat you seem to be testifying is that the responsibility 

rum only to the fund? 
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A That's - well, that's - that's how I meant 

to - that's what I meant to say. 

Q Okay. Where does the fundamental 

respomiblllty arise from? 

A Basic ethics. 

Q So wouldn't - wouldn't - as you testified 

previously In this matter, wouldn't your potential 

conflict of interest provision have allowed you to accept 

the offer from these individuals? 

A Yeah. it would have. 

Q Okay. So why did you descn'be that offer as 

unethical? 

A Because I felt - that's a very question. And 

because I believed at the time that we had. as I said, 

better wlue in our position than the offer that was made 

to us. I believed that inuninently the position would be 

a far greater value, and that that was the basis of the 

offer. 

MR FERRIGNO: The offer that som:one from 

Europe made was to purchase something from - that was 

held by the fund, right? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q With gwmurteed payments to you, though, right? 
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A It crure with winding down the fund and a 

supposed salary and so forth to come work for them 

Q These offers included guaranteed payments to 

the investment manager that exceed the fees that have 

been or could be generated by the fund? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And but now you're saying that that -

those l\'ere really just offen for- to join them In 

their \\Urk place? 

A There was to different- there was the offer 

to buy the assets and basically wind down the fund. And 

then there was an employment offer floated to come work 

with them 

Q But what you wrote here is guaranteed payments 

to the investment manager. What were the guaranteed 

payments? 

A The - that would be a compensation - an 

employmem agreement. 

Q How ls that a guaranteed payment? 

A A guarantee - an employment that contained a 

guarantee of a certain amount of compensation. 

Q Okay. And what wns the amount of compensation 

you \\'ere offered? 

A I believe it was a halfa million dollars a 

year. 
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Q For how many years? 

A This was in retrospect, I would say not a 

realistic offer and I don't think it was serious. But I 

believe it was for two years is what they said. 

Q Okay. And what - were your father and Mr. 

Hull included in the off el1 

A No. 

Q Okay. So when you write "investment manager'' 

you're referring to yourself? "These offers included 

guaranteed payments to the investment manager." 

A Yes, sir. You're right. 

Q Okay. So why did you feel on the interests of 

transparency that you had to let the LPs lmow about this 

otfel1 

A l think in that we felt that they would want to 

know that someone, you know, saw great value in our 

holdin~ 

Q So why when you wanted to let them know that 

somebody saw great value did you aJso see fit to say -

to include that last sentence about not forgetting your 

fundamental responsibility to them? 

A I'm not sure what you're - what you're asking'! 

Q Well,you-

A What's the inconsistency'? 

Q You - I asked you why you thought you needed 
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to be transparent and you said you - because you wanted 

the LPs to know about the value of the assets the fund 

held; is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

A Or the - that we wanted the - that another 

prof~onal investor that I deemed serious at the time, 

but probably was not, felt rmtivated to mike such an 

offer. 

Q Okay. But then you go on and talk about a 

fimdamental responsibility that you owed to the LPs, 

right? So-

A Yes. 

Q - ifyoujmt need to let them know about this 

outside party commenting in the value of the fund's 

assets, why do you have to have that language about 

fundamental responsibility? 

A I think it's effusive and unnecessary. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything about this'? 

MR. BOHR: I have one question. 

BYMR. BOHR: 

Q At what point In 2011 did GISF have effectively 

all this capital invested in TRX? 

A Asofthe 130 filing in late April. 

Q Late April. And let's say in February of201 l, 
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how much of GISF's capital was invested in TRX? February 

I of2011. 

A I would estimate 50 to 70 percent. 

Q So my question Is this, and I don't mean to 

pick on you, Mr. Gibson. but you've testified that )'OU 

were too busy in 2011 to communicate with your investon, 

and at lemt effective from April of 2011 on you seemed 

to be managing only one stock. And I would just like to 

understand why are you so busy managing one stock that 

you can't communicate with your investors? 

A I don't see a relationship between the nwnber 

of stocks and positions you're managing and how much time 

it takes. 

Q Is that your -

A I think you - I think you can spend an 

indefinite period of time managing a single stock. 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you have anything else on 

this? 

MR. BOCKIN: Um-hmm. 

MR. BAGNALL: Let's take a quick break. We'll 

go off the record at 3:35 p.m., December 21, 2015. 

(A brief recess was taken.) 

MR. BAGNALL: We'll go back on the record at 

approiUmately 3:43 p.m., December 21, 2015. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q Mr. Gibson, you recall you're under oath? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And to contlnn, during the break there were no 

conversations of substance between you and the staff; 

cornet? 

A Correct. 

MR. BAGNALL: You agree, Mr. Ferrigno? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 82 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q I'm handing a document that I wouJd like to be 

marked as Exhibit 82. And I'll give you a second to 

famllfari1.e youneJf "ith Exhibit 82, sir. Exhibit 82 is 

a mu-page exhibit. Bates numben GISF000051164 and 

51165. 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And the cover page of Exhibit 82 is an email 

dated March 1, 2011. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q And down beneath tha4 there's an attached 

message from you, CG, Chris Gibson, cg@geierfund.com to 

Mbert29@aol.com, cc to ldy Leclerc at Kaufman Rossin Fund 

Senices. Do you see that? 
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A Yes. 

Q And I would like to read this. It says, "Dear 

Be~ thank you for your contribution of $200,000 

effective 3/1/2011." 

Did I read that co1Tectly? 

A Yes. 

Q And do you recall Exhibit 82? 

A ldo. 

Q And "hat is Exhibit 82? 

A A contribution from Bert Storey to the timd. 

Q And it's a contribution effective March 1, 

2011, obviously; correct? 

A It appears that way. 

Q Now, earlier we were looking at Exhibit 66, and 

that was your CRD registration summary for- with FINRA; 

correct? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And do you recall that shcm-ed that as of 

December31, 2010 Geier Group was no longer a registered 

investment advisor? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. l would like to direct your attention to 

the bottom of Exhibit 82. There's a footer that says, 

"Geier Group, LLC, a subsidiary of Geier Capital, LLC, is 

a registered Investment advisor, RIA." 
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Did I read that correctly? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And was that correct as of March 1, 2011? 

A No,sir. 

MR. BOHR: I would like to mark another exhibit 

as Exhibit 83. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 83 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q And Exhibit 83 bears Bates numbers 

GISFOOOOS0678 through 50685. and the installment of this 

email chain is an email from ldy Leclerc. I D Y L E C L 

E RC, at Kaufman Rossin Fund Services to you, and to a 

Scott Benjamin, dated March I, 2011. 

And do you recognize Exhibit 83? 

A Yes. 

Q And mist is Exhibit 83? 

A It's an email exchange relating to an 

investment from Scott Benjamin into the fund 

Q And I \rould like to direct your attendon to 

the thinl page of this email. which bears Bates number 

GISF, and It ends In 50680. And there you write, "Dear 

Seo~ thank you for your contribution of $50,000, 

effective 3/1/2011." 

Did I read that co1Tectly? 
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A Yes. 

Q And so is it fair to say Mr. Benjamin is also 

subscribing as of March 1, 2011 for a $50,000 investment 

inGISF? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And I would like to direct your attendon to 

the last pages of Exhibit 83. You can - you can go to 

the next page, which ends in 50681 - Bates 50681. At 

the top, again. there is a footer "Geier Group, LLC, is a 

subsidiary of Geier Capital, LLC, is a registered 

investment advisor (RIA)." 

Did I read that COITl!ctly? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Do you recall if any other persons joined or 

subscribed for GISF or Increased their contribution to 

GISF after December 31, 201 O? 

A I believe Will McKnight did. as well. 

Q Do you recall the time in \\'hich he increased or 

made a subscripdon to GISF? 

A I think it was in February. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Is the lnfonnatfon included in your email 

footer at the page ending 681 of Exhibit 83, Identifying 

Geier Group as a registered Investment advisor accurate 

when it was sent In March of 2011? 
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A No. 

Q Who is Scott Benjamin? 

A He's a money manager in Augusta. Georgia. 

Q Is - did - who brought him to the fund? 

A Jim. 

Q Okay. We'll take back Exhibits 82 and 83. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you please mark this next 

in line? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 84 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to band you what's now been 

marked Exhibit 84. Could you look It over and let me 

know when you're done, please? 

A Yes, I'm ready. 

Q Okay. And \\'hat is Exhibit 84? 

A It's the presentation and investor letter to 

the investors at the end of - well, it's the 

beginning-

first - second week of January of 2011. 

Q So are - this is the set of documents that was 

actually sent to the investors that we looked at a draft 

ofin connection with Exhibit 81; is that right? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. And was the- and this email, like the 
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one In Exhibit 81, has mu attachments: one Is a 

presentation, one is a letter; Is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Page 588 

Q And was the presentation that was attached to 

this document that actually \\'l!nt to the investors, was It 

accurate? 

A No. 

Q Okay. And it was inaccurate for the same 

reasons that you testified about Exhibit 81, in that it 

references the thought about but not e:cecuted Cayman 

entities Geier Capital LID, Geier Group LID and GISF LID? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Did any- after you sent this out. did 

any of the GISF investon ask you what ft was you \\'ere 

refening ftith respect to these Cayman entities? 

A No. 

Q Did you ever- when dld you realize that you 

sent an lncolTect copy of the presentation to the 

investors? 

A In the course of this investigation l did. But 

I had a feeling that maybe I had read this later and also 

noticed that, but I can't be sure. 

Q Okay. Did you ever colTect the error with the 

im'eSton - GISF investon? 

A No. 

Page 589 

Q Okay. Could you tum to the letter now that's 

at Page 410 of Exhibit 84? And could you look at the 

bottom of Page 410, in the "2010, A Self-Review." 

"Tunely and thoughtful" - the second paragraph, "Timely 

and thoughtful conmwnication is a very important part of 

my commitment to you, and in 2010 I failed to perfonn 

this responsibility." 

That's a little dilferent than what was written 

before, right? In fact, ft probably would be easier If 

we just had it in front of us. 

So if you could tum to the first page of the 

letter that's part of Exhibit 81, please, which you can 

find at Page 628. When you wrote to your father and Mr. 

Hull in Exhibit 81, you said, "Let's begin \\ith my 

outright failure; investor relations." But that's not 

bow the pamgraph begins in Exhibit 84, right? 

A 111at's correct. 

Q Who suggested that change? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Okay. The one thing that didn't change, though 

is the last sentence. Well. ft changed in one respect, 

right, instead of "next year" it says "this year." But 

what folloM remains the same, right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So that - that part didn't change. 
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Could you tum to the next page of Exhibit 84, which ends 

411, please and compare it to the Page 629 that ends 

Exhibit 81. 

A Okay. 

Q All right. Do you see that the pamgraph that 

beings, "There is one characteristic of our conduct" 

doesn't appear in the copy of the letter that was sent to 

the lnveston. 

A Yes. 

Q Why - \\'hy isn't it in the copy of the letter 

that was sent to the investors? 

A I specifically remember Jim thought that was, 

you know, overly self-congratulatory and odd. 

Q Okay. So Jim told you to cut it? 

A Yeah. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

(No response.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, I'll take back Exhibits 84 

and 81. 

Okay, can you mark this next. please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 85 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's now been 
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rnarlG!d as Exhibit 85. Could you look it over and let me 

know "hen you're done. please? 

A Okay. 

Q What were you discussing "ith Mr. Hull in the 

mo oldest emails in the thread in Exhibit - sony; do 

you recognize Exhibit 85? 

A h's an email exchange between me and Mr. Hull. 

relating to TRX's perfonmnce in August 2011. 

Q Okay. Do you see in the email that Mr. Hull 

mute to you on August 5, 2011, he \\rites, "I am meeting 

\\ith Wells Fargo bankers tormrrow and I know tu will 

come up." 

What's Wells Fargo bankers? Did Wells Fargo 

have any connection - at the very -

A Oh. got it, sorry. Got it. 

Q - have any connection to GISF? For example, 

did GISF hold any accounts at Wells Fargo? 

A No. His Wells Fargo bankers are his bankers 

for his commercial real estate business. and they're 

making a credit nssesmient of his - or an assesmient of 

his credit profile. And insofar as he has a large tax 

liability or something like that, it's relevant. 

Now, what he's specifically referring to in 

taxes here I'm not sure. 

Q Okay. In the email in which you responded, 
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"Once the financing deal is approved by the regulators, 

there will be a string of positive new.i." 

Are you writing about TRX? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And were you - why \\Ould that 

infonnation about TRX be relevant to him in his meeting 

with Wells Fargo? 

A That this, you know, I think he's w.ing his 

investment in Geier as a collateral or as a - an asset 

on his balance sheet and they're wondering about the 

liquidity and actual value of it. 

Q Okay. Is this an example or you helping Mr. 

Hull with his Investments outside of GISF? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Could you look at the email from Mr. 

Hull, the most recent eman in the thread that's at the 

very top of the page ending 123 of Exhibit 85? Mr. Hull 

responds to your description ofTRX. And the last 

sentence of his email to you he writes, "You may consider 

issuing some fonn of conmmnlcation to your investors lmo 

have not heanl from you in some time." 

Did I read that comedy? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. We just loolced at a document that you 

sent to your investon in January of 2011 saying you're 
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going to write to them monthly on the second week of each 

month. And this seven months later, less than seven 

months later where Mr. Hull is telling you that your 

investon haven't heard from you in some time. Why is 

that the case? 

A Competing obligations. 

Q So in August of2011 - between January of2011 

and August of 2011, what had been your competing 

obligations? 

A We were very busy managing the position. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

MR. BOCK.IN: Yeah. 

BY MR. BOCK.IN: 

Q You indicated that you and - in your earlier 

testimony that you and Jim Hull had agreed not to 

communicate with the investon. This emails seeDl'I to 

Indicate to the contrary, doesn't it? 

A Yes. 

Q Can you explain that? 

A This is inconsisrent with that discussion that 

we had had. 

Q When did you have that dJscussion with Mr. 

Hull? 

A I believe it was July. 
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Q The prior month? 

A Yeah. It would have been after the 10 percent 

filing. And it would have been before the substantial 

move down in the stock in mid-September. And it would 

have been before, I believe, John Engler withdrew at the 

end of August. So it would have been sometime in July or 

Augusl 

Q Why did John Engler withdraw at the end of 

August? 

A I'm not sure. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, I'll take back Exhibit 85. 

BY MR BOHR: 

Q And that's - to be clear about John Engler's 

withdrawal, that's at the end of August 2011? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q So, that would remove the major impediment to 

communicating with investors; correct? 

A I think he maintained a de minimis amount He 

was still an investor but had a very, very small amount 

MR. BAGNALL: Can you mark this next, please? 

THE WITNESS: And he sat in the same office as 

the McKnights. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 86 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q I just handed you what's been mamd as Exhibit 

86. Can you look it over and let me know mien you're 

done, please? 

A Yes, I'm ready. 

Q And what is Exhibit 86? 

A This is an email exchange between myself and 

Tim Strelitz. 

Q Okay. And could I focus your attention, 

please, on the email that Mr. Strelltz wrote to you 

October 24th. The header of which is at the bottom of 

page ending 236, and the body of which is on the page 

ending 237 In Exhibit 86? 

A Okay. 

Q He writes, "HJ, Chris. I've not heard from you 

for some time. I also do not think I have received any 

statements recently. Please let me know what is going 

on." 

Did I read that right? 

A Yes. 

Q So when I asked you earlier today if you had 

received any complaints from Investors about not having 

heanl from you, you said that you never got any. But 

doesn't this amount to a complaint? It's a polite one, 

but he's - he's complaining that he hasn't heard from 

you, wouldn't you say? 
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A He's alerting me to that fact, yes. 

Q Okay. But Is a complaint? 

A I don't see it as a complaint, no. 
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Q Okay. And you write back to him, "HI. Tim. 

Three things that I've not stated to investors in writing 

because it comprises our efforts, but should catch you up 

OIL" 

MR. FERRIGNO: I think you misspoke. 

MR. BAGNALL: You're right. I did. Thank yoLL 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q "Three things I've not stated to investors in 

writing because it compromises our efforts, but should 

catch you up OIL One, I believe I have a buyer at 

cUJTent levels for our entire remaining TRX position and 

plan to liquidate the fund and return capital to most 

investors, including you." And then, "I have stopped the 

statements to save money. And I believe I can have a 

mre ready for you November I, but would l&e to talk 

when you have - when I have clarity regarding one, lvhich 

I mil have by end of 

this - by the end of this 'fteek. I'm sony for the radio 

silence. It has been in an effort to ensure best 

execudon on everyone's behalf. Can 'ft'e please speak on 

Friday?" 

Did I read that right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Did you write those 'ft'Ords? 

A Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q When you write here that your radio silence bas 

been an effort to ensure best execution on everyone's 

behalf, what do you mean? 

A I mean that alerting anyone who could provide 

our intentions to the broader market puts everyone at 

risk. 

Q So what do you mean by that? 

A I mean that preserving discretion vis-8-vis our 

intentions from the market would optimize our chances of 

getting best execution. 

Q And why is that? 

A If people knew that we wanted to sell, then all 

of a sudden they would offer less and they would try and 

sell before us. 

Q Okay. And is that - is that like the - the 

description of front running you mentioned earlier in 

testimony today? 

A That's one interpretation. 

82 (Pages 596 to 599) 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 598 

Q Is that a type of front running that you just 

described a moment ago? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And so - so Is it fair to say that you 

didn't want to communicate the fund's intentions to 

liquidate its entire TRX posidon because you didn't want 

the fund to get front run? 

A It - that's one - yeah, that's one risk. 

Yes. 

Q Okay. What are the - what's the other risk? 

A That if we alerted, that if other shorts could 

come in ahead of us. Or that the buyers that were lined 

up might question the - our intellectual conviction and 

might not want to buy the stock anymore. 

Q Was there buyers lined up on October 24, 2011? 

A Yes. Yes. 

Q What investors were lined up? 

A Platinum Partners and The Sheikh. 

Q Okay. And if you - look at the most recent 

email in the thread. After Tim Strelltz's response to 

your three-paragraph email saying he didn't lmow you were 

liquidadng the fund, you wrote back, "Given our 

performance, that Is my intentiolL Since we bad a 

concentrated position, I have not made this latown, even 

to investors in order to ensure we can achieve good 
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execution on the sale of our posldon." 

So talcfng that into account, what specifically 

\\'ere you wonied about happening if you had conmumicated 

to investon that you were going to liquidate GISF's TRX 

position? 

A That - there wasn't anything specific. I 

mean, it was a risk that was unnecessary to asswre. But 

you know, taken to of context. if we make a conmumication 

to investors and it gets back to Platimun or The Sheikh 

or someone else, it might change their approach in some 

way and I didn't want to take any risks. 

Q Okay. And what 'ft"ere you wonied - what would 

the risks have been bad they materialized? 

A They could be less interested in buying our 

position. They could be less interested in acting 

quickly. They could - they could change their conduct 

in some manner. 

Q Okay. And was any part of this concern that 

some other entity might front run the fund's TRX trades? 

A That's a po$ibility. 

Q Okay. Were you aware in the October 2011 

timeframe that front running - someone front running 

GISF TRX trades could be profitable to them and 

potentially harmful to GISF? 

A It's a potential, yes. 
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Q But were you aware of that in the - in the 

October 2011 timeframe? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

{No response.) 

MR. BAGNALL: 111 take back Exhibit 86. 

please. 

Could you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 87 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm handing you what's been marked as 

Exhibit 87. Could you take a look at Exhibit 87 and let 

me latow when you're done, please? 

(Witness examined the document.) 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you recognize Exhibit 87? 

A Yes. 

Q What is Exhibit 87? 

A It's an email from myself to Craig. 

Q And it's from April 29, 2011, right? 

A Yes. 

Q And you wrote, "Do not speak to any other 
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Individual about this order request. We are approved and 

I do not want anyone to know and possibly front run us. 

I repeat, only you and I know. Do not tell any other 

individual. II 

Did I read that comctly? 

A Yes. 

Q What order are you talking about? 

A The order to purchase TRX. 

Q Okay. And you were hying to purchase TRX for 

GISF; is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And what was the sil.e of the order? 

A I don't recall. Haifa million shares, a 

million shares. 

Q Okay. And when you wrote, "I do not want 

anyone to know and possibly front nm us, 11 \\'hat did you 

mean? 

A I nant that he's a broker and I didn't want 

him telling anyone who could possibly buy some shares 

directly in front of us. 

Q And what would be the hann of somebody buying 

shares directly in front of GISF? 

A lbat - that would drive the price up. 

Q Okay. And so that would - it would benefit 

the person who front run you - front nm GISF because 
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they got shares at a lower price that then went up after 

GISF's trades are executed; correct? 

A Correct Correct 

Q So then they would end up with shares that were 

immediately profitable; Is that right? 

A Correct 

Q Okay. So you were aware of this front running 

concern in the - it's fair to say right at the end of 

April of2011? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. I'll take back Exhibit 87. 

MR. BAGNALL: Can you mark this next one in 

line, please? 

{SEC Exhibit No. 88 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm handing you what's been marked 

previously (sic) as Exhibit 88. Wlll you let me know 

when you've read i~ please? 

(Witness examined the document.) 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you recognize Exhibit 88? 

A Yes. 

Q What is Exhibit 88? 

Page 603 

A It's people that I went to college with who I 

had been touting TRX to. 

Q Okay. And, so you wrote an email to Nathaniel 

Gibson and Bryan LaPant - LaPlant, e1CUSC me. September 

27, 2011. And you wrote the following. right, "Sell your 

TRX. You get to punch me in the face the next time you 

see me. And beers on me if I can afford them. Sony 

guys about this one." 

Did I read it correctly? 

A Yes. 

Q Why were you telling Nat Gibson - sony; 

NathanJel Gibson and Bryan LaPlant to sell their TRX 

shares on September 27, 2011? 

A I think that was the weekend that. you know, 

the stock had gone down a lot and I didn't feel 

comfortable, you know, having told them to hold the stock 

anymore. 

Q Okay. Did - did GISF engage in any TRX trades 

around that time, 9/2712011? 

A I'm not sure what day that is, but we would 

eventually start selling. yes. 

Q Okay. Why- why could you tell Nat Gibson and 

Bryan LaPlant to sell TRX on September 27, 2011 but you 

couldn't tell your own Investors, including Mr. Strelitz, 

that GISF \Vll'J planning to liquidate Its TRX holdinp, as 

83 (Pages 600 to 603) 



Page 604 Page 606 

1 late as October 24th? 1 side of the trade. That was not the case for these two 

2 A Well, my investors were in touch with other 2 individuals. 

3 very sophisticated investors who had significant 3 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

4 positions in the stock. These individuals had extremely 4 Q Well, one person did tha~ right? One 

5 de minimis positions that that had no impact on the stock 5 investor. 

6 or the liquidity. 6 A Who sits with basically the entirety of the 

7 Q Okay. And what investors were you referring to 7 other investors that Jim brought in. 

8 that had connections to other investors? 8 Q Did the Mc Knights ever tell anybody about what 

9 A All of my investors, as far as I could tell. 9 GISF's activities were? 

10 Q Okay. And how did you know that? 10 A Not to my - not explicitly to my knowledge, 

11 A Based upon our experience with John Engler, who 11 no. 

12 was among the least sophisticated person I know, and yet 12 Q Okay. Do you have any reason to believe that 

13 he was giving all of our infonnation directly to one of 13 the McKnlghts ever told any other investors about GISF's 

14 the most sophisticated hedge funds that is in existence; 14 activities with TRX? 

15 a multibillion dollar hedge fund. 15 A Yes. because they sit and work with the - with 

16 Q But - but as of October 24th, John Engler was 16 John Engler, who did that. 

17 no longer in the fund; correct? 17 Q Okay. So if - so because John Engler did I~ 

18 A And he was sitting directly next to the 18 it's fair to assume -

19 McKnights, and I was paranoid about that at that point. 19 A And when we - and when -

20 Q Okay. But you weren't paranoid about telling 20 Q Hold on. I didn't finish the question. So 

21 these - these people that you went to college with? 21 because John Engler did l~ It's fair to assume that all 

22 A They were totally unsophisticated and they had 22 the McKnights did the same thing; is that ·what you're 

23 no connection to the stock or anyone else who would own 23 testifying? 

24 it. 24 A It's a risk. It's unreasonable risk. And -

25 Q How do you know that? 25 Q But-

Page 605 Page 607 

1 A I was confident of that. And I am confident of 1 A -when we-

2 that. 2 Q Hold on a second. What I asked you was, did 

3 Q I didn't ask you that. I asked you how do you 3 you know \\'hether the McKnights actually told any other 

4 lmowthat? 4 Investors what GISFs TRX activities were? 

5 A Because they are not sophisticated and they are 5 A No, I do not. 

6 not - they don't have a large position or a meaningful 6 Q Okay. Is Nathaniel Gibson your friend? 

7 position. 7 A Yes. 

8 BY MR.BOHR: 8 Q Is Bryan LaPlant your friend? 

9 Q Do these two individuals, Bryan LaPlant and 9 A Yes. 

10 Nathaniel Gibson. \\'ere your classmates at Willian 10 Q Okay. Did you teU Nathaniel Gibson - does he 

11 College? 11 go by Nathaniel Gibson? 

12 A Yes. 12 A Yes. 

13 Q And they're unsophisticated? 13 Q Or does he go by Nat Gibson? 

14 A Yes. 14 A He goes by Chip. 

15 Q But the construction personnel in Augusta, 15 Q Chip, okay. Did you tell Nathaniel Gibson to 

16 Georgia, don't - you don't want them to lmow, but you 16 purehase TRX initially? 

17 can teU the unsophisticated Willhutw classmates? Do I 17 A Yes. 

18 undentand that conectly? 18 Q Okay. Did you tell Bryan LaPlant to purchase 

19 A I'm not sure what you're implying. but - 19 TRX Initially? 

20 Q Well, your- your \Vllliann classmates you 20 A I mean, l didn't tell them to purchase it. I 

21 characterbE as unsophisticat~ so they can be told seU 21 told - I talked a lot about how great TRX was and how I 

22 your TRX, but you can't communicate with your Investors? 22 was completely invested into it, and they bought the 

23 A Again, my investors have been following the TRX 23 stock and then told me that they had bought it. 

24 story for a year and a half in great detail rutd had been, 24 Q Okay. And 'Mien did that conversation occur? 

25 you know, communicating that stutTto people on the other 25 A Uh-

... 
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Q And let me be clear, because I think you 

testified ubout a couple conversations. When did the 

conversation occur in which Nathaniel Gibson told yo u 

that he purchased TRX shares? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Was it in 2011 ? 

A Yes. 

Q Okny. When did the conversation -

A But 1-1 don't know if they own any TRX. 

actually. but I presume they did. 

Q Okay. And why do you presume that they did? 

A Because with Chip, he visited me in St. Kitts 

and 1 was working essentially the entire time and it came 

up what 1 was working on and he said it sounded like a 

great. you know, opponunity. and I presumed from that 

that he was going to buy shares. Buth~ didn't 

explicitly tell me that. 

Q Did Chip - Nathaniel Gibson stay " i th you in 

St. Kjtts? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So it's - it's a close enough 

relationship that when he visited you in 11 foreign 

country he s tayed \\ith you "here you were living? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Did he pay you for staying with you? 

Page 609 

A No. 

Q Did he pay to stay \lith you. I should have 

said. 

A 0 . 

Q Okay. What imkcs you think that !\Ir. LaPlanr 

bought TRX sh.arcs"! 

A 1 think thnt he hnd heard from Chip and he was 

telling me about some stock he was buying, and I was 

telling him about TR,'(_ 

Q Okay. What does Mr. Gibson - Nuthanicl Gibson 

do for a living? 

A I le works in web development and search engine 

optimizmion. 

Q Who does he wori.: for'! 

A Himself. 

Q And what - who arc his clients? 

A l"m not fami liar. I guess I'm one ol' thcrn. 

Q Did - did !\Ir. Gibson - Nuth.anicl Gibson 

create GISF's web page'! 

A I don't think so. 

Q So how arc you one of his clients? 

A I am now. But actually, I don't think I - we 

had any relationship at this point in time. 

Q Okay. You' re - how- in what c:1pacity ""' 

you one of his clients now? 
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A I'm actually no longer, but 1 did some web 

hosting for a website related to my engagement, and -

and then a website that my fathe r has. 

Q Okay. So why did you say you're his client? 

A Well, because I have purchased his services 

previously. 

Q Okay. And what does Mr. LaPlant do for a 

living? 

A He's an attorney. 

Q And where docs he pructicc law? 

/\ I'm not sure. 

Q Where docs he live? 

/\ He lives in New York now. 

Q Okay. What kind of law docs he practice"! 

A I don't know. 

Q Is it - is he a transactiona l attorney? 

A 1 - 1 think so. 

Q For example, does he work on mergers and 

acquisitions? Or prirnte placements? 

A 1 really don't know. 

Q Okay. Do you know what fi r m he works for? 

A I don't. 

Q Docs he work for a firm "? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. He - for - he's not a solo 
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practitioner? 

A No. 

Q Okay. What conversation did you have \\ith Mr. 

La Plant? Sorry if trus is redundant: "i1cn did the 

con\'crsation that you had \lith :\Ir. LaPlnnt occur in \\hich 

you suspected that he purchased TRX shares? 

A At some time during the summer of 2011. 

Q Ok:ly. 

A It was when the stock was in the $7 area. 

Q Um-hrrun 

A I recall that bccuu:;c I wus. you know, excited 

enough to where I wasn't. you know. hesitant. 

Q Okay. And just to be clear before we move on, 

the reason that you were able to tell N:11 hnnicl Gibson 

and Bryan Lal'lunt to sell their TRX shares, but not your 

O\\TI GISF in"estors, is because these two gentlemen, the 
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ones that you nrotc to in Exhibit 88 arc unsophisticated'? 

A Did not have existing relationships with longs 

and shorts in the stock. were not following it closely, 

and had a small de rninimis position, if anything. 

Q After they invested in TRX, how do you know 

they didn't follow the company? 

A I don't. 

Q Okay. So then how can you be sure of your 

testimony when you say that they- they didn't know the 

company and they couldn't follow the company or whatever 

the words were that you used'? 

A Timt's my strong suspicion. 

Q Okay. But you don't know for sure'? 

A No. 

Q Okay. I'll take hack Exhibit 88. 

Okay, could you mark this next, please'? 

(SEC Ex hibit No. 89 mis marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 

as Exhibit 89. Can you look it over and let me know when 

you're done, please'! 

A I'm ready. 
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Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q And what w·.is the time of this email to Mr. 

Reddy in Exhibit 89? 

A This timcstarnp again is always off. This would 

probably be late evening on the I 0th. 

Q Okuy. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Well, you spoke to some of them, though, right'? 

A I've spoken to a lot of people. 

Q Well, on the IOth, specifically about what GISF 

was doing, you - you took action for the Marlullos, 

right? 

A Yes. 

Q You spoke to your -

A He was my clicnr. 

Q You spoke to your father; correct'? 

A Who was my client. 

Page 615 

Q So their - yes, you spoke to the Marmllos -

or yes, you took action for the M a17.Ullos; correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And ye.~, you spoke to your father. 

correct'? 

A Yes. 

Q Okny. And what memorializes the Mam1Uos 

as - the client relationship you have "ith the 

Marmllos, 11hat - what rnemoriali7.es that relationship? 

A There is no fonml documentation. 

Q Ok11y. And 1111at memoriali7.£s the client 

relationship that you had 11i th your father in the 

'ovembcr 2011 tirnefrarne'? 

A Tiicrc's no fom~1 I documentation. 
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Page 617 

Q Okay. And how about the MarLullos, did they 

come to rulk to you"! 

A The Marzullos 1alked to me every day since late 

2008 aboul markets, 1heir invcstmenls, and evcrylhing. 

Q But you took action in an account in 

Francesca's name nithout speaking to them at all on the 

I 0th, right'! 

A Timi's correct. 

Q Okay. So they didn't come to you about this, 

like your father did? 

A No. 1hat's correct. 

Q Okay. So then why help them'! 

A Because they're suitability is entirely 

dist inct from every other investor in the fond. All of 

their assets. outside of their primary residence, is in 

the fund. They are the most substantial investor behind 

Jim Hull. They had no income. And they were in their 

late 70s. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q I want to jump off on that. You identified 

Giovanni and Suejin Marzullo as your clients; correct'! 

A Suejin. yes, sir. 

:!l 

:,l 
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J p,,.,,,,,,...,. ............... ""1,.,.,,"""'"'-"llu.-""'""-'"~ ........ .,,.., ....... 
~ ~ 

~ 1'\ Yes 

6 Q And I hen you put GISF in a single stock; 

7 correct'! 

8 A Correct. 

9 Q Is that pmdent investment advisor to give your 

10 70-year old rel ired clients, us you view them, l\ith no 

11 other income'! That they have all !heir eggs in the GISF 

12 basket? 

13 A To answers. In rctro>-pccl. no. And secondly, 

14 they were made aware that we were taking a greal deal of 

15 risk. 
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Q What suitability analysis did you do ror the 

Marrullos as i1westors'! 

A I looked al their assets. income, and future 

expenses. 

Q And, so you had time to speak to the Marrullos 

on a daily basis, going back to as far as 2008; correct? 

But during 2011 you didn't h.we time to report on a 

monthly basis to your GISF im·cstors? 

A I was very close to the Marzullos physically 

every day. 

Q You - okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Just a scrond, I want 10 talk to 

him for just one second. 

MR. BOHR: Well, I'm in the middle ofn 

question. 
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Page 620 

MR. FERRIGNO: You had a question? I thought 

you were done. 

Page 621 

MR. FERRIGNO: Are you done? I just want to -

MR. BOHR: I have to finish. yes. 

MR. BOCKI N: Well, do we - do we still have 

questions pending? 

MR. BAGNALL: Not for me. 

MR. BOHR: Or - arc you done with this 

exhibit? 

Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: I am. Do you need -

MR. FERRIGNO: This will only take a second. 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you want to -

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah, we'll step out. Yeah. 

MR. BOHR: I don't think you need to step out. 

MR. BAGNALL: I'm done. I don't -
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Page 622 

MR. BOHR: Okay, I'm finished with Exhibit -

MR. BAGNALL: 89? 

MR. BOHR: - 89. 

MR. BAGNALL: Would you like to take a break? 

MR. FERR!GNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. we'll go off the record 

MR. FERRIGNO: This will take five - live 

minutes at the most. 

MR. BAGNALL: - 4 :28 p.m .. December 21, 20 15. 

(A brief recess w·Js taken.) 

MR. BAGNALL: All right. we'll go back on the 

record at 4:35 p.m .. December 21, 2015. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Mr. Gibson, do you recall you're under oath? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And to confirm, during the break there were no 

conversations of substance between you and the s ta ff; is 

that right'! 

A Correct. 

MR. BAGNALL: And you agree. Mr. Ferrigno·? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, Mr. Ferrigno. you would 

like to ask Mr. Gibson a question? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes, thank you. 
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Mr. Gibson. with respect to your father, and 

any dealings you may have had with him regarding 

securities. did you receive a fee for anything that you 

did with your father'! 

THE WITNESS: No. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Did you receive a fee from 

the - Mr. and Mrs. Marzullo? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

MR. FERRJGNO: Did you receive a tee from 

Francesca Marzullo? 

11 Tll E WITNESS: No. 
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MR. FERRI GNO: Okay. 

MR. BOCKIN: Let me ask a follow-Qn question on 

that. 

DY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Did you live \\ith the Marmllos'! 

A Yes. 

Q Did they charyc you rent? 

A No. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Other than money, did your parents pro,idc you 

\\ilh places to live or things to cat or clothes to wear 

in the November 2011 timcfrnme that you didn't have to 

pay for'! 
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A From my parents'? 

Q Um-hmm. 

A No. 

Page 624 

Q Did they buy you flights home, for example? 

A Not to my recollection. 

Q Yeah. And you paid your own way entirely in 

that timeframe? 

A That's my recollection, yes. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKJN: 

Q But just to be clear, your father paid Mr. Hull 

the entire balance of your debt to him; correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q And how much was that? 

A $700.000. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: When was that? 

THE WITNESS: I believe at the beginning of 

2013. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 90 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you what's been marked as 

Exhibit 90. If you could look it over please and let me 

know when you're done? 
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A Okay. 

Q Do you recognize Exhibit 90, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes. 

Q What is Exhibit 90? 

A It's an email exchange between myself and Jim 

Hull. 

Q Okay. On November 10th you wrote, "Your 

daughters are out TRX, FYI." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Did I read it correctly? 

A Yes. 

Q Were you managing money for Jim Hull's 

daughters? 

A No. 

Q Why-why are you informing Mr. Hull that his 

daughters are out ofTRX? 

A He asked me to effi:ct the trade for his 

daughters, to sell through Fidelity. 

Q Did you have access to Mr. Hull's daughters 

Fidelity accounts? 

A ldid 

Q How did you get that access? 

A Mr. Hull gave me the passwords. 

Q Why did - when? That day? 
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A rm not sure. 

Q Why did you need the passwords to Mr. Hull's 

daughters Fidelity accounts? 

A Jim's assistant Laurie had them and gave them 

to me, and asked to - me to execute a trade for him. 

Q This trade right now? 

A Yes. 

Q That's in part of Exhibit 90? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Did you ever execute any other trades 

for Mr. Hull's daughters? 

A Not to my recollection. No. 

Q Okay. Why did Mr. Hull ask you to get his 

daughters out of transaction on November 10th? 

A Because we were telling everyone to sell. 

Q When did you execute those trades for Mr. 

Hull's daughters? 

A After the fund. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKJN: 

Q Wait a minute, you said you were telling 

everyone; so you didn't tell everyone, did you? 

A Everyone who came to us with outside accounts 

at that point in time. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q Did Mr. Hull's daughten come to you? 

A No. 

Q So how does that hold up? 

A Jim - Jim Hull came to me with the extra 

accotmts, of which I wasn't. you know, aware at that 

time. 

BYMR BOHR: 

Q Did he have you do any tramactions on account 

of any other Hull relatives? 

A No. Not to my knowledge. Recollection. 

Q When did you first obtain passwords to the 

account of any Hull family member? 

A I believe it was this day. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And then Mr. Hull wrote back to you, "Thanlcs. 

Please remember at some point when you have more time, 

that we need to worl< \\ith the bank to move the LPS 

account to a 'custodial' account, as the bank as 

custodian at Fidelity, where you have the ability to 

trade, but at Fidelity onllne commission structure. Also 

need to challenge Fidelity on conunlssion on last sliver 

trade In X-account. Thanks." 

What is Mr. Hull \\rlting to you about there? 

Did I read that coJTeCtly, by the way? 
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A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

Page 628 

A It's very cumbersomely worded. I'm not quite 

sure. But-

Q What's the LPS account? 

A I think he means LPL. 

Q Okay. 

A Which is the - the executing broker end of 

Georgia Bank and TrusL And I think maybe he's talking 

about - I don't know why it needs to be moved to a 

custodial account 

Q Is this a discussion about the investment 

advisory services you provided to Mr. Hull outside of 

GISF? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Does anybody have anything else? 

(No response.) 

MR. BAGNALL: I'll take back Exhibit 90. 

Mark this next. please. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 91 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 

as Exhibit 91. Could you look it over and let me know 

when you're done, please? 

(Witness examined the document.) 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q Do you recogni7.e Exhibit 91, Mr. Gibson? 

A It's an email from me ro Jim 

Q Okay. And did you write it? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And the subject was "Accounting Call 

Options and Markets." Is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And you wrote it November 28, 2011; is that 

right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Was this a conversation about your work 

as a - providing financial advisory services to Mr. Hull 

outside of GISF? At least in part? 

A It seems to me all related to GISF. 

Q So you write in the second sentence of the 

lint paragraph - excuse me, third sentence of the first 

paragraph, "If you're asked, it's our Fidelity LPL and 80 

percent of Geier." 

Is his

A Yes. 

Q - Fidelity assets associated with Geier? 
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Page 630 

A No. 

Q Is his LPL assets associated llith Geier? 

A No. 

Q How do you know about his Fidelity assets? 

A Those - that would be my outside relationship, 

yes. 

Q Is that true, as well, of LPL? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Were you compensated for this effort? 

A No. 

Q Okay. How many accounts did you manage for Mr. 

Hull outside of GISF? 

A The F'idelity account and the LPL account. 

Q What was - in the end of November 201 t, what 

was the total assets in Mr. Hull's Fidelity account? 

Total amount of assets. not the actual assets. "Mlat they 

~ but how- what was the value of those assets? 

A I don't recall. 

Q What's your estimate? Was it -

A I think it was zero, because I think that that 

was ail contributed to the fimd. 

Q Okay. And \lhat about his LPL account? 

A I don't - I don't recall. 

Q Okay. Was it more than Sl million? 

A It could - ifit had anything. it might have 

been 2 million or 2-112 million. 

Q Okay. 

A But-

Q Arethere-

A - I don't - I don't recall. 
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Q Sorry. Other than Fidelity and LPL, were you 

responsible for any other accounts that - of Mr. Hull's 

outside of Geier? 

A No. 

Q What was the total value of the assets that you 

managed for Mr. Hull outside of Geier? 

A At most $3 million. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Did you actually manage the 

assets or did you just provide some services'? 

THE WITNESS: I provided - provided some 

service. I didn't actively manage it 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So did you have access to his accounts? 

A Yes. 

Q Did you log into them online? 

A Yes. 

Q Could you execute trades? 

A Yes. 

Q Did you ever do that for him? 
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A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

Page 632 

A But I didn't execute any trades without his 

directive for each individuaJ trade. 

Q So you didn't - it wasn't a discretionary 

reladomhip, in other words? 

A 'That's correct. 

Q Okay. So you rmnaged his money, but needed his 

authority to do so; is that right? 

A On an individual trade basis, yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else for 

91? 

MR. BOHR: No. 

MR. BAGNALL: I'll take back 91. 

Okay, could you mark this next in line, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 92 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 

as Exhibit 92. Could you look it over and let me lmow 

when you're done, please? 

A Okay. 

Q Do you recognil.e Exhibit 92, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes. 

Q Whatlsit? 

A It's an email from Jim to me, cc'ing his 

daughters and my father and Lamie. 

Q Is Coles on of Mr. Hull's daughters? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And is lmhull6 - 'mo ls 

 

A l presume his other daughter. 

Q Oby. What's her name? 

A I don't know. 
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Q Okay. It's - and then he wrote to you, "As 

discussed, \\'e will open a Fidelity account for $20,000 on 

Tuesday for Coles. All of Coles' other investment funds 

are in a bank. CD or savings. Additionally, Karen and I 

putting in I 0 of the 20 on Coles' behalf, thus I want 

this account to be viewed from both a long-term, no 

withdnwaJ needs, and full risk prorate. 25-year old ·who 

has absolutely no other risk exposure. As discussed, 

please be very aggressive with the investment choices in 

this account Thanks so much, Chris. for helping me on 

this." 

Did l read that correctly? 

A Yes. 

Q What is Mr. Hull \\'riting to you there? 

A This is evidently an account related to 
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Colcs-

Q Did you manage -

A - his daughter. 
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Q Sorry, I didn't mean to cut you off there. Did 

you manage an account for Coles Hull? 

A I must have executed the initial purchases of 

this account, as well, yeah. 

Q Okay. Is that not providing advisory services 

to Coles Hull? 

A I wasn't compensated and I was doing it. I 

viewed it as more as carrying out, you know, a trade 

order for Jim. 

Q Really a trade order. So what - what trade 

did you execute at this direction -

A 1 bought TRX. 

Q Hold on a second, I didn't finish the question. 

"Thus, I want this account to be viewed from both a 

long-term, no withdrawal, and full risk profile." 

What - what security is that a direction to 

buy? 

A TRX is my understanding. 

Q Okay. And how did you know that that was 

for - a direction to buy TRX? 

A That's the guidance. lfl recall, he wanted to 

mirror what we were doing in GISF. 

Page 635 

Q Where - which line does it say minor what 

"~'re doing in GISF in this email in Exhibit 92? 

A It doesn't say that in -

Q Okay. 

A - this email. 

Q And so what - what was - what security were 

you to purchase on this direction, "As discussed, please 

be very aggressive with the investment choices in this 

account" 

A This email is misleading in the sense that he 

was directing me to actively manage this account. That 

was not my understanding. 

Q Well, even - even if it's as you say or as you 

testified a direcdon to do the initial trades, what -

how do you know "'hat trades to execute? 

A Because we had discussed this over the phone. 

I didn't read this email. 

Q You didn't read this email. Is - ls your-

is your email address C. Gibson - dld you ever have the 

email address cgibson@bullstoreyglbson.com? 

A I did. But l don't recall this. 

Q Okay. 

A This is in 20 IO'? 

Q That's right, Septemberof2010. Did GISF own 

TRX at that dme? 
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A Yes. 

Q How much of it? 

A I don·1 recall. 

Q Wns it I 00 percent TRX? 

A No. 

Page 636 

Q So if you're supposed to nlimir \\illlt was going 

on in GISF, what other assets did you buy for Coles Hull 

after you got this email from Mr. Hull? 

A I -- I don't recall. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKJN: 

Q Do you want to revise your earlier testimony 

111111 the first lime you heanl about the Hull's daughter 

account \\US on November I 0, 2011? 

A Yes. 

Q And how do you - \\Ould you like to revise it? 

A Tilat I did execute initial trades to open that 

account. 

Q That 11hen you initially - "flen you initiated 

those trades in that account, you purchased TRX at that 

time? 

A That would be my understanding. 

Q ThankyolL 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And so did you have acccs.s to their accounts in 

Page 637 

September of 20 IO'! 

A I must have. 

Q Okay. Did you login to their Fidelity 

account - did ~·ou login to Coles Hull's Fidelity account 

to buy TRX shares for her in September of 20 IO? 

A I presume I did. 

Q Okay. Take back 92. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 93 w·Js marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Ok:iy, I'm going to hand you what's hccn marked 

as Exhibit 93. Can you look it over, plc:tsc, nnd lei me 

know when you're done'! 

A l'mready. 

Q What is Exhibit 93? 

A It's an email I sent to myself in December of 

20 10. 

Q Okay. About what? 

A It's a code of ethics that I found off of the 

Internet. 

Q And a code of ethics for Geier - you found n 

code of ethics for Geier Group LTD on the Internet'! 

A No. This is a boilerplate code of ethics that 

we didn't. you know, implement. and that was prosp<-ctivc 
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Page 638 

and contemplated for the Cayman entities. 

Q Okay. Was - was it ever - Jct me nsk you 

this; when - you sny it was boilerplate off the 

Internet, where did you find it? 

A I Googlcd "code of ethics." 

Q Code of ethics for any pnrticulur type of 

entity? 

A tvtaybe invt'Slmem manager code of ethics. 

Q Okay. And so the way you found it, wns it -

was it presented in such a way, like this was sort of a 

standard code of ethics for in,•estment advisors? 

A I don't think thcrc·s such a thing as a 

standard. But this was one that was on the Internet. 

Q Well, make sure you understand the question, 

okay. I asked you if when you found this one, wherever 

you found it, was it presented as embodying a standard 

code of ethics fo r investment advisors? 

A No. 

Q What, if - how, if at all, was it 

characterized when - in the place where you fou nd it? 

A It was charJctcrizcd as a code of ethics. 

Q For investment advisors'! 

A For investment - the investment managcmcm 

industry in some capacity. Yes. 

Q Okay. And on what website did you find it? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Who drafted it? 

A I don't know. 

Page 639 

Q Was it a trade association for the investment 

:tdvisors industry, perhaps? 

A It could have been. 

Q Okay. Was it a Jaw firm that wns trying to 

solicit business for investment advisors·! 

A It could have been. 

Q Okay. Talking about it more, huvc you thought 

any more about what it - what the source of ii might 

have been? 

A No. 

Q And why is that'! 

A I think that the Ogier counsel asked -

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, you need -

THE WITNESS: Oh. sorry. 

MR. FERRIGNO: - be careful about privilege. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Is Ogier a Jaw firm '! 
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1 A Yes. 1 of our clients." 

2 Q Okay. And were they GISF's law finn? 2 Did that apply to Geier Group -

3 A Insofar as they were advising us on the 3 MR. FERRIGNO: Which Geier Group? 

4 formation of the Cayman entities, yes. 4 MR. BAGNALL: I'm not done with the question. 

5 Q Okay. And l\'hy- why did you need to have a 5 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

6 code of ethics created for Geier Group LTD to incorporate 6 Q Geier Group Georgia? 

7 In the Caymam? 7 A Absolutely not. 

8 A We didn't. 8 Q So Geier Group did not have a fiduciaey duty to 

9 Q Okay. So why -why did you draft this? 9 clients, act solely for the benefit of its clients? 

10 A I didn't draft it. 10 A You're saying this specific language does - if 

11 Q Who did? 11 I read it - interpreted your question as saying. does 

12 A I fmmd it on the Internet. 12 any of this have anything to do with Geier Group Georgia. 

13 Q Okay. Could you look at the page ending - 13 and the answer's no. 

14 actually, unfortunately, they're all 004, so the second 14 Q Okay. Are you saying because this - this 

15 page in. 15 document is drafted for Geier Group LTD -

16 A Unrhnun. 16 A And it was never executed. And the entities to 

17 Q So the first sentence says, "High ethical 17 which it relates were never operational. 

18 standards are essential for the success of Geier Group 18 Q okay. And but- I undentand that. And I'm 

19 LTD, had advisor." 19 asking a different quesdo1L Do the statements in he"'1 

20 You found that on the Internet? 20 whether this document was drafted for Geier Group Georgia 

21 A Well, I obviously substituted our name for 21 or not, apply to Geier Group? 

22 whatever the generic entity that was on - that was 22 MR. FERRIGNO: Which Geier Group? 

23 there. 23 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

24 Q Do you see the title, it says "Geier Group 24 Q Geier Group Georgia. 

25 LTD." Did you find that on the Internet like that? 25 A In so - the statem:nts that govern Geier Group 

Page 641 Page 643 

1 A No. As 1 said I put our name into it. 1 Georgia's conduct are captured in the confidential 

2 Q So let me ask you again, who drafted this 2 offering memorandum. the operating agreem:nt, and our 

3 attachment to this email in Exhibit 93? 3 subscription agreement. 

4 A l drafted to the degree that I added our name 4 Q Okay. 

5 for the generic name. 5 A To the degree that they are consistent with 

6 Q Okay. And why did you undertake that effort If 6 this. then yes. To the degree they are inconsistent, 

7 you didn't need to, as you just testified a moment ago? 7 then no. 

8 A Because I was compiling the possible codes of 8 Q So Is there - are there any statements In here 

9 ethics to review and diligencing the fonnation of the 9 that - are you saying - let me just make sure I 

10 entities. 10 undentand this. That unless a statement in here has got 

11 Q But why did you need a code of ethics? 11 a perfect analog in the offering documents for GISF it 

12 A We - I'm not sure we did need one. That I 12 doesn't apply? 

13 was - my understanding was that we may need to have one. 13 A That's precisely what I'm saying. 

14 to the degree we pursued it. 14 Q Okay. Let me - let me ask you this; there's a 

15 Q Okay. And why did you believe you may need to 15 line in here that says, "All penonnel of the advisor 

16 have one? 16 nmst also comply with all federal securitfes laws." 

17 MR. FERRIGNO: Again. don't get into - 17 Does that not apply to the penonnel of Geier 

18 THE WITNESS: Yeah. unfortunately I'll have to 18 Group Georgia? 

19 assert privilege. 19 A I certainly have to comply with all federal 

20 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 20 securities laws. 

21 BY MR. BAGNALL: 21 Q Is that written In the offering documents? 

22 Q When - are the statements in here, for 22 A I'm not sure. 

23 example, on the first paragraph at the end of the second 23 Q Okay. I'm not - do you want to look at it? 

24 page, four lines in the sentence begins, "We have a 24 A I wouldn't imagine that needs to be written in 

25 fiduciary duty to clients, to act solely for the benefit 25 the offering documents. 

.... 
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Q Okay. So but it's not in - but therefore 

it's - what you just testified to a moment ago isn't 

tru~ right? That - that statement is not in the 

offering documents but it's applicable to GISF, right? 

And to Geier Group and Geier Capital? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, that wasn't the question 

before. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah, that wasn't-yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: Yeah, it was. 

MR. FERRIGNO: No, it wasn't. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. What was the question? 

MR. FERRIGNO: No. That wasn't it. It's -

111 leave it to you to ask your questions, but that's 

not what you asked. 

MR. BAGNALL: What - okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I asked you is it true - is it fair - is your 

testimony that if doesn't - if there's not a perfect 

analog in the operating - offering documents for GISF, 

but it is in here, then it doesn't apply to the fund? 

MR. FERRIGNO: He's saying that the offering 

documents, the confidential offering memorandum is what 

controls. 

MR. BAGNALL: Let's - counsel, let's -

MR. FERRIGNO: But that's what he's saying. 
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MR. BAGNALL: - let him testify for himself, 

counsel. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. Well, you asked me 

what-

MR. BAGNALL: And you said you weren't going to 

answer. So let's let him testify, okay'? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, yeah. Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Goahead. 

A I'm sorry; can you ask the question again'? 

Q Yeah. I asked you if there - if it was 

your- a fair characterimtion of your testimony that 

what you testified to \WS that if there wasn't an exact 

analog in the GISF operating - offering docwnents that's 

found In here, anything that's not in here doesn't apply 

to the GISF entities; Is that - is that fair? 

A Does not necessarily apply. 

Q Does not necessarily apply. So for example, 

some of It does apply, right? 

A To the degree that you're saying that- does 

Geier have to comply with federal securities laws. yes, I 

would agree. 

Q Okay. Does - does the investment manager of 

GISF, whether it be Geier Capital or Geier Group, have a 

fiduciary duty to clients to act solely for the benefit 
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of their clients? 

A lnsofur as that's consistent with our conflicts 

clause and with - with the other, you know, numerous 

disclosures that we've made in the confidential offering 

memorandum and the operating agreement. 

Q So that's a no or a yes? I don't know. I 

don't understand the answer. 

A I couldn't answer your question as a yes or no. 

Q And why is that? 

A Because it's a - there's a nuanced answer. 

Q So - well, either Geier Group and Geier 

Capital owe a fiduciary duty to its clients to act solely 

for their benefit or they don't, right? So do they or do 

they not? 

A Geier Capital and Geier Group have a fiduciary 

responsibility to the fund 

Q Okay. Do they have the fiduciary duty to act 

solely for the benefit of their clients? 

A Not insofar as there are conflicts. 

Q Okay. Because if there are conructs they 

have - your testimony is they owe no fiduciary duty at 

all? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Well, what's - so what do you mean? 

A That conflicts arise in managing 
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responsibilities to different parties, and that nothing 

in the offering agreements that we provided prevents us 

from canying out those varying obligations. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Are the fiduciary duties that 

Geier Capital and Geier Capital may have owed to the fund 

qualified by the disclosure in the offering memorandum'? 

THE WITNESS: Yeah. Yes. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And what - how - what forms the basis for 

your testimony on that topic? Why do you say that? 

A How and why are they qualified in the -

Q U~hmm. How do you know that? How do you know 

that your fiduciary duties are qualified by the operating 

agreement? 

A Because that was a critical pretext of - that 

is the pretext of engaging these clients. 

Q Engaging what clients? 

A Engaging members for the fund. 

Q But what clients? You said "clients," plural. 

What clients? 

A I refer as a misstatement; the fund. 

Q Okay. You have- because you have one client, 

right? That's what you've been Sll)ing? 

A I have Geier, I have my father, I have the 
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1 Marzullos, and I have Jim Hull. 1 A No. 

2 Q Okay. And so who - did anybody else tell you 2 Q Is there a - is there a duty of loyalty? 

3 that the fiduciary duty that owed to your client was - 3 A lbat's a very generally phrased. you know -

4 what was the wonl you used? ConditionaL Based on the 4 Q Do you have an answer to that question, either 

5 operating agreement? 5 way? 

6 A I would have to assert privilege. 6 A 1-

7 Q Okay. Attorney/client privilege? 7 Q Yes or no? 

8 A Yes, sir. 8 A I would say - I would say yes, there's a duty 

9 Q Okay. Dfd you discuss this code of ethics with 9 ofloyalty. 

10 any attorneys for GISF? 10 Q Is there a duty of care? 

11 A No. It was not relevant. 11 A Yes. 

12 Q Okay. Did - did you - did anyone ever ask- 12 Q Is there a duty of obedience? 

13 did you ever discuss this draft code of ethics with 13 A I'm not sure. 

14 anybody? 14 Q Is there-do you have any duty to adhere to 

15 A No. Not to my recollection. 15 any legal docwnent? Any governing legal docwnent fn your 

16 Q Okay. 16 investment structure? 

17 MR. BOHR: I have a question. 17 A The agreements that govern the relationship, 

18 BYMR. BOHR: 18 yes. 

19 Q You made a conunent earlier that Mr. Bagnall 19 Q Do you have any duty of good faith? 

20 asked you if this was - he asked you if this document in 20 A Yes. 

21 Exhibit 93 was a standanl code of ethics or perhaps he 21 Q So does my naming a few duties help you now to 

22 refemd to it as a standanl code of ethics. But you 22 recall a few ethical princlples or duties that are 

23 made a statement that there was no standanl code of 23 standing 'ftithin the investment advisor Industry? 

24 ethics for investment advisors. Did I hear that 24 A I suppose, yes. 

25 correctly? 25 MR FERRIGNO: And Mr. Gibson. is it your 

Page 649 Page 651 

1 A Yes, sir. 1 understanding that the duties can be qualified by 

2 Q But would you agree that there are ethical 2 disclosures? 

3 principles for investment advisors that are standard 3 THE WITNESS: Yes. 

4 within the investment advisor industry? 4 BY MR. BOCKIN: 

5 MR. FERRIGNO: Wait, say that again'! 5 Q Did you consult with counsel each dme you 
6 BY MR.BOHR: 6 believed there was a conflict? 
7 Q Would you agree that there are ethical 7 A I would have to assert attorney/client 

8 principles for investment advisors that are standard 8 privilege. 

9 '"ithln the investment advisor industry? 9 Q For each - each dme that you did It every 
10 A I would say that there are ones that are 10 trade? 
11 customary. 11 MR. FERRIGNO: Each time he did what? 
12 Q And what would those be? 12 MR. BOCK.IN: Each time he consulted with 

13 A I couldn't list them for you. 13 counsel to see ifthere was a conflict. 

14 Q Could - could you throw out a couple for me? 14 MR. FERRIGNO: Wait, I'm sony. I'm not 
15 A No. 15 following the question. 

16 Q Could you - could you name one ethical 16 MR. BOCK.IN: Go ahead. 

17 principle that ls - that you consider to be fairly 17 MR. BOHR: So I would like to ask a question 

18 standard within the investment advisor industry? 18 again and start over. 

19 A Don't steal money from your clients' accounts. 19 BY MR.BOHR: 

20 Q Could you name another? 20 Q Did - whenever you identified a client, did 
21 A Don't kill your clients. I mean, I - I 21 you consult with counsel about resolving that conflict 
22 really-no. 22 with the client? 
23 Q Could you name another, besides don't kill your 23 MR. FERRIGNO: What conflict? 
24 clients and don't steal money from your clients' 24 BY MR.BOHR: 
25 accounts? 25 Q Whenever you had a conflict or whenever you 

... 
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perceived that there might be a conflict. did you consult 

with counsel about how to address that conflict? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, why don't we ask it 

another way. 

MR. BOHR: No, let's not. I like -

MR. BAGNALL: We'll ask the questions. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, don't disclose privileged 

conununications, if you respond otherwise. 

THE WITNESS: I'm trying to be responsive and 

think of an example where I did not consult a 

client - an attorney when there was a potential 

confidentiality - or conflict, and I cannot think of 

one. 

BYMR. BOHR: 

Q How many times would you say a conflict arose 

or potential conflict arose where you consulted with 

cowisel? 

A I can't think of a single one. 

Q You can't think of a single Instance on which 

you lmew of a conflict of interest or perceived that 

there could possibly be a conflict of interest and 

consulted \\ith counsel about how you might proceed in the 

face of that conflict of interest? 

A I cannot. 

MR. BAGNALL: You done, Paul? 
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MR. BOHR: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next. please'? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 94 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marl<ed 

as Exhibit 94. 

Can you please look at that and let me know 

when you're done? 

A Sure. 

Q Are you done? 

A l'mdone. 

Q Okay. Do you recognim Exhibit 94? 

A Yes. 

Q What is Exhibit 94? 

A It's an email exchange between my rather and I. 

Andme. 

Q Okay. And you \\rote in May of2014, "Do you 

have a Charles Schwab account? I \\,,uld like to transfer 

the Geier International Strategies Fund account to you, 

please." 

Did I read that right? 

A Yes. 

Q Why did you want to tnlnsfer the Geier 

International Strategies Fund to your father at Charles 
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Schwab in May of2014? 

A I don't recall. 

Q Okay. He "rites back, "I do have an account. 

but I don't think any tnlnsfer at this point is smart. I 

can be added as the signatory to the existing account. 

That would be a lot easier." 

Did I read that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And would - in that last phrase I wrote was in 

the email "WO," correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Why do you think your father didn't 

think it would be smart the tnlmfer the GISF fund 

account to him? 

A I couldn't say. 

Q Okay. So you don't remember this 

conmmnicadon? 

A l do remember it. 

Q Okay. So but you just don't - you remember 

the conununlcation but you don't remember why you were 

asking to transfer the fund? 

A I don't remember that. And I don't remember 

why. And I couldn't speculate as to why he had the view 

he did. 

Q Um-hnun. Okay. Do you lmow when you received 

our first subpoena In this matter? 

A I think it was April. 

Q April of what year? 

A Of2014. 
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Q Did your receipt of our subpoena in this matter 

prompt you to ask your father to take the GISF account in 

his Schwab account'? 

A It's possible. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Do you have that subpoena.jis 

so we can refresh his recollection about the date'? 

MR. BAGNALL: We could get it. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Or you could represent to us 

what the date is. I thought it was May 14th or something 

like that. 

MR. BAGNALL: I - I believe it's very close in 

time to this, as well. 

Paul, would you mind grabbing it? 

MR. BOHR: Yeah. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I don't think it's April. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

(Counsel confer.) 

MR. BAGNALL: So we can come back to that, if 

you would like. We'll just keep going along here. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, could you mark this next in 
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line. please'! 

(SEC Exhibit No. 95 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm handing you what's been marked as Exhibit 

95. Could you please take a look at Exhibit 95 and let 

me know when you're done'! 

A I'm ready. 

Q And what is Exhibit 95? 

A h 's my personal Charles Schwab account from 

the month of September 2011. 

Q Okay. The page ending - by looking at the 

page ending 058, can you tell at the end of September 

2011 what assets you held in your Charles Schwab account'! 

A A silver trust for $9.000. 

Q J ust under. rig ht? 

A I'm sorry, yes. And then cash. 

Q Okay. For a total account value of 

:ipproximately 9300'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So j ust cash and the SLV fund: is that 

right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Could you then look at the page ending 

059'? 
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A Okay. 

Q In the section " Investments Activity," do you 

sec that? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. The first entry under there is a 

purchase of the SL V, right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. T he remaining five entries arc what'! 

A Sales ofTRX. 

Q Okay. These arc sales of TRX on a trnde date 

of September 26; is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. How many shares ofTRX did you sell from 

your personal Schmtb account on September 26th'? 

A Two thousand. 

Q T wo thousand s hares. And "hat was the lowest 

price you obtained for selling those shares of TRX from 

your personal account on September 26th'! 

A 4 spot 05. 

Q -I spot 05. So nothing below $4.05: correct? 

A Correct. 

2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Page 658 

Q And so Charles Schwab tried to get for you the 
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best p rices it could, is that right, when it executed the 

tmde'! 

A I think just electronically when they execute a 

market order like this it goes to - there arc various 

algoritluns and exchanges that are all buying and you 

know. it just gets routed, as it gets routed . And if it 

gels - if there's a different individual buy for each 

little quanti ty of shares. they'll ac11~1lly, you know, 

show thal level o f detail. 

Q But there's a method to thut madness. right? 

T hose algorithms that you testi fied to, those are all 

designed to get you the best price for your market order. 

right'! 

A To get the highest bid, yes. 

Q Yes. And tltat's because Charles Schwnb owes 

you that, rig ht, as your cUent - as you, as their 

client? 

A TI1ey have an obligation to - for best 

execution. yes. 

Q Okay. And so this is broken down because 

Charles Schmtb mis able to get to sell some of your TRX 

shares for p rices better than $4.05, right? 

A Okay. 

Q Yes'! 

A I don't - I'm not sure if that's why ii was 
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1 broken down. It was broken down because the - 1 A It may have been. It may not have been. 

2 Q All right, let me ask the question a different 2 Q Um-hmm. 

3 way. Was Charles Schwab able to get for you for some of 3 A May have been the first. There might have been 

4 your TRX shares prices better than S4.0S? 4 some other shares, a demand coming in at that very moment 

5 A Yes. 5 that drove the price. you know, very, very modestly 

6 Q Okay. 6 higher. 

7 A But not better than $4.06. So. 7 Q Okay. Did you notify GISFs - did you notify 

8 Q Okay. Do you tbJnk you got better prices for 8 GISF that you were going to be selling your penonal TRX 

9 some of these trades because they were sold in smaller 9 shares from your personal Schwab account on September 

10 lots? 10 26th? 

11 A No. 11 A By "GISF," who do you mean? 

12 Q Why not? 12 Q VouteU me. 

13 A Because the swn of - these 2,000 shares did 13 A I didn't notify a legal entity, no. 

14 not - were not, you know, significant to the market. 14 Q Okay. Did you notify any representative of 

15 Q Um-hmm. You don't think it's the fact that you 15 GJSF? 

16 \\'ere able to hit an onler in the book for 100 shares at 16 A No. 

17 $4.053 cents, but not more than that? 17 Q Okay. Did you notify- did you get 

18 A I - I'm very confused by the line of 18 authorimtion from anyone capable of giving It from GISF 

19 questioning. No, I don't think that - that 2,000 shares 19 for you to sell your personal shares from your Schwab 

20 moved the market in any material way. 20 account on September 26th? 

21 Q I didn't ask you that. 21 A No. 

22 A Okay. 22 Q Okay. Did you notify GISFs Investors that you 

23 Q I didn't ask you that. I asked - 23 \\'ere going to be seWng your penonal TRX shares on 

24 A I think you implied in your questions that it 24 September 26th? 

25 would have to - 25 A No. 
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1 Q No. 1 Q Okay. Did you get authorimtion from any of 

2 A - if you didn't- if you didn't break it down 2 GISFs investors to sell your penonal shares -

3 to smaller- 3 A No. 

4 Q No. 4 Q - on September 26th? 

5 A -chunks. 5 A I'm sorry. No. 

6 Q No. I'm not going to ask you any implied 6 Q Okay. Let's leave this out. 

7 questions. I'm going to ask you direct questions, okay. 7 MR. BAGNALL: So can you mark this next, 

8 So is it possible that you hit an order in the book for 8 please? 

9 100 shares that was at $4.0535 cents, but there wasn't 9 (SEC Exhibit No. 96 was marked 

10 any additional shares - an offer to buy shares at that 10 for identification.) 

11 price beyond 100? 11 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

12 A Yes. 12 Q Okay, I'm going to hand you \mat's been marked 

13 Q Okay. And so it - It hit that price, and then 13 as Exhibit 96. Could you look nt Exhibit 96 and let me 

14 it went to another order with an offer lower in the book, 14 know '''hen you're done, please? 

15 right? 15 A I'm ready. 

16 A Precisely. But that would have been the same 16 Q Okay. Do you recognize Exhibit 96? 

17 if they just hit 2,000. 17 A It's Francesca Manullo's personal Schwab 

18 Q Right. 18 account from September 2011. 

19 A Because that's where just the bid stack was. 19 Q Okay. Did you have access to Ms. Mamillo's 

20 So the bid stack was 4.0500 all the way through 4.0535. 20 Schwab account in September 2011? 

21 and it was stacked in this - a manner at that very 21 A Yes. 

22 moment in time that the market order went through. 22 Q Did you have authority to make trades in Ms. 

23 Q Right. So would you - would it be your guess 23 Marzullo's Schwab account In September 2011? 

24 that the - the last one executed was the $4.05 entry? 24 A I did. 

25 The last of the five? 25 Q Did you actually make trades In Ms. Man:ullo's 
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Schwab account in September 20 11 '! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Could you lurn lo lhe page ending 464, 

please. and look at the " lnvcslmcnt Dclail" section and 

!ell me whal assets did Ms. M nrzullo in her Schwab 

account at the end of September 2011 ? 

A The silver and gold lmsts. 

Q Okay. 

A In the amounts of 15 and 31,000 dollars 

respectively. plus 3600 in cash. 

Q Okay. No TRX; correct'! 

A Correct. 

Q All right. If you look at the "Transaction 

Detail" beginning on lhnt same page, Page 464. and 

fini shing on the page ending 465, did you sell a ll of i\ls. 

Marzullo's TRX shares on Septembe r 26th? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. How many shares did you sell on 

September 26lh'! Do you know'! 

A I can add it up if you would like? 

Q Okay. So I - I did that beforehand. Docs 

approximately 18.900 sound right'! 

A Yes. 

Q Ok:1y. And how did you enter that order'? 

A Market order. 

Q To scll nll 18,900 at once'? 

A I think so. 

Q Okay. But you're not sun,.? 

A I'm not •·urc. 
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Q Okay. What wa.~ the lowest p1icc that you gol 

for Ms. Mnrmllo on any of these 18,900 TRX shares that 

you sold for her on Seplcmber 26, 20 In 

/\ 4 spot 03. 

Q Okay. And so that's the lowcs1. righl'! 

Nothing below $4.03, rig ht'! 

A Correct. 

Q Are - is - if you look nl !he first page of 

Exhibit 96, are her parenls listed as an account holder'! 

A No. But she's a - she and her parents arc one 

financial enti ty from my perspective. 

Q Okay. Did you notify GISF or someone competcnl 

to be notified on G ISF's behalf that you n ere selling Ms. 

Marmllo's persomtl TRX position on 912612011? 
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A No,sir. 

Q Okay. Did you get authority from a nybody 

competent to give it to you on behalf of GISF to sell Ms. 

Marmllo's TR.,'( shares from her personal account on 

September 26, 2011? 

A No, sir. 

Q Did you notify any of GISF's investors that you 

would be selling i\ls. Marmllo's TR.,'( - all of Ms. 

i\farmllo's TR.,'( shares on September 26, 2011 ? 

A No, sir. 

Q Did you get authorization from any of GISF's 

investors to sell your personal - excuse me, to sell all 

of Ms. Mar.mllo's personal TRX shares on September 26, 

2011? 

/\ No, sir. 

Q Okay. Keep this on, too. Just sci it to lhe 

side. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next. please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 97 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's now been 

marked as Exhibit 97. Could you please look at 97 and 

let me know l\11en you're done? 

A l'mready. 
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Q Okay. What is Exhibit 97? 

A Geier Group's corporale Schwab accowll for the 

period Aub>uSt and September 20 I I. 

Q Okay. Did you have control over this account 

during that time period? 

A Yes. 

Q Did anybody else have control O\'er this 

account? 

A No,sir. 

Q Okay. Did anybody other than you access this 

this account during the August I, 201 1 lo September 30, 

2011 time period? 

A No. sir. 

Q Okay. And could you please tum 10 the page 

ending - and unfortunately there are nm Bates stamps on 

here, so look at the Bales stamp that's perpendicular to 

the aclual \'iew in the bottom left hand comer. 

A Um-hmm 

Q SEC-SCHWAB-E-0001570. 

A Yeah. 

Q On lhc page ending 570 of Exhibit 97, can you 

look at the "Investment Detail" and tell me what assels 

Geier Group held in this account at the end of September 

2011? 

A The silver trust. 
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Q An)1hing else'/ 

2 A No. 

3 Q Any TRX shares? 

A No. 

5 Q Okay. Could you then look on the page ending 

6 571, under the "Tr.111saction Detail, Purchase and Sale" 

7 section. 

8 A Yes. 

9 Q You Sl'e three entries there for sales of TR,X. 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q All tr.ide date of 9126/2011; correct'! 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q And how many shares is it? 

14 A A thousand shares. 

15 Q One thousand shares. And n1wt's the lowest 

16 price at which you were alile to sell some to Geier 

l 7 Group's 1,000 shares - TRX shares on September 26, 2011? 

18 A 4 spot 0501. 

19 Q Okay. So nothing below $4.050 I; corred? 

20 A Correct 

21 Q All right. \\'11y did you sell Geier Croup's TRX 

22 shares on September26, 2011 '! 

2 3 A Because the stock was down 20 pcrcenl. and the 

2 4 capacity to sustain additional los.5Cs on this above and 

2 5 beyond cxpo~urc was diminished. 
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Q Okay. And '11wt do you mean by that, "mis 

diminished"? 

A 111c volatility had exceeded my expectations and 

we had liquidity needs. 

Q Was there any other reason that you sold all of 

Geier Croup's TR,'( shares on September 26, 2011 '! 

A No. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q You said "we had liquidity needs." Who's "we"'? 

A The managing members of Geier Group. 

Q Geier Croup - just for the record Geier Croup, 

LLC was not an operating entity at this time, right'! 

A 111at's corrccl. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So '1hat liquidity needs did it have then'? 

A Insofar as it's a reflection in :.11irit of Geier 

Capital. LLC. 

Q Okny. "A reflection is spirit," is that what 

you said? 

A ll10se arc my words. 

Q Okay. Did you notify C ISF, someone competent 

to be notified on behalf of C ISF that you nuuld be 

selling all of Geier Croup's T RX shares on September 26, 

2011'? 

1 00 (Pages 668 to 671 ) 
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Q Okay. Did you notify any of CISF's investors 

that you '1ould be Sl'lling all of Geier Croup's TRX shares 

on September 26, 2011? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Did you get authorizntion from any 

C IS F's investors tlwt yuu could sell all of Geier Croup's 

TllX shares on September 26, 20 I I 'I 

A No. 

Q Okny. 

MR. 13AGNALL: Could you mark this next. please'? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 98 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Since Geier Group didn't exist in 2011 , 111lat 

authority did you use to tr.ide their account'! 

A Again, that was an oversight and -

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What was nn oversight? 

A llmt we had the Schwab accown in the name of a 

legal entity that had been dissolved. 

BY MR. BOCK.IN: 

Q What's the oversight'! You were the one n110 

directed that it be dissolved. We went over that 

earl.icr; correct'! 

A Yes. And I am capable o f making mistakes. 
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Q I undentand. But this is now several months 

later. You're still trading in an account that the 

entity doesn't exist. And so my question stands; on \\hat 

authority dld you use to trade in the account of Geier 

Group? 

A The beneficial owners remained the same. The 

management remained the same. And it was a proxy for 

Geier Capital. 

Q Did you check with either Hull - Mr. Hull or 

your father before you made these trades? 

A No. 

Q So essendaUy you acted on your after Geier 

Group, LLC was dissolved? 

A Correct. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q When you made the trades we've discussed in 

Exhibit 95, 96, 97, did you consult 'ftith cownel in 

advance to see if there was any conflict of interest 

issue? 

A I would have to assert attorney/client 

privilege. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you what's been marl!l!d as 

Exhibit 98. If you could look at Exhibit 98, let me know 

when you're done, please? 

Page 673 

A l'mready. 

Q Okay. What - do you recognize Exhibit 98? 

A This is the GISF Garwood Penson statement from 

September of 2011. 

Q Okay. And if you look at the first page here, 

the page ending 147, can you tell what assets GISF held 

in this account at the end of September? 

A Not that I see. 

Q I'm sorry? 

A I'm sorry, I'm not sure what page you're 

talking about. 

Q Oh, sorry. Let me just try that again. The 

page ending 150. 

A Okay. 

Q I think I gave you the wrong page, I apologize. 

A It's no problem. I don't see -

Q The "Portfolio Positions." the top section on 

that page. 

A It seems blank. 

Q Right. So did - did your Garwood account at 

the end of September have any assets in it? 

A Evidently not. 

Q Okay. Can you look down the next section, the 

"Account Activity" section. 

A Yes.sir. 
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Q Do you see particularly on the page ending 151, 

on September 27th several journal entries tramfemng 

assets out of this account? Do you see that? 

Particularly the fourth row down, journaling out -

A Yes. 

Q - approximately 9.1 million shares -

A Yes. 

Q - ofTRX. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Does - does that jog your memory about what 

happened to the assets in the GISF Ganvood account in 

September 2011? 

A It was transferred to another Penson account at 

Cru,imir Capital. 

Q And so all of GISF's Garwood assets were 

joumaJed to the Casimir accoun~ is that right? 

A That appears to be the case. Yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Would you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 99 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm handing you what's been maMd as 

Exhibit 99. Could you please look at 99 and let me know 

when you're done? 

Page 675 

A l'mrcady. 

Q Okay. What is Exhibit 99? 

A It's Geier International Strategies Fwld 

Casimir/Penson account from September 20 t I. 
Q Okay. And if you look at the page ending 344, 

do you - can you tell me what assets were held in this 

account at the end of September? 

A 5.389395 - sorry, 5,389,396 thousand (sic) 

shares of TRX. 

Q And various TRX options, right? 

A Correct. 

Q And some cash? 

A Correct. 

Q Is that right? 

A Correct. 

Q Approximately S 12.9 mflllon of cash, right? 

A Correct. 

Q All right. If you look at the page ending 345, 

please, you see a journal entry four do\\u of 9.144 -

excme me. 9,144,184 shares ofTRX coming, right? That's 

coming in from the Garnood accoun4 right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And the other journals on here are the other 

assets coming in from Garnood; i9 that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

101 {Pages 672 to 675) 
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Q Ok.~y. Can you sec on the second row dO\m 

there's an entl)' in GISF's margin account at Casimir 

Capital, right, on - for a trade date of September 27, 

2011 in \\11ich GISF sold 3,734,395 shares ofTRX; COm!Ct'! 

A That's correct. 

Q Did you initiate that order'! 

A Uh-

Q On behalf of GISF'? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And what was the nvemge price for which 

those 3 - approximately 3.7 million slrnrcs ofTRX were 

sold? 

A S3.50. 

14 Q Okay. And how many days had passed between the 
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time that you sold your personal TRX shares in your 

Schwab account? 

A Aday. 

Q Okay. How many days hud passed since you sold 

all of Fmncesca Marmllo's TRX shares'! 

A Adny. 

Q And how many days had passed s ince you sold ull 

of Geier Group's T llX shares'! 

A Aday. 

Q And were - we went through in each instance 

the lowest price that you got on your personal sales, 
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Francesca's personal sales. and Geier Group's personal 

sales? Do you remember doing that? 

A Yes. 

Q Were any of those lowest prices that you got 

less than SJ.SO? 

A No. 

Q Were they all, in fact, higher than SJ.SO? 

A Yes. 

Q And were they all higher by at least 50 cents'? 

A Yes. 
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Did the s tock go up by that amount? 

A I'm sorry? 

Q Did the s tock go up as you - us you wer e just 

testifying'? 

A No, it did not. 

Q Okay. Did it retrace, as you testified? 

A No, it didn't. 

Q Okay. When did you learn that you were going 

to be selling the 3.7 - approximately 3.7 million shares 

of GISF's TRX holdings'? 

A About a half an hour before we ended up doing 

Page 679 

it. 

Q Okay. So you were able to j ourna l a ll of these 

shares from Garwood over to Casimir in 30 minutes'? 

A Well, we contemplated working to sell our 

shares with Casimir for - since the 20 -

Could you tell m~ what day of the week the 27th 

was? Or can I look that up? 

MR. FERRJGNO: It's a Tuesday. 

THE WITNESS: I think it's a Tuesday, yeah. 

So I think that on that Sunday was the day that 

Jim said that he had. you know, no tolerance for 

additional loses. so -

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So that's Sunday t he 25th'! 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. 

A Then on the 26th I sold our, you know. 

additional above and beyond positions and began, you 

know, investigating our options to sell the TRX - the 

GISF position. And in order lo accurately affect or to 

bring 

out - to make that even possible, we journaled the 

shares over, I believe. on the 26th. 

Q Okay. So you got the directive from Mr. Hull 

on the 25th -
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Page 680 

A Correct. 

Q - to begin the efforts to - to sell all of 

GISF's TRX shares; is that what you're saying? 

A Nol 10 sell - well, to cffcc1ively, yes. 

Q Okay. So the 25th of September is before the 

26th of September; correct? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So you got that directive the day before 

you sold your personal shares; correct? 

A Corrccl. 

Q And the day before you sold Francesca's shares; 

correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And the day before you sold Geier Group's 

shares; correct'? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. Isn't that front running on your own 

definition that you gave us curlier today? 

A No, i1's not. 

Page 68 1 

Q Now, wait a minute, !hough. You were aware of 

at lcasl one big investor, GISF, right, that held a 

position O\'Cr nine million - of over nine million 

shares. right'! 

A Righi. 

Q You learned from at least one other party 

involved 11ith GISF on the 25th that the direction was to 

get rid of all of those TRX shares; correct? 

A Al good prices. 

Q At good prices, right. On the 25th. The 

following day, the day after you got that information, 

you sold all your personal shares, you sold all of 

Francesca's shares, and you sold all of Geier Group's 
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slmres; correct? 

A lt"s nlso 1hc firs! -

Q Wait. Is that correct? 

A Yes. 
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Q Okay. And then the follo"ing day after that, 

so now three total days have passed, GISF lo and behold 

sells over 3. 7 million shares of TRX; correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. So how docs the fac t that there's a 

short out there mean that those salient facts don't 

amount to front running'! 

MR. FERRIGNO: Where arc the three clays? 

MR. 13AGNALL: TI1e 25th, !he 261h and !he 271h 

of Scplember 2011. He has a conversation with Mr. Hull 

on 1hc 251h. 

MR. FERRJGNO: The 251h. 

MR. BAGNALL: He sells all 1hc personal shares 

on 1hc 26th. And GISF sells 3. 7 mill ion·· 

MR. FERRJGNO: Right. 1hcrc's only two -

MR. BAGNALL: ··shares. 

MR. FERRIGNO: - trading days. 

MR. BAGNALL: ll1ere arc three days that are 

relevant to this ;1ory. 

Tl IE WITNESS: So the -

MR. BAGNALL: /\1 least. 

Page 68 3 

THE WITNESS: So the 23rd is the Friday when 

1he stock goes down 20 percent or completes its two day 

round trip down 30 percent - or 20 percent. And over 

the weekend I had detem1incd we were going to sell our 

positions outside of - outside of the fund. in the 

absence of Mr. Hull's directive. 

BY MR. BOCKJN: 

Q Did you identify this as a potential conllict? 

A No. 

Q So you didn't seek counsel'? Seek advice of 

counsel bnscd on nny of these three transactions? 

A No. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Did you go back and look at the potential 

conflicts of interest provision prior lo these 

transactions'! 

A I knew that clause well, and 1hat that was why 

I believe we have the authority to hold these positions 

in the first place. If were 1101 able to sell, then we 

couldn't have bought the positions in the first place. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q So it's not a question of being able to sell, 

it's a question of selling with knowledge that you're 

going to also sell for GISF the next day'? 

A I did11'1 know thai at that time, anyway. 
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BY MR. BOHR: 

Q But you could have n! llSOnably anticipated it 

since you were journaling the shares over on September 

26th? 

A As a potential, yes. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q And that you would n!ceivc the guidance, as you 

put it, from Mr. Hull that no more losses were 

acceptable, and you took that to mean time to get out of 

the - time to get out ofTRX. 

A At good prices. And I prcstuncd that we would 

be in the - in the 4's on that. 

Q And you had got that guidance from Mr. Hull on 

Sunday, September 25th; correct'! 

A Yes. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And wait a minute, you wen! in the 4's, right'! 

A Yes. 

Q And Fr;mccsca \\llS in the 4's. right? 

A Yes. 

Q And Geier Group was in the 4's, right'? 

A Yes. 

Q WasGISF? 

A No. 

Q Ol<ay. Let me hand you hack \\hat's been 

Pa ge 685 

m:u1o.:d- that we talked about bcfon!. Exhibit 87, ok:1y'! 

2 In April or201 I "hen you \\Cre :ibout to purchase TllX. you 

3 said wry clearly to Mr. Gantar, "Do not speak to any 

other individual about this onlcr request. We an: 

5 approved and I do not want anyone to know and possibly 

6 front run us. I repeat, only you and I know. Do not 

7 tell any other individual" 

8 Remember talking about this earlier? 

9 A I do. 
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Q So it's your testimony that because you traded 

a day in advance of G ISF's trades you weren't front 

running'! 

A Yes. I think that. you k11ow -

Q Okay. 

A - in of itself precludes it. 

MR. BAGNALL: Docs anybody have anything else 

on this topic? 

(No response.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Let m e ask you this; was GISF's sale on 

September 27, 201 1 visible to the market? 

A Yes. 
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Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: So let me hand - let me mark 

this, please. 

(SEC Exhibit No. I 00 was marked 

fo r identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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&ii~!!!!) 

....._~,,,__,,..,,.,,~·~excuse n Mifi- soo 

===""-'"'"-""ild=auOiijO!il 3;'rr;Q?5J!iiifiljf 

Page 691 

Q Well, I'm asking you questions to figure out -

A Yeah, okay. 

Q - what happened, okay'! 
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Page 692 

A Okay. 

Q So you can answer the questions, all right 

The buying was all done, Trumball Fisher responds, "The 

buying was all done through me out of Toronto. The 

selling was done through Casimir NYC. so I'm not sure how 

much we sold on the m1y donn, hut I "ill look for yo1L" 

What docs that mean, "The buying was done 

through me out of Toronto, but the seUing was done 

through Casimir NYC." 

A It's very confusing. 

Q You were selling shares; correct'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So what buying would have been done? 

A I think that what Trumball is saying is tlmt 

all of the buyers who came in to actually be benefi t -

new beneficial owners of the stock originated through 

Casimir Capital's office in Toronto, in Canada. And that 

the seller. i.e. me, was working through the office in 

New York. 

Q Okay. Is th:1t how you understood the 

tr.msaction would be executed'! 

A r didn't know who the buyers were until this. 
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Page 694 

to 

Q Did you have a written agreement nith him 

before - for that - the initial offer that you 

mentioned'! 

A No. 

Q Why didn' t you secure one of those'! 

A It wasn't customary. It wasn't on the table. 

Q I'm sorry; it wasn' t what? 

A It wasn't on the table and offered. 

Q What do you mean it wasn't on the 111ble? 

Page 695 

A In other words, it would have been - it was 

not customary and we wouldn't have been able to get it. 

Q So if you had asked bim for a written 

agreement, he would ha••e said no'! 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Did you have an obligation to seek a 

wrilten agreement, though, to get best execution for your 

fund? 

A No. 

Q Why not? 

A r think it's customary to trade in this manner. 

Q Okay. And why do you think that? 

A It's consistent with my experience and the -

what I've observed of others. 

Q Okny. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else of

with Exhibit I 00? 

(No response.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you wam to take a quick break 

before - this is a ~witch to our last topic. 

THE WITNESS: I'm fine. 

MR. Bi\GNi\LL: rt's a natural stopping point. 

Tl-I E WITN ESS: I'm fine to keep going. 

MR. FERRIGNO: No, let's - let's go. And if 

we breakdown. we'll ask for a break. 
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MR. BAGNALL: All right. Could I have those 

exhibits back. please? Thank you. 

I mean, we're effectively going to be taking a 

break here while I put these away, so do you want to step 

out? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Christopher, it's up to you. 

THE WITNESS: I'm fine. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. He11 just wait, all 

right. 

(Pause.) 

MR. BAGNALL: So this - I'm going to, before 

we move onto the next topic -

(Counsel confer.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm going to hand you back Exhibit 94, okay. 

This is the exhibit \W were talking about just before Mr. 

Bohr left to find the date of the subpoena that we sent 

to you lnldally in this - in this matter, and that was 

dated May 6, 2014. 

A Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. Do you have that? Can we 

take a look at it? 

(Pause.) 

MR. BAGNALL: l have only one copy of the 

exhibit that was previously entered as Exhibit 30. 

(Pause.) 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Page 697 

Q So it was nine days before you wrote this email 

to your f atber; is that right? 

A Yes,sir. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Can you - can you tell us how 

this was delivered? 

MR. BAGNALL: It was sent by FedEx to Mr. 

Gibson at that address. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Is that - do you recall receiving it in that 

manner probably the following day, May 7th? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Does seeing this Exhibit 30 refresh your 

recollection as to why nine days later you were asking 

your father if you could transfer the GISF fund account 

to his Charles Schwab account? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. Just one caution -

THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

MR. FERRIGNO: - you can testify as to, I 

believe, as to the account, but you have to be careful 

this is this is the start of the investigation and you 

know, communications with your futher. Some of them may 

be privileged. 
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THE WITNESS: Yeah. that's what I was going to 

say. I don't recall the specific reason. And to the 

degree I - I did, it would be - I would have to assert 

privilege. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Were you seeking legal advice from your father 

when you asked him if you could transfer GISF's account 

to his Charles Schwab account? 

A No. 

Q Okay. Were you - did you believe when he 

responded that he dJd - he does have an accowit but it 

wouldn't be smart that he was providing legal advice to 

you'? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So-

MR. FERRIGNO: Well -

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do-well, I'm going to ask you, do you want 

to claim privDege on this docwnent then? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. Well. ifthisispart 

of-

Christopher, if this is part of a privileged 

comnumication. then you know. this shouldn't have been 

produced back in time. And you shouldn't elaborate or -
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THE WITNESS: Then I would assert -

MR. FERRIGNO: - discuss il 

THE WITNESS: - attorney/client privilege. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Is It included on your privilege log? 

MR. FERRIGNO: I believe this would have been 

produced before I was involved. 

MR. BAGNALL: Yes. We also wrote you a letter 

explaining that there were documents like this and 

explaining that it's your - you and your client's 

responsibility to assert privilege. even on documents 

that were produced before you got involved. Did you 

receive that letter? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. I received the letter. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. So-

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: - do you plan to undertake an 

effort to review what was produced previously to see if 

there are other documents -

MR. FERRIGNO: I plan to deal with the issue. 

I - what exactly I do is - is my determination. But if 

it's - ifit relates to a privileged -

MR. BAGNALL: Let me ask -

MR. FERRIGNO: - communication. you know, it 
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shouldn't have been produced. And - and we'll assert 

privilege on it. 

MR. BAGNALL: Have you responded to our letter? 

MR FERRIGNO: No. 

MR. BAGNALL: Do you plan to respond to -

MR FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR BAGNALL: - that letter? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR BAGNALL: Okay. When can we expect a 

response from you'! 

MR. FERRIGNO: I don't know, because I'm going 

to do the privilege logs first. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR BAGNALL: The - this is a question about 

the privilege logs. though. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, but that - the privilege 

logs I referred to earlier today are the ones that relate 

to the documents that we've produced. I'm going to take 

care of those first. 
MR BAGNALL: When you say "we," who do you 

mean? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Me. Brown Rudnick. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. On behalf of your 

clients-
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MR FERRIGNO: Right. That relate to the 

docwnents Brown Rudnick has been producing. I'm going to 

take care of that first. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I will deal with this i~. 

MR. BAGNALL: And you say "this issue," do you 

mean potentially privileged docwnents -

MR. FERRIGNO: Produced by someone else. 

MR. BAGNALL: By your client? 

MR. FERRIGNO: I'm - by, yeah, by my client, 

by someone else. 

MR BAGNALL: All -

MR. FERRIGNO: Who acted on his behalf. 

MR. BAGNALL: All - our position is that all 

of these documents were produced by your client. Who he 

chose as his counsel is his choice. okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. Well. 

MR. BAGNALL: So when you say that "you 

produced them." that's not quite right, right'? You -

MR. FERRIGNO: Produced on behalfofhim. 

MR BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: Right. But there's still 30-some 

odd thousand documents that were produced before you got 

involved-
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MR. FERRIGNO: Um-hmm. 

MR. BAGNALL: - that need to be dealt with. 

MR. FERRIGNO: WeJJ, I doubt 30,000 of them are 
privileged. 

MR BAGNALL: Right And all I'm asking for 

you is to teJJ us can you be more specific beyond "after 

I deal with the documents that Brown Rudnick" -

MR. FERRIGNO: I don't know how long it's going 

to take, because I don't how many documents there are 

that are privileged. I can't tell you that until I 

review them. And if the number's X. it's one thing. If 

it's 10-X, it's another thing. I fit's 100-X, it's a 

different thing. So I don't know what we're dealing 

with. 

MR BAGNALL: l understand that. And what I'm 

asking you is for more details on our plan for dealing 

with it and when we can expect to hear from you? 

MR FERRIGNO: Well, I'll deal with it as soon 

as I - I'll start to deal with it as soon as I finish 

the privilege logs. 

MR BAGNALL: So sometime after Wednesday? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah, after Wednesday. 

MR BAGNALL: So that - but you can't be any 

more specific than that? 

MR. FERRIGNO: The - the only issue is I don't 
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know how many there arc. If it's IO, it's one thing. If 

it's l 00, it takes longer. If it's 200 it takes longer. 

I just don't know what the number is until I look at 

them 

MR. BAGNALL: I understand that. 

MR FERRIGNO: Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: But when you -

MR. FERRIGNO: I can't tell you - I can't say 

it's going to take X-amount of time or Y-aroount of time. 

I don't - I don't know. 

MR. BAGNALL: Yeah. I understand. Take -

111 take back 94. You'll be sure to let us know when 

you get around to it whether these are privileged. 

Could you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 101 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q I'm handing you \mat's been marked as Exhibit 

I 01. Mr. Gibson. please look at it and let m? know when 

you're done. 

(Witness examined the docwnent.) 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, \~hat is Exhibit 101? 

A It's an email from me to our brokers at 
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1 Garwood. 1 A Because I didn't have an inventory of shares at 

2 Q Okay. Craig Gantar and Dennis Gerecld; is that 2 Gruwood. And that was a very hard to borrow stock. 

3 right? 3 Q Okay. So you didn't want them to think you 

4 A Correct. 4 were entering short sales? 

5 Q Okay. And the subject is "Grune Plan"? 5 A Well, I - that would have been a potential -

6 A Yeah. 6 a possibility in the absence ofit being a hard to borrow 

7 Q And you sent it October 16, 2011; is that 7 stock. but my point is. is that it was actually not 

8 right? 8 possible to borrow the - I mean, you couldn't have done 

9 A Yes, sir. 9 that operationally, anyway. 

10 Q Okay. And you wrote, "TormJTOW a.~ see email 10 Q Okay. So you couldn't have entered a short 

11 on which you were BCC'd. A transfer of$8 million in 11 sale; is that what you're saying? 

12 cash will come into accounL lnunedlately tormrTOw a.~ 12 A Practically speaking, my understanding at this 

13 I want you me the full ACAT." 13 time was no. You couldn't. 

14 Did I read that right? 14 Q Okay. 

15 A Yes. 15 A You couldn't. I mean, you could have done so 

16 Q What does that mean? 16 naked illegally, but - which apparently was happening, 

17 A I have no - I don't know. 17 but-

18 Q Why - what ACA T ·were you asking for them to 18 Q Okay. Was it true that you - you were going 

19 me in full? 19 to be closing your TRX position in the next few weeks 

20 A I don't reirember. 20 with a pre-arranged buyer? 

21 Q Were you trying to get your - Geier- GISF's 21 A Yes. That was -

22 assets back from Casimir? 22 Q Who-sorry. 

23 A Yes. Yes. 23 A That was my expectation. 

24 Q Okay. And "'"hat wm the pwpose of telling them 24 Q Who's the pre-arranged buyer? 

25 about S8 million In cash coming in? 25 A The - either Platinum. The Sheikh or BPI. 
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1 A Just that - to be aware of that so that they 1 Q Okay. 

2 make sure to credit the account. 2 MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else about 

3 Q Are they related, those two sentences? 3 Exhibit 10 l '? 

4 A I don't think so. 4 (No response.) 

5 Q So it \WSn't - 5 MR. BAGNALL: I'll take back 101. 

6 A I don't think that one was contingent on the 6 BY MR.BOHR: 

7 other. No. 7 Q Is that BPI as in Bravo, Papa, India? 

8 Q So for example, was a pre-condition of their 8 A Yes. 

9 filing the ACAT that you trnmfer in $8 mllllon? Dld you 9 MR. BAGNALL: Could you please mark this next? 

10 have a margin balanc~ for example, or anything lllce 10 (SEC Exhibit No. 102 was marked 

11 that? 11 for identification.) 

12 A I don't think so. No. 12 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

13 Q Okay. So to the best of your recollection 13 Q I'm going to hand you \\'hat's now been marked 

14 they're not related? 14 Exhibit 102. Please let me know when you've had a chance 

15 A Yes. 15 to review it 

16 Q Okay. The next paragraph reads, "We will be 16 (Witness examined the documenL) 

17 dosing our TRX position in the next few week.J mth a 17 THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

18 pre-armnged buyer beginning tomonow a.m. Please make 18 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

19 sure I have the capability to sell TRX shares at 19 BY MR BAGNALL: 

20 tomonow's open. Please confinn. Thank... Chris." 20 Q So this is an email to the same two employees 

21 Did I read that comctly? 21 at Ganvood, right -
22 A Yes. 22 A Correct. 

23 Q Why were you asking or why were you seeking to 23 Q - Mr. Gantar and Mr. Gerecld? 

24 ensure that you call TRX shares at the open on October 24 A Correct. 

25 17, 2011? 25 Q That you sent October 17, 2011; is that right? 
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A Correct. 

Q Okay. Do you remember sending It? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And you write - wrote in the subject 

"Please do everything you can to get us able to sell 

5,945,000 TRX shares starting ASAP." 

Is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q You wrote that? 

A Yes. 

Q What-why were you writing that to Mr. Gantar 

and Mr. Gerecld on October 17th? 

A I had - The Sheikh had indicated he would buy 

our entire position that day. 

Q Okay. So as of October 7th - 17, 2011, was 

GJSF's entire TRX position, S - approximately S.9 

million shares ofTRX? 

A That would be my understanding. 

Q Okay. And did you think that The Sheikh was 

going to buying those shares that day? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And what - 'ftily did you have that 

impression? 

A Because Luis had explicitly said he would 

Q Okay. Luis Sequeira? 

A Yes. 

Q Did it happen? 

A No. 

Q Why not? 
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A Luis went radio silent at the time he said he 

was going to. 

Q Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 103 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 

as Exhibit I 03 now. Could you look at that and let me 

know when you're done, please? 

A Okay. 

Q Do you recognize Exhibit 103, Mr. Gibson? 

A Yes. 

Q Whatisit? 

A It's an email from me to Jim Hull. 

Q Okay. And you responded to Mr. Hull, in which 

he wrote an email to you, with a subject that had a 

question, "Any news today?" 

Is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And you wrote. "No. Just down day with TRX. 
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Appears off S percent plus." 

And then you asked him a question. rig~ "Do 

you still require the credit line at LPL that is using 

the TRX shares as collateral? Can we combine those 

shares \\ith Geier, as it might help me for regulatory and 

other reasons, and Geier no longer charges fees." 

Did I read that right? 

A Yes. 

Q Were the shares at - that you're describing in 

the first question. the one related to collateral, are 

those shares that are owned by Mr. Hull in his personal 

capacity? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And did he hold them in LPL? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And you asked him in the second 

question. "Can we combine those shares with Geler, as it 

might help me for regulatory and other reasons." 

Is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q What regulatory reasons would combining Mr. 

Hull's shares \\ith GISF's shares solve? 

MR. FERRIGNO: You can respond. if you can. 

But again. if there's a privileged communication that's 

involved don't disclose that. But if you can respond, go 
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ahead 

THE WITNESS: It - Jim had a significant 

position. I think it was 2-1 /2 million dollars' worth of 

shares. So in all other contexts of outside shares, of 

which I was aware, it was a very - you know, very small. 

And so combining them so that we could sell them in the 

same structure seemed ideal. 

EVENING SESSION 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q What regulatory reasons did combining the 

shares solve? 

A I would have to assert privilege. 

Q Okay. Did you - did you communicate with 

counsel in the October 17, 2011 timeframe about this 

proposed trade? 

A Yes. 

Q What counsel did you seek advice from? 

A Seward 

Q Okay. And you sought advice from Seward & 

Kissel on the regulatory implications of purchasing Mr. 

Hull's shares? 

A I would have to assert attorney/client 

privilege. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 
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1 Q Did you seek that advice by phone? Email? l BY MR.BOHR: 

2 A Phone. 2 Q In Exhibit 103, you say, "It might help me for 

3 BY MR. BOCKIN: 3 regulatory and other reasons." 

4 Q And who did you speak to at Seward? 4 What are the other - Mr. Bagnall asked you 

5 A David Mulle. 5 about regulatory reasons. I'm wondering, what are the 

6 Q Olcay. 6 other reasons you cite in Exhibit 103? 

7 BY MR. BAGNALL: 7 TIIE WITNESS: I think that was poor -

8 Q Did you teU Mr. Mulle that you wanted to buy 8 MR. FERRIGNO: You can -

9 Mr. Hull's personal shares for GISF? 9 THE WITNESS: Yeah. 

10 MR. FERRIGNO: Well, don't get into the back 10 MR. FERRIGNO: - you can respond to that if 

11 and forth. 11 those are not privileged communications that are the -

12 THE WITNESS: Yeah. I would have to assert 12 connected to that. 

13 attorney/client privilege. 13 THE WITNESS: I think it's very poorly worded, 

14 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 14 and I would have to cite a privilebre. 

15 BY MR. BAGNALL: 15 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

16 Q Did you tell Mr. Mulle why you wanted to buy 16 Q Cite it? You mean assert it? 

17 Mr. Hull's shares? 17 A Assert privilege, thank you. 

18 A I would have to assert attorney/client 18 Q Did Mr. Hull lmow that you spoke with Seward & 

19 privilege. 19 Kissel about this transaction? 

20 Q Olcay. Did Mr. Mulle tell you that it would be 20 A No. 

21 pennissible for you to buy Mr. Hull's shares on behalf of 21 Q Did you teU - otherwise teU Mr. Hull that 

22 GISF? 22 you sought counsel from Seward & Kissel about tills 

23 A I would have to assert attorney/client 23 transaction? 

24 privilege. 24 MR. FERRIGNO: It - don't repeat the substance 

25 Q Olcay. Did you ask Mr. Mulle whether GISF's 25 of the communication with counsel. 
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1 offering documents allowed you to purchase Mr. Hull's 1 TIIE WITNESS: Can you say your question again? 

2 personal TRX shares on behalf of GISF? 2 MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 

3 A l would have to assert attorney/client 3 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

4 privilege. 4 Q Did you - I asked you If Mr. Hull asked yon 

5 BYMR. BOHR: 5 about the fact that you sought counsel from- advice 

6 Q Did you ask anyone else? 6 from Seward & KlsseL I'm - and you said no. And I 

7 MR. BAGNALL: Hold on a second. 7 asked you, did you othemise tell Mr. Hull that you 

8 BY MR. BAGNALL: 8 sought advice from 

9 Q Did - did GISF - did Mr. Mulle tell you that 9 Se\\'B.nl-

10 it would be acceptable for you to purchase Mr. Hull's 10 A I thought - I thought that your first question 

11 personal TRX shares on behalf of GISF because the fund's 11 was did I tell Mr. Hull, and the answer's no. 

12 offering documents allowed you to do so? 12 Q Olcay. We~ let - I apologize. I probably 

13 A I would have to assert privilege. 13 muddied that up. If my - I do want to know that. Did 

14 Q Olcay. 14 you tell Mr. Hull that you sought advice from Seward & 

15 MR. BAGNALL: Sorry, Paul, go ahead. 15 Kissel about this transaction? 

16 BY MR.BOHR: 16 A No. 

17 Q Did you ask any other attorneys the questions 17 Q Olcay. Did Mr. Hull ask you whether you had 

18 Mr. Bagnall just aslced you in connection with Exhibit 18 sought advice about the - from Seward & Kissel about 

19 103? 19 this transaction? 

20 A No, sir. 20 A Did Mr. Hull ask me if -

21 BY MR. BAGNALL: 21 Q If you had sought -

22 Q So the only attorneys you spoke to about this 22 A No. He didn't. 

23 trade ~re at Seward & Kissel? 23 Q - Seward & Kissel's advice? 

24 A Yes. 24 A No. He did not. 

25 Q Olcay. 25 Q Olcay. And just so that's clear on the record, 
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let me ask the whole - whole question, okay, and then 

you can amwer it. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I think you got it. 

MR. BAGNALL: Well, I think it was titled. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So did - did Mr. Hull ask you whether you had 

sought Seward & Kissel's advice about this transaction? 

A No,sir. 

Q Okay. To your knowledge, by any other means, 

whether you telling him or him asking, excluding those 

which you've testified about, was Mr. Hull aware that you 

sought Seward & KJssel's advice on this - for this 

trade? 

MR. FERRIGNO: He - again. don't disclose a 

privileged communication. 

THE WITNESS: I think he - he may have been. 

based upon the discus&on that we had, but I didn't 

explicitly go into that. 

BY MR BAGNALL: 

Q The discussion you had \\ith Mr. Hull in the -

A We discussed the specific mechanic by which it 

could happen. And I imagine that he thought I had gotten 

a refresher on that. 

Q Okay. 

MR BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else about 
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103? 

(Counsel confer.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Yea~ what do you mean when you say you had a 

discussion with Mr. Hull about the mechanics by which 

this transaction would occur? 

A In other words-

MR. FERRIGNO: Same - same caution. I mean, 

you can - if you can answer it without disclosing a 

privileged communication, you can answer it. 

THE WITNESS: Yeah, I guess I would have to 

assert privilege. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Could you mark this next, 

please? 

(SEC Exhibit No. 104 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 

as Exhibit 104. Could you take a look at it and Jet me 

know when you're done, please? 

A Yes. 

Q Does that mean you're done? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. What - do you recogni:r.e Exhibit 104? 

A Yes. 
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Q What ls it? 

A That's the sale of Jim's shares at LPL to the 

fund at the market price of 10/18. 

Q Okay. So does this - does this indicate that 

GISF purclwed 680,636 TRX share1 from Mr. Hull at $3.60 

per share? 

A Yes, it does. 

Q For a total of - purchase amount of 

$2.55(),589.60? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And is that )'Our signature there above 

you name. printed name? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that Mr. Hull's signature above his printed 

name? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that - WWi that signature made by hand or 

by a stamp? 

A Looks like a stamp to me. 

Q Okay. Do )'OU know from your experience m his 

partner and 'ft"Orldng with him, whether Mr. Hull uses a 

rubber stamp for some of his signatures? 

A I do believe he does. yes. 

Q Okay. And have you ever seen that rubber stamp 

signature before? 
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A The - this - yes. I haven't seen the rubber 

stamp itself. but I've seen this. 

Q And does the signature that appean on Exhibit 

I 04 for Mr. Hull look like the rubber stamp signature 

you've seen for Mr. Hull in your experience dealing \\ith 

him? 

A Yes. In particular the missing bottom part. 

Yeah. 

Q The missing bottom part of the "J," correct? 

A Yeah. Yeah. 

Q All right. What - at this time, right, based 

on the exhibits that we just re~ GISF was already 

planning to liquidate all of its TRX holdings. why would 

be Interested in purchasing an additional 6 -

approximately 680,000 shares ofTRX? 

A I did not think that it would adversely affect 

the fund To the degree I did. it would adversely affect 

me, my parents, the Marzullos who represented the 

substantial majority of the other investors outside of 

Mr. Hull. And as far as my relationship with Mr. Hull, I 

did believe I needed to advise him on the sale of his TRX 

shares outside of the fund, and in order to main--

manage those dual responsibilities. I felt this was the 

most eftective manner to manage - maintain my 

obligations to both the fimd and to Mr. Hull. 
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Q So I'm - I'm not sure that answered my 

question, okay. 

A Okay. 

Q What I asked you was based on the exhibits that 

we just looked at before 104 -

A Yes. 

Q - there were emails in which you described 

knowing prior to the date, October 10, 2011, that GISF 

would be selling all of its TRX shares; correct? 

A That was contemplated. yes. 

Q Okay. So at a time when you already knew that 

GISF would be selling all of its TRX shares. why would 

GISF, your client GISF, be interested in purchasing an 

additional 680,636 shares of TRX? 

A It wasn't a - it was not to the disadvantage 

ofGISF. I would not say that either it was- it was 

not of some. you know, ofa benefit, either. 

Q So is there any reason why GISF would want 

those 680 - additional 680,000 shares at this time? 

A Yes. In that it would be better for GISF to 

manage the sale of the sum of those two blocks of shares, 

namely the GISF original shares and Jim's shares outside, 

rather than Jim selling them haphazardly or less 

professionally than we otherwise could in the market. 

Q Why not just sell all of GISF's shares before 
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Mr. Hull could sell his 680,000 shares? 

A Because it's Mr. Hull's - you know, Mr. Hull 

has the right to sell his shares, too. 

Q Rlght. Precisely. So why get involved at all? 

A Because I have a relationship with him. 

Q You're - is - are -

A An advisory relationship. 

Q You're talking about your personal advisory 

relationship with Mr. Hull? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So did you then engage in this 

transaction because it was the right thing to do for Mr. 

Hull? Or because it was the right thing to do for GISF? 

A It was the right thing to do for GISF, in that 

it better managed the exit of these 2-112 million - the 

sale of these 2-112 million shares in a - in an 

effective maMer. 

Q Okay. Where did the approximately $2.S million 

come from that purchased those 680,000 dollar (sic) 

shares? 

A From the sale ofTRX shares in the market. 

Q Okay. So did GISF's investors own an interest 

in that approximately 2.5 million shares (sic) pro rata 

based on the amount of their investment in GISF? 

A I'm not sure I understand the question. 
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Q Sure. The 2.5 - approximately $2.5 million, 

was that fund money? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And since it 'WBS fund money, does that 

mean that each investor in GISF was entitled to a pro 

rata portion of that cash, based on the amount of their 

investment in GISF? 

A When you say "entitled to it," before it was 

disbursed to Mr. Hull, when exchanged for the 680 -

Q That's correct, yeah. 

A Yes. Yes. 

Q Okay. And then after it was disbursed to Mr. 

Hull, they then had a right to some amount of the value 

of those 680,000 shares; comet? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. And after- excuse me, October 18, 

2011, how many additional shares did GIF - TRX shares 

did GISF pun:hase? 

A None. 

Q These are the last 680,636 TRX shares that GISF 

purchased; is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Did - at the time that you engaged in 

this - Mr. - you, on behalf of GISF and Mr. Hull 

engaged in this transaction, to the extent that you felt 
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they still existed, was Mr. Hull still a 35 percent owner 

of Geier Group and Geier Capital? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. Were - was GISF, somebody competent to 

be notified on behalf of GISF, notifled that GISF and Mr. 

Hull would be engaging in this transaction? 

A I'm sony: can you say that again? 

Q Yes. l'msony. Was GISF notified, the fund 

notified that Mr. Hull would be engaging in this 

transaction \\ith GISF? 

A The entity, no. 

Q Okay. Anybody competent to accept such 

notiflcation on behalf of the entity? Was anybody 

notified? 

A 1-lwas. 

Q Okay. And who notified you? 

A Myself. 

Q Okay. And at the time, though, you were 

engaging in this transaction in part to satisfy your 

penonal obligations to Mr. Hull In your advisory 

capacity to him outside the fund; is that right? 

A I was mmaging both my responsibility to the 

fund and to Mr. Hull. That's correct. 

Q Okay. So that's a yes, right? 

A Yes. 
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Page 724 

Q AU right And did GISF, anybody at GISF 

competent to do so authori?.c this transaction thnt Mr. 

Hull engaged in " i th GISF'? 

A Other than myself there would be no one 

competent to do so. 

Q Okay. How about your fa ther'? 

A He was not engaged on the day-to-day basis. 

Q Okay. How about GISF's investors, were GISF's 

investors notified that Mr. Hull would be engaging in 

this tn1nsuctlon >1ith the fund? 

A No. 

MR. BAGNALL: I'll take back 104. unless 

anybody has anything else? 

MR. BOHR: I have some qucSt ior•~ about it. 

BY MR. BOl IR: 

Q As of the time when GISF bought Mr. Hull's 

shares on October 18, 20 ll , when was the previous 

occasion on \\hich GISF had bought uny shures ofTRX? 

MR. BAGNALL: TI1e most recent previous'/ 

Page 72 5 

BYMR. BOHR: 

Q T he most recent previous occasion prior to 

October 111, 2011 '? 

A Titc moment that we went above I 0 percent and 

fik-d our I 3G at the end of April 20 11. I believe. 

(Counsel confers with client.) 

MR. BOHR: I sec you gentlemen are talking. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah, there's no question. 

MR. BOHR: Well. there's a line of related 

questions pending. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. 

MR. BAGNALL: Arc you going to - telling him 

how to answer? 

MR. FERRIGNO: No. I asked him a question. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q I want to make sure -

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, let me - let me do it 

this way. could I SC.'C that exhibit that had the account 

statement for the fund? 

MR. BAGNALL: I don't know. We've looked at a 

lot of account statements. 

MR. FERRIGNO: There's - you - there was an 

accoum statement. it was either August or September 

20 11. 
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Page 726 

THE WITNESS: TI1e Garwood and -

MR. FERR IGNO: Tite Gnrwood statement. I just 

wanted to see it. 

MR. BAGNALL: TI1c Garwood ~1atemcn t or the 

Casimir Statement? 

MR. FERRIGNO: No. Well, I think it's before 

the transfer to Garwood - to Casimir, yeah, so it was 

Garwood. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. BOHR: Let me ask a queStion while Mr. 

Oagnall 's looking for that. 

BY MR. BOHR: 
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Q Okay. So does thut mean it's olmy if it 

alTccts, but to a lesser extent, the Mc Knights -

A No. 

Q - T R Reddy, the Strelitls'! 

A No. It absolutely docs not rn:an that. But you 

can intuit how - my bclicfS bused on the fact that I 

would be substantially the negatively impacted party, to 

the degree it did negatively impact the fund. 

Q But you have another OJl tion, don' t you? The 

option of not purchasing the shares from Mr. Hull at all? 

A True. 

Q Correct? 

A Correct. 

Q Olmy. And - and you concede that your 

distinguishing degrees of hamt between the Mc Knights, Tim 
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Page 728 

Srrelitz. TR Reddy on one side, and your mother, far her, 

und lhe Mul"lllllos on another side; correct'? 

A Absolurely not. 

Q Wcl~ that's - that's not what I'm hearing you 

say. You said to the exlenl i i might theoretically 

roncci\•ably in any parallel unh·erse hurt anybody. it 

would hurt your mother. father and the J\lar.rullos more 

than the other limited partners: correct'! You said 1ha1. 

A No. I did not say rhat. 

13Y MR. 130CKIN: 

Q Let's talk about your beliefs. You just said 

we can intuit your beliefs from your actions; correct'? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q So on September 26th you sold all of your 

personal TRX shares; isn't I hat right? 

A Yes. 

Q And on lhar same dale you sold ull of 

Francesca's TRX shares: correct'! 

A Yes. 

Q And you sold all of the Geier Group TRX shares; 

rorrect? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Right before you bought 680,0UO shares for 

GISF: correct? 

MR. FERRIGNO: I think you're uffon the date. 

Tl IE WITNESS: Four weeks. 

MR. BOCK.IN: No. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 
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Y cah. and this transaction with 

Mr. Hull w·Js I 0/18, so it w·Jsn't just -
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MR. BOCKJN: But -

MR. FERRIGNO: It wasn't close in time. 

MR. BAGNALL: It was about three weeks later. 

MR. FERRJGNO: Yeah, well. that's -

MR. BOCKJN: Let's - that'saeoupleofwecks. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah, wdl that's not close in 

time in the markets. 

MR. BAGNALL: Let's -

TH E WITNESS: That is a massive ammml of time. 

MR. 130CKIN: Lei's lel Mr. Gibson testify. 

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q Do you have anything else to say on Mr. 

Bockin's <1uestion? 

A No. 

BY MR. 130HR: 

Q My poinl is. you' re out of all of your personal 

shares on - when this trade lakes place on October 18th. 

You're 0111 of all your personal shares; correct? 

A I've reduced my aggregate position by I. 2 

percent, correct. 

Q And frJncesca' s personal shares are gone'! 

A Correct. 

Q And Geier Group's shares'! 

A So - and so the Murzullos have reduced their 

personal position by 2 10 3 percent. 
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Q And you said that the reason you got out of it 

was because - there was two reasons: one that it had 

gone dom1 20 percent; correct? 

A Correct. 

Q And that the second \\1IS that Mr. Hull said, "I 

don't w:int any ndditionul losses for the fund." 

A That's totally not why I sold. That is not a 

reason. 
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Q But-

MR. BOCKJN: Go ahead. 

MR. BAGNALL: Sorry. Sorry. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q But you managed his personnl funds, right'! So 

you controlled them whether thev \\Cre in the fund or out? 

A Com.'Ct. But then I would have -

Q And why did they need to be in the fund'! 

A Well. it - but they were substan1ial enough 

that I did not feel comfortable selling his shores in the 

market. 

Q But \\1ty not just ha\'e an orderly exit of l\lr. 

Hull's shares -

A Because then -

Q - that you control outside the fund? 

A Because I would have to pick when to sell them. 

And they were - that was - that was more sub>mmtial 

than the other - any other shares' outside accounts. 
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Q That's exactly the risk you took on by :1grecing 

to be the imcstment manager for G ISF and for l\lr. Hull; 

is it not? That is precisely the problen~ right'! 

A That is a -- that is the challenge. yes. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCK.JN: 

Q And you saw it as n connict and that's why you 

sought the advice of counsel for this trJnsaction; 

correct? 

A A potential conflict. yes. 

Q Did l\lr. JluU pay conunissions for this sale to 

the fund'! 

A 'o. 
Q So the - the in\'CStors in GISF paid l\lr. llull's 

commissions; correct'! 

A Well. why - Mr. Hull wouldn't pay commis:.ions 

to the buyer. We had no broker. 

Q So - if he was going lo sell the shares on his 

own. he would have had to pay a broker to sell them and 

then he would hnve had to pay commissions; cmTCct'! 

A Timt's correct. 

Q He sold them to you for nothini:, right'! 

A But that <lid not - the fund didn't get hun by 

that. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Page 734 

Q Did the -

A The fund - the fund would not - the fund. 

when I go and I buy shares in the rmrket, I'm not 

entitled to a commission fro m the seller. 

Q What about \\hen the fund sold these shares, did 

the - docs the fund still hold these shares? 

A No. 

Q Did the fund sell them'! 

A Yes. 

Q Did the fund pay a conunission when it sold 

them? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR. BOCKJN: 

Q So again, the investors paid Ute conunissions 

for the shares that Mr. Hull had held? 

A ·mat's correct. 

BY MR. BOJ·IR: 

Q Wns that e\'er trued UJ> to the investors? r\n 

:unount for the share of commissions of Mr. Hull's 680,000 

shares that the fund paid? 

A No. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Did-now-

DY MR. BOC KIN: 

Page 735 

Q Did Mr. Hull C\'Cr- prior to the sale of 

680,000 shares. did i\lr. Hull C\'er sell TRX shares out of 

her personal account on u previous occasion? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Say that ag;iin'! 

UYMR. BOHR: 

Q So Mr. Hull obviously sold the 680,000 shares 

to the fund on October 18, 201 I; correct'! 

A Y~'S. sir. 

Q l'rior to thut dutc - out of his pcr.;onal 

3CCOUnt: corn.~f! 

A Yes. sir. 

Q l'rior to thut date did he hnvc any 11crsonal 

sales out of his pcrsonul account of TRX shures? 

A Not to my knowledge. No. sir. 

Q llut ~·ou're his fund manai:cr \\ho is navigating 

between managing his money and managing GISF's money, and 

you don' t know if there was any pre,ious occasion on 

\\hich I lull sold ll~X shures? 

A I don't recall any. No. sir. 

DY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q \\•ltcn -

i\ IR. BAGNALL: So are you !,'llys done on -

MR. BOCKIN: We're done. Yeah. Go. 

i\ IR. BAGNALL: Okny. Mr. Ferrigno. would you 

like to nsk your question about Exhibit -
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Page 736 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well, I just want to see them. 

ifl could? 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. Let me just take out 

the-

MR. FERRIGNO: But you can go ahead and -

MR BAGNALL: You want me to keep going? You 

don't-

MR. FERRIGNO: Yeah. Yeah. Yeah. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: I just want to check something. 

MR. BAGNALL: Sure. 

(Pause.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Could we mark this -

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q While he's pulling these out, Mr. Gibson, did 

Geier Capital, Geier Group, Geier International 

Strategies Fund, Geier Capital Delaware, Geier Capital 

Georgia, did any of these entities ever enter into a 

completed code of ethics, code of conduct, conflict 

procedure, conflicts review board, conflicts review 

process; anything like that? 

A In addition to the conflicts clauses in the 

offering memorandum and the operating agreement, no. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q So earUer today, Mr. Gibson, Mr. Bohr was 
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asking if you were ever aware of a conflict or a 

potential conflict for which you had to seek counsel in 

your dealings as an investment manager for GISF. Do you 

remember that? 

A I do. And I misrecalled. 

Q And you said you - and you said no. right? 

A Correct. 
Q Okay. But - but you more recently testified 

that, at least you've asserted privilege about 

conmmnicatlom with counsel related to the transaction 

between the fund and Mr. Hull on October 18th; is that 

right? 

A Correct. 
Q Would you like to now change your earlier 

testimony? 

A Yes. 

Q And how would you like to change it? 

A Well, I'm not sure if it was a conflict. but I 

sought cmmsel relating to that transaction. just to 

ensure it was consistent with the operating agreement as 

I unden.1ood it. 

Q Okay. 

(SEC Exhibit No. 1 OS was marked 

for Identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q All right, I'm going to band you what's been 

rnaJtwd as Exhibit I OS. If you could let me - look at 

that and let me know when you're done, please? 

A l'mready. 

Q Okay. Do you recogniz2 Exhibit lOS, Mr. 

Gibson? 

A Yes. This is actual transfer of shares and 

then the wire to Mr. Hull. 

Q Okay. So if you look at the last page of 

Exhibit 105, the page ending 854, there's a signature 

there and about two-thirds of the way down for Geier 

International Strategies Fund; is that your signature? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. So did you sign this \\ire tramfer 

request authoriling the approximately $2.5 million to be 

wired out to Mr. Hull? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And Ms. Underwood notarized ft. ls that 

her signature? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that - so she did senre as a notary then? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And if )"OU look at the page ending 8S2. 

there's a series of emails between you and Ms. Underwood, 

in \\ttlch you're dln?Cting her about the amount to wire; 

Page 739 

is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And she - and she asb you, "Which 

Geier account? You still have two at Peson, correct?" 

And you respond, "Gamood." RJght? 

A Yes. 

Q And so at this time, October 19, 2011 were all 

ofGISF's assets In the Garwood account? 

A My understanding is that no, that they would be 

split between the Garwood and the Casimir/Penson 

accounts. 

Q Okay. What would have been left at Casimir? 

A A block of TRX shares. 

Q Okay. How many? 

A I think that - sorrewhere around that 5,900,000 

share. 

Q So they hadn't been yet sent back to Garwood? 

Journaled back to Garwood? 

A No. 

Q Okay. So there was just cash at the Gamood 

account? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. On the lint page of this Exhibit 105, 

the page ending 8SI, there's an email to you (sic) to Ms. 

Undenvood at the very bottom of the page that says. "CNU 

117 (Pages 736 to 739) 
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Page 740 

update the account number FR Luis. It is incomplete." 

Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q What dfd - what did you write there? What 

does that mean? Do you mean can you update the account 

number for Luis? 

A I have no idea. 

Q Was Luis Sequeira involved at all in the trade 

between GISF and Jim Hull on October 18th? 

A No. 

Q Okay. All right, I'll take back Exhibit 105. 

Is there something you want to add, Mr. Gibson? 

A I'm just very confused by that - that email. 

I'm just trying to get you an answer. 

Q The one regarding Luis? Okay. 

Were you engaged In a transaction on behalf of 

GISF with Luis close in time to the transaction between 

GISF and Mr. Hull? 

A Possibly, yes. 

Q And what would that transaction be? 

A The sale of TRX shares to The Sheikh brokered 

by Luis. 

Q The sale ofTRX shares - GISF's TRX shares to 

The Sheikh brokered by Luis; is that right? 

A Yes. sir. 
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Q And how many shares was - were involved In 

that tramaction? 

A I do not recall. I think it totaled somewhere 

aroWld a million and a half shares. 

Q Okay. I'm going to hand you what's been 

previously marked as Exhibit 13. Let me know when you've 

had a moment to look at it. 

A l'mready. 

Q Okay. Do you recognU.e Exhibit 13? 

A Yes, it's the Garwood/Penson account from 

October 2011. 

Q Okay. And if we could just tum to the page 

ending 096, please? Okay, and do you see in the "Cash 

Account" ft shows - the activity for the cash account. 

It shows a receipt of 680,636 shares on October 20, 2011? 

Do you see that? 

A Yeah. Yes, I do. 

Q And then they're journaled out that same day. 

A Okay. 

Q Do you see that? And tum the page, please, to 

the page ending 097. 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And then do you see a journal entry 

coming into the margin account on October 20, 2011, 

680,636 shares. Do you see that? 
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Page 742 
A Yes. 

Q That's one-, m~. three-, four-, five rows 

down. Are those the shares that GISF purchased from Mr. 

Hull? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And then do you use two ro"M - three 

rows below that, there's a entry 10/20/l l, a journal. a 

"ire tramferof$2,450,589.60. Do you see that? 

A Yes. 

Q Is that the money that GISF paid In order to 

secure those 680,000 TRX shares? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. Do you see the entry just above the wire 

for 2.4 million? 

A Yes. 

Q There's a 'ftire for 12,000. 

A Yes. 

Q Do you know if that's a wire that was paid to 

Luis Sequeira? 

A It could be. I don't know. 

Q Okay. 

A Maybe - that would -

Q Why would you have - If it was, why would you 

be paying Mr. Sequeria $12,000? 

A Perhaps on the sale of. like, these 364,000 

shares. 

Q 'The fir.it entry there, the sale -

A Yeah. 

Q -on 10/17? 

A Ye.~ 

Page 743 

Q Okay. And was that part of the transaction 

between GJSF and The Sheikh you mentioned earlier? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. I'll take back Exhibit 13. 

MR. BOHR: I would like to ask a clarifying 

question while Mr. Bagnall is handling the exhibits. 

BY MR. BOHR: 

Q Just to be clear, there was a September 27th 

sale ofTRX shares by the fund, that obviously netted 

cash proceeds. And it was those cash proceeds in GISF 

then that went to pay for Mr. Hull's 680,000 shafts on 

October 18th; co1Tect? 

A Cash is fimgible and we had enough cash to fund 

the purchase of Mr. Hull's shares before that trade. 

(SEC Exhibit No. !06 was marked 

for identification.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been marked 

as Exhibit 106. If you could take a look at It and let 

me know when you're done, please? 
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1 (Witness examined the document.) 1 Please call me when you have a moment. Craig Gantar at 
2 THE WITNESS: Yes. Okay. 2 Garwood has informed me that Geier International has 
3 BY MR. BAGNALL: 3 elected to retroactively change their lot relief 
4 Q Do you recognb2 Exhibit I 06, Mr. Gibson? 4 methodology to UFO from FIFO. Can you confinn this? 
5 A I do. 5 Also. what is the purpose behind tills change?" 
6 Q What is Exhibit I 06? 6 Did I read that right? 
7 A This is a wire to Luis and paying a brokerage 7 A Yes. 
8 conunis.5ion for arranging the purchase of TRX shares from 8 Q Okay. And then you wrote back to him, "Hi" -
9 GISF. 9 sony, did this to you again. You fonwrd that to Steve 

10 Q Oby. And is - does that confirm what you - 10 Matz. "Just missed yotL Let me know when I can caIL" 
11 you sumdsed a moment ago with respect to Exhibit 105? 11 And Mr. Matz responds. "ID, Chris. Our tax man 
12 A Yes. sir. 12 has informed me that the IRS mandates that the 

13 Q The $12,000 wire. The $12,000 wire out of 13 methodology for lot relief remain the same throughout the 

14 GISF's account was, indeed, to Mr. Sequeria; Is that 14 course of the tax year. If you want to change the lot 

15 right? 15 relief methodology, you must do so at the beginning of a 

16 A Yes. sir. 16 tax year, and attain - and maintain that same 

17 Q Okay. And it was for the transaction that you 17 methodology through the course of the year. In sum, we 

18 thought? 18 cannot retroactively change from FIFO to LIFO for 2010." 

19 A Yes. sir. 19 Do you see that? 

20 Q Unrelated to the transaction bel\\"een Mr. Hull 20 A ldo. 

21 andGISF? 21 Q "Fwthenmre, there are new'' - did I read it 

22 A 1bat's correct. 22 correctly? 
I 

23 Q Okay. I'll take back 106. 23 A Yes. 

24 MR. BAGNALL: Could you mark this next, please'? 24 Q Okay. "Furthenmre, there are new regulations 

25 (SEC Exhibit No. 107 was marked 25 in place that require us, as your administrator, to be in 
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1 for identification.) 1 alignment \\itb your broker with regards to the lot relief 

2 BY MR. BAGNALL: 2 methodology. If you would like to change the lot relief 

3 Q I'm going to hand you what's been marked as 3 methodology for 201 I, let us know. But your broker must 

4 Exhibit 107. Could you look at 107, please, and let me 4 also make the same changes and reflect FIFO In 2010 and 

5 know \\'hen you're done? 5 LIFO in 2011." 

6 A Yes. 6 Do you see that? 

7 Q Do you recognil.e Exhibit 107? 7 A Yes. 

8 A I do. 8 Q Did you want to change to LIFO accounting in 

9 Q What Is Exhibit I 07? 9 2011? 

10 A It's a discussion on tax treatment from March 10 A Evidently. 

11 of20l l with Kaufinan Ros.5in Fund Services. 11 Q Did you actually do that? 

12 Q Does reading Exhibit 107 refresh your 12 A Not to my knowledge. 

13 recollection as to whether or not GISF used LIFO or FIFO 13 Q And when I say "you," I mean, did GISF actually 

14 accounting in 2011? 14 change to LIFO accounting? 

15 A I know that my objective was for us to use 15 A Not to my knowledge. 

16 FIFO. But I have to - 16 Q Okay. I'll take backl07. 

17 (Witnes.5 examined the document.) 17 MR. BAGNALL: Can we mark this next, please? 

18 THE WITNESS: Yes. exactly. Yeah. you had to 18 (SEC Exhibit No. I 08 was marked 

19 do it at the beginning of the year. 19 for identification.) 

20 BY MR. BAGNALL: 20 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

21 Q So your objective though was to use LIFO, not 21 Q Okay, I'm going to hand you what's been miuiuld 

22 FIFO; Is that - 22 as Exhibit 108. Can you look at I 08 and let me know when 

23 A Was to use - was to use FIFO. 23 you're done, please? 

24 Q So you wrote, "Hi. Chris." Sony, Steve Matz 24 (Witness examined the document.) 

25 wrote at the bottom of the first page, 806, "Hi, Chris. 25 TIIE WITNESS: Yes. I got it. 
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BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, do you recognize Exhibit I 08? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q Wha l is Exhibit I 08? 
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A TI1is is all surrounds - i1's a discussion on 

1he fol 1reatment of - 1hc lax 1rcatmen1 of our shan:s. 

And 1his was all under the assumption in July of201 l TRX 

was doing very. very well. as 1 recall. 1 think we were 

in 1hc S7 area. And my -- I'm lrying to fi gure out when 

I can sian selling. Like. ifTRX goes up 10 $8, I know 

I have u constraint from Jim nol to sell until we have 

long-1cm1 capi1al gains. and I want to make sure 1ha1 ii 

if I sell for a gain that I'm achieving fong-1errn capital 

gains. and therefore having FIFOs is imponant because 

1hcn the first shares I'll sell are 1he longest held. 

And then I want to look back and sec when -- how long 

those have been held and when I am 1hcrcby able to sell . 

should 1he share price be suflicicntfy high. 

Q Okay. So looking at I 08, docs thut refresh 

your recollection that GISF used FIFO nccounling in 2011 '! 

A Yes. 

Q And whnt docs " FIFO" mean'! 

A First in. fi rst out. 

Q Okay. And you testified a moment ago that thut 

means thut if you sen, \\hat you're selling arc 1hc first 
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shares that ca me In lo the fu nd; is that right"! 

A TI1at's correct. 

Q Docs that also mean conversely that the last 

shares you sold arc the last shares that came in'! 

A TI1c last shares you sold are the last shares 

that came in? Yes. 

Q Okay. So you testified earlier that the 

680,000 shares that GISF bought from l\lr. llull at SJ.SO a 

share were the lust approximately 680,000 of TRX that 

GISF purchased; correct'! 

A Yes. 

Q And it used FIFO accounring; correct'! 

A Correct. 

Q So that means when ii sold the remaining 

portion of its TR..X holdings, the last of \\Tiich was sold 

out on No1·embcr 10, 201 1; correct? Th!ll the lust 680.000 

shares. approximately, that went out the door were the 

680,000 shares that GISF bought from i\lr. Hull; correct'! 

A From o tax 1rca1ment perspective 1hm's 

correct. 

Q Okay. And cost basis, too'! 

A From a - for a ta.x - fo r tax trca1mcn1. y~-s. 

Q Part of 11nich is cost basis, right'! 

A 111at's true. 

Q Okay. So you purchased those shnres for SJ.SO. 
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What did you gel when you sold the last 680,000 shares of 

GISF's TRX position on NO\·cmbcr IOllt, 2011? 

A Call it 2.50. 

Q So you lost SI per share? 

A Correct. 

Q Okay. And how m:my shares was it? 

A 680,000. 

Q Okay. So you lost $680,000 for the fund? 

J\ Tiia1's a totally inaccurate characterization. 

that 

w~n:.r,!ld$11llC slla lllilRrunc.iiiJ 
BY MR. BAGNALL: 
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Q You just got done testifying that that's 

ex:tctfy what happened. 

A For tax trc:umcnt purposes. I agree with that. 

Tii:u's not-

BY MR. BOCKIN: 

Q And cost basis purposes. I low else arc you 

going to figure it 0111'! You guys urc the ones who picked 

Fl FO. We're using the annlysis from the - from the -

A So -

Q - the structure that you set up. 

A So 1hcn your assen ion would be if we had 

arbitrarily used a different aceoun1ing trcaurcnt then 

the - and if we had sold these shares these next day fo r 
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1 10 cents more than we would have made money? 1 A Not in order to make the assessment 
2 Q No, I'm saying is - 2 detennination you just described. I 

3 A That would have been - that would have been 3 Q Why not? 
4 utter - that would have been inaccurate, as well. 4 A That's not a part of it. In term; of what the 
5 Q I'm saying if you used LIFO it would be a 5 gain or loss is for that period, you just look at the 
6 different analysis. But you were the ones who chose 6 beginning and the end in the balance sheet fonnat. as a 
7 FIFO, so we're following - 7 screenshot, of where the fund was and what it's profile 
8 A So you're- 8 was at those two points in time. 

9 Q - the analysis - 9 Q Let's just take a look, since it's out, look at 
10 A So you're saying based on the tax treabnent - 10 your - look at the account statement there for -
11 Q No, I'm saying - 11 Exhibit 98, could you? 

12 A - you're going to draw - you're going to draw 12 MR. BAGNALL: And here's Exhibit 98 for this 

13 an economic conclusion and I think that's - 13 side, okay? Actually, sorry, let's use - let's use your 

14 Q No, we're saying - 14 personal account, okay? 

15 A - totally inaccurate. 15 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

16 MR. BAGNALL: Let him finish his question. 16 Q So this Is Exhibit 95. How do you know-

17 BY MR. BOCKIN: 17 actually, it doesn't matter, it's not he~ either. So 

18 Q Based on the cost basis, which you selected, 18 look- just look at 98. On the - on the trade that's 

19 which is FIFO, the Jim Hull shares were the last shares 19 reflected on the page ending 150. 

20 out the door. 20 A Okay. 

21 A For an - for tax treatment purposes. Not for 21 Q The last entry, the trade date September 23, 

22 determining economic gains and losses. 22 2011, sold 78,000 shares ofTamanian Royalty Exploration 

23 Q And for cost basis purposes? 23 Company at $4.0424 per share. Do you see that? 

24 A Which is tax treatment, yes. 24 A Yes. 

25 Q Yes. 25 Q Okay. And the proceeds ofthat sale were 
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1 BY MR. BAGNALL: 1 approximately $314,000, right? 

2 Q So you were also required as part of running 2 A Right. 

3 this fund, right, to provide net asset values to the 3 Q How do you know if that sale for a cost basis 

4 investors, right? 4 detennining whether you made or lost money, GISF made or 

5 A Yes, sir. 5 lost money on the sale of those 78,000 shares? What do 

6 Q Okay. So after you sold the shares - all or 6 you need to know? What's missing? 

7 the shares on the 1 Otb, bow did you and KRFS, I'm 7 A The cost basis. 

8 assuming KRFS is the one who helped you \\ith the net 8 Q Yeah, right. What you paid for those shares, 

9 asset values; is that right'? 9 right? 

10 A Yes, sir. 10 A Right 

11 Q So bow did they detennine what the value of the 11 Q So need to lmow what you paid for those shares 

12 fund's holdings \\~re after November 10th? 12 in order to detennine whether when you sold them on 

13 A The amount of cash in the account. 13 September 23, 2011 you made or lost money when you got 

14 Q Olaty. But did they also have to - they - 14 $4.0424 per sha~ right? 

15 usually included ln there is a change in valu~ right, 15 A Yes. 

16 from the beginning of some dme period to the end, right? 16 Q Okay. And you have to figure to some way to 

17 A Yes. 17 determine-

18 Q Olaty. So how then did KRFS calculate the 18 A But-

19 change in the assets - the value of the assets in the 19 Q Hold on, let me fmish my question, all right. 

20 fund in the month of November if they didn't use FIFO? 20 You have to figure out some way to detennine what you 

21 A They looked at the nmket value of all of the 21 paid for the shares, right? Is that right? 

22 assets at the beginning and the market value of all the 22 A Shares are fungible. There's no way to make a 

23 assets at the end. 23 detennination what shares - it's a totally arbitrary 

24 Q But when they - what - they also have to take 24 distinction. 

25 into account the sale of the shares; conect? 25 Q And - granted. And it's - one of the \\Bys 
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you can do that is FIFO, right? 

A Or LIFO. If -

Q Right. But did you pick? What did GISF pick? 

A We had-we were using FIFO. 

Q Okay. 

A And the crux -

Q You've answered the question, Mr. Gibson. 

That's all we need to lmow. 

MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

MR. BOCKIN: No. 

MR. BAGNALL: All right. we'll take back all 

the exhibits. 

Did you have a question that you wanted to ask. 

Mr. Ferrigno. about Exhibit 98? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Are you - are you done we 

have-

MR. BAGNALL: I have -

MR. FERRIGNO: - we'll take a break and I'll 

go over things with Mr. Gibson. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. I have a couple follow-up 

questions and then we'll want to take a break for the 

same reasons. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Since March of2015 when you last testified, 

Mr. Gibson, what have you been doing to earn a living? 
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A I am an independent consultant to companies in 

Africa and Latin America. 

Q Is this in connection with the - the entity 

that you testified last time, WeiJi? 

A Yes. 

Q Am I pronouncing that right? 

A Yes. 

Q WelJI. Do you still earn all your income 

through WeUi? Is that right? 

A Yes. 

Q And about how much do you earn per year in 

connection \\itb your efforts \\'Orking for WeUi? 

A l'1l probably earn 90 or I 00,000 dollars this 

year. 

Q Okay. And we - what is your current value or 

your net assets? 

A Negative 800, 900,000 dollars. 

Q Okay. And what - \\-'hat are the factors that go 

in to arriving at that number? What are all the entries 

on your balance sheet? 

A It's very simple. 

Q Okay. 

A I have essentially $10,000 in personal 

liquidity in cash in my. sort of, personal bank account 

at any given point in time. And I've got approximately 
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90, I 00,000 dollars position - long position in what is 

in Geier International Strategies Fund. And I have a 

note to my father in the amount of 900,000. 1 million 

dollars right network. 

Q That you owe him now? 

A Yes. 

Q Oby. So you have income of90 to 100,000 a 

year from worldng with Wei.IL Do you have any other 

sources of income? 

A No, sir. 

Q Okay. And you have - I - let me get this 

right: you have a bank account of some kind in which you 

have aboutSl0.000; is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q In cash? Holding cash? 

A Yes. 

Q Oby. And then you have - your Interest that 

remain in the-whatever's left ofGISF; Is that right? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q That has an approximate value of90 to 100,000? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Oby. I thought you testified before that 

you've given that - your interest in that account to 

your father; is that not right? 

A For all intents and purposes, yes. 
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Q Have you formally assigned that money to your 

rather? 

A That has not occurred, no. 

Q Okay. So it's still in your name? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And then you have a note on which you 

o\\o-e to your father somewhere between 700,000 and 1 

million dollars? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. And that note, is It active and still 

accruing interest? 

A Yes. 

Q At 8 percent per year? 

A l think he's been kinder to me than that. I'm 

not sure. Somewhere - some interest rate. 

Q And is the - so Is the - did he just take 

over the note that you owed to Hull? Or did he write a 

new note to you? 

A He wrote a new note to me. 

Q Okay. And it has a new interest rate? And I 

ask that, let me just be clear, I thought you testified 

before, and correct me if I'm wrong, that the note you 

had with Mr. Hull was an 8 - earning 8 percent? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q Okay. So that's what I was asking, if the note 
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to your father was 8 percent? 

A It may be. It may be a few percentage points 

less. I'm not quite sure. 

Q Do you make payments to your father? Regular 

payments to pay down the note? 

A No, I don't have the capacity. 

Q Okay. Do you have a plan for paying off that 

note? 

A Working very bard. 

Q Okay. 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Is there any - is there any other assets on 

your balance sheet? 

A No. 

Q Any home equity? 

A No, I rent. 

Q Any 40I(k) or IRA from Deutsche Bank days? 

A I already liquidated that. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Any personal assets like a car? 

A I don't have a car. I've got a little - I've 

got $800 in foreign currency. I mean, that's - that's 

about it. 

Q Okay. Anything else you can think of? Any 

other assets? 
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A I mean, I suppose I've got furniture in my 

house that's worth a couple thousand dollars maybe. 

Q Okay. And where are you living now? 

A In Brooklyn. 

Q Brooklyn, New York? 

A Yes. 

Q And ls that where you operate WeiJi from? 

A In large pan, yes. 

Q And what part that's not the large part. where 

do you operate it? 

A I rent office space in Manhattan. Very, you 

know, use it as you need it basis. 

Q Is it like a Regus office space type thing? 

A Something like that, yes, sir. 

Q Okay. And so that's all in New York. Do you 

operate WeiJI from anywhere outside of New York? 

A No.sir. 

Q Okay. Does - do you have any U.S. based 

clients of WeiJi? 

A No, sir. 

Q They're all foreign clients? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Predominantly in Africa; is that what you said? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q Okay. 
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MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 

BY MR.BOHR: 

Q Did GISF ever have any side letten wfth any of 

the members of GISF? 

A Not to my recollection. 

Q Were - I said GISF, but presumably Geier Group 

or Geier Capital? I'm curious, did any of the investors 

in GISF have a side letter? 

A Can you describe a side letter in some -

refresh my meroory. 

Q So sometimes in the private equity context, a 

fund will go out and solicit investors and they'll get, 

let's say, do;r.em of investors. And one of them, for 

whatever reason, \\ill say, "I'm a - heavily invested in 

telecom, and if you invest in a radio stadon or 

something and that puts me over a certain limit or' -

A lsee. 

Q - "telecom holdings. I can't be a part of that 

investment, so I want a side letter \\here I'm not oMling 

this investment, I get something else." Or maybe someone 

else gets most favored natiom statm 'ft'here they get -

A I got you. 

Q - an opportunity to co-invest that's 

favorable. 

A Right. 
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l Q Any sort of arraignmenL Or maybe a foreign 

2 investor needs a special tax treatment. That sort of 

3 thing. 

4 A No. We did not have any side letters to my 

5 recollection. 

6 Q And that's not an exhaustive list oftbe 

7 scenarios under \ttlich a side letter could happen, but a 

8 special side agreement that supplements the fund 

9 agreement? 

l O A Right. No, I understand No, we did not. 

11 Q How about any confidentiality agreements? Did 

12 any Investor have a special confidentiality agreement? 

13 A Not to my knowledge. No, sir. 

14 MR. BAGNALL: We'll take a - we'll take a 

15 quick break. We'll go off the record at 7:00 p.m., 

16 December 21, 2015. 

17 (A brief recess was taken.) 

18 MR. BAGNALL: Okay, we're going to go back on 

19 the record at 7:07 p.m, December 21. 2015. 

20 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

21 Q Mr. Glbso~ you recall you're under oath? 

22 A Yes, sir. 

2 3 Q And to confir~ there were no conversations of 

2 4 substance between you the staff during the break; 

25 correct? 
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1 A Correct. 1 electronic order system? 
2 MR. BAGNALL: And you agree, Mr. Ferrigno? 2 A Yes. 
3 MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 3 Q And how did you access it? 
4 MR. BAGNALL: All right. 4 A The Internet. I mean. computer. 
5 BY MR. BAGNALL: 5 Q It's a web based-
6 Q AU right, going back for a minute, Mr. Gibson, 6 A Yes. 
7 to the beginning of2012, okay, ·what- and really 7 Q Okay. So you could log into an account at 
8 focusing on the year 2012 generally, what investors 8 Ganvood and make trades - enter trade orders? 
9 remained in the funder after Janwuy 2012? 9 A I believe so. 

10 A Giovanni Marzullo, Martha Gibson. Jolm Gibson, 10 Q Okay. Did anybody else? 
11 Jim Hull, and myself. 11 A I might have - I might have done them all over 

12 Q Were - anybody else? 12 email, as well. 

13 A Not to my knowledge. 13 Q Okay. 

14 Q Were the McKnights still in the fund? 14 A I don't recall. 

15 A I don't believe so. 15 Q Did anyone other than you order trade on behalf 

16 Q When did Jim Hull get out of the fund? 16 ofGISF in 2012? 

17 A In I believe January of2013. 17 A No.sir. 

18 Q Okay. Did the McKnights - is it possible the 18 Q Okay. 

19 McKnfghts stayed in the fund until January of2013, too? 19 MR. BAGNALL: Anything else? 

20 A It's possible. 20 MR. BOHR: I have one. I would like to put in 

21 Q Okay. Is it possible that John Engler stayed 21 final document. 

22 in the fund until January 2013? 22 MR. BAGNALL: Well, anything else in 2012 

23 A Those are both very surprising to me, but it's 23 before we tum to -

24 possible. 24 MR. BOHR: No. 

25 Q I'm not saying they are or they aren't. 25 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

Page 765 Page 767 

1 A Oh. 1 MR. BOHR: Okay, so rm handing the court 

2 Q I'm aslcing you what your lmowledge is. 2 reporter, Mr. Gibson, an exhibit that will be marked as 

3 A That's not my - my knowledge - my 3 Exhibit 109. 

4 understanding with some strong degree of certainty is 4 (SEC Exhibit No. l 09 was marked 

5 that all external partners outside of the ones that I had 5 for identi tication.) 

6 a close relationship with left in January of 2012. 6 BYMR. BOHR: 

7 Q And what about the - Tim Strelltz? 7 Q And for the record. Exhibit 109 is Bates 

8 A He would be included in there. 8 numbered GISF000103037-

9 Q Okay. So for the investors that remained after 9 A Okay. 

10 Januacy 2012, whoever they are, how - how were 10 Q - through 040, and It's an email chnln that 

11 investments made on their behalf? On the fund's behalf? 11 starts on November 7, 2012, and it concludes on November 

12 A We essentially just held the assets. 12 13, 2012, with an email from J. Gibson, email address 

13 Q \Vho's ""-e"? 13 jgibson@hullstoreygibson.com, to you, Chris Gibson. email 

14 A All of us by consensus. 14 address cg~eierfund.coDL 

15 Q "AU of us" being all of the investors or just 15 Do you recognize Exhibit 109, sir? 

16 you, your father and Jim Hull? 16 A Yes. 

17 A All of the investors. 17 Q Do you recall receiving Exhibit 109? 

18 Q Okay. And were any trades made in 2012? 18 A Yes. 

19 A I think trades were made, yes. 19 Q And I would just like to read what your father 

20 Q And ·who - \\'ho effectuated those trades? 20 writes at the top in the final installment of this email 

21 A I did. 21 chain. "Agree. This is the best. Make yourself proud 

22 Q Okay. And how did you do it? 22 with every communication. He will be extreme and WANTS," 

23 A Through - I think we still had a Garwood 23 "wants" is in nil caps, "to provoke you. He will make 

24 account at this time. 24 false statements. Be calm." 

25 Q Okay. And did you do it through an automated 25 Did I read that correctly? 
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1 A Yes. 1 A Right. 
2 Q Who is that refening to? 2 Q You testified then that, paraphrasing, it was 
3 A As I understand it. Jim Hull. 3 sort of not that big ofa deal because most people were 
4 Q And what do you recall about that 4 out within the next 30 days. Do you recall - testifying 
5 comnumication? 5 to something to that effect? 
6 A I recall a general environment of just 6 A I would say that - ' 

7 extraordinary disappointment by Jim Hull and me. And a 7 Q Do you recall testifying to something to that 
8 frustrating sentiment for myselfin that I was not able 8 effect? 
9 to deliver outcomes that were desirable for him 9 A I-

10 Q And did your father write these l\'Onls and email 10 MR. FERRIGNO: It's not very precise, so -
11 these to you? 11 THE WITNESS: Yeah. 
12 A Yes. 12 MR. FERRIGNO: It's a little hard to -
13 Q Okay. l have nothing further on Exhibit 109. 13 THE WITNESS: I recall saying that the time 
14 BY MR. BAGNALL: 14 between the dissolution of Geier Capital Delaware. LLC 

15 Q So just, if you could, on Exhibit 109, if you 15 and the first redemption period was 38 days, yes. 

16 look at the bottom or page ending 03 - 16 MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

17 A Okay. 17 BY MR. BAGNALL: 

18 Q - there's an email on Wednesday, November 7, 18 Q And does having read Exhibit 109 cause you to 

19 2012 from Mason McKnight, IV. 19 want to change any testimony in relate - in regard to 

20 A Yeah. 20 that topic? 

21 Q "Pemaps now that the election Is over what Is 21 A No. I've remained consistent that a new legal 

22 going on with the fund? We have not heard from you in a 22 entity, an LLC. assumed responsibility. And that I don't 

23 while." 23 recall and wasn't. you know, a part of the discussions 

24 Was - is he refening to GISF? 24 that made that detennination. But I understood it to be 

25 A Yes. 25 and understand it to be today to be, you know. consistent 
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1 Q Is he still an investor in GISF - 1 in tcnm of ownership and management as Geier Capital. 

2 A He- 2 Q Okay. 

3 Q - in November2012? 3 MR. BOHR: One clean up question. I want to 

4 A He must be. 4 make this clear. We may have danced around this topic, 

5 Q Okay. So after having seen this, are you - do 5 Mr. Gibson previously, so I apologize. 

6 you have a better undentandlng of when and who remained 6 BYMR. BOHR: 

7 in the fund, GISF, throughout 2012? 7 Q But did you ever have any, sort of, advisory 

8 A Yes, sir, there must have been a rew of the 8 services agreement, management services agreement, 

9 McKnights and perhaps Jotm Engler, and must - the final 9 consulting agreement, any sort of agreement memoria!bing I 

10 wind down must have been in January of2013. 10 the services that you would provide in your penonal 

11 Q Okay. And so does that fact cause you to want 11 capacity to Geier Group - to either Geier Group or Geier 

12 to change or the testimony that you've given previously 12 Capital? 

13 today about what effort you gave or "hat services you 13 A No, sir. 

14 provided to the fund throughout 2012? 14 Q Did Geier Group or Geier Capital, as entities, 

15 A Y cs. I - I gu~ this all went on for another 15 did either or both of them ever have any sort or 

16 year longer than I had - had previously recollected. So 16 agreement. management services agreement, advisory 

17 I don't think we did a lot of trading. I think we - we 17 agreement, consulting agreement, any other sort of l 

18 basically were just holding for all intents and purposes. 18 agreement documenting the services that they would 

19 and you know, and under the view that, you know, in the 19 provide to - that any of them would provide to GISF? 

20 next imnth or two or three, you know, things had to tum 20 Other than the LLC operating agreement, the subscription 

21 around and thi~ did not tum around, and it continued 21 agreement, and the confidential private offering 

22 to be a poor performance. 22 memorandum? 

23 Q Okay. How about your testimony in connection 23 A No, sir. 

24 \lith the dissolution of Geier Capital Delaware In 24 Q Thank you. 

25 December or 2011? 25 MR. BAGNALL: Anybody have anything else? 
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(No response.) 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Okay, \\e have no fu rther questions at this 

time. We may, however, call you again to testify In this 

investigation. Should this be necessary, we \\i ll contact 

Mr. Ferrigno. 

Mr. Gibson, do you \\ish to clarify uny of the 

s tatements you have made today'! 

MR. FERRJGNO: I have a couple questions for 

him. 

MR. BAGNALL: Well, we'll get to that in just a 

second. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q Do you have, you personally'? 

A Should - can I do mine a Iler he asks his 

questions'/ Or? 

Q Did-well. do -

A Oh. to clari fy anything that I've said? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Well. we do want to clari fy 

something that he said. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Well. you want to ask him 

some questions. right? 

MR. FERRIGNO: I'll ask. yeah. I'll just -

yes. 

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Page 773 

Q All right. so do you want to per.mnaUy clarify 

an) thing you said today? 

A In answering his questions, yes. 

Q Okay. Do you \\ish to add anything to the 

reconJ? 

A Yes. 

Q Okuy. And do you want to do that the same m1y? 

A Yes. 

Q Okay. 

MR. 13AGNALL: Mr. Ferrigno. do you wish to ask 

some clarifying questions at this time? 

MR. FERRIGNO: Yes. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

MR. FERRJGNO: Ju>1 a small number. 

MR. BAGNALL: Please go ahead. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Mr. Gibson, during your 

testinxiny 1oday. the staff asked you certain questions 

regarding flfO and LIFO. and also asked questions related 

to the fund's acquisition of set:witics from Jim llull and 

losses incurred on the sale of shares acquired from Mr. 

Hull. 

When you were involved in the 1mrugemcnt of 

Geier. how did you view !,<ains or losses on securities 

positions'/ 

THE WITNESS: Tiiat the average price over the 
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relevant periods of time would be the appropriate way to 

dctennim: the economic gains or loss.:s. 

13Y MR. BAGNALL: 

Q And nherc "m that experience gained'! 

MR. FERRIGNO: My question was during - when 

he was involved the fund. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. 

THE WITNESS: And that -

BY MR. BAGNALL: 

Q You said "you experience." What, n trade? 

A Y cs. And my experience is based upon, you 

know. mathematics and whm is not arbitrary, which I 

would characterize as the tax treatment. 
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Piil1 

Page 777 

Q But is ii possible lhc broker looked al lhc 

order and I bought this must be a mis rakc, he mus1 \\Uni me 

lo sell lhis later'! 

A I - that would be very surprising 10 me. I'm 

no1 sure why - how you coitldn'I do ii 1hen. 

Q Well, al the end of lhe day 11hcn you look back 

on whal happened, lhe broker- lhc 1111y ii was cxcculcd 

lumcd out to be much better for your fur her 1han lhe 

\\UY - I hen if ii had been cxeculcd !he \\UY you directed 

him lo do ii. \Vas ii not? 

A n un's absolu1cly corrcc1. 

Q Okay. 

A Bui I have - I would no1 say 1ha1 any broker 

would reasonably draw 1h~ conclusion 1ha1 you did. 

2 

Page 778 

Q Did your folhcr complain 10 pi-;c 10 your 

knon1cdgc? 

3 A Thar's nor cu.>rom - 1ha1's not how he 

approaches 1hosc types of things. 

5 Q Okay. Did you - did you lclJ him that he 

6 should complain !hat his order was cxcculed poorly? 

7 A I 1old him ii was done very badly. 

8 Q Did you lell him to complain 10 PNC? 

9 A No. 

l 0 Q Okay. And do you know whclhcr he did complain 

11 10 PNC or nor! You said he wouldn'I do ii, 1ha1's nor 

12 lhe way he nonmlly docs it. Bui in lhis silualion do 

13 ) 'OU know specifically "helhcr he complained? 

14 A I don't. 

15 Q Okay. 

16 BY MR. BOHR: 

l 7 Q Can I underslllnd what you said? You said your 
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str.tlegy is you cncour:igcd your fulhcr to exccule it. nus 

lo buy n put. scll lhe shnn'S, and sell lhe put all in 

lhc same day; cornet? 

A Yes. sir. 

Q And did I understand lhal the pun:hase of the 

put was to give him some hedge; is I hat correct? 

A Y~s. 

Q Okay. So lhc -

A Tiial - I'm sorry. 

Q Go ahead. 
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A Tiiat would cffeciively cfTcc11he sale of1hc 

4 share. TI1a1 he would lock his - it would lock 1hc sale 

5 
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a 
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10 
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12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

lB 

19 

20 

21 

price. Ouy - once he bough! 1hc pul. 1he price al which 

he sold 1he stock would be done. 

In some ways I had very Jiu le confidence in 

PNC and 1he rela1ionship. TI1c way 1li11 1ha1 accoun1 was 

m:magcd was 1hat, in my experience previously wi1h trades 

my mom had done 1hrough PNC. was Ilia! 1hcy would gel an 

order and !hey would sir on ii for a day. I mean, could 

have - who knows how long it could be. And so I 1hought 

tha1 !he bc~1 way of. sort of, managing 1ha1 would be as 

long as they bough! !he hedge fin,1, 1hen 1hings would be 

okay. 

Q So lhc S-1 put was n useful hedge for him while 

he \\US getting ready lo sell tltc TRX shares'! 

A Well, assuming 1lia1 1hey mess sornc1hing up. 

which they ended up doing. 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay. Mr. Fcnigno. do you have 

anything else'/ 
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Q So when bought a put that was not a short 

position? 

A It had a - a characteristic whereby the value 

of the put was inversely related to the share price of 

the underlying security. namely TRX. 

Q Okny. So in other words, you bought a put at 

S4 and that would be profitable and more profitable the 

fur ther down TRX's shar e price dropped, right'! 

A It would never be profitable. But it would 

rise in value as the share price went down. 

Q That one trade -

A In order -

Q - foc using -

Page 781 

A - in order to offset the long position. yes. 

Q Okay. Focusing on just buying the puts, 

though, r ight, they would be - that trade, buying a 

put -

A Right. 

Q - excluding all - any other holdings you may 

have in your personal account or in the fund account, is 

profitable nhen the price ofTRX d rops; correct'! 

A If you limit it to that incomplete picture, 

correct. 

Q Okay. 

MR. FERRIGNO: Okay. Anything else on that? 

Okay. We're done. 

MR. BAGNALL: All right, anybody have anything 

else? 

(No rt-sponse.) 

MR. BAGNALL: Okay, we'll go off the record at 

7:26 p.m., December 3 1. 20 15. 

(Whereupon. at 7:26 p.m., the examination was 

concluded.) 

••••• 
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